SELF-CULTURE: HEALTH REFORM AND SOCIETY IN ATLANTIC CANADA AND THE NORTHEASTERN UNITED STATES

CENTRE FOR NEWFOUNDLAND STUDIES

TOTAL OF 10 PAGES ONLY MAY BE XEROXED

(Without Author's Permission)

MICHAEL JOAN SMITH







SELF-CULTURE: HEALTH REFORM AND SOCIETY IN ATLANTIC CANADA AND THE NORTHEASTERN UNITED STATES.

BY

@ Michael Joan Smith, B.A., M.A.

A thesis submitted to the school of graduate
studies in partial fulfilment of the
requirements for the degree of
Doctor of Philosophy

Department of History

Memorial University of Newfoundland

April 1992

St. John's Newfoundland

CONTENTS

		Page
Abstract		11
Acknowledgements		iv
ACAHOWI	adjementa	10
Chapter		
One	The Genesis of Health Reform	1
Two	*The Flawless Symmetry of Man*: The Ideology of Balance in Health and Society	62
Three	The Phrenological Design for Physical and Social Harmony	118
Four	Water, Diet and the Search for the Healthy Body	177
Five	Re-Creation Through Recreation: Physical Activity and the Regeneration of Society	250
Six	The Erosion and Cooptation of Health Reform	333
Seven	From Health Reformer to Reform Pro- fessional: Health Reform and the 20th Century	423
Bibliogr	raphy	482

In the last half of the 19th century the quest for health was paramount for North Americans. This dissertation will examine the work of health reformers from 1860 to 1900. Attention will be paid to phrenologists, hydropaths, and physical culture specialists. These reformers believed that the healthy body was symmetrical, that good health was a natural condition for both men and women, and that the best prescriptions were based on nature's laws. Reformers condemned the heroic treatments of medical practitioners, and claimed that their medicines were harmful. Along with their health regimens which stressed knowledge of oneself, proper diet, pure air and water, and exercise, health reformers were prominent in the various reform movements of the day, such as dress reform, communitarianism, women's rights, abolition of slavery, and spiritualism.

Just as health reformers attacked allopathic medicine, so regular doctors denigrated health reform as unscientific. Yet physicians knew that their own therapeutic abilities were limited. As a result they co-opted the health reform regimens claiming them for their own, and at the same time they ignored the ideology that was central to the alternative ideology. The work of the reformers was based on their belief in a tripartite equilibrium of physical, mental, and social health. They felt that the condition of the human body was symbolic of the state of society. They felt that if just one person could

gain physical health, then that would benefit social health. This belief in an equilibrium was representative of an emergent middle-class in Victorian North America. Unfortunately for health reformers, by the turn of the century their ideas had been either denigrated or co-opted by the allopathic opposition; their ideology had become meaningless in the face of early 20th century capitalism; and their contributions to health and society forgotten.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

In the process of writing a dissertation many debts are acquired: I owe perhaps more than most. Dr. Greg Kealey and Dr. Linda Kealey have been both supervisors and friends, and I thank them for their wisdom, patience, encouragement, and Members of the History Department, Memorial confidence. University have been supportive; a special thanks to Dr. Jim Hiller, Dr. Rosemay Ommer, and Dr. Danny Vickers. At Mount Allison University members of the History Department and Canadian Studies were most helpful; thank you to Dr. Diane Tye, Dr. Greg Marquis, Dr. Carrie MacMillan, Dr. Bill Godfrey, and Dr. Peter Penner. Dr. John Reid and Dr. Colin Howell at Saint Mary's University were helpful and supportive. I am grateful for the support of Dr. Wendy Mitchinson and Dr. David Davis at the University of Waterloo. Dr. John English graciously offered me the use of a computer during the last days of writing. Graduate students, friends, and family have offered comradery and encouragement. Laura Burke re-defined friendship and sisterhood for me the past year; I thank her.

Thanks to John Hample, Jessie Chisholm, Mary Ellen Wright, Kenda Rice, Virgil Duff, Pat and Paul Freake, Sean Smith, Nancy Grant Smith, the Payne family, Kellie Merrimen, and my parents, Ann and David Smith, for encouragement, friendship, long talks, letters, and babysitting services.

Fellowships and Assistantships from Memorial University and the Social Science and Humanities Research Council of Canada were appreciated. Thank you to the M.U.N. Graduate Office for assistance and a few acts of faith. I owe a debt of gratitude to the staff at Memorial's Oueen Elizabeth Library, especially to the Inter-Library Loans Section; may the last headache I gave them be the only one they remember. I have driven librarians and archivists crazy at a number of institutions. The Public Archives of Nova Scotia, Chemung County Historical Society, Olin Library Archives and Annex, Cornell University, Cooperstown Baseball Hall of Fame Library, and Schlesinger Library, Radcliffe College have endured livein visits, while the staff at the University of New Brunswick Library, New Brunswick Museum, Dalhousie University Libraries, and Public Archives of Newfoundland and Labrador were also helpful. Thanks to the Hannah Society for the History of Medicine for their support through a difficult time. Tara Wilkie came to my rescue with some last minute assistance, as did Joan Butler and Irene Whitfield. Carouvn Smith has done the impossible by reading my writing, typing much of this dissertation, and smiling all the while.

Finally, two children have endured and suffered through this dissertation, a couple of degrees, and innumerable crises, plus they cheerfully endured living with me. Rian and Robin, thanks for cooking suppers, and for the unconditional support and love.

CHAPTER ONE:

The Genesis of Health Reform

You seek to be rich? then I ask you why: Because you would revel in wealth? What would the world's riches to you signify? If you were deprived of your health?

In the last half of the mineteenth century the quest for tealth was analogous to the pursuit of wealth. Throughout Northeastern North America, the steady advance of industrial capitalism brought change to the life of bourgeois and worker alike. One change that affected all people was an alteration in the perception of personal well-being. This dissertation deals with the impact of a variety of health reforms on both individuals and society in Northeastern United States and Atlantic Canada from 1860 to 1900. As rigorous time schedules were enforced, as the speed and dangers of industrial machinory increased, as factory wastes and uncontrolled sewage damaged the air, water, and land, as urbanization and 'civilization' brought increased threats of disease and epidemics, people became aware that health was a precious commodity. As Nova Scotian, James Barry penned:

I am in health but not in wealth A better to remain so, Then he in wealth, and not in health For then we do complain so. For what is wealth compared with health You cannot run the parallel For if in health, we are in wealth Tho' poverty is at our hill.

Their concerns were enhanced by the common knowledge that the heroic measures of regular or allopathic physicians were often useless and sometimes dangerous. A large minority made a conscious choice for a different, but equally viable, medical paradigm that stressed the healing benefits of nature and the naturalness of good health. Others utilized both health reform ideas and allopathic treatments in their drive towards improved health. These health regimens, mesmcrism and phrenology, hydropathy or water-cure, and diet and exercise formulas, varied in approach and application but were generally concerned about the restoration and maintenance of a natural mental and physical balance. The ideology of health reform, however, went beyond the improvement of personal health; its advocates had a vision not only of alternate cures for the individual, but of remedies for social ills and imbalances. While both contemporaries and hindsight have denigrated the health reformers' influence as a short term fad, or less charitably as quackery, throughout the nineteenth century they played important and significant roles as practitioners, social commentators, and cultural barometers. What they have left for the people of the twentieth century is not only a brief flurry of idiosyncratic and diverse ideas, but also a challenge to the orthodox medical profession, which dared to offer a possible alternative system of health care. That antipodal system of health reform ultimately was either lost to or co-opted by the demands of modern capitalism, intrusive and impersonal state institutions, and an army of professional experts who have intruded on a formerly private and personal realm.

From the 1830s to 1860s there was a flurry of excitement about the possibilities of the various health reform regimens, so much so that in these early years alternative medicine could be described as a fad or craze. But alternative medicine did not end abruptly with the onset of the Civil War or the professionalization of medicine. Those who supported health reform regimens usually were converted for a lifetime. In addition there were large numbers of patients who tried all sorts of therapies, both regular and irregular, in their search for health. The years 1860 to 1900, therefore, are of particular importance. These are the years in which health reform supposedly declined, but this thesis will demonstrate that for many people some or all of the various regimens were essential components of their health care system. Adherents not only incorporated facets of health reform prescriptions into their lifestyle, but accepted many of the ideological assumptions that were part and parcel of the health reformers' therapies.

This dissertation will deal with those alternative regimens based on four specific criteria: first, a conceptualization that there should be a natural balance of the mental, moral and physical faculties in the body; second, a belief that good health was both a desirable and a natural condition; third, a belief that the secret to good health lay

in natural therapeutics; and fourth, a commitment to the notion that social health was a reflection of individual These characteristics of health reformers are important since the boundary between health reform and regular medicine at times was indistinct. On one hand, health reformers often trained at allopathic institutions to gain the authority of a medical degree, even though they ultimately practised using alternative remedies. On the other hand, some allopathic physicians incorporated irregular methods into their practise even though they maintained a steady opposition to health reform itself. The ideas and ideology of health reform though, emerged from the work of phrenologists Gall and Spurzheim, hydropath Priessnitz, and the gymnastic routines based on German and Swedish exercise routines. It was the commitment to health reform, and the opposition to allopathic medicine, that delineates between these border-line cases.

Chapter one will discuss the early history of the health reform movement, which like allopathic medicine, can be traced back to the Hippocratic years. It will also examine the historiography of the reform movement and consider some of the limitations of previous research on the topic. While this area of social history is in its infancy, it is exciting to see the rapid progress made in the field. One of the aims of this dissertation is to bring attention to health reform in the Canadian reals. While a start has been made to touch on relevant subjects, there is still much to be done. Health

reform across Canada, the French Canadian and health reform, a synthetic history of Canadian sport and recreation, and homeopathy in Canada, are just some of the areas that cry out for more exploration. The nucleus of health reform was in the Boston and New York area, but the effects of the movement were felt throughout North America. This thesis adds a new dimension to the history of health reform since it examines the post-1860s impact in regions to date unstudied along with the more populated areas.

Chapter two will examine one of the most important of health reformers' assumptions, the belief that there was a natural tripartite balance in health and in society. Reformers suggested that the healthy human body should maintain a harmonious balance between its moral, mental and physical powers. Health reformers believed that if just one individual attained this balance, then they would contribute in a small measure to improved social harmony and health. The concept of equilibrium extended beyond the notion of a harmonious and symmetrical physical state. It was extrapolated into the social realm where the belief in a balanced world illustrated the aspirations of reformers and the limits of a class vision even as that class emerged during the early onslaught of capitalist development.

The beliefs that good health was a natural condition and that nature was a cure for ill-health, were also a component of health reform. A corollary of the notion of the balanced body was a long standing belief in women's connection to nature. More creative, more earth-bound, more sensitive, more nurturing, women were considered to be ideally suited as health care givers. This is not to be dismissed as mere maternalism, for the health reformers belief in harmony and balance led them to support the concept of gender equality and greater roles for women. While women never dominated the health reform field, they did hold positions of leadership and equality in it that they were denied in regular medicine. The final section of this chapter will look at social reforms and health reformers' attitudes towards the broader society. While their specific regimen would, in their minds, best contribute to the perfection of health and society, health reformers participated in other reform movements in the hopes of hastening worldly perfection.

The next three sections will focus on case studies of particular health reforms. Chapter three will examine phrenology, an area where health reformers lay down the blueprints for the healthy body. Phrenologists delineated the potential for perfection in health and character and argued that society too, could benefit from their advice. There were many phrenologists who left behind no records for historians to study. Who was the phrenologist, Professor Alexander, who gave a series of lectures in Halifax in 1896? He spoke on topics such as 'human nature' and 'success in life,' and as well, examined several young men. Even more intriguing is "a

Mulatto, by name, Randolph," who lectured at a John McDonald's house near Pictou, Nova Scotia. A diary tells us only that, and the fact that the writer was too busy to attend. about the Dr. Clark who lectured on physiognomy in a Temperance Hall somewhere in Nova Scotia in August 1873? Another diary, written by an unidentified woman, tells us only that the talk lasted about 90 minutes. He was probably the same Dr. Clark who visited St. John's, Newfoundland and lectured in the Fisherman's Hall in 1871. One of those lectures compared the likeness of men to that of the lower animals. The hall was left open all day so visitors could see the life-size oil paintings of celebrated people. It was "a pleasant, instructive and profitable hour" for those who paid the 6 pence to hear the lecture. During other talks on "Courtship and Marriage" and on the "Nervous System and Mind," he spoke extemporaneously and tended to ramble. Still, the Public Ledger noted it was a valuable presentation that offered information on the organs of the body, and that included a "homely chit chat" on nightmares, dreams, and clairvoyance, In addition, Clark offered character delineations that drew upon the "science of Physiognomy," and he "very truthfully" gave character sketches of well-known figures in the community. Most likely Clark had studied physiognomy at the New York Phrenological Institute, since his format and ideas very much resembled the work of the leaders of that institution. He may even be the reason that the Public Ledger began advertising and recommending journals such as the <u>Phrenological Journal</u>.

But the details of his life probably will remain lost, as are
the lives of Alexander and Randolph.

The Fowler family were the dominant phrenologists in North America. Their merchandising of the product, their generational experience, and their influence through publications, a publishing house, the Institute of Phrenology, and constant personal lectures and delineations were phenomenal. While the family has figured in other studies,5 this chapter will concentrate on phrenologist Orson Fowler and his views on sexuality, health and social reform. Orson Fowler was renown as a phrenologist from the 1830s to 1880s. In his last years though, while under attack for his views on sexuality, he began a world tour which ultimately brought about the end of his professional career. Despite this, phrenology continued to gather attention. In a later chapter the 20th century friendship of neurologist Burt Green Wilder and phrenologist Jessie Fowler will be discussed. This material is not only new but relevant to both the longevity of health reform ideas, and to the eventual co-optation of phrenological and health reform ideas.

The focus in Chapter four will be on hydrotherapy and nutrition. These regimens stressed building the healthy body by ingesting the proper foods in the correct manner, by applying various forms of water-therapy, from showers to baths to douches, and by paying attention to preventative therapy.

This chapter will examine some water-cure facilities, their duration, programmes and leaders. It will conclude by discussing the turn-of-the-century transformation of hydropathic principles. Like other therapies, hydropathic ideas were coopted by allopaths, and transformed by consumers in the pursuit of leisure by the 20th century. Hydropaths, like many other reformers, stressed the importance of appropriate nutrition, and this too will be discussed in this chapter.

While phrenologists promoted a design for improved health and society, and hydropaths established ways to build up the diseased body, physical culture specialists hoped to re-create the physical body through various forms of recreation and exercises. Like other health reformers, physical education supporters argued that healthier bodies would lead to improved social health as moral, physical and mental sensibilities balanced. All three of these chapters will use empirical evidence and case studies to demonstrate, first the ideology of the reforms, second, the links to social health from personal health and third, the client's reception of health reform ideology.

All of these chapters will examine more closely the issue of health reform and social reform, and will discuss the need for harmony in the individual body and the social body. Andrew Jackson Davis, seer and health reformer, articulated the feelings of many health reformers when he stated:

Individual harmony is essential to family harmony; family harmony is essential to social harmony;

social harmony is essential to national harmony; and national harmony is essential to universal harmony among the inhabitants of the earth. The whole proceeds from, and depends upon the soul, and perfection of the individual.

Reformers felt that society reflected the human condition, and that both were perfectible if permitted to develop in a harmonious fashion. That notion of equilibrium was common in the nineteenth century and it was central in the health reform idealogy.

Chapter six will deal with the allopathic opposition to and co-optation of the various health reform regimens. Each therapy encountered opposition from regular medical men. cynics, scientists, and intellectuals. The availability of inexpensive and popular therapies threatened physicians. The reformers' denigration of their allopathic medical expertise insulted regular practitioners who increasingly became intriqued by the possibilities and successes of alternative therapies at a time when they recognized the limitations of their own therapeutic approach. Physicians modified, adapted, and adopted cures that originated with health reformers. This dissertation will detail how many regular physicians began to introduce many of the contributions of health reformers into their own work, managing at the same time to continue to condemn irregular ideas. As orthodox medicine finally started to make therapeutic gains in fields such as bacteriology, in disease prevention, in antiseptic surgery, and in the establishment of hospitals as more than places of death, physicians

gained more and more of the public's trust and legitimated themselves as the true possessors of science. The health reformers, whose notions of individualism and whose antiintellectual ideology made the establishment of standardized educational facilities unlikely, whose therapies were expropriated by the allopathic physicians, and whose world vision of social harmony was no longer compatible with the inequalities of corporate capitalism, often were marginalized into curiosities valiantly struggling to maintain a no longer viable ideal. At times cooptation may seem like an ideal way for unorthodox ideas- medical or otherwise- to gain exposure and acceptance. In fact, though, cooptation usually means that ideology has been sanitized or lost, and the status quo unaltered. While many health reform ideas became part of allopathic therapeutics the more radical ideology of health reform was lost, the stress on patient participation in treatments vanished, and the push for patient comprehension of disease and health was lost. The threat from and cooptation of alternative medicine encouraged regular practitioners to close their ranks against challenges from outsiders, those untrained in allopathic principles.

The final chapter will discuss the demise of health reform. While other similar movements to improve the human body have emerged, this particular one, with its natural approach and its aspirations of improving social and physical health, sputtered to a stop in the early 20th century. Health

reformers were redundant. They had no more answers for a modern world suffering from the adverse effects of rapid industrialization and the apparent degeneration of individuals and society. The dream of harmony and equilibrium was out-ofplace in a social order rent by class divisions. The fear of degeneracy, not the desire and hope for physical, moral, and mental perfection, led the way for the rise of the scientific expert, state interventionism, and altered perceptions of health and physical fitness. A 20th-century way of looking at the human body would evolve in order to reduce the worst excesses of corporate capitalism and to maintain the status quo. New solutions for physical and social degeneracy would emerge as an overt attempt to minimize class differences without challenging the social order. Scientific management, eugenics and euthenics movements, sanitation and public health in part, were an attempt to stem this tide of apparent racial, moral, and physical degeneration. What emerged would be a cooptation of reformers' regimens and their concern with the harmonious social and physical body. This transformation ultimately left the reformers in obscurity, denied the importance of their contributions to modern medicine, and offered up formerly private matters to the gaze7 of experts and professionals.

The 19th-century concern with health was hardly a new concept. It had a history dating back to Graeco-Roman traditions and involved a philosophical debate on body-mind

relationships.8 There was an increasing focus, however, on the concept of health in the nineteenth century. Indeed, as Bruce Haley has argued, "no topic more occupied the Victorian mind than Health - not religion, or politics, or improvement, or Darwinism . . . Victorians worshipped the goddess Hygeia." Haley argued that the development of physiology as a distinct science, a growing belief in the interdependence of physical and mental health, and a recognition of the need to educate the total man, all spawned a powerful interest in health matters. In addition Haley noted that in the first half of the century, "the medical world was raising the expectation that treatment of the body could become as exact a science as knowledge of the body."9 Despite such hope, however, anatomy, pharmacology, and physiology, all advanced without a corresponding acceleration of therapeutic successes. 10 though symptoms could be controlled at times, recovery from disease throughout the 19th century was often in spite of allopathic treatment, rather than due to its medicines and heroic treatments.

Everyday life demonstrated at once the need for personal health and its elusiveness in the bourgeois family and the proletarian family. Threats to one's well-being lurked from birth to death. Child-bearing remained a hazardous moment in a fragile life-span as both infant and maternal mortality remained high. Frequent epidemics attacked young and old, rich and poor. In addition there was a growing awareness of

the threat to physical well-being by industrial capitalism, whether from industrial accidents, from the diseases that lurked in over-crowded neighbourhoods, or crom the ill-health that resulted from over-work in poorly-ventilated and unheated factories. Nor was the middle class immune to the disabilities that resulted from the ennui of numerous men and women with unaccustomed leisure time, unusual stresses, and an opulent and unhealthy lifestyle. And for both classes there was the ever-present spectre of accidental injury and death—a loose team of horses, an overturned lamp, a fall in an unlit street, an unexpected winter storm; all threatened men, women, and children on a daily basis.

One way to combat and prevent disease and injury was to patronize allopathic physicians, the medical practitioners who ultimately achieved hegemonic control. Aptly termed heroic medicine, most allopathic treatments consisted of heavy bleeding or venisection through lancet or leech, or dosages of antimony, calomel, arsenic, opium, and other drugs which could and did cause severe side effects, disfigurement, and death. In the last half of the 19th century allopaths tried to reduce their use of some of these treatments. In the absence of better cures, though, heroic measures continued to a great degree. Medical doctor William Hooker, for example, argued that medicine "will probably be proved by the tests of a rigid observation to be aimless, but by no means harmless." So commonplace was the feeling of exasperation at the futility

and danger of allopathic therapeutics, however, that many patients chose other methods of health care.

The roots of the various health reforms, as also for allopathic medicine, originated much earlier than the nineteenth century. Hippocratic texts suggest that illness was a result of either environmental factors such as seasonal or temperature changes or to individual excesses of diet, exercise, alcohol, or sexual activity. Harris Coulter and Phillip A. Nicholls have both argued that there were two different paradigms that resulted from the Hippocratic texts. One was the rationalization behind regular medicine: active intervention to alleviate the symptoms of disease. The other was based on the notion of the similar, upon which the ideas of homeopathy, a system of medicine which flourished in the nineteenth century, was based. Homeopathy is a "therapeutic system which argues that in the domain of illness and its treatment, a causal relationship obtains between similars; the administration of a drug, known to produce a symptom complex identical with that manifested in an individual case of illness, will restore the patient to health." For Coulter and Nichols homeopathic treatments were not only a viable alternative to the rigors of heroic allopathic medicine, they also argued that the system had a valid history and a potentially viable future. 12

While health reformers were generally opposed to medications, they considered the minute dosages needed for heroic measures of most physicians, and thus, not as objectionable. In fact, many of the characteristics of the
homeopathic system and its alternative paradigm were common to
the health reform movement. Along with a gentler therapeutic
approach, health reformers and homeopaths alike believed in
the importance of a holistic approach and the need for lengthy
observation of the patient. Both approaches were based on a
belief that health - not disease - was a natural condition of
humankind and that the human body had natural recuperative or
regenerative powers that often eliminated the need for
medication. For health reformers phrenology, mesmerism,
proper diet, water therapy, and exercise were regimens that
would establish the natural and healthy condition of the body.

homeopathic cures far less stressful on the body than the

Mesmerism was one branch of the health reform tree that carried residual elements of an older medical tradition while offering promises for the future. ¹³ Mesmerism, like other health reforms, was both condemned as quackery and praised as salvation. Franz Anton Mesmer, born in 1734 and trained as a physician, was its founder. He argued that the entire planet was bathed in an unseen fluid that surrounded and penetrated all objects; sickness was merely the obstruction of this fluid's movement through the body. Health and harmony could be restored by "mesmerizing" or massaging critical poles in the body and inducing a "crisis" often a dramatic convulsive state. Mesmer and his followers were able to induce trances

in patients as they massaged the magnets or poles of the body. Robert Darnton has argued that this "proto-science" was a combination of ideas about the occult, modern science, and reason in an age that considered such a blend perfectly acceptable. Mesmerism had detractors, of course, just as it had extremely devout disciples. Even today the debate continues. Robert Darnton, placed Mesmer in the context of the French Enlightenment, and suggested that, "One cannot get close enough to the man to determine whether or not he was a charlatan; if he was, he certainly dwarfed his fellow quacks." More partisan than Darnton, James Wyckoff has argued that Mesmer was not only a physician but also a healer and "principally a discoverer whose discovery was denied in his own day and still is in ours, two centuries later." 15

Despite much opposition, mesmerism attracted attention in France particularly within the middle class, where it was used more as an aid in interpreting the astrological and cosmological mysteries of the universe than for its therapeutic properties. Spurned by most professional medical men, Mesmer and his followers tried to garner popular, egalitarian, and radical support. Such a move seemingly politicized the movement. Along with the taint of immorality associated with the familiar touching of bodies to discover a patient's magnetic poles, this radicalization and the controversy it spawned limited the influence of mesmerists. Mesmerism ultimately lost popularity in France in part due to the

obstacles caused by the opposition, and the political and social dislocations of the late 18th century. 16

Despite m smerism's decline in post-Revolutionary France. the ideas spread across the English Channel and across the Atlantic Ocean. 17 Once again, as had happened in France, individual interpretations and political and professional objectives transformed mesmerism from its original agenda. In North America mesmeric ideas merged with other health reform ideologies, in particular with phrenological notions. The science of phrenology originated in Vienna under the guidance of Dr. Franz Joseph Gall, who noticed as a boy that persons with certain physical features had similar personality traits. such as the ability to remember. "Proceeding from reflection to reflection, and from observation to observation to observation," said Gall, "it occurred to me that if memory were made evident by external signs it might be so with other talents or intellectual faculties." Gall began lecturing and teaching his ideas in 1796, and many of his lectures were published. Phrenology was based on three principles: the brain was the organ of the mind; the brain was composed of parts, which determined a person's "faculties," or intellectual or moral characteristics, and the size of these parts was related to their development.

In 1805 Dr. Johann Spurzheim, a former student, began to lecture with Gall and in the next eight years they travelled throughout Europe speaking, writing, and exploring the potential of phrenology. J. Fred Blumenback, an early nineteenth-century medical professor, lauded their accomplishments: "The whole praise of discovery belongs to Dr. Gall, but Dr. Spurzheim has made such advances to have almost equal merit. The science of craniology is entirely theirs; nearly so henceforward will metaphysics be regarded; and anatomy must acknowledge them among its greatest benefactors." There were other contributions of phrenology. It centred the "soul" of man in the brain, a rather radical idea at the time, "one of the nineteenth century's great discoveries and one that has become part of modern natural and social science." Even those not in agreement with phrenological laws, offered praise. Some 100 years later anthropologist Cesare Lombroso would note that:

the system of Dr. Gall may not be considered by all correct in every point, yet at the same time, it has led to the discovery of the cortical centres. However, the work, which comparatively few people know or admire, is, nevertheless, the result of immense and diligent series of studies in the nerve centres (centri perosso), which makes it the precursor of Criminal Anthropology!

Phrenology did not become truly popular in North America until 1832 when Spurzheim visited the Boston area. While his tour was cut short by his sudden death, Spurzheim's ideas spread among Americans. A student at Amherst University, Orson Squire Fowler, a poor farm boy who subsidized his studies by carrying firewood for more affluent pupils, was influenced by Spurzheim's ideas and embarked on a life mission of phrenological consultations, lectures, and publications.

He would popularize the ideas of Spurzheim and Gall, as well as his own discoveries about the phrenological laws of health. He was aided by his relatives such as Lorenzo Niles Fowler, his sister-in-law, Dr. Lydia Folger Fowler, and his half-sister Charlotte Fowler Wells. In turn, the Fowler clan began to influence Americans as to the promises and possibilities of phrenological knowledge. Lorenzo Fowler listed the benefits of a study of phrenology:

The advantages of a knowledge of Phrenology are many, viz., it teaches, firstly, self-knowledge; secondly, how to develop the organization as a whole harmoniously. Thirdly, it enables us to govern and education each faculty, to control the propensities, to cultivate and direct the moral Fourthly, it indicates the particular calling or pursuits by which everyone may succeed in life. Fifth, it enables the parent to be more faithful to the discharge of his duties to his children. Sixthly, it assists in the choice of servants. Seventhly, it is an important aid in the practice of the different professions. Eighthly, it teaches charity for the frailties of others. Ninthly, it makes valuable suggestions for the treatment of criminals. Tenthly, it gives many important hints with regard to the cure and prevention of insanity. Eleventhly, it enables a person to choose an agreeable, congenial companion for life. Twelfthly, it teaches that moral perfection is the most desirable to be attained in this life.20

One of the prime concerns of the Fowlers and other phrenologists was that people gain "self-knowledge," an awareness of their personal short-comings or attributes. Once aware of these tendencies, an individual could begin to improve their own personality and health, and, as well, better society. This was one of the prime innovations of North American phrenologists: a person was not limited to the

faculties given at birth but could, with self-knowledge, work to improve the qualities that were deficient or excessive.

Any knowledge is useful, but self-knowledge is of the greatest importance. It helps us to know our grade; our standpoint; our duties and obligations; our bodily and mental powers; our strength and weakness; our mission in this world; our sphere of labour; our relations to others; how much and what to eat and drink; how much to work and study; how select a companion; how to train a family; our best way to get through life; our final destiny; in short, how to live and how to die.

To live as one should, then, it was imperative that a person have both a phrenological examination and an understanding of its principles. As Lorenzo Fowler stated, "Phrenology makes us acquainted with the laws of life and health. In order to obey these laws we must have a knowledge of them; in fact, if we live in obedience to the dictates of nature, we must know how to live." The application of phrenological knowledge to improve both the individual and society became known as "practical phrenology."

Besides self-knowledge there were other aspects of phrenology which linked the science to other emergent health reforms. To obtain a true "harmony between the one part of the system and the whole," it was also necessary that people be aware of the laws of physiology, health, and hygiene. Bad food or an inadequate exercise routine could harm the human organism mentally, morally, and physically. Even improper study habits could harm the growing child. "We should know how to feed and keep the body full of life and vitality, to

give every function its due attention, to take sufficient exercise, so that the muscular system shall continue active while life lasts, should understand the nervous system so that the brain will not wear out the body. A person has the full control of himself in proportion as all of his powers are brought into use," said Lorenzo Fowler, as he urged patients to cultivate their character and physical bodies. "Perfection depends upon a full development, legitimate use, and right direction of the whole mind, the superior part taking the lead . . . It should be the aim of us all to arrive as near perfection as possible, for the more disciplined and developed we are in this life, the better shall we be prepared for our eternal existence." Perfection then was possible, if one was prepared to live according to the laws of nature and incorporate the health reform principles into one's lifestyle.

other health reformers, besides phrenologists, advocated a variety of regimens as the means to a healthy body. In the 1830s Sylvester Graham was the first to publish on the new ideas and anxieties about physiology and to proffer a regimen to promote good health. He forwarded a central thesis that stimulation led to debility, and used this idea along with the ideas of eighteenth-century physicians and theorists to "arrive at a rationale for temperance, a vegetarian diet, and sexual continence." Now immortalized as the founder of Graham crackers (although he probably would not have approved the modern product), Graham found much acceptance in his time.

His ideas on healthy living "were adopted, directly and virtually intact, by the Seventh-Day Adventists; and on a more secular level they ultimately led to the rise of the modern American breakfast cereal industry . . . (and influenced) a diverse group of spiritualists, British socialists (including George Bernard Shaw and H. G. Wells), and Indian pacifists including Mahatma Gandhi. "A

There was more associated with Grahamism, however, than vegetarianism and sexual continence. Graham boarding houses were established in a number of areas. These were private homes where boarders were expected to follow the Graham dietary reforms. These houses were often the center of reform activity, in particular the anti-slavery activities of William Garrison and his followers. In 1833 William S. Taylor of Amherst College called one house "a sort of Club des Jacobins, . . . where the radicals of the day could assemble over a convivial cup of cold water, and plan the coming of their kingdom." In a letter of the <u>Liberator</u>, Garrison recorded his views on Graham:

This is the residence of Sylvester Graham, who has encountered his share of the world's cbloquy for attempting to reform it from some of its beastly habits, but who has displayed a martyn's spirit and front in giving utterance to his convictions of truth, as it relates to the bodily as well as spiritual redemption of mankind. Though not a convert to all of his views, I admire his firmmess, his courage, and his manifest desire to bless mankind by showing them how, in his opinion, they best can 'glorify God in their bodies and spirits, which are his.' Comparatively few have been found disposed to adopt his dietetic theory, in all its minutiae; but tens of thousands of persons have

been happily affected by his letters and writings, . . though, of this great multitude, few, I am apprehensive, are disposed of acknowledge their indebtedness to him. Shame on them for their lack of gratitude and magnanimity! But this is the fate of every reformer, in his day and generation. Time and posterity will take care of his memory.⁵⁵

William Andrus Alcott, a cousin of philosopher and educational reformer, Bronson Alcott, and a medical doctor, also popularised dietary ideas including vegetarianism and opposition to tea and coffee at about the same time as Graham. Alcott believed that good health should be a part of every day life. Like many other reformers he reached beyond his specific reform to offer solutions to contemporary social problems such as educational reform. For example, he won a prize offered by the American Institution of Instruction for an essay entitled on the Construction of Schoolhouses which examined the hygienic and construction qualities of schoolhouses. Renowned education reformer Horace Mann appended this paper to his 1838 report as Secretary of the Massachusetts Board of Education. ²⁶

A third prominent dietary reformer was Horace Fletcher. He argued that "Right eating and right food are, then, the all-important considerations of health, as far as the tissues are concerned; and, as the tissues are themselves the stored food or fuel of the brain and nerve centers, the importance of perfect nutrition extends to the most vital functions and interests of life."²⁷ For Fletcher, right eating involved more than just consuming the correct foods. He was also

Hand-in-hand with phrehology, mesmerism, and diet regimens went hydrotherapy. Hydrotherapy, or water-cure, had similar roots to other health reforms. Its proponents

believed that the body had a natural equilibrium between the mental, moral, and physical facilities, and many were committed to the significant social reforms of the nineteenth century. One of the leading advocates of water-cure was a Sicilian peasant, Vincent Priessnitz, who first used the therapy on himself, and then practised on others. Water-cure was introduced to North America in the 1840s, and quickly developed into a major health reform. It became of particular importance to many women, attracted by its claims of easier and healthier childbirth. By 1852. The Water-Cure Journal. devoted to spreading the gospel of health, had 50,000 readers; it existed until 1913 under a variety of names. Water cure specialists, like Rachel Brooks Gleason of Elmira, New York, were often committed as much to social reforms as to the improvement of their clients' health.30 Many of these hydropaths, supported specific dietary regimes, especially vegetarianism and thus, diet will be discussed in tandem with water-cure.

Health reformers, from diet reformers like Fletcher to phrenologists like Orson and Lorenzo Fowler, advocated that patients incorporate some form of exercise into their daily routine. Like other health reforms, physical culture had its roots in antiquity, but the climate of the nineteenth century helped to mould it into new forms. There was a number of exercise systems, each with its own supporters. Exercise regimens contrived to promote a harmonious balance between

mental and physical powers. They consisted of sporting and athletic events as well as systematic exercises.

The two major exercise systems were German and Swedish gymnastics. Each attracted devoted followers. Despite their similar origins, testy disputes over the benefits and detractions of each system often ensued. In 1774 Johann Bernhard Basedow incorporated exercise programs into the curriculum of the Philanthropinum at Dessau in the German Duchy of Anhalt. Here the notion of the mutual training of mind and body was taught through Greek exercises such as the Pentathlon, German sports such as swimming, rowing, skating, and through the "knightly" exercises of fencing, vaulting, riding, dancing. One of Basedow's disciples was Johann Christoph Friedrich GutsMuth, who argued that the two aims of exercise were "work in the garb of youthful play" and bodily perfection. An important follower of the first tenet was Friedrich Ludwig Jahn, who was deeply involved in the political culture of Germany and believed that physical training would help in the regeneration of Germany. His first Turnplatz, gymnastic festival, opened in 1811 and attracted about 500 followers in its first year. German gymnastics apparently arrived in North America in 1826 and 1827 with the arrival of two German exiles, Dr. Follen and Dr. Francis Lieber. This system was significant in North America from the mid-1860s onward, ultimately influencing trends in schooling, organizations such as the American Playground Association, and the development of

gymnasiums, which sprang up, first at the Boston Gymnasium in Washington Gardens, and then at Yale, Williams, Amherst, Brown and other schools. With increased German immigration and the establishment of the <u>Turngemeinden</u> in larger cities, an increase in trained teachers, and the establishment of journals such as <u>Mind and Body</u>, the German system of gymnastics was incorporated into the lives of many North Americans.

Peter Henry Ling, also a student of Basedow, promoted a different system of gymnastics, known as the Swedish system. The two systems, despite occasional acrimony, were similar and involved apparatus work, games, and free exercises. The major difference was that Swedish gymnastics included a medical application of exercise and massage. Like Jahn, Ling was fiercely patriotic and believed that gymnastics were important to the field of national defence. He also promoted the importance of exercise to the medical and educational fields, ideas which were developed further by his followers. In the United States, Baron Nils Posse introduced Swedish gymnastics by promoting the system in the common schools, by establishing the Posse Gymnasium in 1850 and by lecturing and writing on the subject. 12

A third exercise system originated in France. Although the German and Swedish systems were known in that country, three distinct groups began to agitate for a system that promoted national physical fitness. One group favoured the Swedish system, one preferred the English system of athletic games, and the third promoted a study of "self-expression." The latter approach was responsible for the development of exercise regimens that emphasized natural movement. George Demeny, who studied men and animals in motion, felt that movements should be easily accomplished, fluid, and continuous to best benefit health and development. Francois Delsarte developed movement exercises that demonstrated emotions. A form of Delsarte's work was popularized in North America through the work of Emily Bishop and Annie Payson Call. Delsarte's "self-expression by movement" eventually became popular among mainly middle class women. In the 1930s Emil Jacques Dalcroze exploited Delsarte's ideas and used music and tempo changes with exercise to promote what was known as eurhythmic gymnastics. 13

All of these exercise systems, with the addition of athletic sports, were popular in late nineteenth-century Northeastern North America. Supporters of physical culture urged not only the regeneration of personal physical health but also the cultivation of a harmonious mind-body relationship. In addition many physical culturists suggested that improved physical health would bring stronger social health the nationalist agenda of Jahns, Ling, and others changed over time, but that politicization remained evident in the ideology of the various exercise regimens, just as it existed in other health reforms.

alternative to the allopathic or regular system of medicine and that enjoyed popularity in nineteenth-century North America. In the 1830s and 1840s there was a tremendous surge of support for Thomsonian medicine, which was based on natural herbal remedies. Although Thomsonians denounced the harshness and extremes of allopathic medicine, their system relied on herbal dosages that were often as severe as heroic remedies. Some medical people known as Eclectics, combined the homeopathic and allopathic systems, as well as health reform regimens, hoping to garner the best of all traditions. addition there were many people who relied on folk medicines or patent medicines to bring about a cure. Often times the patient was perfectly aware of either the dangers of such self-dosing, of the high alcohol content of preparatory medicine, and even of the uselessness of the potion. That knowledge rarely stopped the use of patent medicines, especially since some remedies could ameliorate symptoms if nothing else. Nova Scotian miller, James Barry, poured bottle after bottle of patent medicine into his body to cure his numerous aches and pains. He swallowed Watson's dyspepsia pills in vain; "humbug", "cheat," claimed the miller. Holloways Pills and Ayres Cherry Pictoral also failed, "I suppose they do not suit together." Still ill, the miller commented on his abuse of medicines and tried a different tact. He sent a neighbour to town for a quart of brandy.

There were other regimens of health care that were

If the most obvious objective of this dissertation is to restore to health reform its place in history and medicine. there is also an equally important underlying theme that argues that health reformers and health reform participated in the making and remaking of the culture of the period. During the 1830s and 1840s these reforms were at the height of their popularity. Yet, unlike most fads, they did not disperse quickly. Instead from the 1860s they played an integrated role in home treatments. Leading health reformers continued to gather in clients and to introduce their ideology, and medical doctors, aware of their therapeutic limitations, began to claim some irregular practices as their own. Issues of class, problems of industrialization, reformist ideas about education, politics, professionalization, and women's rights, and conflicts between individualism and communalism were all part of the active debate within the health reform movement, as in the broader society. The controversies and debates not only altered the movement but also transformed nineteenthcentury culture. An examination of the movement clearly shows the emergent and residual elements of a cultural form as evolving scientific ideas and traditional ideas met, mingled, and were transformed within the health reform movement. 35

The need for an analysis that focuses on class is also demanded in a study of ninoteenth century health reform and society. While health reformers were often part of a developing middle class, they tried to attract a broad phalanx of converts. Both working-class and middle-class patients responded to the health reformers' ideas, although not always in the way they expected. This cross-class approach helps in understanding health reform as practitioners and patients responded to industrial capitalism and the resultant changes in class relations, class construction, and class conflict. As Raymond Williams has arqued:

the real dynamics of the socio-cultural process are most evident in the transformations of 'popular', which moved not only along a trajectory from late forms of 'folk' culture to new and partly selforganizing forms of urban popular culture, but also along a trajectory of extended - and finally massively extended - production of 'popular' culture by the bourgeois market and by state educational and political systems. 36

Just as one cannot understand regular medicine without considering its supporters and detractors, one must understand interclass tensions, conflicts, and compromises to understand health reform or, indeed, any other cultural activity. It is most important to note that an examination of class interaction does not eliminate the need for a class analysis but is merely a broadening of considerations; middle class and working class people made their own histories in their own

ways for their own reasons. A similar pattern of cultural activity will not mean the same thing to each class, given the differing composition, consciousness, and history of each at any given time. The self-culture of health reform, with its residual and emergent elements, its conflicting individualistic and cooperative stance, its contradictory quest for a hegemonic and alternative position, can never be discussed in a synthetic manner when looked at as a one-class or classless phenomena. Neither can culture.

Basic though William's etiology of culture is to an understanding of health reform, there is also much that is relevant in anthropological discourse. Mary Douglas has argued that there is no way of looking at the human body that does not involve looking at the society with which it intera-Other theoretical work by anthropologists aid in broadening the concept of culture. For anthropologist Clifford Geertz, the practise of cultural theory, "is to draw large conclusions from small but very densely textured facts; to support broad assertions about the role of culture in the construction of collective life by engaging them exactly with complex specifics." Looking at the symbols of a society - how the health of the body supposedly indicated the health of the society, for instance - helps to immerse the historian in the whole society. As a reference point for cultural analysis anthropological concepts add the dimension of both "analytical clarity" and "useful vocabulary." The study of symbolism,

though, cannot be a totality in itself, isolated from processes of time, of human agency, and of the realities of power, conflict, and domination. Geertz argued for an awareness of this concept of process when he likened cultural change to the disjointed movements of an octopus as it somehow changes direction.

It is through cultural patterns, ordered clusters of significant symbols, that man makes sense of the events through which he lives. The study of culture, the accumulated totality of such patterns, is thus the study of the machinery individuals and groups of individuals employ to orient themselves in a world otherwise opaque.

To listen truly to one's sources, historical analysis needs an awareness of symbolic meaning. 38

Examining the symbolism of the human body within the health reform movement in the Northeastern United States and Atlantic Canada will help to demystify the cultural reality of the late nineteenth century, and the importance of health reform. This movement centered in New York and Boston, and most work on the topic concentrates on these vital metropolitan areas. But just as the health reform movement was not restricted to a single class it was not isolated in one region. The movement spread rapidly via the lecture circuit, the massive volume of articles, books, and pamphlets that supporters published, and by private correspondence and word-of-mouth. The daily or weekly press kept even those not ordinarily inclined to participate in the movement abreast of new ideas and new activities. Sometimes the press itself

actively promoted health reform; the <u>Public Ledger</u> of St. John's, Newfoundland not only carried advertisements for journals on health reform, but also recommended them and reprinted articles from their pages. In addition, by an arrangement with the publishers, the newspaper offered its new subscribers bonus issues of <u>the Phrenological Journal</u>. 39

It is impossible to determine the exact number of health reformers. First, people's commitment varied over time. When one's health was not in imminent danger, support for alternative medicine was less of a priority. Second, some patients were more committed to trying anything than they were to supporting a certain regimen. Thus, some would dose themselves with medicines as well as try nature's prescriptions. Even allopaths could cross the border between alternative and regular medicine. Third, it is impossible to tell how many families treated themselves at home, without recourse to a visit by an alternative healer. Still support for alternative medicine was widespread. Hydropath James Jackson treated over 20,000 patients and over 200 inmates could stay at his Home on the Hillside. In addition he advised patients by mail and claimed an overall cure rate of 95 per cent. In 1872, for example, he treated 300 patients from 35 states and 5 British provinces. Phrenologist Orson Fowler noted in 1851 that his book, Maternity, was in its 61st edition. Some 5,000 copies of the 1st edition had sold in 3 months, and 10,000 copies of the 2nd edition were purchased in four months. Over 3,000 copies of a pamphlet responding to objections to phrenology were sold. More than 2,000 copies of the 12th edition of a Fowler book, Amativeness, sold while a pamphlet on venereal disease had several thousand purchasers each month; one New York seller sold 3,000 copies in just one month. Dr. Footes' New Plain Home Talk sold 250,000 copies in 1857 to 1859 despite a depressed economy. Some 2,000 copies were sold each month in 1869 and for the next 30 years 100,000 letters were received commenting on the book or asking questions. The Water-Cure Journal claimed 25,000 subscribers in June 1851 and double that the next year. They projected 100,000 subscribers for 1860 and confidently asserted - and encouraged - that each copy of the journal was read by 10 people. In 1858 there were 400 practitioners of water-cure alone, plus some 300 female physicians who, with their exclusion in allopathic medical schools, no doubt offered alternative methods. As Susan Cavleff has argued, "Despite charges of quackery the water-cure movement enjoyed widespread acceptance among the American populace. "40 Between hydropathy, phrenology, diet, and exercise proponents, considerable support for health reformers existed not only in the northeastern United States but throughout Atlantic Canada.

Political boundaries did not affect this exchange of information nor did they halt the sojourns of health reformers intent on bringing the salvation of health to possible converts. The migration of Atlantic Canadians to the Boston

States in the last half of the century ensured a continuous exchange of information despite distances as families and friends maintained communications. News to and from home spread guickly. A lecture given by Rev. Moses Harvey, in St. John's, for instance, was published and soon circulated among the many Newfoundlanders living in New York City. Brookes established the close connections between the Maritime Provinces and the Boston area. In twelve weeks of 1857 Brookes found that 487 vessels travelled to Boston from Nova Scotia, New Brunswick and Prince Edward Island while 452 travelled back to the Maritimes. During twelve weeks of 1883 he discovered 421 vessels cleared to voyage from Boston to the provinces and 289 which arrived in Boston from the three provinces in 12 weeks of 1883.41 These not insignificant numbers indicate the considerable transportation and communication links which existed between the regions despite distance and different political structures. In both Eastern Canada and the Northeastern United States the advance of industrial capitalism spawned urban areas with the concomitant problems of migration, massive population increases, and overcrowding, and a growing awareness of both class consciousness and class conflict. Nor were the rural regions of both areas unaffected by the dramatic convulsions of industrialization that had transformed both the immediate and the Western world in the nineteenth century. Throughout the area the development, the conflicts, the problems, were one; often the language was the same. The difference between the economic base of both regions was one of degree, not of kind. 42

As part of the social relations of nineteenth century life, health reform underwent the same contortions and conflicts as the society which surrounded it. Carefully sifting through the layers, what Geertz characterizes as "thick description." will show not only the change in health reform from 1860 to 1900, but it will also demonstrate cultural processes. Just as the health reform movement changed over time, so did the culture. As Raymond Williams has persuasively and eloquently argued residual and emergent dynamics are always present in a culture. Ideas about the health reform movement had their gestation in Graeco-Roman times; today's burgeoning health reform movements have the residual tentacles of the early movement. Like culture, health reform's only constant was its inconsistency. photograph fails to capture what happened before and after; a snap shot of history can have the same limitations if there is not a constant consideration of the dynamics over time. Even though this dissertation looks at a specific period of time, 1860 to 1900 it is important to remember that health reform itself was never static.43

The health reform movement has received only glancing attention in historiography, and often appears as a side-bar to an analysis of the more successful and professionalized

while both feminist history and social history have made an examination of health reformers and their practices more acceptable, the predominant themes in the history of medical practices emphasize aspects of professionalization, scientific advances, and the institutions of allopathic medicine. The almost complete ommission of an entire tradition of self-help and natural regimens is reminiscent of the nineteenth-century allopathic medical profession's own denigration of their competition.

one of the few medical historians of the past who examined aspects of the health reform movement in a professional manner was Richard Shryock. Shryock's work was complemented by several popular and descriptive studies on aspects of health reform. Henry Sigerest wrote several articles on the early history of spas and water-cure. Sigerest, himself a medical doctor, regretted not only that the spas had developed into leisure retreats and gambling places, but that the value of hydrotherapy had never been

studied scientifically. As a result, 20th century North American doctors have ignored the potential remedies in watercure out of ignorance. In Europe things were - and have been - different. Throughout the 20th century spas have offered excellent medical facilities, specialists and amenities. One estimate suggested that 100,000 Americans had spent \$100,000,000,000 at European spas in 1930. In West Germany in 1956, the government funded doctor-recommended spa visits lasting 1 to 3 weeks every three years; about 8 million people per year visited the spas. Since 1989 patients were required to pay 10 per cent of the costs plus food and lodging for their treatments. 46

While Shryock opened the door to research on the movement, it was William Walker's dissertation on health reform that legitimized the field for academics. Walker treated health reformers as participants in a sincere and important, albeit obscure, medical history. Walker argued that many of the health reform ideas were influential in the development of regular medicine. Now dated, Walker's work is a valuable start to understanding the gestation of the health reform movement in pre- Civil War America. This dissertation will reexamine Walker's argument that the movement ended with the war. The health reform movement was always in a state of transformation; the ideology of health reform was much different in 1900 than in 1860 or 1830, but the movement had never disappeared. Indeed, it was at least as significant in

1900 as in an earlier time, in part because of its influence on regular medicine, but also due to its incorporation into the vocabulary and culture of nineteenth-century North America. A second argument of Walker's that will be disputed in this dissertation is his contention that "the relationship of these medical sects to the reform movement remained incomplete, for they were largely unaffected by the ferment of ideas which provoked and sustained the prevailing modes of thought." This dissertation will argue that health reform partially emerged out of the ferment of nineteenth-century reform ideas. Not only were health reformers supportive to some degree of other non-allopathic medical sects but they were also concerned with advocating social change and challenging prevalent notions of race, class, and gender relations. Finally while Walker noted that the writing of regular medical doctors influenced the early health reform movement. his time-frame did not permit an examination of the influence of health reformers on regular medicine, which co-opted, adapted or adopted reform ideas as much as it disputed and disclaimed them.47

Besides Walker's dissertation, there are two recent monographs which pertain directly to the health reform movement. Harvey Green, in fit for America, considers health reform from the early 1800s to recent times; this monograph complemented an exhibition of a variety of medicines and medical devices. That in itself is a tremendous undertaking

and the result is a sympathetic recitation of a multitude of cures. The lack of any analytical framework, however, reduces health reform to mere individual idiosyncrasies, rather than the widespread movement that it was. The greatest contribution to Green's book, therefore, is in his union of material culture with written records and advertisements to draw a picture of various treatments. James Whorton's 1982 monograph is an equally sympathetic treatment of health reform. Crusaders for Fitness, despite its occasional tonque-in-cheek style, is a far better history. Whorton established a common biography for health reformers; the typical reformer suffered from disease and dissipation, and was seemingly miraculously cured after years of suffering and ineffective treatments followed by a committed zeal for health reform. Yet even with his focus on the broader health reform movement Whorton stresses the importance of diet reform above all others. Whorton automatically relegates other reforms to a less important position. This, then, is a major problem. Health reformers were extremely prolific writers and popular lecturers; some even maintained publishing houses to promote their own work and the work of other health and social reformers.48 The bulk of the material left behind by health reformers makes it easy to be overwhelmed by the detail and to interpret one specific reform as being unique or most popular. This dissertation tries to avoid that by looking at health

reform in its totality and its overall impact on society and culture.

There are an increasing number of collections on health reform which at once legitimize the study of the movement and demonstrate the need for a synthetic treatment of health reformers. Medicine Without Doctors: Home Health Care in American History is one such compilation. This early attempt to look at domestic medicine contained articles on the need for self-treatment and the failures of regular medicine, domestic medical books, women and water-cure, herbal treatments, and patent medicine. While each article makes its own contribution, the purpose of the monograph was to stimulate further interest in the field.49 Since then there has been a proliferation of articles dealing with health issues, the history of the body, and irregular medicine. Roger Cooter, in an introduction to a recent collection of essays, has attempted to examine British health reform within the context of industrial capitalism. Norman Gevitz has produced a monograph on osteopaths and their attempts to professionalize. James Harvey Young has completed work on the impact of patent medicine.50 While all of these have value they neglect the central issue of this dissertation: the importance of the health reform movement in its totality.

Much of the recent work on health reform has been in a biographical mode, either the history of a particular health reformer or the biography of a specific regimen. One of the

earlier works of this type was Madeleine Sterns. Heads and Headlines, a biographical account of Orson Fowler and his family's lengthy involvement in phrenology. While Sterns incorporated much of the family's voluminous writing, she added little social context, and indeed the family's life-work was portrayed as an interesting quirk of Victorian society.51 Even less sympathetic to the contributions of phrenology is the monograph by John Davies, Phrenology: Fad or Science. A more analytical work than Sterns, Davies is critical of phrenologists and fails to credit them with their contributions to medical science.52 Treating phrenologists or health reformers in general as aberrations denies the many contributions that they have made to their field or to culture. The various health reforms were neither as absolutely right as their supporters claimed, nor as ridiculous, unimportant, or ineffective as their detractors suggested. In the same manner, allopathic medicine must be considered in the same balanced manner; despite its eventual domination of the medical field, it too carried a mixture of rational and scientific ideas as well as irrational and idiosyncratic notions. So although the common view of phrenology is the reading of a gullible person's "bumps," the science made valuable contributions to present day knowledge. Anne Harrington contended in her recent monograph, Medicine, Mind, and the Double Brain, that not only did phrenologists lead the way into cerebral localization research, but in some ways they anticipated allopathic physicians in determining that the composite of parts which make up the brain each serve a distinct task-specific "faculty."⁵³

While Harrington's book dealt with phrenology only in so far as it pertained to her subject, a scientific and historical examination of the mind and double brain, it was still one of the few monographs that discussed the subject in a serious fashion. In an equally scholarly fashion, Roger Cooter examined the British phrenological experience and connected phrenology to both nineteenth-century science and society. Cooter noted not only the later osmosis of phrenological thought into popular culture but also the strength of anti-intellectual feeling, often experienced through a denigration and dismissal of allopathic institutions and practitioners. St

The literature on mesmerism is equally scarce, and often written in a popular and descriptive vein. A serious study on mesmerism by Robert Darnton examined its origins within French society, while T. M. Parssenen's article on "Mesmeric Performances" looked briefly at the impact of mesmerism in Britain.⁵⁵ There also have been recent examinations of nineteenth-century nutrition and diet. Whorton's efforts in this field have been complemented by Steven Nissenbaum's work on Sylvester Graham. Nissenbaum placed that reformer into the context of early nineteenth-century culture. This was not a mere descriptive study of a rather eccentric personality who influenced some people by happenstance and good luck.

Nissenbaum argued that to "study Graham's ideology is to study Victorian physiological theory and practice in the very act of coming into being." Nissenbaum traced the influences on Graham, particularly that of eighteenth-century physician Benjamin Rush and French physiological theorists, and examined the symbolic conflict between the health reformer who fought to preserve the family in the face of the emergence of industrial capitalism. For Graham, the preservation of pre-industrial methods of breadmaking, was not merely a health measure but symbolic of the needed restoration of a society that was veering in the wrong direction. 56

Sylvester Graham has also attracted the attention of Jayme A. Sokolow who studied the implications of the Grahamite belief that uncontrolled sexual excesses were responsible for the debility and disease that seemed to threaten American society. Sokolow tied this concern to the "modernization process," or urbanization, industrialization, commercialization, and increased mobility. Sokolow argued that this vaguely defined process "made Graham and the healthreform movement not only fearful and repressive, but also optimistic and perfectionist." Graham's attitude towards human sexuality - a prescription for abstinence both within and without marriage except for reproduction - was extreme; it was also hardly representative of all health reformers' attitudes. Throughout the book Sokolow has depended on the concept of "modernization" to guide him through the complex-

ities of class formation, class conflict, and capitalist *development. Thus limited, many of his conclusions are hasty and neglect the issues that permeated health reform. Sokolow argued that Grahamites "spurned society and judged it irrelevant to human purposes" and moved to make the self "the repository of society." Yet did Grahamites and health reformers want "the freedom to imagine themselves as having the power to dispose of the whole world?" If so, why did they worry about the moral, physical, and mental condition of other peoples? Health reformers were torn by the residual threads of a past disappearing into nostalgia, an imperfect present, and the lure of the possibilities of a future world. Their discouragement about the present led them to be optimistic about the future. Believing that improving the individual human body would bring social health and perhaps social perfection, they were never as exclusively self-absorbed, or indeed suicidal, as Sokolow implies.57

In trying to examine a central figure of health reform, both Sokolow and Nissenbaum found it necessary to drift into a discussion of other regimens since the various interconnections were so strong. Others have examined specific reforms, rather than individuals. Jane B. Donegan and Susan E. Cayleff have contributed two recent monographs on hydrotherapy. Both books are important offerings to the history of the health reform movement; their concentration on the role of women within the health reform tradition both

enhances and limits them. While the integration of women into this movement was significant both in terms of their personal contributions to the ideology of health reform and in the releasing of many of their gender from thoir domestic destiny to a professional career, there simply were more male health reformers than female. So while the role of female health reformers was dramatically greater than in society, truly to examine the movement one cannot look at only one gender. One however, must be aware of the importance of gender issues. Many health reformers had a commitment to women's rights and women's public role that was far more generous than the attitudes of many regular physicians. So Cayleff and Donegan have both added a dimension to health reform but at the same time have shown the need for a broader perspective. So

This synthetic perspective should not only include women, but also examine more than one specific reform and should include the broader social context. Ignoring the cultural elements of health reform forces authors to either ignore or simplify the interconnections of health regimens to society. Cayleff, for example, has squeezed discussions of the hydropaths' reform activities, physical education, vegetarianism, temperance, marriage and dress reform, and the women's movement into a single chapter. Another historian who looked specifically at women's role in the health reform movement, Martha H. Verbrugge has a similar limitation in her monograph on personal health in Boston. By concentrating only on women,

only in Boston, and more specifically on the Ladies Physiological Institute and the Normal School of Gymnastics Verbrugge has ignored the broader implications of health reform. For example, despite the fact that phrenologists, O. S. Fowler, J. J. Grimes and mesmerist and phrenologist Mrs. Fergus, lectured at the Institute, the subject is barely mentioned in the book, an omission which obscures Fowler's importance to the health movement, and, indeed the Institute's relationship with him. Professor J. J. Grimes donated a package of tickets to his evening lectures, and, as well, gave a lecture on the human brain, passing one such organ around the audience. In a subsequent lecture he volunteered his hall for a meeting, at which he described and dissected a brain. The undissected half was donated to the institute; in return, the women purchased two copies of a book on phrenology and one of Grimes' phrenological busts. Orson Fowler donated books to the library, conditional on the women subscribing to the Water-Cure Journal and the Phrenological Journal. He lectured a number of times on subjects such as "Parturition." "Midwifery," and "Love or the Feminine Principle." Dr. Lydia Folger Fowler, Orson Fowler's sister-in-law, also lectured at the institute; the members wished that "success will crown her efforts in the noble work of ameliorating the condition of our sex, and in developing and perfecting of humanity." Both she and Mrs. Orson Fowler became honourary club members. These books by Cayleff, Verbrugge, and Donegan are important contributions; their limitations, however, do hinder a more comprehensive understanding of the broader nineteenth-century health reform and society. 59

As in the other health reforms, historians have given the development of physical education only sporadic attention. It is only in recent years that sport history has been given serious attention, and then, usually the work has concentrated on male athletic events. Women's sports and physical training, have been relegated to the background just as their contributions to sports and athletics have been denigrated.60 One area that has been neglected for both male and female athletics has been a history of their origins. This dissertation will explore some of the early ideas about physical fitness, and trace the development in re-creating stronger male and female bodies. All health reforms advocated improved physical fitness to some degree, and there were reformers who advocated physical culture as their primary therapy for physical and social ill-health. Concerned for the harmonious state of the body and society, health reformers argued that exercise programmes of various types could improve health, develop manliness or femininity, strengthen moral standards and heighten patriotism, loyalty, work habits. Many of their ideas, however, have been neglected by historians, both those working on health reform, and those working on sports. While Verbrugge does explore the Boston Normal School of Gymnastics in her monograph, and Whorton and Green study physical culture

in their works on health reform, 61 most historians are more concerned with sport teams and their victories. Alan Metcalfe, for example, in an important work on the development of sport in Canada, neglects women, the Atlantic region, and the ideology behind many of the sports that he examines. Donald Mrozak has taken a very narrow look at elite sports, and contributes only a token chapter to the sports of elite women. Helen Lenskyj addressed the issue of gender but the lack of historical context and a clear idea of class has marred her Historians of leisure have explored some of the ideas about class and gender that are pertinent to this dissertation, but for the most part, they ignore the importance of health and physical activity to recreational activities and festivities.63 The chapter on the re-creation of the body through recreational activities will examine those linkages between health and physical activity and their significance to the development of the harmonious physical body and social body.

In conclusion, this dissertation will examine the rationale for an alternative system of health care, one that did not depend on the heroic therapies and professionalism of the allopathic physician, but which stemmed from a different paradigm that suggested that good health was a natural state, that it could be attained by men and women following natural procedures and therapies, and that this newly achieved physical, mental and moral health would lead to a more perfect

and stable society. After the closing exercises at McKay's Gymnasium in Halifax, the Acadian Recorder noted:

Mr. McKay is doing splendid work in his unpretentious but thoroughly-managed institution. It was impossible to note the juveniles at work last evening, without feeling that they were laying a foundation of health and vigor more enduring than wealth, and in its way educative in a most enabling sense of developing into perfect physical manhood.⁴⁴

The next chapter will look at the health reformers' concept of nature, at their insistence on a tripartite physical and social balance, at their belief that women, in partnership with men, had a role in the cultivation of both self and society and at the connections between health reform and other reform movements.

- <u>Public Ledger</u>, St. John's, (hereafter <u>PL</u>), 3 February 1875.
- Bicgraphy: James Barry Diary, Public Archives of Nova Scotia, (hereafter PANS), MG 1 V.1216-1223, Reel 1, 11 April 1853.
- 3. See, for example, Bryan Palmer, A Culture in Conflicts: Skilled Workers and Industrial Capitalism in Hamilton. Ontario, 1860-1914," (Montreal: 1979), pp. 35-70; Patricia Vertinsky, "Rhythnics A Sort of Physical Jubilee: A New Look at the Contributions of Dio Lewis," Canadian Journal of Sport and Physical Education, IX:1 (May 1978), pp. 31-41; Alan Metcalie, Canada Latric to Lewis, "Canadian Journal of Sport Metcalie, Canada Latric No. 1887, No. 18
- 4. James Barry Diary, 14 January 1852; <u>Acadian Recorder</u>, Halifax, Nova Soctia (hereafter <u>Ac Reg</u>), 20 October 1896; Junidentified woman) diary, 1873-4. Public Archives of Nova Soctia, MG 4 Vol. 236 §1, 11 August 1873; <u>Ff</u>, 8, 11, August 1871. In Junyar 1871. See the following on physiognomy: Lorenzo Niles Fowler, <u>Revolations of the Race: A Study of Instruction of the Race: A Study of Vol. 1840 [1] Uniterated Self-Instructor in Phrenology and Physiology, (New York: 1840); Jessie Allen Fowler, <u>Practical Physiognomy</u>, (New York/London: 1912).</u>
- See, for example, Madeleine Stern, Heads and Headlines: The Phrenological Fowlers, (Norman, Oklahoma: 1971); John Davis, Fad and Science. A Mineteenth-Century American Crusade, (Hamden, Conn.: 1955, 1971); Ronald Walters, American Reformers, 1815-1860, (New York: 1978), pp. 145-172.
- 6. Andrew Jackson Davis, <u>The Great Harmonia</u>, Vol. 1, <u>The Physician</u>, (Boston: 1866), p. 123.
- 7. Michel Foucault, <u>The Birth of the Clinic: An Archaeology of Medical Perception</u>, (New York: 1973).
- See, for example, Anita Clair Fellman and Michael Fellman, A Sense of Self: Medical Advise Literature in Late Nineteenth Century America, (Philadelphia: 1981), esp. 57-71;
 John R. Betts, "Mind and Body in Early American Thought," Journal of American History, LIV (1967/68), pp. 787-805.
 Sealso Alison Prentice, The School Promoters: Education and

- Social Class in Mid-Nineteenth Century Upper Canada, (Toronto: 1977), esp. pp. 25-44.
- 9. Bruce Haley, The Healthy Body and Victorian Culture, (Cambridge: 1978), pp. 3-5.
- 10. See, for example, John Harley Warner, "Power, Conflict, and Identity in Mid-Nineteenth Century American Medicine: Therapeutic Change at the Commercial Hospital in Cincinnati," Journal of American History, 7314 (March 1987), pp. 934-56; Paul Starr, The Social Transformation of American Medicine, New York: 1982), esp. pp. 54-59, 79-144; John Harley Warner, The Therapeutic Perspective: Medical Practice, Knowledge, and Identity in American 1820-1885; (Cambridge: 1986); John S. Haller, Jr., American Medicine in Transition, 1840-1910, (Chicago: 1931), pp. 67-99.
- 11. Quoted in <u>Ibid</u>., p. 67; Warner, <u>The Therapeutic</u> Perspective.
- 12. Harris Coulter, Divided Legacy, A History of the Schism in Medical Thought, 3 Vols. (Washington: 1973-7); Phillip A. Nichols, Homeopathy and the Medical Profession, (London: 1988), see definition on p. 3. Nichols notes that to 1900 there were at best 420 declared homeopathic practitioners in Britain. In the United States in 1881 there were 11 colleges producing 400 graduates per year. By 1900, when a decline in America commenced, there were about 10,000 practitioners in homeopathic medicine in the country. Ibid., pp. 186, 193. In Canada homeopaths received legal recognition in Quebec; in legislation passed allowing the practise Ontario homeopathic medicine. In Atlantic Canada homeopaths were less See Ronald Hamowy, Canadian prevalent and influential. Medicine: A Study in Restricted Entry, (Vancouver: 1984), pp. 49-50, 67-135; Colin D. Howell, "Elite Doctors and the Development of Scientific Medicine: The Halifax Medical Establishment and Nineteenth Century Medical Professionalism," Health Disease and Medicine: Essays in Canadian History, Charles G. Roland, ed., (Toronto: 1982), esp. pp. 118-9; Colin Howell, "Reform and The Monopolistic Impulse: The Professionalization of Medicine in the Maritimes, " Acadiensis, XI:1 (Autumn 1981), pp. 3-22.
- See the comments by Maria M. Tater, <u>Spellbound: Studies on Mesmerism and Literature</u>, (Princeton: 1978), pp. ix-xiii, 3-44.
- 14. Robert Darnton, <u>Mesmerism and the End of the Enlightenment in France</u>, (Cambridge: 1968), pp. 10-47. This brief outline of mesmerism is derived in part from Darnton's discussion as well as Tater, <u>Spellbound</u>, pp. 3-25.

- 15. James Wychoff, Franz Anton Mesmer: Between God and the Devil, (Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey: 1975), p. vii.
- 16. Darnton, Mesmerism; Tater, Spellbound.
- 17. Terry Parssinen, "Mesmeric Performances," <u>Victorian</u> Studies, 21:1 (Autumn 1977), pp. 82-104.
- 18. Anne Harrington, Medicine, Mind, and Double Brain: A Study in Mineteenth-Century Thousth, (Princeton: 1987), p. 7; Hamilton Cravens, "History of the Social Sciences," Historical Writing on American Science: Perspectives and Prospects, Sally Gregory Kohlstedt and Margaret W. Rossiter, eds., (Baltimore/London: 1986), pp. 183-207; Jessie Fowler, Lift of Dr. Francois Gall: Crainiologist and Founder of Phrenology, (London and New York: 1996), esp. pp. 17. The quotes are from Ibid., pp. 56, 57. See table #1 from "Table of Mental Faculties by Dr. Gall and Others," Ibid., pp. 60-1.
- 19. O. S. Fowler, Fowler's Practical Phrenology: Giving a Concise View of Phrenology: Presenting Some New and Important Remarks on the Temperaments; And Describing the Primary Mental Powers in Seven Different Decrees of Development: The Mental Phenomena Produced by their Combined Action; And the Location of the Organs Amply Illustrated By Cutz, (New York: 1848), pp. 256-257; Stern, Heads and Readlings, pp. 3-13.
- Lorenzo N. Fowler, <u>Utility of Phrenology</u>, (London: 1863),
 p. 2.
- Lorenzo N. Fowler, <u>Self-Knowledge</u>; or, <u>What to Know</u>, <u>What to Do</u>, and <u>How to Do It</u>. <u>A Lecture</u>, (London: 1863), p. 1.
- 22. Fowler, Utility of Phrenology, p. 9.
- 23. Fowler, Ibid., p. 16.
- 24. Stephen Nissenbaum, Sex. Diet and Debility in Jacksonian America: Sylvester Graham and Health Reform, Contributions in Medical History, Number 4, (Westport, Conn.: 1980), esp. pp. ix-xi.
- 25. Quoted in William Bentley Walker, "The Health Reform Movement in the United States," Ph.D. Dissertation, John Hopkins University, 1955, pp. 31-62; Letter, "To the Liberator," 14 July 1843, The Letters of William Lloyd Garrison, No Union With Slave-Holders, Vol. 111, Walter M. Merrill, ed., (Cambridge: 1973), pp. 175. Graham's name is in capital letters in this source.
- 26. Walker, "Health Reform," pp. 63-91.

- Horace Fletcher, What Sense? or Economic Nutrition. (Chicago: 1898), pp. 16-17. See also James Whorton, Crusaders for Fitness: The History of American Health Reformers, (Princeton: 1982), pp. 168-200.
- 28. Fletcher, Economic Nutrition, pp. 21, 117-8, 23.
- 29. Horace Fletcher, Menticulture or the A-B-C of True Living, (Chicago/New York: 1898), pp. 10, 1J. Fletcher was one of the few health reformers whose popularity, and life, lasted into the 20th century. Eugenists used his ideas on nutrition. This will be discussed in Chapter 7.
- 30. Susan Cayleff, <u>Mash and Be Healed: The Water-Cure Movement and Moments Health</u>, (Philadelphia: 1987); Jane B. Donegan, <u>Hydropathic Hidhway to Health, Women and Mater-Cure in Antebellum America</u>, (Westport, Conn.: 1986). See Cayleff, <u>Wash and Be Healed</u>, for the various name changes of the <u>Water Cure Journal</u>, p. 236. Both of these monographs have included descriptions of the techniques involved in using water to discussion in this dissertation.
- Robert Tait McKenzie, Exercise in Education and Medicine, 3rd edition, rev. (Philadelphia/London: 1909, 1923), pp. 96-108; Whorton, Crusaders for Fitness, pp. 270-303. See Fred E. Leonard, Pioneers of Modern Physical Training, 2nd ed., (New York: 1919), for detailed histories on a number of important figures involved in early physical training, including the people discussed in the next several paragraphs. Leonard was a student of Baron Nils Posse, a gymnast who represented the Posse Gymnasium and Swedish gymnastics at the Chicago World Fair in 1893. He was the director of physical culture at Oberlin University in Ohio. Review, "Pioneers of Modern Physical Training," The Posse Gymnasium Journal, 18:9 (October 1911), pp. 10-11. The Turnplatz was a term coined by Jahn. He falsely believed the word "turen", (to perform gymnastic exercises), to be of Germanic origin; from it come Turner (gymnast), Turnerbund (gymnastic union), Turnfest (gymnastic festival), and <u>Turnverein</u>, or <u>Turngemeinde</u> (gymnastic society). Henry Mezner, "A Brief History of the North American Gymnastic Union: Friedrich Ludwig Jahn," <u>Mind and</u> Body, 19-214 (December 1912), pp. 305-9. See also Prentice, The School Promoters, pp. 103, 104, 148; Susan E. Houston and Alison Prentice, Schooling and Scholars in Nineteenth Century Ontario, (Toronto: 1988), pp. 251-2. For playground development see Dominick Cavello, Muscles and Morals: Organized Playgrounds and Urban Reform, 1880-1920, (Philadelphia: 1981).
- 32. McKenzie, Exercise, pp. 109-28; Leonard, Pioneers.

- 31. McKenzie, Exercise. See E. Jacques-Dalcroze, Eurhythmics, Art and Education, Frederic Rothwell, Trans., cynthia Cox, ed. (London: 1930); Annie Payson Call, "The Greatest Need for College Girls," Atlantic Monthly, LXIX (1892), pp. 102-9; Martha Van Rensselaer, "Chatauquan Reading Course for Housewives: Physical Education Allied to Housework." The Chatauquan, 34 (February 1902), pp. 529-33; Annie Payson Call, Rower Through Repose, (Boston: 1916). Annie Payson Call, Nerves and Common Sanse, (Boston: 1916). Annie Payson Call, Nerves and London Sanse, (Boston: 1916). Annie Payson Call, Nerves and London Sanse, (Boston: 1916). Annie Payson Call, Nerves and London Sanse, (Boston: 1916). Annie Payson Call, Nerves and London Sanse, (Boston: 1916). Annie Payson Call, "Charlet Common Sanse, (Boston: 1916). Annie Payson Call, "Charlet Charlet Common Sanse, (Boston: 1916). Annie Payson Call, "Charlet Charlet Charl
- 34. James Barry Diary, 23 May 1857. Barry favoured Watson's Dyspepsia Bitters at first, but in 1863 he corrected his 1857 remark, noting that the patent medicine had not helped him. hid. 18 August 1857, 28 August 1857, 26 September 1857, 31 March 1860. Guenter B. Risse, Ronald L. Numbers and Judith Walzer Leavitt, Medicine Without Doctors: Home Health Care in American History, (New York: 1977). Roger Cooter, ed., Studies in the History of Alternative Medicine, (Oxford: 1988); Norman Gevitz, Other Healers: Unorthodox Medicine in America, (Baltimore/London: 1988); James Harvey Young, The Toadstool Millionaires, (Princeton: 1961); James Harvey Young, American Self-dosage Medicines: An Historical Perspective, (Lawrence, Kansas: 1974).
- 35. Raymond Williams, Marxism and Literature, (Oxford: 1976, 1986), pp. 121-7. "Self-Culture" was the title of a lecture given in Halifax by phrenologist Orson Fowler, Ac Rec. 10 May 1881. It was also the name Charlotte Fowler Wells gave to a series of books on self improvement. Stern, Heads and Headlines, p. 227. See John Stuart Blackie, On Self-Culture: Intellectual, Physical and Moral, 6th edition, (Edinburgh: 1875); C. L. Hill, "Self-Culture," Phrenological Journal, LXXV:1 (July 1882), pp. 29-30; O. S. Fowler, Self-Culture and Perfection of Character, (New York: 1847). See also Herbert G. Gutman, "Historical Consciousness in Contemporary America," Herbert G. Gutman, <u>Power & Culture</u>: <u>Essays on the American</u> Working Class, Ira Berlin, ed., (New York: 1987), pp. 394, 404-5; David Montgomery, The Fall of The House of Labor: The Workplace, the State, and American Labor Activism, 1865-1925, (Cambridge: 1987), pp. 3-4, 171, 176-7. This dissertation also relies on the following: Antonio Gramsci, "Americanism and Fordism," in Selections From The Prison Notebooks, ed. Quentin Hoare and Geoffrey Novell Smith, (New York: 1978), pp. 285-303; Williams, Marxism and Literature, pp. 108-27; E. P.

Thompson, The Making of The English Working Class, (Middlesex: (1963) 1968); Williams, Culture, (Glasgow: 1981).

36. Williams, <u>Culture</u>, esp. pp. 181-233; Raymond Williams, <u>Kewwords: A Vocabulary of Culture and Society</u>, (New York 1983), pp. 76-82; Raymond Williams, <u>Marxism and Literature</u>, pp. 121-7

37. Karl Marx, The 18th Brumaire of Louis Bonaparte, (New York: (1869) 1963), p. 15.

38. Mary Douglas, Natural Symbols: Explorations in Cosmology, (London: 1973), p. 98. Clifford Geertz, "Deep Play: Notes on The Ballinese Cockfight, " Daedalus, 101:1 (Winter 1972), pp. 1-37; Clifford Geertz, "Common Sense as a Cultural System," Antioch Review, 33:1 (Spring 1975), pp. 5-26; Clifford Geertz, The Interpretation of Cultures, (New York: 1973), esp. pp. 3-32, 360-411; Ronald G. Walters, "Signs of the Time: Clifford Geertz and Historians", Social Research, 47:3 (Autumn 1980), pp. 537-56. See also Paul Pickering, "Class Without Words: Symbolic Communication in the Chartist Movement, " Past & Present, 112 (August 1986), pp. 144-162; James Epstein, "Understanding the Cap of Liberty: Symbolic Practice and Social Conflict in Early Nineteenth-Century England," Ibid., 122 (February 1989), pp. 75-118. For other works that deal with the symbolism of the human body see John O'Neill, Five Bodies: The Human Shape of Modern Society, (Ithaca: 1985), Carroll Smith Rosenberg, Disorderly Conduct: Visions of Gender in Victorian America, (Oxford: 1985); Susan Sontag, Illness as Metaphor, (New York: 1977); John Blacking, ed., The Anthropology of the Body, (New York: 1973); and Helena Michie, The Flesh Made Word: Female Figures and Women's Bodies, Oxford: 1987).

39. PL, 5 April 1872, 21 June 1872. See also <u>Ibid.</u>, 4 July 1871, 20 February 1873, 12 December 1873, 6 March 1874, for other references to the <u>Phrenological Journal</u>.

40. James C. Jackson, "Our Platform of Principles," QUI Home on the Hillside. What We are Trying to De and How We are Trying to De and How We are Trying to Do It. (Dansville: 1869), n.p.; James C. Jackson, Cleraymen, What They Owe to Themselves, To Their Mives, and To Society, (Dansville: 1874), n.p.; Orson Fowler, Matrimony; or Phrenology and Physiology Applied to the Selection of Congenial Commanions for Life Including Directions to the Married for Living Together Affectionately and Hampily, 61st ed., (New York: 1851), pp. 5-6; Fowler, Practical Phrenology, D. 149; Orson Fowler, Mantiveness; or, Evils and Remedis of Excessive and Perverted Sexuality: Including Warming and Advice to the Married and Single, 12th ed., (New York: 1846), p. 42; Edward B. Footes, Dr. Footes New Plain Home Talk on Love, Marriage, and Perentage, (New York: 1901), p. 111;

"History of Dr. Footes' Books," Preface, <u>Ibid.</u>, n.p.; Donecan, <u>Highway to Health</u>, p. xviii, n. 12; Cayleff, <u>Wash and Be</u> Healed, p. 3.

- 41. PL, 14 May 1878. Alan A. Brookes, "The Exodus: Migration from the Maritime Provinces to Boston During the Second Half of the Nineteenth Century," Ph. D. dissertation, University of New Brunswick, 1979, D. 132.
- 42. The literature is extensive, although rarely comparative. See, for example, Montgomery, The Fall of The House of Labor: T. W. Acheson, "The National Policy and the Industrialization of the Martines, 1880-1910," Acadiensis, 1:2 (Spring 1972), pp. 3-28; L. D. McCann, "The Mercantile Industrial Transition in the Metal Towns of Pictou County, 1857-1931." Acadiensis, 10:2 (Spring 1981), pp. 39-64; Sean Wilentz, Chants Democratic New York City & the Rise of the American Morking Class. Teacher of the American Morking Class. Educative Labor and the Radical Republicans, 1862-1872, New York: 1967; Gutsan, Power and Culture. Newfoundland is covered less adequately. See David Alexander, Atlantic Canada and Confederation. Essays in Canadian Political Economy, Fric W. Sager, Lewis R. Fischer, Stuurt O. Pierson, comp. (Toronto: 1983), and the articles in Labour/Le Travail, 26 (Fall 1990).
- Williams, Marxism and Literature, pp. 108-27; Thompson, English Working Class, esp. pp. 8-13; Geetz, The Interpretation of Culture, pp. 3-32.
- 44. Cravens, "History of the Social Sciences," pp. 183-208.
- See the following recent examples of institutional medical history: David Gagan, A Necessity Among Us: The Owen Sound General and Marine Hospital, (Toror.to: 1990); Morris J. Vogel, The Invention of the Modern Hospital: Boston, 1870-1930, (Chicago: 1980); Colin D. Howell, A Century of Care: A History of the Victoria General Hospital in Halifax, 1887-1987; (Halifax: 1988); G. H. Agnew, Canadian Hospitals, 1920-1970: A Dramatic Half Century, (Toronto: 1975); W. G. Crosbie, The Toronto General Hospital 1919-1965, A Chronicle, (Toronto: 1975): H. E. McDermitt, A History of Montreal General Hospital, (Montreal: 1950); John R. Sullivan and Norma R. Bell, Growing to Serve: A History of Victoria Hospital, London, Ontario, (London, Ont.: 1983); Norman Perron, Un Siecle de Vie Hospitaliere au Quebec: Les Augustines et l'Hotel Dieu de Chicoutime, 1884-1984; (Sillery: 1984); Patricia O'Brien, Out of Mind, Out of Sight, A History of the Waterford Hospital, (St. John's: 1989); Margaret Angus, Kingston General Hospital. A Social and Institutional History, (Montreal: 1973); Joan Holloban, The Lion's Tale: A History of the Wellesley Hospital, 1912-1987, (Toronto: 1987). See also the following for critiques of medical history. S.E.D. Shortt, "The Canadian

- Hospital in the Nineteenth Century: An Historiographical Lament, "Journal of Canadian Studies, 18:4 (Winter, 1984), pp. 3-14; John Harley Warner, "Science in Medicine," in Historiographical Writins on American Science, pp. 37-58; Charles Rosenberg, "Inward Vision and Outward Glance: The Shaping of the American Hospital, 1880-1914," Bulletin of the History of Medicine, 53:3 (Fall 1979), pp. 346-39.
- 46. Richard Shryock, "Sylvester Graham and the Popular Health Movement," Mississippi Valley Historical Review, 18 (1931), pp. 172-83; Henry Sigerist, "Rise and Fall of the American Spa," CIBA Symposia, 8 (April/May 1946), pp. 112-26; Henry E. Sigerist, "American Spas in Historical Perspective," Bulletin of the History of Nedicine, 11 (1942), pp. 133-147; Henry E. Sigerist, "The Early Medical History of Saratoga Springs, See also Gerald Catson, Cornilate Crusade, New York/Toronto: 1957, Grace Adams and Edward Hunter, The Mad Forties, (New York: 1957).
- 47. Walker, "Health Reform."
- 48. This prolification is particularly true of the Fowler dynasty. See Stern, <u>Heads and Headlines</u>. Whorton, <u>Crusaders for Fitness</u>: Harvey Green, <u>Fit for America</u>: <u>Health Fitness</u>
 Sport and American Society, (New York: 1986).
- 49. Risse et al., Medicine Without Doctors.
- 50. Roger Cooter, <u>History of Alternative Medicine</u>, pp. x-xx; Gevitz, <u>Other Healers</u>; Young, <u>Medical Messiahs</u>; Young, <u>Toadstool Millionaires</u>; Young, <u>Self-Dosage Medicines</u>. See also Susan Reverby and David Rosner, eds., <u>Health Care in</u> <u>America</u>: <u>Essaws in Social History</u>, (Philadelphia: 1979).
- 51. Stern, Heads and Headlines.
- 52. John Davies, <u>Phrenology: Fad or Science: A Nineteenth Century American Crusade</u>, (Hamden, Conn.: (1958) 1971).
- 53. Harrington, Medicine, Mind and Double Brain.
- 54. Roger Cooter, The Cultural Meaning of Popular Science. Phrenology and the Organization of Consent in Nineteenth Century Britain, (Cambridge: 1984).
- 55. Darnton, Mesmerism, Parssinen, "Mesmeric Performances."
- 56. Nissenbaum, Sex, Diet and Debility.

- Jayme A. Sokolow, <u>Eros and Modernization</u>: Sylvester Graham, <u>Health Reform, and the Origins of Victorian Sexuality in <u>America</u>, (Cranbury, New Jersey: 1983), see esp. pp. 11-15, 183.
 </u>
- 58. Cayleff, <u>Wash and Be Healed;</u> Donegan, <u>Hydropathic</u> <u>Highway</u>.
- 59. Cayleff, Mash and Be Healed, pp. 109-39; Verbrugge, Able-Bodied Womanhood, pp. 11, 52, 57; Minutes, Ladies Physiological Institute, Arthur M. and Elizabeth Schlesinger Library on the History of Women in America, Radcliffe College, Mc 236 Box 1-3v, 20 November 1850, 4, 5 December 1850, 3 September 1851, 26 November 1851, 15 December 1851, 44, 30 January 1852, 11, 25 February 1851, 3, 17, 26, March 1852, 2 March 1853; Fourth Annual Report of the Secretary, 156
- 60. In recent years this has begun to change. See Lenskyj, Women. Sport & Sexuality; Stephanie Twin, Qut of the Bleachers: Writings on Women and Sport, (New York: 1979); Cindy Himes, "The Female Athlete in American Society, 1860-1940; Ph. D. dissertation, University of Pennsylvania, 1986. Michael Snith, "Graceful Athleticism or Robust Womanhood: The Sporting Culture of Women in Victorian Nova Scotia, 1870-1914," <u>Tournal of Canadian Studies</u>, 23:1/2 (Spring/Summer 1988), pp. 120-137. Still, most work on women has been in less accessible thesis or short articles.
- 61. Verbrugge, <u>Able-Bodied Womanhood</u>, pp. 162-91; Whorton, <u>Crusaders for Fitness</u>, esp. pp. 92-131, 270-303; Green, <u>Fit For America</u>, pp. 95-100, 181-258; Whorton, <u>Crusaders for Fitness</u>; Verbrugge, <u>Able-Bodied Womanhood</u>.
- 62. Metcalfe, Canada Learns to Play: Donald Mrozak, <u>Sport and the American Mentality</u>, 1880-1910, (Knoxville: 1983); Lenskyj, <u>Nomen, Sport & Sexuality</u>. See Michael Smith, "Sport and Soclety: Towards a Synthetic History," <u>Acadiensis</u>, XVIII:2 (Spring 1989), pp. 150-158.
- 61. See, for example, Roy Rosenzweig, Fight Hours of What We Will: Workers and Leisure in an Industrial city, (London, 1981); Kathy Peiss, Cheap Amusements: Working Women and Leisure in Turn of the Century New York, (Philadelphia: 1986); Peter Bally, Leisure and Class in Victorian England. Rational Reckeation and The Contest for Control. (London, 1978); Fileen Reckeation and The Contest for Control. (London, 1978); Fileen Control. (London, 19
- 64. Ac Rec, 7 June 1887.

CHAPTER TWO:

"The Flawless Symmetry of Man":

The Ideology of Balance in Health and Society

Take the open air, The more you take the better;
Follow Nature's laws
To the very letter.

Let the doctors go
To the Bay of Biscay;
Let alone the gin,
The brandy and the whisky.

Freely exercise Keep your spirits cheerful; Let no dread of sickness Make you ever fearful.

Eat the simplest food; Drink the pure cold water; Then you will be well, Or at least you ought to.1

In 1882 A. C. MacKenzie, a native of Rustico, Prince Edward Island and a student at the Halifax Medical College, succumbed to brain fever. His demise was attributed to overwork caused by the exertion of studying in the winter and the strain of working in Boston in the summer. In 1891, a missing eighteen-year-old New Brunswick girl was discovered in Penobsquis not only wearing male attire but working as a farm hand. Shocked residents read in the press that this sexual deviation was caused by over-stimulation due to excessive novel reading. Several years later, in 1895, Winfield Scott, vice-president of the Century Club of Pittsburgh, and one of the most prominent cyclists in the western part of the state, died of spinal meningitis caused by what was reportedly an

over-indulgence in bicycling.² These three cases, excessive brain-work, unchecked sexuality, and muscular over-exertion, were illustrative of the very thing that North Americans feared: an unhealthy balance in the mental, moral, and physical faculties.

This chapter will establish the importance of that tripartite harmony between faculties within the body and the
related extension of this notion to society at large. While
most regular physicians and health reformers alike agreed on
the need for a healthy and balanced physiology, health
reformers extended the argument. They claimed that this
harmonious state was not only natural, but that health only
could be attained and maintained through adherence to Nature's
laws. Knowledge of oneself, proper food, fresh air, pure
water, and regular, but non-strenuous, physical and mental
stimulation would help everyone develop and possibly perfect
their physical and mental health. That achievement would, in
turn, improve, and even perfect, society.

This chapter will also focus on women, and how their supposed affinity with Nature, helped them carve out a niche in the health reform tradition. With Nature on her side, with the supposed maternal qualities of her gender, and with a knowledge of family and female health problems, many a woman could develop a career in the health reform camp. Many women did just that, and while they never gained total control over the field, they not only found employment in a field denied to

them by regular medicine, but they also helped to bring women's issues and concerns to the public, and, in the process, supported their sister-patients in their ongoing Victorian quest for good health.

Health reformers believed that their particular regimen would be the best way for individuals to reach their full potential. Most, however, also supported the ideas of their fellow practitioners, although there was never universal agreement on the value of the various cures or their possible results. Health reformers also were concerned about the quality of life, and thus, many of them were committed to social changes that went beyond their particular therapy. Health reformers were active advocates of improvements such as temperance, women's rights, abolition, dress reform, and, as well, they also advocated educational and institutional reforms, and other social causes that were popular in the nineteenth century. This work, while it never surpassed their dedication to their particular regimen, kept them at the forefront, not on the fringe, of North American society. As such, they were allies and friends with most of the prominent social reformers of the nineteenth-century. The final part of this chapter will examine some of health reformers' contributions to social health. Just as their names and commitments to the improvement of medical treatment have been forgotten over time, their role in social reform has been neglected by historians. This commitment to social improvement is a direct result of their belief that society potentially was perfectible if everyone lived an appropriate and balanced lifestyle. In order to do their part to achieve what in hindsight appears utopian, health reformers were committed to both their special therapy and social improvement, and to the concept of physical and social equilibrium.

In The Birth of the Clinic, Michel Foucault noted the development of a new concern for the healthy body that emerged with the Enlightenment and that flourished in the Victorian period. This new interest revealed itself in the rise of the clinic, where earlier theoretical or metaphysical approaches to therapy gave way to clinical investigation.3 In scouring the body either to discover the ways in which it worked, or to understand the disease process, Victorian doctors, and their patients as well, became preoccupied with the notion of the healthy man and woman. While Victorians were hardly the first to worry about personal health. Bruce Haley has argued that there were particular reasons for its rising importance in nineteenth-century thought. First, the development of physiology as a separate and distinct science suggested to Victorians "that the laws of life could be learned in their relation to human beings." Second, there was a growing realization that the workings of the mind and body were interdependent. And third, a belief in the value of education spawned the hope that a better person could be developed, one who was not only physically fit, but who was morally and mentally in top condition.

In some ways, as Haley has argued, health was a form of personal religion for Victorians. T. J. Jackson Lears has analyzed this 'religion' and demonstrated how it permeated and affected the social relations of Victorian society. particular, Lears argued that many reformers were involved in a programme of social 'uplift,' using the message of health salvation to turn the ill-groomed and ill-mannered proletarian into a clean-living, God-fearing, respectable citizen.5 William Leach also has demonstrated how the health reform movement and images of the body served a social purpose. Victorians, Leach argued, particularly were enamoured with the symmetrical body. This concept of a symmetrically developed body is reflected in the Victorian belief in the necessity of maintaining a balance between the physical, mental, and moral faculties. Leach suggested that this was a new middle-class physiological conception. This notion of equilibrium, with its roots in a long-standing Graeco-Roman tradition, derived in part from the eighteenth-century shift from religion to health, and from environmentalism and the growing importance of the impact of physical surroundings upon the human condit-In post-Civil War North America, Leach suggested, reformers modified these views by incorporating the doctrine of inheritability of acquired characteristics. In addition, enduring beliefs in the humoral theory of medicine, the notion that the vital fluids of the healthy body were in balance, contributed to the belief that the mental, moral, and physical faculties needed to be in a state of equilibrium. Health reformors increasingly insisted that obedience to nature's laws could lead to perfect health and physical and mental harmony. The human body could be perfected if hygienic laws were obeyed. The religion of health could lead to the physical and moral salvation of the individual. Said the Water-Cure Journal, "Wonderfully plain are the teachings of the ever-open volumes of nature's book. Every page tells us of the laws of life, the conditions of health, the essentials of a better individuality, of a higher personality."

Health reformers, though, were concerned not only for personal health; they also were conscious of the need to reform the physical condition of society. William Leach has argued that health reformers conceived of their society in organic terms: "as a mirror image of the symmetrical body." This social organism, therefore, could be perfected if, and only if, it developed in a harmonious fashion. Health reformers considered excessive competition, extreme specialization, gender conflict, class antagonism, and immoderate and deviant sexuality, as examples of social degeneration and imbalance. "The man who is himself in false relations to everything else will pronounce the whole universe to be chaos. The person who is in harmony with all other objects will find order, beauty, happiness, everywhere." Not everyone who

professed to be some type of health reformer subscribed to these ideals. At New York's Champion Music Hall, New Year's Eve 1864, for example, a Professor Wheeler, "a lean, cadaverous, woe-begone looking personage," offered character readings to the patrons who had gathered to drink, to watch dancing women, to listen to music, and to participate in shooting demonstrations. Many health reformers would have been shocked to have seen phrenology practised in such intemperate surroundings. While people were free to oppose and resist the various medical remedies, and moral tenets of health reform, the nature-based prescriptions for individuals and for society increasingly were accepted. When pugllist here Tom Sayers died, for example, the New York Clipper, a sporting newspaper that did not condemn alcohol, issued a warning similar to those of the health reformer, advising balance and moderation.

Life can be enjoyed without going into excesses; drink, if you will touch the convivial bowl, in moderation; eat regularly and prudently; pass a portion of your time in the pleasant society of virtuous women; enjoy yourself at the theater, at the minstrel hall, at the circus, at the museum; take daily exercise, not too much, but take it regularly; sleep seven to eight hours every night, have some legitimate business to attend to, and neglect it not. In this way you will enjoy life, you will preserve your health and strength; you will be sound in body and clear in mind; you will be more able to ward off the attack of disease should an epidemic visit us; in fact, you will be a happy man, while our "fast" friend is hurrying onto an untimely death.

The physical and social application of the concept of balance and symmetry is most important in any study of the nineteenth century, and it holds a central position in this

dissertation. In a biological sense, symmetry was important as there was a mistaken belief that the heal thy body was symmtrical in its left/right development. This concept broadened into the belief in a healthy tripartate harmony of physical, moral and mental powers. In a political sense the notion of harmony and symmetry related to concepts of individualism and collectivism in a society increasingly rent by class divisions. Historians, such as Alison Prentice, David Montgomery, and Steven Nissenbaum, as well as Leach, quite consciously have used the concept of symmetry and balance in their work.8 This notion of symmetry is so cardinal to this period that historians have often accepted its existence without probing into either its origins or its persistence.9 The notion of social harmony and equilibrium, however, persisted throughout the nineteenth century. For health reformers there was particular importance in the social concept of equilibrium, and they extended their vision beyond the individual body, to argue that a healthy society also needed harmony and equilibrium. David Montgomery has commented on the strength of this notion of social equilibrium and symmetry in the post-Civil war years. He has argued that rather than any nostalgic longing for a supposed past, its persistence was an attempt to add moral values to the commercialism of the market economy. 10 The concept of symmetry emerged out of an attack on possessive individualism, the belief that each human being was in possession of his or her

self and had no moral obligation to society; the political world existed to protect this individual and to maintain the relations of exchange between these proprietors. Possessive individualism, thus, was a remnant of an earlier and simpler marketplace where all persons could exchange possessions on an equal basis. 11 Jacksonian individualism and support for the 'self-made man' propelled the concept of possessive individualism through to the end of the nineteenth century, although it would become increasingly inappropriate with the onslaught of industrial capitalism. Throughout the 1800s, and especially with the end of the Civil War, though, many people, including health reformers, supported the principle - if not the reality - of rationality, equality, harmony, and equilibrium in a new non-slave world. Martin Butler, socialist editor of Butler's Journal, for example, agreed that there was a need for harmony - even during those most disharmonious events - strikes that pitted one class against the other. Butler realized "the working man is a man, and the equal of the capitalist, no matter what are his possessions and has at least a right to a decent living." At the same time he noticed that post-strike harmony was jeopardized by "hard, selfish exacting" corporations on one side and "ill-advised and unreasonable" working men on the other. 12

By the end of the century, though, the marketplace itself had undergone dramatic change, and the absence of both equality and harmony was apparent. There were tensions between the health reformers' stress on self-culture and the role of the individual, the attack on possessive individualism, and the stirrings of a drive towards mutualism and collectivism. While individualism has most often been associated with the concept of bourgeois ideology, some historians have made convincing arguments that it was also part of peasant and later working-class struggles for equality and freedom.

In their own historically specific ways, these struggles have contributed not merely to individualism as the dominant ideology or value in capitalist society, but to individualism as a class-differentially lived and experienced set of relations, practices, values and ideas. From this perspective individualism is viewed as characterized by the tensions and contradictions one might expect of ruling and, occasionally, hegemonic processes which have 'continually to be renewed, recreated, defended, and modified', because they have been continually resisted, limited, altered, [and] challenged by pressures not all [their] own'. 13

Individualism, as a peasant or working-class motif, aided in the resistance to dependence, exploitation and inequality. C. B. MacPherson has argued it was the articulation of the working-class experience that ultimately caused the deterioration of possessive individualism, 14 but at mid-century that voice was both soft and unpersuasive. This was, in part, due to that long-time working-class defence of individualism, and its interdependence with freedom and equality. As Herbert Gutman argued, there was a central tension, rarely explored, between individualist and collectivist "ways of dealing with, and sometimes over-coming, dependence and inequality." Sean Wilentz, though, more recently discussed the artisanal

democratic "assaults on political and religious deference. their professed respect for individual initiative, and their efforts in support of the economic interests of the trades. [which] all made them appear champions of those Franklinesque virtues that have long been interpreted as the germ of bourgeois propriety." Wilentz maintained, however, that the artisanal republicans offered a fusion of independent liberties and personal sovereignty with social and corporate responsibilities...[a] collective individualism."16 This "collective individualism" is at the heart of the health reform ideology, and is the basis for their argument that the healthy and balanced individual would contribute to a healthy and balanced society. The commitment to social re-creation, as well as personal improvement, evolved out of that collective individualism, and at the same time, the strength of that belief prevented them from formulating an ideology that would challenge the asymmetry of the economic and political status Health reformers, then, with their contradictory auo. commitment to individualism, collectivism, and their drive for personal and social equilibrium were part of an emergent middle-class, still undergoing the process of creation, while maintaining the residual linkages from their recent past.

In an article, aptly entitled "The Religion of Health," Elizabeth Blackwell, the first woman in North America to receive a degree in medicine, spoke on the need to maintain a "balance of power" within the body. The healthy body, she

argued needed to develop in a harmonious and natural fashion. 17 Many Victorians identified asymmetrical development as an indicator of disequilibrium in a person's mental and physical condition. Similarly, the notion that unbalanced and excessive passions, emotions, and anti-social behaviour were typical of a degenerate and unstable personality was commonplace to Victorian health reformers and physicians. In fact, many of these ideas would become essential ingredients of the emerging field of criminal anthropology. In the latter part of the nineteenth century psychologists and criminal anthropologists argued that distorted, asymmetrical or unnatural physical features were expressions of mental defectiveness, moral degeneracy, and hereditary weakness. Persons with a criminal nature, therefore, could be detected by their facial features or physical deformities. One of the earliest advocates of criminal anthropology, the Italian scientist, Cesare Lombroso, defined the criminal as "an atavistic being who reproduces in his person the ferocious instincts of primitive humanity and the inferior animals." Physical characteristics such as "enormous jaws, high cheekbones, prominent supercilliary arches, solitary lines in palms, extreme size of the orbits, handle or sessile [shaped] ears found in criminals, savages or apes, insensitivity to pain, extremely acute sight, tattooing, excessive idleness, love of orgies, and the irresistible craving for evil for its own sake" were all identifying marks of a criminal nature.

Lombroso also noted that the features of criminals were often asymmetrical. These ideas of criminal anthropology and the belief that the healthy body was symmetrically balanced were widely accepted in eastern Canada and the Northeastern United States. Dr. O. J. McCully of Saint John, New Brunswick, reported, for example, that large ears, a heavy jaw, small eyes, abnormally shaped noses, and in the care of females, excessive hairiness, were all indications of criminal temperament. Page 19

The belief that the natural body was symmetrically developed and that the faculties of the body had a natural balance, was also important for those who studied the transmission of crime from generation to generation. Victorian doctors suggested that the psychological makeup of children was close to that of the criminal. In their evolutionary progress children (and sometimes women) rested somewhere between animals and adult men; children often displayed the unbalanced characteristics that were common to criminals such as strong emotions, excessive passions, and a propensity to commit criminal acts. Development of the child's proper equilibrium could be arrested at any stage of life. evolution was checked during infancy only the animal instincts would exist and the child would remain an idiot or imbecile. Development that stopped after childhood was reached would result in a person having intelligence but no moral sense. The connection between criminality and childhood that many victorians assumed influenced the turn-of-the-century drive for playgrounds. Reformers felt that undirected play served only to release the uncivilized animal in the child. Supervised play was a way to build character, instill moral ideas, and accustom the child to appropriate behaviour. The growth of the mental, moral, and physical child thus would not only serve to prevent crime, but also to create a symmetrically developed and balanced young citizen.³⁰

Once armed with these new scientific methods of identifying a deviant, whether adult or child, health reformers and physicians alike soon noticed a proliferation of such degenerate beings. Society, it seemed, was composed of very few healthy and moral citizens. As the numbers of unhealthy, and even vicious, persons multiplied before their eyes, reformers became convinced that social degeneration was imminent. Something had to be done. Before the millennium arrived, warned the <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, both men and women "must be organized nearer perfection, and more fully developed than at present."²¹

The concept of a tri-partite harmony, within the body and without, appears to be neither class exclusive nor gender neutral; health problems, after all, affected both working-class and middle-class men and women. At a temperance conference in New York, Dr. Stephen Smith spoke on the issue of intemperance in women. It was not, he cautioned, just "poor wretches," who succumbed to "such deprayity." It was

also the "high-bred" women who supplied wine in social settings or sipped at prescribed tonics in the privacy or their homes who threatened both personal health and social harmony. 22 Socialist editor Martin Butler extended his belief in harmony beyond class relations to arguments about personal health. One of his readers had forwarded to him an article on the historic use and evil effects of tobacco. Butler agreed with much of the report, but he suggested that the author exaggerated the problem when he claimed that tobacco smoking led to drunkeiness. Butler felt that many drunkards smoked, but he believed that all smokers did not necessarily drink alcohol. Obviously out of a genuine concern for his subject, the pamphlet writer had missed the need for temperance, balance, and rationality in his own argument. 23

Health reformers and physicians emphasized that care must be taken to prevent excesses and imbalances, and the resultant disequilibrium between the mental, moral, and physical faculties. A marked degree of over-development in any of these categories could lead to social depravity, bodily degeneration, insanity, or death. Dr. Henry Maudsley, physician to the West London Hospital, and former resident physician of the Manchester Royal Lunatic Asylum, for example noted in 1867 that mental illness stemmed from excessive functional imbalances resulting from overwork, emotional upset, depressing passions, and physical exhaustion. Elizabeth Blackwell, who trained in allopathic medicine, yet was

treated at Preiznitz's water cure, agreed with Maudsley's notion. "If the proper distribution of force is disturbed in any individual," Blackwell claimed,

by the neglect to exercise important portions of our nature, an antagonism of faculties springs up, one part growing at the expense of another part. Thus the emotional ray destroy the intellectual life in an individual who is subjected to undue excitement of the passions...The other faculties will rapidly lose their power. The intellect suffers, judgement is lost, and mental condition pronounced, which is really a species of insanity.

Such ideas were not new; they emerged out of the concern with balance and symmetry. That tri-partite balance was becoming increasingly important with the late 19th-century dislocations. Concern mounted among doctors, parents, educators, and health reformers that the strain of modern methods of education, for example, might cause physical, mental, or moral degeneration. British sanitarian, Edwin Chadwick, expressed concern in 1860 about the dangers of overstudy and the sedentary character of education on "the proverbial puce-facedness of the young scholar." The complaint was not unknown on the other side of the Atlantic. In 1882, for example, a New Brunswick dry goods merchant and Canadian member of Parliament, The Hon, John Boyd, lectured in the large hall of the Messrs. Jordan Marsh and Company, Boston, upon the "high pressure" competitive nature of education which "shattered or partially destroyed [the] health of so many young men and women." That same year a Newfoundland newspaper editorialized about the problem of "Brain and Overwork." Stressing that the laws of health could not "be disobeyed with impunity," the article commented on the "fatal prevalence of nervous disorders" caused by overworking that "delicate piece of mechanism," the brain. Brainworkers and college students who were mentally overburdened often fell victim to nervous problems and death. To alleviate this danger the newspaper cautioned that they, like any good machinist, must take care of their "tools." An "eminent scholar" then gave rules for protecting the mental and physical faculties:

First, avoid excitement and emotional disturbances as far as possible; second, take proper rest, one proportionate to the labor, third, keep in order the instruments with which the brain works; fourth, avoid unnecessary labor and worry; and fifth, avoid overtaxing the immature brain.

If any of these five rules were broken, then the results could be disastrous for the individual and society.

Time saved at the cost of normal sleeping patterns, warned Hall's Journal of Health, hurt the mind, the body, and the estate. A proper balance was needed between mental and physical labour. Graduating classes, cautioned J. G.Holland, in Scribner's Magazine in September 1872, contained few healthy bodies as students engaged in overly-competitive brain work. Maintaining a balance was best in mental and physical work. Holland noted that some institutions had gone to extremes. Too many athletics and excessive physical activity had replaced too much brain work. "The tendency in all these educational matters is to extremes. We have no sympathy with

the aim which is fostered in some institutions of making athletes of students. Baseball matches, and rowing matches are well enough for those who have no brain to cultivate . . . but they are not the thing for studious young men." The physical strain could hurt the ability to study: moderation in exercise, in study, in eating, in social activities, these would make healthy symmetrical pen and women. 26

It was a contradictory era. Health reformers committed to establishing a balance between the mental, physical and moral faculties, risked losing their credibility if they promoted their case to excess. The concern for the health and well-being of students, though, gave the reformers an edge in reaching the public's ear. The unhealthy aspects of modern educational "cramming" and the corresponding mental and physical disturbances plaqued parents, educators, doctors, and health reformers. In New England, an 1890 article in the New York Evangelist criticized the "hotbed system of education" which created "mental weakness" and "feeble folk." The Boston Saturday Evening Gazette, while commenting on an 1891 state government debate on overstudy, suggested that perhaps it was only the idler or weakling who suffered from mental overwork. The struggle for existence that accompanied civilization, the newspaper claimed, favoured the average student. Degeneracy was apparent in both the imbecile and the genius. students below average would naturally be left behind by the educational system; those above average must learn to "face fate alone" beyond the "area of the herd." Even though the Gazette felt that the educational system did not create as much physical, mental, or moral imbalance as was commonly claimed, it did suggest that improved student health would alleviate the cases of overpressure that did occur. healthy body is the basis of all civilization," suggested the editorial, "and civilization, unhappily gives birth to much unhealthiness."27 Physicians seconded the health reformers' concerns. Dr. Edward Farrell, a prominent Halifax physician. spoke to the Dalhousie University class of 1895 and noted that a true education involved the "harmonious development and growth of all the powers of soul and body." There had been a tendency in the past, he claimed, to pay too much attention to mental development "at the expense of health and bodily vigour." In that same year, Dr. William Bayard of Saint John, New Brunswick, delivered the presidential address to the Canadian Medical Association and warned of "the injurious effects of the high pressure system of education upon the rising generation; particularly upon those who are to become mothers and our future race."28

Educational reform was one way to preserve the health of students, and, increasingly medical practitioners began to clamour for the same reforms that health reformers had been promoting for decades. The major difference in their crusade was that they advocated that physicians alone should control the process. In 1902, for example, the <u>Acadian Recorder</u>

claimed that moral, physical, and mental hygiene needed equal consideration in the public schools. Even though teachers were introducing various courses of physical education into schools the "nervous and anaemic girls and dyspeptic and hollow-chested boys" demonstrated medical supervision was needed in schools. After all, the article suggested, only medical doctors were trained to notice "the impending breakdown in the child." Dr. A. B. Atherton of Fredericton, New Brunswick, President of the Maritime Medical Association in 1907, suggested that public schools be closed to pubescent girls during the one or two years of critical physiological development. Horses, he fretted, received better care at this crucial period than did children. Dr. G. E. DeWitt, of Wolfville, Nova Scotia, former supervisor of the Mount Hope Insane Asylum, commented in 1908 that the strenuous academic course and "the lash of competition and urging from the teacher" made the system of the "neurotic, chlorotic or anaemic" schoolchild "rich productive soil" for disease. Modern methods of sanitation and public health, and a more individualistic education system, he suggested, would help alleviate the disequilibrium between the body's faculties.29

This linkage between physicians and health reformers was not unusual by the turn of the century. Medical practitioners for years had confronted their own therapeutic inadequacies, and had begun a cooptation of health reform ideas. Communing with Nature, claimed George Lincoln Walton, a Massachusetts neurologist, as he echoed the claims of health reformers a generation earlier, "has a peculiarity soothing effect on tired and jangled nerves." Walks, baths, gymnastics would overcome sleeplessness, he suggested, quoting Delsartian exercise expert Annie Payson Call on the need for repose to achieve a balanced state. "Rest must be complete when taken and must balance the effort in work-rest meaning after some form of recreation as well as the passive rest of sleep."

The <u>Phrenological Journal</u> also praised the benefits of this mild exercise programme.

The aim of the Delsartian gymnastics is to give symmetrical physical development, and to take out the angles and discords, the left over pulls of past worries and sorrows, to reduce the body to a natural, passive state, and from that point to train it to move in harmony with nature's laws. 31

Moderation in all things was the key to health. Maintaining and restoring the equilibrium of the body through natural living and better education was the first step towards a healthy body suggested health reformers and echoed by medical doctors. To cultivate a symmetrical body and to promote personal and social regeneration, patients needed a hygienic lifestyle. The stresses of life in an industrial society obviously took its toll in shattered and unbalanced lives. To compensate, Victorians turned to physical education to aid in the development of a symmetrical and balanced body. "The golden fleece of mental culture," argued Alice Tweedy, a physical culture supporter, "will not create for us the symmetrical man or woman." Exercise, prescribed in appropri-

ate amounts, particularly for women, would help restore the mental and physical balance. The real objective of athletics, argued Dr. Lewis W. Pendleton in an address to the 1890 graduating class of Albany Medical College, "is to have a well-poised and symmetrical frame, a heart that never weakens in its regular pulsation, a nervous system that will withhold vigor under the surprises and depressions of real life." A 1901 article in The Boston Medical and Surgical Journal praised physical education and noted that "the whole movement towards bringing about a symmetrical development, beginning with the very young, is in every way commendable." In a similar fashion, James H. McBride, claimed in a 1904 issue of The Allenist and Neurologist that "there never was a time when physical robustness counted for more than at the present time."

One popular exercise system was the "New Gymnastics" invented by Dr. Dioclesian Lewis of Boston and based on Swedish and German techniques. Lewis's system quickly spread; schools in North America, Russia, Scotland, India, and England adopted his methods. In Halifax, for example, James S. McKay, director of a Sackville Street gymnasium, the Hall of Health, used Lewis's techniques to develop symmetrical and balanced bodies and to secure "attention, enthusiasm, accuracy and a good balance and gait." McKay, who also taught physical culture at several Halifax schools, offered charts which revealed the advanced physical development of those who

attended regularly. The various measurements of these boys proved to McKay that exercise greatly improved the development of the human physique. McKay also claimed that his measurements of manual workers proved them to be asymmetrically developed on the right side only and thus that they required compensatory physical education to develop into "perfect physical manhood." McKay argued, in Lewis's exact words, that the body was an "exceedingly complicated machine, the symmetrical development of which requires discriminating studied management." 33

Throughout late nineteenth century North America physical education was used to establish a natural balance of mental and physical work. It was promoted in gymnasiums, private classes, schools, and in the home. Delsarte exercises, which interpreted emotions through form, poise, gesture and elocution were eagerly accepted by young ladies and middle class housewives who attempted to bring mind and body to a balanced and relaxed state. One relaxation exercise described by Emily Bishop, a Delsarte instructor at the Chatauqua, New York Summer School had several benefits: it developed singleness of attention, stupefied the brain, soothed the nerves, and produced sleepiness.

Delsartism was also promoted as an excellent programme for the busy housewife, since housework depleted the store of energy without actually benefitting the body. Emily Bishop argued that exercise could be incorporated into house work.

"When [the housewife] learns to keep her body erect and to bend at the knees who feels no sense of fatigue, and doubtless in place of a sigh she says, 'I am thankful I have a husband to pick up for. " Wrong muscle development, a cause of asymmetrical development, Bishop continued, not only affected the physical condition, but lowered the nervous tone and induced weakness.34 What women needed most, urged another Delsarte promoter, Annie Payson Call, was "training to rest." This meant exercise to quiet the nerves, relax the muscles. give spring and grace to the body, and especially to restore the body's natural balance after mental exertion. Halifax Ladies' College in 1894 the benefits of both Delsarte and Swedish gymnastics were taught by a professional gymnast. a Miss Whiteside. The course aimed for the development and elasticity for the muscles, control of the nervous system, a graceful bearing and culture, and proper elocution. A Prince Edward Island student also supported the notion of balance when he argued the need for a gymnasium claiming that physical education would make better students. Students on the Island, he suggested, suffered from an imbalance caused by excessive brainwork and not enough physical work. The mind and body needed to work as one. "Athletics is a process artificially applied to the body, as something is artificially done to the brain," he argued, "the two they call education."35

Systematic approaches to physical culture not only had an extremely broad range of support but they fulfilled another social requirement besides improving the health of Victorians: they assisted in the training of those perceived as "socially deviant." John MacDonald, for example, was an important graduate of Nils Posse's gymnasium in Boston. blindness he had graduated at the head of the 1904 class. MacDonald had studied French at the Berlitz School and oratory at Boston's Everett School and was considered an "all round educationalist." He took a position at the Halifax School for the Blind, teaching gymnastics, French, massage, and oratory. Dr. C. F. Fraser, Supervisor of the School for the Blind, praised the gymnastic work done at the school. This training of "muscle and nerve," he argued, helped students in their other subjects in addition to maintaining a balanced healthy physiology. Massage was considered an excellent trade for blind students. An 1897 article by Dr. Arthur G. Bennett of Buffalo, an instructor in eye and ear diseases, was repeated in the Canada Lancat. Bennett noted that both male and female students could be employed in massage, that their wages, although lower than those of sighted masseuses, could nevertheless make them employable in rural areas, and that their disability would make them less objectionable to those whose morals were offended by disrobing in front of a sighted operator. Courses like those offered by the Posse School were most beneficial. The educated blind child, Dr. Fraser arqued in Halifax, would not grow up to be "a helpless drag on the slender resources of a laboring man's family."36

By the turn-of-the-century physical culture was also expected to bring about social balance by 'uplifting' the working classes in addition to improving the individual harmonious body. In 1900, for example, the supervisors at the Halifax Industrial School (primarily for delinquent boys) found that the shoemaking shop could no longer compete with large manufactories. Instead of learning a trade the boys could learn equally important values through physical education. Sergeant Major Long directed the boys in the use of horizontal parallel bars, the vaulting horse, and dumbbells, and the students also learned to march with a "manly tread." Not only would these students develop their bodies through physical exercise, but they would also learn the appropriate social values needed to develop into socially responsible and balanced individuals, values such as commitment, perseverance, discipline, and obedience to authority. At the turn of the century, such military training was important especially for boys.37

In 1903 the Manhattan Trade School for Girls opened. This school was designed not only to teach skills, but to uplift the girls "mentally, morally, physically, and economically." At the school, following physical examinations which included feet impressions, scalp, hair, and tonsil examinations, the girls learned Swedish gymnastics. The exercise program was designed to treat asymmetry and posture problems, as well as to instill a love of wholesome exercise. In

addition the girls were taught the principles of hygienic living and the necessity of bathing. Many girls, it was claimed, were "sewed into their clothes for the winter and . . . frankly admit they only bathe in the summer." It was imperative that these girls receive physical training and learn the importance of the hygienic and balanced body. Mary Porter Beegle, a former physical director at the school argued:

Bodily efficiency must be the fundamental principle of their education. In order that they may become skilled and useful members in their professions they must be made to realize the value of good health as working capital and be able by intelligent, hygienic living to adjust themselves to their new environment in the work room.³⁸

Natural body, social body, Victorians feared an unnatural disequilibrium in both.

while health reformers were concerned that excessive brain-work caused a disruption in the natural balance of the body, and hence in society, they were also worried that the opposite of overwork - boredom and monotony - could be equally harmful. A Prince Edward Island newspaper, for example, claimed that monotony was often a cause of madness. It induced disinterestedness, depression, melancholia, and ultimately, insanity. The newspaper suggested that there was a higher incidence of madness in farmers than in other people, and that labourers in other monotonous jobs could be similarly afflicted. A proper mental and physical balance was necessary to alleviate both a monotonous job and a sedentary lifestyle,

"Healthy recreation keeps more people out of the madhouse than anything doctors could do. Nature demands a certain amount of balance and she will have it or be revenged," claimed the article. The emphasis on the necessity of maintaining a properly balanced system therefore worked both ways: too much brainwork with too little body work, or too much physical work without mental stimulation, could harm the natural workings of the body. ³⁹

If farmers, labourers, and schoolchildren were at risk because of physical and mental imbalances, pubescent girls and adult women were even more so. According to medical doctors the functioning of the female reproductive system was easily disturbed, particularly during the three critical stages of a woman's life: puberty, childbirth, and menopause. The disruptions of early womanhood in particular, could lead to severe physical and mental distress if aggravated by overstudy. In his book Sex in Education or A Fair Change For the Girls, 1873, Boston doctor Edward H. Clarke claimed that excessive mental activity caused a derangement of that "delicate and complex mechanism," the female reproductive system. Young girls, Clarke explained, "are urged to meditate a lesson and drive a machine simultaneously, and to do them with all their force." Clarke suggested that pubescent girls needed plenty of sleep, good nutrition, and carefully nurtured reproductive organs. Because of the delicate physiology of young women, Clarke advised against their tackling higher education, since he believed that this threatened both their reproductive potential and their mental stability. His point of view would cause concern for some time. 40

By the turn of the century ".e need to protect the

physical and mental equilibrium of young girls was particularly important. The Canada Lancet, for example, cautioned in 1895 that an imbalance between physical and mental training was disturbing the menstrual cycle of young girls and turning them into "beautiful bundles of nerves." In a similar vein Dr. George J. Englemann, president of the American Gynaecological Society argued in 1900 that "many a young life is battered and forever crippled in the breakers of puberty," and claimed that this time of life was when many young women first felt the blow of ill health due to the strain of emotional and physical imbalances. Dr. Edward C. Hill of Denver argued that "the present civilized modes of living" caused an imbalance in the development of young girls. Their cerebral development was "fostered and forced to a degree that deprives the remaining tissues and organs of their necessary nutrition." Too often, he continued, doctors had to treat sickly girls who appeared "like buds blasted in the blooming." Rest from study during puberty, he suggested, would lessen the chance of lifelong diseases.41 These turn of the century concerns were connected to fears that the 'best' North American women were either not willing or not able to reproduce.

Much of this concern over the physical and mental overstimulation and the subsequent degeneration of young girls resulted from the exposure women's rights advocates would bring to their gender's new public role. A British article reprinted in Newfoundland's <u>Public Leader</u>, claimed that women should complement men, not rival them. "That to many women the present educational advantages are of immense value I do not deny;" claimed the writer, "but these it may almost be said, are exceptions; we can count on our fingers our lady-doctors or our lady-lawyers; our known lady-artists are not numerous; and the world would be better without some of our lady writers." While women, of course, needed education to be governesses, the writer persisted, they must not over-strain themself in educational matters if they are to be "pleasant" companions and mothers. 42

The disorder that doctors and health reformers worried most about was neurasthenia, a term popularized by New York neurologist George M. Beard to describe nervous exhaustion. Beard suggested in 1881 that the chief cause of nervousness in America was modern civilization and the pressures it inflicted on men and women. While Beard admitted that secondary influences such as climate, personal indulgence, and lifestyle could lay a ground work for nervous exhaustion, they could not be a cause in themselves without the influences of modern life. Neurasthenia thus became a disease of civilization, the product of "the fierce struggle for life of the nineteenth

century," and a reflection of the lack of balance in the 19thcentury life. Despite the fact that neurasthenia was considered an "upper-class malady" there were also lower class
neurasthenics. Medical practitioners considered this due to
the degeneration of their moral, mental, and physical facultics. While lower class women were apparent victims of
overwork, often the blame for lower class male neurasthenia
fell on the patient's supposed indulgence in immoral and
animalistic behaviour. Such excesses, many suggested, not
only characterized the lower class, but led to physical and
mental decline of the individual and to even greater social
degeneration. ⁶³

Just as there was confusion about the class basis of neurasthenia there were also a variety of apparent symptoms and cures. Most cures sought to re-establish a correct balance in the body, although there was never a clear consensus about exactly what was unbalanced, or how it should be treated. Dr. S. Weir Mitchell, who treated early cases in Pennsylvania, made his patients remain in bed for up to eight weeks, often with a meagre diet of two tablespoons of milk every two hours. Mitchell reported that usually after this treatment, the patient was both hungry and happy to resume his or her duties. The <u>Canada Lancet</u> in 1894 claimed that the principle manifestations of neurasthenia were headache, vertigo, insomnia, sensory troubles, poor circulation, muscular weakness, genital difficulties from sexual infirmity,

and in males, excess of coitus and masturbation. In 1904 one doctor suggested that neurasthenia caused abdominal venous congestion which needed to be relieved. Natural balance, he suggested, could be re-established by rational dress, abdominal exercises, electricity, cold water spray against the stomach, and the re-establishment of regular and natural bowel movements. A few years later Dr. T. C. Ely blamed neurasthenia on such causes as overwork, worry, faulty education methods, and the overstrain of body parts. He suggested that properly directed occupations, free from the hurry and worry of modern life, would maintain the body's natural balances. Most of the treatments for neurasthenics, therefore, centred on establishing the proper equilibrium in the body. Rest, darkened rooms, meagre diets, and peaceful isolation all aided in the establishment of the correct balance."

Neurasthenia became associated with middle-class women, although there were both male and working-class victims. In many ways the diagnosis was used to control those middle-class women who were bored, restless and dissatisfied with the social restrictions with which they were bound. Feminist Charlotte Perkins Gilman based a short story on her own experience with neurasthenia, and with Weir Mitchell's oppressive treatments. In <u>The Yellow Wallpaper</u>, a neurasthenic wife and her caring but confining husband lease an isolated country home where the wife is supposed to find the rest and peace that the doctor has prescribed. Here she finds

not relaxation, but insanity, as she struggles against a patriarchal society that restricts women's movements and forces them to do nothing and be nothing. It is a story that emerged out of Gilman's own experience with neurasthenia and with Weir Mitchell's prescription: acceptance of her domestic role and limitations on her public and intellectual work. It was a role that stifled Gilman and ultimately led to a nervous breakdown and a divorce. ⁴⁵

The concern over neurasthenia was not simply because of the disease itself, but also because of the symbolism of the unhealthy body in the broader industrial society. The immoral tendencies of the lower classes, the unhealthy figure of the pubescent girl, the unstable and overwrought businessman, the adult woman trying to escape her proper sphere, all were symbolic of the degeneracy that seemed to threaten the very fabric of Victorian life. The perfect body needed to develop mentally, physically, and morally in a symmetrical fashion, victorian reformers suggested, in order for society to grow in a like manner. The excesses and degenerations of an individual, they believed, were multiplied a thousand-fold in the public realm.

Many of those who worried about individual and social degeneracy saw nature as a force that could restore the natural balance. The belief in the healing powers of nature revealed itself increasingly in regular medicine, but also in the therapeutic approaches of physical educators, herbalists,

homeopaths, phrenologists, and dietary reformers. These regenerative benefits of nature were of particular importance in aiding in the maintenance and restoration of bodily balance. The concept of the balanced body, whether from excessive brainwork, overexertion, sexual excesses, or physical deformity, affected at once the individual and society. Victorians believed that each healthy and balanced individual contributed to an equally healthy and balanced social order. One state could not exist without the other.

Like neurasthenia, the problems of excessive or misdirected sexuality, linked physical and social problems. Masturbation, for example, was of particular concern for doctors and health reformers, and for patients themselves. A student, William C. Baker, chronicled his problems with masturbation and the resultant disequilibrium caused by his youthful and immoral excesses. At puberty Baker began to practice the "solitary vice." After four years of this sexual excess his "eyes were opened to its evil effects" and he tried to discontinue the habit. But he confided. "Nature was relentless." By the time he was twenty-three he suffered from a variety of symptoms attributable, he believed, to his youthful excesses. He chronicled his ailments: along with seminal losses and nervousness, he listed "high pulse after little exertion; excessive self consciousness, frequent stomach trouble - mainly acidity; lack of endurance in physical exercises . . . excessive perspiration, especially in

the face; lack of self-confidence, and finally mental depression and discouragement." His list of remedies is equally impressive. In addition to consulting a variety of physicians, he tried sitz baths, improved personal hygiene, circumcision, local bathing, and medicines including "bottle after bottle" of the patent medicine Fellow Syrup of Hypophosphites. By the time he consulted anatomist and professor, Burt Green Wilder, he was suffering "with no mental and physical pain." He complained that he was "easily excited sexually in the presence of one of the opposite sex or by lascivious thoughts, in which direction because of my experience, my mind often tends and is hard to control." Yet even more than his concern for himself, he worried about his suitability for "a pure young woman in perfect health who thinks more of me than I feel is best because of my weaknesses." Baker felt, as did many others in similar circumstances, that his excessive sexuality contributed mental and physical pain not only to himself, but ultimately to others around him. Signing himself, "Yours in anxious waiting," he begged the professor for help. "Now, Doctor what can be done?" The response of Wilder, whose lectures in hygiene to the freshman class had inspired Baker's confidence. is equally informative about his own concern for the healthy individual and society. First, Wilder suggested that Baker seek help from a physician in Ithaca; second, he retained the letter in order to use it to demonstrate "the need for education on this subject."⁴⁶

If men like Baker were subject to disease and derangement because of imbalances and excesses in their habits, women were at even more of a disadvantage. After all, they were 'other', even in perfect health their bodies could never match the ideal male physique. It mattered not if it was neurasthenia or childbirth, over-work or menstruation, small pox or menopause; women bore the burden of their physical bodies. Along with the danger of common epidemic diseases, the restrictions of unhealthy dress and lifestyles, women faced the ever-present spectre of disability and death due to the peculiarities of their reproductive organs. Yet, most women were not passive victims. Through the health reform movement. many women discovered not only health but the potential benefits of good health for themselves and for society. Health reform offered a number of solutions to women's problems. It offered an improved physical condition, an exalted public role, and even a profession.

Women's lives were difficult. The more fashionable were laced into heavy dresses and tight corsets, expected, with each gasping breath, to exude the correct demeanour. Many suffered from both work and economic hardships. One such woman, a Mrs. Hammond, froze to death in a Newfoundland snowstorm. Pregnant, she had attempted to cross the tickle from Ball Island to Portugal Cove, in order to obtain some

food. Her lot, and her demise, was no different from many other women who lived and worked in Newfoundland, the Maritime Provinces and the Northeastern United States. In 1877 a commentator on Newfoundland wrote:

Here and elsewhere I was painfully impressed with the hard lot of the wives and daughters of the fishernen along these shores. Not only does the rough work of cleaning, curing and drying the fish devolve upon them, but the task too of cultivating the land, and worse than that of carrying to their fields, and therefole often up steep heights, the manure with which the soil is enriched. Outdoor exercise of this sort, if it add [sic] to the vigour of those engaged in it, and might even be preferred to that hothouse refinement which unfits a woman to be anything else than a very delicate lady, short lived, and useless at the best, is yet adapted to rob the gentler sex of its charms, to furrow and wither the countenance, to bow the back, and prematurely to entail the confort of old age.

There were three concerns for women that health reformers expressed. First was the belief that the health of women was deteriorating even faster than men. Second, they believed that women's poor health was a result of their unnatural lifestyle and was, therefore, reversible. Third, health reformers supported equal rights for women, particularly that there should be equal pay for equal work, and that women were capable of fulfilling all types of employment, including - and sometimes especially - medicine.

Of course, health reformers were not the only ones who exposed the poor health of women, but they were the ones who argued that this ill-health and disease was both preventable and restorable by an adherence to nature's laws. Fashionable styles were the cause of many of the ailments peculiar to

women. The wealthier participated in such foolish habits and suffered more, suggested Augustus R. Gardner in the Water Cure Journal; fortunately, the poor were "not exposed to fashionable follies." According to Gardner, women were not naturally inferior, but rather they were influenced by social customs. In their early years male and female children both dressed in clumsy attire, but Gardner noted a time came when boys left such debilitating clothing behind; girls kept theirs and the decline began. But as Mary Livermore argued the natural state of woman kind was not an invalid condition. Health and vigor could be attained if women "vill acquaint themselves with the laws of their being, and will obey them."

Many regular physicians would echo Dr. Edward H. Clarke's concern about female weakness. Clarence Webster, an eminent gynaecologist, spoke to the Saint John, New Brunswick Medical Society and noted that while 'women's life' was not synonymous with disease there were linkages. Women's life was a period of

physiological unrest, except in youth and old age . . [with] great disturbances which mark the advent and departure of the reproductive era of her life, the profound changes taking place during ovulation, menstruation, pregnancy, labour and lactation . . . it is not remarkable that neurosis should manifest themselves particularly in relation to her reproductive mechanism.

The years of puberty were especially dangerous as young girls were tempted to over-study or over-exercise. An article in the <u>Dominion Medical Monthly</u> noted that "the integrity of a nation depends upon the physical and mental qualities of its

individual constituents The girl, during the establishment of the menstrual functions should be an object of especial care. u^{ij}

This view of womankind, although concerned with balance, differed greatly from the health reformer's opinion of women's abilities. To the health reformer, women in a natural and healthy state, were as capable as men at handling both education and employment. And unlike men, they had their special maternal characteristics which particularly aided them in certain professions. What had held women back were the social restrictions placed upon their gender. restraints kept them from being free; their education and employment opportunities kept them from earning a respectable income; and the fashionable dress hindered their physical health. Health reform helped women to gain some freedom from these social bonds. It offered employment for many women. Not only did many women become physicians, but many other women were employed by health reformers at cures and in the publishing industry. The Water-Cure Journal, for example. noted that its offices employed a number of women in its pressroom. Other women would be convinced of the benefits of health and social reform by those health reformers who challenged fashion's dictates and supported dress reform. Harriet Austin at the Dansville Home on the Hill was one such person who flaunted the laws of fashion. Other women would be influenced by people like phrenologist and doctor. Lydia Folger Fowler and her good friend, dress reformer, Amelia Bloomer. A poem "Success to the Bloomer," published in the Water-Cure Journal, read, "Reformers of customs and fashions in use, Have always been subject to vilest abuse; Yet I never again will wear a long skirt, To fetter my feet and wipe up the dirt, while I labor." Others would read the many articles of the health reformers, and themselves begin to challenge the traditional role for women. Rev. Phebe A. Hanaford wrote Fowler and Wells in 1867 and asked why they had offered an article on male ministers only. Offering the names of a number of "lady" ministers that were influential, along with dates and details of their work, she queried, was it not just to give women the same attention? **

While health reformers argued that their regimens would lead to both individual health and social health, they did not hesitate to become involved in other social reforms. Many, indeed most, health reformers were temperate, and worked to alleviate the problems that they saw caused by alcohol. Physical culture advocate Dio Lewis, phrenologist Orson Fowler, and dietary reformer Sylvester Graham, for example, all worked for the temperance cause. Samuel Wells and Orson Fowler both advocated vegetarianism. Wells helped establish the American Vegetarian Society, and Orson Fowler, a vegetarian, published Sylvester Graham's work in the Phrenological Journal. 51

Health reformers supported the aims of the women's rights movement and their campaign for better health illustrated their concerns. In 1876 Susan B. Anthony, known for her suffragist activities, was working on Mr. Johnson's <u>Universal Cyclopedia</u>, compiling information on women workers and reformers. Along with Elizabeth Cady Stanton, Anthony was "working to gather up the broken and scattered threads, of our women's rights work to weave into a history." She urged health reformer and phenologist Charlotte Fowler Wells to send her biographical material. "All I meant is <u>to make sure that you go in the book</u> - not, remember, please for <u>your</u> own personal sake - but for the <u>credit</u> and <u>honor</u> of <u>womanhood</u>." This was surely a tribute to the work of Fowler Wells and the contribution that she and the rest of her family had made to both health reform and social reform. *2*

The <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, for which so many of her family members worked, and which she ran after the death of her husband, was a leader in advocating women's rights. That connection between Fowler and Wells and Anthony would be a long-lasting one. In 1901 the 81 year old Anthony responded to Jessie Fowler, Lorenzo and Lydia Folger Fowler's daughter, who had written to let her know that 87 year-old Charlotte Fowler Wells was in failing health. Women must get equal pay for equal work, claimed an editorial in the <u>Phrenological Journal</u> in 1870, so long as they did equal work. And when a contributor agitated against women's rights the editor was

pleased with the flurry of responses, and noted that they could not publish one-twentieth. Both sides had supporters with intelligent and well-supported arguments. "Agitate the subject, ladies, keep up the excitement. Much good will grow out of so free a ventilation." The support was more than rhetorical. Charlotte Fowler Wells was president of the "Southern Woman's Bureau," a society that helped to train, aid and council, southern women as teachers, writers, physicians. reporters, and musicians. The Phrenological Journal laid out the reform view of suffrage: "Governments derived their first powers from the consent of the governed, and taxation without representation has ever been considered Tyranny. Sex is not a crime, and it is, therefore, degrading to deprive women of the right to vote and thus class them practically with robbers, murderers and the worst criminals of the male Sev. 1153

Fowler Wells was Abigail Scott Duniway, a writer and publisher. Duniway was a leading figure in bringing the franchise to Oregon. She wrote Fowler Wells in 1887 to advise her that while the New Northwest was no longer owned by her family, it had done well as a woman's suffrage paper. She told Fowler Wells that she would now try to reach both friends and foes through her writing and travels. Brook Farm participant Georgiana Bruce was another good friend. Bruce had been an assistant at the Sing Sing Prison at one time; another friend,

Another suffragist who was a good friend of Charlotte

Eliza W. Farnham was the matron. Farnham and Bruce eventually moved to California where they reported on the freedom that they found in regards to dress reform, phrenology, and spiritualism. Writing her friends to send her reading material, Farnham told an anecdote about a marriage proposal she had received. Apparently a Mr. Allen claimed to have no "objection to marriage except to what constituted the principal object of it to most persons." Obviously amused by the man's views, Farnham noted that he had refused to let her milk a cow, objecting that no woman should do so in the presence of a man. She refused the proposal. Suffragist Sarah M. Grimke was less amused by women's restricted position in society. In one letter to Charlotte Fowler Wells, she noted, "My head & my heart bear continually the thought of woman, her condition & her destiny - the one as ignoble as the other is glorious."

The <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, in fact, often took a gleeful pleasure in promoting women's rights. The writer of one article, (most likely Samuel R. Wells), noted he had once urged Wendell Phillips not to speak at a woman's rights meeting. A mob was being organized against Phillips, who was not deterred, and went on to the meeting noting he had not been "entertained" by a mob for some time. It was Phillips' opposition to religion, claimed the article, not his agitation for women and labour that kept him from doing more. Still Phillips did much to encourage equality for women. At one lecture site he found that he was paid \$50.00 while a woman

lecturer, the niece of Jefferson Davis, received only \$5.00 plus travel expenses. Phillips, in support of equal pay for equal work, offered the woman half of his fee, and later gave her the entire amount.⁵⁵

This support for woman's rights and a role for women in medicine was hardly new for health reformers. In an 1848 article, "Shall Anatomical Knowledge be Prohibited to Women?." the Phrenological Journal's editor argued, "I hazard nothing in saying that the sick, in [woman's] hands, would be at least as WELL doctored - though probably not as liberally dosed with kill-or-cure POISONS." Women doctors, even those trained in allopathic medicine, had to perform better than male allopathic physicians. Women's maternal nature and sympathies, their patience, and their affinity with nature and natural cures made them much more likely than doctor "Dose-emand-cut-em" to succeed in curing their patients. In fact, the Water-Cure Journal celebrated that women no longer needed to be drugged and ignorant so that 30,000 male physicians could profit from their disabilities. Education and training in health matters was the solution. Health reformers did not, of course, support the ignorant folk curer of any gender. William H. Orr of Oshawa, Canada West, wrote the Water-Cure Journal, to ask if weaning should take place according to the zodiac positions, as some old women maintained. The response was, "Never mind the old women, Look to Nature: Old women are almost as unreliable as doctors #56

In addition to the various popular social reforms, certain members of the Fowler family, particularly Charlotte Fowler Wells, teenager and later doctor, Edward Fowler, and Almira Fowler, later a homeopathic doctor, were mystified and delighted by the spiritualistic fervour that had started when sisters Kate and Margaret Fox, formerly of the Belleville, Ontario area, claimed to be able to communicate with the dead.57 Like many of their contemporaries, these members of the Fowler clan believed that spirit communication was another step forward in the natural perfection of mankind and, an extrapolation of concerns about the healthy physical body. The Fowlers were not alone in their beliefs and activities. Clad in Turkish trousers and tunic, Georgiana Bruce, wrote from California in 1850 to exalt the fact that Wells was "living in the midst of light." Another friend wrote in 1857 to congratulate Charlotte on her spiritualistic experiences. He eagerly recounted an appearance of a lower grade spirit, capable of lifting a table and a 220 pound man and ringing a bell, at Corn Planter Hotel in Youngsville, Pennsylvania.58

The minute details of some of the Fowler spiritual communication were preserved by Charlotte Fowler Wells. A lengthy manuscript details the events that began on 28 November 1850 with a meeting of a number of people including Samuel, Edward, Almira and Charlotte. While Almira was affected, it would be Edward who, entranced, would pass to the superior condition, under the spirit influence of one departed

J. P. Cornell, who apparently had frozen to death in Siberia. At these meetings, visitors such as Kate Fox, who later would admit to spiritualistic fraud, Horace Greeley, newspaper editor and supporter of many reforms, George Bush, Swedenborgian and Hebrew professor, and Steve Pearl Andrews, former Brook Farm participant, Fourierist and free-lover, attended. To these quests Edward would offer spirit musings, often in different languages, on the human soul (formed by an element not yet discovered), the atheistic character (a vice-ridden gormandizer), Swedenborgian religion (too individualistic), and the beginning of life (upon the birth of an infant). He offered information about planet habitation (Saturn had different, and more perfect inhabitants), moon habitation (it was a "broken, craggy tumultuous mass, not adaptable to human beings with intellect" but it would be populated in the future). On the topic of human creation, the group was told that Adam, a Black man, was the first human, and while mankind had always been above the animal, since Adam's time there had been progress; although present day Blacks were not as refined as the olive skinned, or the even higher developed, Whites, they were above the red skinned. As the black person advanced their bodies would change and the race would disappear. all spheres (of the Summerland, the spirit's heaven) each person retained their gender identity. "There seems to need a combination of the qualities of both sexes to make a perfect man," claimed the spirit on 22 December 1850.59

these are the words of a precocious teenager, who would later become a respected physician and translator of medical Works, one of the adults, or a spirit is less important today than the message that the words convey. For in this document are the ideas of the 19th century reformer, held hostage to the belief in the perfectibility of humankind, and all too aware of human fallibility.

The health reform platform, however, did not admit to possible failure. Instead it stressed the potential perfection that Nature offered. Nature, thus, was the focal point of their ideology; if respected Nature could nurture the sick and the sinful back to health and grace. The <u>Water-Cure Journal</u> noted that, "We have gone astray. Nature is not malignant; but we have erred. We have lived in ignorance of the conditions of health." Good health was natural, and with good health came symmetry of form and a harmonious balance of physical, mental and moral forces. With that achieved on an individual level, then social harmony and perfection could be attained. That goal was illusive, however, and health reformers recognized the magnitude and importance of the task. Pondered hydropath James Jackson:

If our people live so badly that the most of them are sick, and when sick are so badly treated that a great many of them die, when by the laws of their being, they should not be sick, or if sick should only be slightly so, and scarcely ever die from sickness, does it not follow that a reform in these directions is needed?

Jackson and many, many other health reformers felt that there was a need for reform and they laboured for that change. They were, in Jackson's words, "a very large minority," these people who chose nature as both a curative agent and as a health preserver. Their commitment to women's rights, to social reform, to hygiene and a healthy balanced physiology and society, made them leaders in their fields. Their allegiance to Nature, as the only path to physical and social regeneration convinced them of the rightness of their position.

Tis Nature cures the sick; Like God, she touches weakly things, and they Revive, and put forth wondrous beauty. Bring forth your sick and suffering ones where gently she Can handle and caress and nurse them. Then their forms, though delicate and frail, shall grow. To strengthen and large endurance.

With almost evangelical fervour, health reformers set out to reclaim, regenerate, and re-create those who had trespassed from the path of natural good health.

- 1. "The Best Medicine," Phrenological Journal, 50:1 (February 1870), p. 119. This poem was originally published as: "Prescription for Spring Fewer," Water Cure Journal, XXXII6 (June 1861), p. 85. George Lincoln Walter, consulting neurologist at the Massachusetts General Hospital, ascribes the line, "the flavless symmetry of man," to a Quaker poet. It is particularly relevant to this chapter, since women, much more than men, failed to meet the ideal of a symmetrical men, failed to meet the ideal of a symmetrical chincin Walter, Why Worry? (Philadelphia/London: 1909), p. 146.
- <u>Acadian Recorder</u>, Halifax, 24 January 1882, 16 June 1891;
 <u>Sporting Life</u>, 26:18 (25 January 1896), p. 16.
- Michel Foucault, <u>The Birth of the Clinic: An Archaeology of Medical Perception</u>, A. M. Sheridan Smith, Trans., (New York: 1973).
- 4. Bruce Haley, <u>The Healthy Body and Victorian Culture</u>, (Cambridge: 1978).
- Haley, <u>The Healthy Body</u>, pp. 3-23; T. J. Jackson Lears discussed this idea in a paper, "The Adman Vs. the Belly and its Members," presented at a symposium on "The American Way," Rochester, New York, May 1986.
- 6. William Leach, True Love and Perfect Union: The Feminist Reform of Sex and Society, (New York: 1980), pp. 19-37; "The Old Year and the New," Mater-Cure Journal, XXW:1 (January 1858), p. 1-2. For work on the regular medical profession see John S. Haller, Jr., American Medicine in Transition, 1840-1910, (Urbana: 1981): Paul Starr, The Social Transformation of American Medicine, (New York: 1982): John Harley Warner, The Therapeutic Perspective: Medical Practice, Knowledge, and Identity in America, 1820-1885, (Cambridge: 1986): Morris Wogel and Charles Rosenberg, The Therapeutic Revolution: Essays in the History of American Medicine, (Philadelphia: 1979).
- 7. Leach, True Love and Perfect Union, pp. 19-37; "The Old Year and the Nex;" New York Clipper, 16 January 1864, 6 January 1866. This almost religious concept of "nature," is different from the allopathic conception of "natural" processes. See Warner, The Therapeutic Profession, pp. 85-91. See also the turn-of-the-century article which made the connection between natural processes and the liberalism and progressiveness of the medical profession, James A. Coleman,

- "Our Profession," Maritime Medical News, (hereafter MMN), VII:2 (February 1896), pp. 41-8.
- 8. Alison Prentice, The School Promoters: Education and Social Class in Mid-Mineteenth Century Canada, (Foronto: 1977); Leach, True Love and Perfect Union: David Montgomery, Beyond Equality: Labor and the Radical Republicans. 185-1872, (New York: 1967), esp. pp. 239, 421-4, 445-7; Steven Missenbaum, Sex, Diet, and Disablity in Jacksonian America: Sylvester Grahan and Health Reform, Contributions in Medical History, Number 4, (Mestport, Conn.: 1980). See also Mariana Valverde, The Age of Light, Soap and Mater: Moral Reform in English Canada, 1885-1925, (Toronto: 1991).
- 9. See Ben Forester, A Conjunction of Interests: Business, Politics, and Tariffs 1825-1879, (Toronto: 1986), esp. pp. 201-3. One historian has dismissed the concept of equilibrium and its popularity. See Cyntha Russett, The Concept of Equilibrium on American Social Thought, (New Haven: 1966), See also Leach, True Love and Perfect Union, p. 161, n. 45.
- 10. Montgomery, <u>Bevond Equality</u>, p. 445. Antonio Gramsci has argued that this belief in social equilibrium emerges when a ruling class wishes to achieve or consolidate its power. See Antonio Gramsci, "Americanism and Fordism," <u>Selections from the Prison Notebooks</u>, Clinton Rossiter and Geoffrey Nowell Smith, eds., (New York: 1961), pp. 285-303; Leach, <u>True Love and Perfect Union</u>, pp. 29-37.
- C. B. Macpherson, <u>The Political Theory of Possessive Individualism: Hobbes to Locke</u>, (Oxford: 1962), esp. pp. 3, 363-4.
- 12. Butler's Journal, (July 1890).
- 13. Harvey J. Kaye, <u>The British Marxist Historians: An Introductory Analysis</u>, (Cambridge: 1984), p. 245. Kaye is quoting Raymond Williams, <u>Marxism and Literature</u>, p. 112.
- 14. MacPherson, Possessive Individualism, p. 273.
- Herbert G. Gutman, "Historical Consciousness in Contemporary America," Herbert Gutman, <u>Power and Culture: Essays on the American Working Class</u>, Ira Berlin, ed., (New York: 1987), pp. 404-5.
- 16. Sean Wilentz, <u>Chants Democratic: New York City & The Rise of the American Working Class</u>, 1788-1850, (New York: 1984), pp. 101-3.

- 17. Elizabeth Blackwell, "The Religion of Health," Elizabeth Blackwell, <u>Essays in Medical Sociology</u>, Vol. 2, (London: (1871) 1902), pp. 213-51.
- 18. Gina Lombroso Ferrero, ed., Criminal Man According to the Classification by Cesare Lombroso, (New York: 1911); Enrico Ferri, Criminal Sociology, (New York: 1897). See also Havelock Ellis, The Criminal, (London: 1897); Helen Zinnern, "Professor Lombroso's New Theory of Political Crime," Blackwood's Edinburgh Magazine, 149:904 (February 1891), pp. 202-11.
- 19. O. J. McCully, "The Doctor and the Criminal," MMN, XVII:2 (February 1891), pp. 41-53.
- 20. "Matters Medical: The Study of Crime and Degeneracy from a Medical Standpoint, MMM, IX:10 (October 1897), pp. 156-69; Dominick Cavello, Muscles and Morals: Organized Playgrounds and Urban Reform 1880-1920, (Philadelphia: 1981); Robert Tait MacKenzie, Exercise in Education and Medicine, 3rd ed. (Philadelphia: 1923), pp. 185-215.
- 21. "Salutatory," Phrenological Journal and Life Illustrated, 50:1 (January 1870), pp. 56-7.
- 22. Public Ledger, Saint John's, Newfoundland, 12 May 1874.
- 23. Butler's Journal, (October 1890).
- 24. Henry Maudsley, <u>The Physiology and Pathology of the Mind</u>, (London: 1867): Blackwell, "The Religion of Health," p. 219.
- W. Richardson, ed., <u>The Health of Nations. A Review of the Works of Edwin Chadwick</u>, 2 vols., (London: 1887), pp. 185-200; <u>Daily Sun</u>, St. John's, 5 May 1882; <u>The Newfoundlander</u>, St. John's, 5 May 1882.
- 26. "Sleep," <u>Hall's Journal of Health in Public Ledger</u>, 3 December 1880; J. G. Holland, "Prizes for Suicide," <u>Scribner's</u> Magazine, in Ibid. 25 November 1872.
- 27. "Our Public Schools," reprinted in <u>Albany Medical Annals</u>, 11:11 (November 1890), p. 284; reprinted in <u>Acadian Recorder</u>, 5 March 1891.
- "Dr. Parrell's Address to the Graduates at Dalhousie University," MMN, VII:5 (May 1895), pp. 113-4. William Bayard, "President's Address," <u>Ibid</u>., VII:9 (September 1895), p. 187.

- 29. Acadian Recorder, 15 November 1902; A. B. Atherton, "Presidential Address," MMN, XIX:8 (August 1907), pp. 292-6; G. E. deWitt, "How the School Can be Utilized in Promoting Public Health," MNN, XVII:12 (December 1908), pp. 416-4. See also Colin Howell and Michael Smith, "Orthodox Medicine and the Health Reform Movement in the Maritimes, 1850-1853," Acadiensis, XVIII. 2 (Spring, 1989), pp. 55-72.
- 30. George Lincoln Walton, Why Worry?, preface, pp. 146, 257.
- 31. W., "Delsartism," Phrenological Journal, 88:1 (July 1889), pp. 12-5.
- 32. Alice Tweedy, "Homely Gymnastics," <u>Popular Science</u> Monthly, 40 (February 1892), p. 527; Lewis N. Fendleton, "The Physician and His Neighbour: Address to the Graduating Class, Albany Medical College, 19 March 1890, "Albany Medical Annals, 144 (April 1890), pp. 73-88; "Physical Culture," <u>The Boston Medical and Surgical Journal</u>, 144:2 (10 June 1901), pp. 48-9; James H. McBridge, "The Life and Health of Our Girls in Relation to Their Future," <u>The Alienist and Neurologist</u>, 25:1 (February 1904), pp. 8-25.
- 13. Patricia Vertinsky, "Rhythmics A Sort of Physical Jubilee: A New Look at the Contributions of Dio Lewis," Canadian Journal of History of Sport and Physical Education, IX:1 (May 1978), pp. 31-41; MacKenzie, Exercise in Education and Medicins, pp. 98-144, 218; Betty Spears, "Influences on Early Professional Physical Education curriculums in the United States," Canadian Symposium on the History of Sport and Physical Education, 2nd Proceedings, University of Windsor, 1972 (Ottawa: 1972), pp. 86-99; Mary F. Eastman, The Biography Colio Lewis A.M. M.D., (New York: 1931); James Whotton, Colio Lewis A.M. M.D., (New York: 1931); James Whotton, Chieffer (Princeton: 1922), pp. 275-80; Wilystine Goodsell (ed.), Ploneers of Women's Education in the United States, (New York: (1931),1970); Acadian Recorder, 29 March 1887, 20 May 1887, 7 June 1887, 9 June 1887,
- 34. MacKenzie, <u>Exercise in Education and Medicine</u>, pp. 137-9; Tweedy, "Homely Gymnastics," pp. 524-8. Bishop's work is summarized in Martha Van Rensselaer, "Chautauquan Reading Course for Housewives: Physical Education Applied to Housework." <u>The Chatauquan</u>, 34 (February 1902), pp. 529-33.
- 35. Annie Payson Call, "The Greatest Need for College Girls," <u>Atlantic Monthly</u>, LXIX (1892), pp. 102-9. <u>Acadian Recorder</u>, 9 June 1988, 9 October 1894.
- 36. <u>Acadian Recorder</u>, 19 May 1904; "Charities Report: 34th Annual Report, Halifax School for the Bilnd," Nova Scotia Legislative Assembly, <u>Journals</u>, Reel 38, Section 3B, 1904.

- Arthur G. Bennett, "Massage as an Occupation for the Blind," Canada Lancet, 30:3 (November 1897), pp. 105-109.
- 37. Acadian Recorder, 28 December 1900. For more on military training see Michael Smith, "Graceful Athleticism or Robust Womanhood: The Sporting Culture of Women in Victorian Nova Scotia, 1870-1914," Journal of Canadian Studies, 23: 1 & 2 (Spring/Sumer 1988), pp. 120-37
- 38. Mary Porter Beegle, "Hygiene and Physical Education in Trade Schools," American Physical Education Review, 19:2 (February 1914), pp. 73-93. For more on the values taught by exercise and sport see Morris Nott, "The Anglo-Protestant Pioneers and the Establishment of Manly Sports in Manitoba, 1870-1886," Canadian Symposium of the History of Sport and Physical Education, 4th Proceedings, (Vancouver: 1979), pp. 25-30. Morris Mott, "One Solution to the Urban Crises: Manly Sports and Winnipeggers," Urban History Review, XII:2 (October 1983), pp. 57-70.
- 39. The Watchman, Charlottetown, weekly, 24 January 1902.
- 40. Edward H. Clarke, Sex in Education or a Fair Chance for the Girls, (Boston: 1873); See Association of Collegiate Alumnae Special Committee, Health Statistics of Women College Graduates (Boston: 1885) for one attempt to disprove Clarke's thesis.
- 41. "Physical Culture for Young Girls," Canada Lancet, (May 1895), p. 283; George J. Engelmann, "The American Girl of Today," The American Journal of Obstetrics and Diseases of Momen and Children, XLIII: (Docember 1900), pp. 753-96; Dr. Edward Hill, "How to Assist Young Girls to Womanhood," MMN, XIV:11 (November 1902), p. 425.
- 42. "Over Educated Girls," <u>Tingley's Magazine</u> reprinted in <u>Public Ledger</u>, 17 December 1880.
- 43. George M. Beard, American Nervousness: Its Causes and Consequences (1881). Introduction by Charles Rosenberg (New York: 1972); "Neurasthenia," Canada Lancet, XXVI (March 1884), pp. 199-202; F. G. Gosling, Joyce M. Roy and Faye C. Dudden, "The Right to Be Sick: American Physicians and Nervous Patients, 1885-1910," Journal of Social History, 20:2 (Winter 1986), pp. 251-268.
- 44. Francis G. Gosling, "Neurasthenia in Pennsylvania: A Perspective on the Origins of American Psychotherapy, 1870-1910," Journal of the History of Medicine and Allied Sciences, 40:2 (April, 1985), pp. 188-205; "Book Reviews," Review of Albert Abrams, "The Blues (Nerve Exhaustion)": Causes and Cures, (New York: n.d.), in MMR, XVI:2 (February 1904), p.

- 155; T. C. Ely, "Neurasthenia," in <u>Ibid</u>., XIX:1 (January 1907), p. 3; "Neurasthenia," <u>Canada Lancet</u>, XXVI (April 1894), pp. 230-4.
- 45. Charlotte Perkins Gilman, The <u>Yellow Wallpaper</u>, afterword by Elain' R. Hedges, (Old Westbury, New York: 1973); Gosling et al., "The Right to Be Sick."
- 46. William C. Baker to Burt Green Wilder, 15 November 1896. Burt Green Wilder Papers, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, Box 4/26/95-1. Wilder's response is on the back of one page of the letter and is dated 21 January 1897.
- 47. Public Ledger 20 March 1880; Rev. C. Steward, "Notes of a Visit to Newfoundland," Ibid., 4 September 1877.
- 48. Augustus K. Gardner, "Physical Decline of American Women," Water Cure Journal, XXI:2 (February 1860), pp. 21-22; Ibid., XXX:3 (March 1860), pp. 34-5.
- 49. Clarence Webster, "Dysmenorrhoea," MM, IX:2 (February 1897), pp. 51-55. Webster, originally from New Brunswick, practised in Montreal. "Editorial: A Phase of the Woman Question," Dominion Medical Monthly, IV:1 (January 1905), pp. 24-5. See also Donald Myer, The Positive Thinkers: A Study of the American Quest for Health, Wealth and Personal Power from Mary Baker Eddy to Norman Vincent Peale, (New York: 1965).
- 50. "Girls in Printing Rooms," <u>Mater-Cure Journal</u>, XX:3 (September 1855); Marriet N. Austin, <u>The American Costument or, Woman's Right to Good Health</u>, (Dansville: 1868); "Lydis Folger Fowler," <u>Mamerican Reformers</u>, Allen Whitman ed. ((Waw York: 1985), pp. 311-4; "Success to the Bloomer," <u>Mater-Cure Journal</u>, XV:2 (February 1851), p. 40; Rev, Phebe A. Hanaford to Messrs. F. & W., [sic], 28 March 1867, Fowler and Wells Temmily Papers, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, 1971/14. Hanaford stressed that she was referring to "lady" ministers and not "femmle" ministers. See the poem by A.M.B. on the Bloomer dress. The author noted that she began to subscribe to the <u>Water-Cure Journal</u> when she found that it supported dress and other types of reforms. <u>Mater-Cure Journal</u>, XV:5 (May 1851), p. 106. The women at the Hygeio-Therapeutic College, New York, supported dress reform.
- 51. Eastman, <u>Dio Lewis</u>: Nissenbaum, <u>Sex. Diet. and Debility</u>: "Orson Squire Fowler," <u>American Reformers</u>, <u>pp. 314-6</u>. James Simpson to Dear Sir [Samuel Wells] <u>December 1850</u>, Fowler and Wells Family Papers, <u>#97</u> Microfilm; <u>Sylvester Graham to Friend Wells</u>, March 14, 1851, <u>[Did.</u>, S. Graham to Friend Wells, no date, <u>LDid</u>. Note, though, that Graham was never satisfied

- with the journal's presentation of his work. He complained that articles had not credited his work enough, or that articles were published too late, or that they were edited too much.
- 52. Susan B. Anthony to Mrs. [C.F.] Wells, 10 August 1876, Fowler and Wells Family Papers, 97/1/7; Susan B. Anthony to My friend, 18 May 1901, Ibid., #97/2/1. Anthony is not sure who wrote her; she asks if this is Miss Jessie's sister and the other daughter of L.N. Fowler, but, in fact, Jessie Fowler was an only child.
- 53. "Editorial Items: Equal Pay for Women," Phrenological Journal, Liri (July 1870), pp. 73-4. See a similar article: S. S. Packard, Ibid, LII:6 (June 1871), pp. 384-6. The article in question was Augusta Wheeler, "Women vs Woman's Rights," Ibid, LII:5 (May 1810), pp. 316-20. For responses ee "The Question of the Era," Ibid, LII:12 (August 1871), pp. 121-2; Leven, "Women vs Woman's Rights," Ibid, pp. 121-2; <a href="Couthern Women's Bureau", "Did. LII:4 (October 1870), pp. 293-4. "Women's Rights," Ibid, 77:3 (September 1883), p. 148.
- 54. E. W. Farnham to My Dear Friends, 15 November 1850, Fowler and Wells Family Papers, #97 microfilm; S.M.G. to Indeed dear Charlotte, 12 January [?] Ibid. 97/1/9; Affectionately Sarah M. Grimke to Esteemed Friends, 26 January [?] Ibid. See also Ruth Barnes Moynihan, Rebel for Rights; Abigail Scott Duniway, (New Haven; 1983), "Sarah Grimke," American Reformers, pp. 379-82; "Abigail Duniway," Ibid., pp. 262-4.
- 55. "Wendell Phillips, The Orator, Agitator, Reformer," Phrenological Journal, 74:4 (April 1881), pp. 171-5; George Lowell Austin, The Life and Times of Wendell Phillips, [Goston: 1888 rep.), p. 244. The strength of women's rights in this period is borne out by the comment made by Carrie Chapman Catt to Florence Woolsey Hazzard who was compiling a book on women's suffrage. "I am not a pioneer. I consider that the ploneer period ended in 1890. A new group of women came into the convention of that year . . . We picked up the work where the pioneers dropped it." Florence Woolsey Hazzard Papers, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, 2516 Box 2.
- 56. <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, X:3 (March 1848), pp. 84-5. "The Doctors Vs. Female Physicians," <u>Mater-Cure Journal</u>, XXVII:6 (December 1859), p. 84; "To Correspondents," <u>Ibid</u>, XXVIII:6 (October 1859), p. 59. Evidently the journal could not understand Orr's penmanship. "Oshawa" is written as "O-haws."

57. Much has been written about spiritualism. example, Logie Barrow, Independent Spirits: Spiritualism and English Plebians, 1850-1910, (London: 1986); Logie Barrow, "Socialism in Eternity: The Ideology of Plebian Spiritualists, 1853-1913, History Workshop Journal, (Spring 1980), pp. 50-2. Ruth Brandon, The Spiritualists: The Passion for the Occult in the Nineteenth Century and Twentieth Centuries, (New York: 1983); Laurence D. Moore, In Search of White Crows: Spiritualism, Parapsychology and American Culture, (New York: 1977); Ann Braude, Radical Spirits: Spiritualism and Women's Rights in Nineteenth Century America, (Boston: 1989); Ramsay Cook, "Spiritualism, Science of the Earthly Paradise," Canadian Historical Review, LXV:1 (March 1984), pp. 4-27; Angus McLaren, "Phrenology: Medium and Message," Journal of Medical History, XLVII (March 1974), pp. 86-97; Logie Barrow, "'Socialism in Eternity': The Ideology of Plebian Spiritualists, 1853-1913, " History Workshop Journal, (Spring 1980), pp. 50-2; Russell M. and Clara R. Goldfarb, Spiritualism and Nineteenth-Century Letters, (Cranbury, New Jersey: 1978). Just as I have tried to accept the ideas of the health reformers as being true to them, I have done so with spiritualism. Alexandra Owen makes much the same disclaimer and argues that what is important is not so much the reality of the spirits, but the impact that their existence in the minds of spiritualists, had on their perceptions of their world. See "Introduction," Alexandra Owen, The Darkened Room, Women Power and Spiritualism in Late Victorian England, (Philadelphia: 1990), n. p.

58. My Dear Mr. Wells from Georgiana Bruce, 1850, in Fowler and Wells Papers, #97 Microfilm; [Vernon Trumbell?] to Friend C.F. Wells, 21 May 1857, in <u>1bid</u>.

59. Charlotte Fowler, "Spiritualism"; Horace Greeley, Letter of introduction for Fowler and Wells, 7 July 1860, Fowler and Wells Papers, #97/1/2. For more on Stephen Pearl Andrew see Dolores Hayden, The Grand Domestic Revolution: A History of Feminist Designs for American Homes, Neighborhoods and Citles, (Cambridge: 1985), pp. 73, 93-96; American Reformers, pp. 25-6.

60. "Health and Happiness," <u>Mater-Cure Journal</u>, XXXI:2 (February 1861), pp. 17-8; James C. Jackson, <u>How To Treat the Sick Without Medicine</u>, (Danville, New York: 1873), pp. 9-17. See also Carolyn Merchant, <u>The Death of Nature: Women, Ecology, and the Scientific Revolution</u>, (San Francisco: 1980), esp. pp. xv-xx, 1-41, 273-274.

61. Ibid., Frontispiece.

CHAPTER THREE:

"The Phrenological Design for Physical and Social Harmony"

Phrenology unfolds the brain And does all characters explain... In short reveals the whole of man, And does his vice and virtue scan. His moral feelings it unfolds, And all his intellect beholds; His baser appetite surveys. And ruling passions, too, portrays. If he be proud or fond of show, Or prone to lie, it tells you so. And if his sense be great or small, Or, if per chance he has none at all, Or if his brain be dull and lazy, Or lively, pert, and quick or crazy. Or if it be both large and strong, Or if inclined to thought or song, Or if he cleaves to shining dust, Or if his honor you can trust, Or if he has a feeble mind, Or if his thoughts be well defined. Or if his words their impulse suit. Or if his tongue be chained and mute. Or if his reasoning powers be strong, To ferret out the right or wrong, Or if a thief and shy withal, This potent science tells you all. On this forever could we dwell, And different traits with pleasure tell; But if you doubt what we have said. Let the phrenologist feel your head.1

The science of phrenology - for science it was to the 19th century health reformers² - offered a plan for physical and social health. In the often-repeated words of the Fowler family, the leading phrenologists of North America, the key to physical and social well-being was self-knowledge; to "know thyself" was to understand the physical, mental, and social harmony that nature demanded and to follow the laws that would repair, maintain and improve that balance. This chapter will

examine the phrenological design for physical and social improvement and, indeed, perfection.3 It will concentrate on the history of the Fowler family and their work especially in the period from 1860 to 1900. Orson Fowler and Lorenzo Fowler were the leaders of a family dynasty of practical phrenologists who believed that the various faculties could be improved by the self-culture of the individual. The details of their life have been well documented, but that work has not given phrenology an appropriate connection to the social realm. This chapter will look especially at Orson Fowler and his concentration on the sexual nature of humankind. Despite the tenuous line that Fowler walked in order to improve the physical, mental and moral life of the individual and society, his ideas usually were well received. In the last quarter of the century, however, burdened both by debts and by charges of immorality, he began a lecture tour that would end his career. It was neither his views on phrenology, nor his opinions on sexuality that caused his downfall, but rather his unwitting challenge to the hierarchical order of society.

This detailed look at a man's life, adds to the history of phrenology. Most important, though, is the demonstration of the linkages between individual health and social health, a connection that Fowler spent a lifetime promoting. A society that closed its mind to the issues of personal health, would be - at least in Fowler's opinion - a society that was introspective, stagnant, and unprogressive. For Fowler it

would not be the ordinary Newfoundlander who caused this moribund state; it was the hierarchical society that caused social imbalance and social ill-health. David Alexander, in referring to Newfoundland, argued that "wide differences in educational skills and information between a governing elite and the mass of the population can breed an unwarranted deference on the one hand and a selfish noblesse oblige on the other. It also breeds a sluggish intellectual life and an unimaginative and inefficient debate about the goals of the society and how they might be realized." If Mary Douglas is correct about the importance of the human body to society, and if Orson Fowler's call to the people to think for themselves, was at the root of his troubles, then, we can only surmise that the gap between the literate clique and the illiterate masses, played a contributing role in the "dis-ease" and disequilibrium of the social, economic and political life of Newfoundland. But Newfoundland is only a smaller and more isolated version of broader society.5 While it was the site of Orson Fowler's downfall, the scenario could have played out anywhere in North America.

While Dr. Francois Joseph Gall's ideas about phrenology⁶ had existed for some time it was not until the 1832 visit of his student and colleague, Johann Gaspar Spurzheim, to the United States that the science became known. That visit, which culminated in Spurzheim's death, brought about the formation of the Boston Phrenological Society. Phrenology

soon took root in various locales. One result was the issuing of a number of invitations to renowned Scottish phrenologist. George Combe, brother of the famous physiologist, Andrew Combe. In 1838 Combe answered the call and arrived in the United States. He would maintain the same rules of lecturing as in Edinburgh: waiting for both an invitation and the quarantee of a class before he would address a group. This, he felt, would keep him from intruding on the beliefs of those who did not support phrenological tenets. One major result of Combe's visit, much ignored by historians, is his three volume Notes on the United States of North America during a Phrenological Visit in 1838-9-40. These volumes not only detail his visit and the acceptance or rejection of phrenology but they offer a rich record of contemporary culture and events as seen through the eyes of an observant and intelligent commentator.7 In his commentary Combe expressed many of the ideas and beliefs about health and human nature that would later be advanced by health reformers like the Fowler family. He was, for example, concerned with ventilation and the dangers of impure air. He supported the concept of a harmonious balance and the danger of excesses. In North America, he suggested, the air was drier than in Britain and that left the people in a high state of mental excitement. Combe suggested that this over-excitement ultimately was what had killed Spurzheim; he had been so busy and overwrought during his visit that his health had suffered. To cure himself Spurzheim had resorted - albeit unsuccessfully - to nature. Combe noted that the late phrenologist had acknowledged that "the natural laws have been violated, and I must suffer the penalty; I must live simply, and nature will correct the evil." Combe was careful not to follow the path of his predecessor. While 50 one-hour lectures were a full course in Edinburgh, in Boston he gave I lectures of two hours each, three nights per week. He gave the audience a rest after one hour, and, to some people's horror, he insisted on good ventilation and the windows opened for five minutes.

While Combe's lectures to audiences numbering up to 1500 persons of both sexes - one meeting in Boston drew 6000 dealt mainly with phrenology he also covered other topics: digestion, anatomy, ventilation and mental health, for example. But that was still only a small fragment of his work. He lectured on subjects such as women's education. He visited and commented on pauper, lunatic and prison institutions, challenging his audience to improve their condition.9 He revealed common beliefs about the abilities of races and sexuality, as well as nutrition when he suggested that the Eastern Penitentiary offered a too rich diet. This led to excessive sexuality and masturbation, he suggested, noting that "secret vice abounds among the men, particularly the coloured convicts, who have few mental resources, but one of the white male prisoners had celebrated its pleasures and pains in an ode written with a pencil on the white-washed wall of his cell." His suggestion that the African was inferior and animalistic was not an uncommon position in the 1800's, "

American women, Combe continued, had a high moral sense but their duties in the ball room "indicate a liability to premature decay." To improve the health of women and men, he suggested, there must first be knowledge of the human body. There was nothing immodest about studying the body, the finest examples of which were statues. Only those with "licentious feelings", or a perverted or neglected education would find the study of the human body immoral and offensive. There were those who opposed his ideas. "Candidus" protested in a letter to the Philadelphia <u>United States Gazette</u>. Unrepentant Combe read the letter to the mixed audience and invited offended members to leave; none did so. ¹² These ideas about human physiology, and about sexuality would continue to be important to North American phrenologists like Orson Fowler.

Along with his commentary on North American society, details of trips, and discussions of political events, Combe offered North Americans both an education in, and a defence of phrenology. In these early years the medical and anatomical knowledge of the brain and its function was limited and studies of the human brain rare. In one brain operation involving the removal of an external and internal tumour, many hoped that phrenology would be disproved. The patient of Dr. George M'Clellan, however, maintained his self-possession, firmness and mental faculties although the brain in that area

was gone. Was this proof that phrenology was wrong? No, it only meant that the normal convolutions had been displaced; the brain and phrenology itself, Combe argued, still functioned. M'Clellan, a one-time opponent of phrenology, noted that he now saw how important the knowledge of organ placement was to physicians, and he admitted that he had rashly condemned "the science." 13

Phrenology would have many detractors not only from medical science but also from some organized religion. Combe was adamant that phrenological truths dominated even over biblical scripture. Responding to guestioners he wrote:

I have repeated to them what I have said to all others, that Nature will not bend, nor will she cease to operate, and that if they discover any discrepancies between her truths and their own interpretation of the Bible, these interpretations must be corrected and brought into harmony with nature.

As Calvinism relaxed, belief in the total corruption of human nature slowly lost ground and phrenological principles became more acceptable. 14

In the early nineteenth century phrenology also offered a challenge to the common concept of fatalism wherehy God's will dominated over self-determination. Phrenology might offer an alternative. If one's character could be delineated, explored and understood, could humans improve themselves? Or were they condemned to a pre-determined fate? The answer was not simple; it would, in fact, demarcate the difference between North American phrenologists and other practitioners

of the science. It would lead, in fact, to the rise of the Fowler family and their contribution to phrenology and to social reform.

The question of fatalism and mankind's potential for improvement established the leading difference between George Combe and other Edinburgh phrenologists, and Orson Fowler, the Fowler family and North American phrenologists. The latter group believed, and proved to their satisfaction, that faculties could be improved. Once a deficiency or an excess in an organ was discovered, self-knowledge, the laws of phrenological science, and nature could bring about an improvement. 'Self-culture', the conscious improvement of the physical, moral and mental faculties could lead to a better individual and then, to a better society. Phrenological salvation would be the blueprint to a better tomorrow.

orson Fowler became interested in phrenclogy while attending Amherst College. Attracted to the study of mental philosophy, Fowler began to examine his classmates in order to test the phrenclogical ideas. A close friend, Henry Ward Beecher, for instance, demonstrated a deficiency in order, his belongings "strewed about in all directions and in utter confusion." While Beecher went on to gain fame in the field of ministry, Orson Fowler and his brother, Lorenzo began to lecture and demonstrate on phrenclogy. Many found his analysis of the characteristics of acquaintances to be true. From immates of asylums to the Slamese twins, Eng and Chan, to

judges and senators, the Fowler brothers delineated their client's phrenological makeup. Even when blindfolded, they claimed success in detailing personality traits, and they often claimed to have changed detractors into supporters. 15

The Fowlers and their followers and imitators differed from older phrenologists like Combe, by maintaining that there was an inter-connection between phrenology and self-determination and scripture and fatalism. That union of ideas would be the basis of their life work: teaching their clients to recognize their own organization and potential and educating them toward self-improvement.

. . . according to phrenology, divine agency and human agency both <u>Go-operate</u> in bringing about every transaction and every mental operation of every individual of the human race <u>divine</u> agency in creating the primary faculties from which these actions originate, and in distributing them in cease and the server of the s

In Fowler's words, "itinerant phrenologists" - who like Combe were often invited to an area - were one way to obtain a delineation. The Fowlers would spend much of their lives on the road doing just that. In addition they set up offices in Philadelphia and New York, began to collect skulls and casts of heads, and with medical student, Nathan Allen, began the Phrenological Journal. From their offices phrenology would be dispensed - to educate children, to reform criminals, to improve the world. After all, they would aroue, war and

slavery were but the results of poor upbringing; criminals could and should be rehabilitated not executed; and a host of reforms that they and other health reformers promoted such as abolition, vegetarianism, dress reform, and women's rights also helped in restoring both the body and society to health and harmony."

Phrenology, as advocated by the Fowlers, could aid each individual to achieve their maximum potential. Husbands and wives would know each other better; asylum directors could handle the inmates better; teachers could understand their pupils; employers could judge more effectively their employees; and parents could guide their children into appropriate career and life decisions. Many people would use phrenology as a guide for the decision making in their lives. To demonstrate the value of phrenology in an individual's life is not a simple task. While health reformers, and the Fowlers in particular, were prolific writers, ordinary citizens rarely articulated their use of phrenology. Still many employers required a phrenological delineation from their potential employees. No doubt many suitors were rejected because of their phrenological analysis; others were accepted because of their readings. Many people wrote to the Phrenological Journal, to express their thanks and praise for phrenology. Some even would find life partners through that journal's matrimonial column. 18

Calvin Fletcher was one man who consulted phrenologists, including orson Fowler, throughout his lifetime. Fletcher, a successful farmer, lawyer and state senator, (1826-1833) was not fanatical about phrenology, but rather he was a practical person who chose to obtain expert advice on family and personal matters. During the years 1817-1866 he and members of his family heard many phrenological lectures and had their characteristics explained. On 9 January 1837, for example, Fletcher wrote:

"The ph[r]enologist came up & examined Miles Stouphton & Ingrams heads. He pronounced all my children with respectable intellects. Elijah & Stoughton calculated the best for scholars & c. Mrs. F ranks much higher than myself in her intellect faculties. This I always knew but she fails in hope which deprives her of much worldly happiness: & counteracts her other energies."

The phrenologist who performed the examination, a Mr. Burns, made several visits to examine Fletcher's family. Not all the reports were good: Elijah was cunning and lacked application; Cooley was rated high in approbativeness (the desire for approval) and amativeness (the sexual nature and masculinity or femininity); calvin was too timid.²⁰

In another year a correspondent wrote to Fletcher describing a judge in phrenological terms and noting that he seemed to have a "good <u>ordinary</u> head." Fletcher, who was at that time studying Combe's system of phrenology, would have understood the disparagement in the comment. Certainly Fletcher was impressed by phrenology. "I think there may be something in the science & especially as strong inducements by

the advocates are held out to improve the moral condition of our nature we should listen to it." Fletcher was particularly interested in his son's characteristics. In 1845 a Mr. Alnsworth prepared a chart for his son, Calvin, and Fletcher was pleased to hear that the boy would do well in business. Fletcher wrote that he hoped that examinations like this would help his sons learn not only their own characteristics but also those of acquaintances. Phrenology, he hoped, would "restrain their dangerous propensities & [sic] cultivate the amiable & intellectual."

Fletcher did not relax his vigilance over his family's education and future. In January 1857 he and his wife went to hear a lecture by a phrenologist identified as Mr. Fowler. This was most likely Orson Fowler, since he was touring at this time. While Fowler was late and arrived after the Fletchers had left, they did manage to meet him the next day. Fowler gave too good a delineation; according to Fletcher, it was "extravagantly good beyond what it deserved." Fletcher later attended a lecture at the Masonic Hall, and that evening. Fletcher and a friend attended a talk given to men only. This talk on sexuality, Fletcher reported, was "very good but exaggerated." In 1859 a phrenologist named Wagner played a role in the Fletcher's lives. Mrs. Fletcher, Miss Hobert, the schoolteacher who had previously discussed phrenology with the Fletchers, and at least one other person went to hear Wagner's ideas. Both the Fletchers also visited the "hrenologist. Calvin Fletcher wanted to examine the casts of skulls that the phrenologist exhibited. Mrs. Fletcher went for a more practical reason; less than one year earlier an orphan girl named Allis had come to live with the family. Abused earlier in her life she was apparently both bright and difficult to manage. A smoking stove and a lack of adequate time put an end to Mrs. Fletcher's plans to get the child's head examined and obtain advice on her upbringing.²²

Phrenology did not rule its advocates, but it played a role throughout their lives. For the Fletchers it was a way to develop their children's potential, to curb less than acceptable behaviour, to know the characteristics of themselves and their acquaintances. It was a tool to help them get ahead in a world where increasingly one's neighbour could be a stranger. When their faith in themselves as individuals or as parents or guardians failed, phrenological ideas could counsel their ideas. The way to a healthy and harmonious future lay in touching all the bases; phrenology was one of those supports for the Fletchers and for many other followers in the 19th century. One contributor to the Phrenological Journal contemplated this connection between his skull, his past and his future:

Within a dream I looked upon my skull Fleshless and white - I marvelled why 'twas so -Leaving quite plain its convex, high or low, Once with nerve tissue and thought fibre full. Some day shall I thus look upon my past, Seeing the whys and wherefores of that time -Shall I see there the shakles of the merd Those skull-chains, which the brain has on the soul, Those birth-gifts, which do keep it in control, Which limit work and aspirations bind?

Ah, shall I learn that, be we quick or slow, To knowledge by an effort must we grow?²³

Thousands of other people would learn their characteristics through the work of one of the phrenologists attached to the Fowler firm. Clara Barton, later to become the founder of the American Red Cross, was directed in her life course by Lorenzo Fowler. George T. Denison, militarist and imperialist and member of the "Canada First Movement", made several trips to New York for his analysis. The poet Walt Whitman was not only delineated by the Fowlers but intimately connected with the publishing firm Fowler and Wells. They were the first publishers of his Leaves of Grass. Orson Fowler claimed that he had encouraged John A. Macdonald, Canada's first prime minister, in his choice of career. In 1882, in another character assessment done from a photograph sent by an admirer and political rival, Macdonald was described as being "prompt in the gathering of facts, and keen in recalling and in coordinating them." He would make "a fine extemporaneous speaker" and has "great practical talent."24

The portrait of Joseph Howe, former premier and Lieutenant Governor of Nova Scotia, was delineated after his death. The <u>Phrenological Journal</u> was complimentary and praised Howe's work towards the establishment of responsible government since "neglect, mismanagement, and corruption were perceptible everywhere, and nowhere had greater dissatisfaction been created than in the capital of Nova Scotia." The result of Howe's defence of the freedom of the press was "that a municipal system that had existed for nearly a century was smitten down in a day." His energy and good work as a political representative were praised; Howe was commended for being one public man who knew that the "government and people are still behind the times, or, at least, that they have to strain every nerve to keep pace with the growing republic across their borders." Howe's characteristics could be detailed through a phrenological examination.

In that strongly marked countenance we see earnestness, stability, steadfastness, and sincerity. We see courage, fortitude, self-reliance and decision of character... He was frank, outspoken, and direct; was not extra cautious; trusted more to the merits of the case, and the correctness of his motives, and his personal ability to rise above opposition....²⁵

While the <u>Phrenological Journal</u> published delineations of important personages in almost every issue, and Orson Fowler mentioned others in nearly every book, the delineations of more obscure people were often made. In 1889, for example, an unidentified writer, a former newspaper editor in the Maritime Provinces, wrote to praise the accuracy of a 25 year-old-report prepared by Nelson Sizer, a phrenologist at the Fowler firm. "I am now bound to say," he wrote, "that Mr. Sizer was a remarkably clever delineator of character. Indeed he was prophetic. Everything in the document to the minutest detail has turned out true." Even Sizer's comment that the editor would make a good teacher was realized: "here I am, after a

chequered life, engaged in what I find a very congenial occupation, that of teaching stenography." Another reader praised Sizer's help in his career choice. He noted that suicide, misery and troubles throughout the land proved that "men do know themselves as they should."

Nelson Sizer had become interested in phrenology after hearing Spurzheim lecture on the subject. He joined the firm in 1849, and, in the course of his career, delineated some 300,000 heads of famous, to-be-famous and totally obscure people.27 He was one of several people who worked at the Fowler offices. Samuel Wells joined the staff in 1843. One year later he married Charlotte Fowler, a half-sister of Orson, and the phrenologist who had delineated Samuel's character when he was just 16 years of age. Just one month earlier Lorenzo had married Lydia Folger. In 1845 the partnership of Fowlers and Wells was created by Lorenzo Fowler, Orson Fowler and Samuel Wells. Orson would continue his prolific writing. Lorenzo would delineate characteristics and Samuel Wells would manage the publishing and business Charlotte Fowler would assist all three, teach classes, and promote the new science. By the time that Sizer joined the firm it was a major concern, publishing books, delineating characteristics, and sending the Phrenological Journal to 20,000 subscribers. In 1854 Orson Fowler left the firm, returning only briefly in 1880; his mission now was to promote healthy sexuality and phrenological knowledge to the individual, to the couple, and to society. In 1863 Lorenzo Fowler and his wife, Lydia Folger Fowler moved to London, England. There he established a branch of the publishing firm and he began to lecture on phrenology; Lydia, the second woman in North America to receive a medical degree, practised medicine, studied, engaged in temperance work, and raised a family.²⁶

Orson Fowler, separated from the family firm, spent 10 months of every year lecturing throughout North America and, as well, maintained a practise in Boston. His mandate in the last half of the century was to deliver the gospel of proper sexuality. He believed that improving the sexual nature of individuals would help perfect society, since the present generation would be more in tune with phrenology's natural laws, and their offspring would be in better health. "Sexual Science", as Fowler was to name his passion, would be the star that he would follow for the rest of his life. It would be a quide that led him to both fame and infamy.

Recent historiography has challenged the assumption of repressive Victorian notions of sexuality. What has become clear is that there was no single standard of morality, even within the health reform movement. If the repressive sexuality propounded by Fowler's contemporary Sylvester Graham was exceptional, the norm was still far from complete openness in sexual matters. As Ronald Walters has noted, the proliferation of literature about sexuality began in the 1830s and has

continued ever since despite restrictive legislation in the 1870s. Orson Fowler was a major contributor to that genre, garnering both praise and criticism for his frankness. Throughout his career, Fowler's discussions about sexual science demonstrated the intersections between society and human sexuality and suggested the need to follow phrenological laws to obtain harmonious health and happiness. 30

Orson Fowler's beliefs about sexuality emerged early in his career. He focused particularly on courtship, on the selection of an appropriate marriage partner, on healthy sexual relations and on the hygienic reproduction of the best possible child. In order to make a proper marriage a suitor first had to be aware of his or her own characteristics. With that knowledge and a commitment to the laws of natural living, one could achieve not only personal benefits but also social improvement. Self-knowledge was thus of utmost importance according to Fowler.

A thorough knowledge of one's own self - of his good properties, and how to make the most of them; of his predispositions to, and sources of temptation to excess and error, and the means of keeping these desires quiescent; of what he is capable of doing and of becoming and what not; and wherein he is liable to err either in judgement or conduct is more intimately associated with his virtue, and happiness, and success through life than any other, than all other knowledge united. Before he can correct any defect, he must know precisely in what the defect consists - must know the precise faculty that is too strong, or too weak, or wrongly exercised. 30

Self-knowledge was important especially when it came to the laws of sexual science. Orson Fowler was concerned that

Those who object to the presentation of this subject, or think it uncalled for, err in judgement. They may sit suplnely if they will, and even bark, but shall neither hinder us from snatching from theires of lust those half consumed brands within our reach, nor wrest from us the joys of doing good, or the thanks of suffering humanity.

Armed with phrenological knowledge, Orson Fowler stepped into the breach to offer his version of sexual science.

According to phrenology there were several faculties which could influence how a person managed courtship, marriage and reproduction. Most important in terms of sexuality was

the faculty of Amativeness which caused not just sexual feeling but the very essence of what was masculinity and femininity.

[Amativeness] causes those mutual attractions which exist between the sexes; creates love; induces marriage; eventuates in offspring; renders women winning, persuasive, urbane, affectionate, loving, and lonely; and develops all the feminine charms and graces; and makes man noble in feeling and bearing; elevated in application; tender and bland feeling; highly susceptible to female charms; and clothes him with that dignity, power, and persuasiveness, which accompanies the masculine.³⁹

Phrenology ranked the faculties such as Amativeness according to size; the basic classifications were very small, small, moderate, average, full, large and very large. A very large faculty demonstrated "the strongest possible inclination to love." This degree of amativeness meant that the person could "love with complete devotedness, even under unfavourable circumstances." A person with a very small Amativeness, was "passively continent, and almost destitute of love." Those few people with small Amativeness would feel little inclination to marry, and were incapable of appreciating a marital relationship. A person with a perversion of the faculty of Amativeness "occasions a grossness and vulgarity in expression and action: licentiousness in all its forms; a feverish state of mind; and depraves all the other propensities; treats the other sex merely as a minister to passion; now caressing, and now abusing them; and renders the love-feeling every way gross, animal, and deprayed." Fowler stressed that only in

the rare case of small or totally depraved amativeness should a person remain unmarried. 34

Faculties did not work in isolation, but in unison with other faculties. A person with an average amativeness was "capable of fair sexual attachments, and conjugal love, provided it is properly placed and fully called out." If that same person also had a large faculty of Cautiousness and Secretiveness, they would express less love than they actually felt, and then only if they were confident the feeling was reciprocated. Mary Starr, a client of Lorenzo Fowler, was told in 1850 that she had just those qualities, a large Amativeness, Cautiousness, and Secretiveness. Her large organs of Order. Approbativeness, and Ideality, would cause her to seek out a polished partner, with "full intellectual and moral faculties." The relationship would probably be based on the "higher qualities of the affections" rather than on "personal attractiveness or strength of passion,"35

Fowler wanted people to become aware of the dangers of improper amativeness expressed through relations outside of marriage, through excessive or deviant sexuality, through unhealthy unions, or through an unnatural state of celibacy. All of these inappropriate uses of the faculty of amativeness could lead to individual and social ill-health. Individual health could be destroyed by indulgence in masturbation; celibates not only harmed their own health but by their failure to bear children helped in social degeneration. Since

the primary function of the faculty of Amativeness was connubial love, Fowler felt that a married couple could find a route to marital happiness without "being in the least gross and indelicate" if they understood each other's propensities. One of his many contributions to marital bliss was his book Matrimony. Within three months of its first appearance, 5,000 copies had been sold; in four months 10,000 copies of the second enlarged edition had been sold. For Fowler, and no doubt for many readers, this ready acceptance proved the book's value as "intellectual repast" and as "a beacon light to guard the unmarried against making matrimonial ship-wreck upon the rocks and shoals of discordant and unsuitable marriages "³⁶

Fowler was certain that marriages would be more compatible and more enduring if young people married those with temperaments similar to their own. When first "smitten," couples found it easy to discover similar views on subjects; only time and intelligent inquiry, warned Fowler, would uncover their differences. If, for example, Amativeness or Friendship were strong in one partner but not the other, the first spouse would be tender and affectionate; the other partner cold-hearted and distant. The exception to this rule was only in the case where a faculty was developed so poorly that it might ruin happiness or hurt future offspring. A person who was cowardly and prone to procrastination, advised Fowler, would do well if their companion for life was bold and

To every unmarried man and woman, then, I say in the name of nature and of nature's GOD, marry CONCENTAL spirits or NONE — congenial, not in one or two material points, but in ALL the leading elements of character. And to obtain this congeniality, marry one whose TEMPERAMENT and PHREMOLOGICAL DEVELOPMENTS are SIMILAR TO YOUR OWN! Do this, and you marry sorrow and regret."

If the first step in finding a mate for life was to be aware of your own character and propensities, the second was to study the phrenological makeup of the intended partner. Mere observation was not reliable since one's own personality precluded the possibility of a just and reliable opinion being formed. Since courtship was prearranged and took place with "the mouth put in prim and set off with artificial smiles; the gentleman arrayed in his best broadcloth, and the lady dressed in the tip of fashion, and corsetted too tight to breath freely or appear naturally . . ." one hardly had the chance to discover faults. Fowler warned that it was better to find out flaws during the courtship, than to discover them after the marriage. "In trying to cheat the other party by concealing your faults, you are only cheating yourselves; for, how can

those love you whom you have <u>deceived</u>?" If one member of the pair still practised "these harmless (?) deceptions," then Fowler asserted the other, armed with phrenological knowledge could easily discern the truth. 38

Fowler believed it was necessary to select a marriage partner based upon moral sentiments and a harmoniouslydeveloped personality, rather than marrying for beauty or for wealth. If the faculty of acquisitiveness dominated and a marriage based on riches was contracted, it would never succeed. The wealthy daughter, Fowler explained, would be extravagant, would be unable to make a mate happy, and would be unable to work or save. "Better to hang yourself, or drown yourself, or anything else, rather than marry for money," suggested Fowler. Wealth would just lead to unhappiness. Since second marriages were often made for financial reasons, he advised against them, although he did feel that such marriages might be less of an evil than remaining single after the death of a spouse. "Second marriages are like a dose of medicine, bitter to the taste and painful in its operation, vet a lesser evil than the sickness." He pointed out that this moral dilemma could be avoided if husbands and wives kept care of their health. A lengthy life and a happy marriage with one's first love would cure many of the evils that he saw in the world.39

In a similar fashion women who used corsets deformed their bodies and were equally unfit to marry. Fowler sug-

gested that men needed to adopt the motto, "Natural waists, or no wives." Tight lacing, was "gradual suicide," since a small waist meant poorly developed organs and a sickly constitution. Not only could a woman deformed by the corset never hope to bear healthy children, the resultant congestion of blood around the reproductive organs could excite immoral feelings. Rather than tight-lacing, Fowler recommended that women exercise and get plenty of fresh air in order to promote beauty. 40

Fowler moved beyond mere economic and health matters to address the concept of marriage itself. His major work on sexual matters was contained in two massive tomes entitled Sexual Science and Creative and Sexual Science. These volumes covered topics from the selection of mates, to the sexual relationship, to the creation of healthy children, all according to the tenets of phrenology.41 Fowler felt that sexual science made contemporary marriage unnecessary. The mutual love between two compatible partners, claimed Fowler, constituted marriage. Legal marriage was merely a man-made device, he argued; the true tie between a couple was "the passion of LOVE." Laws did little beyond requiring that "legalized" husbands and wives love each other, he reminded his readers, and never aided in promoting marital happiness. Without love marriage was merely "licensed licentiousness. Fowler noted that he had been criticized for this position; some people apparently felt he was inviting immorality. He

rebutted such criticism explaining that his point was that a marriage based on nothing more than a legal tie, 'oblige[d] those who hate each other to live and propagate together" and to breed unhealthy children as a result. The facture world where sexual science permitted the attainment of sexual perfection, he suggested, marriage laws would exist only to legitimize children and for property inheritance. A couple in love could choose to be together; an incompatible couple could separate without animosity. Of course, the use of sexual science to choose a mate, would ensure more appropriate marrial unions and thus fever divorces.

While Fowler hoped to institute changes in modern marriage, he urged that everyone marry. The alternative to marriage, celibacy, was unthinkable. "Let no old bachelors or old maids be found throughout our borders," he shuddered. Even poorly-sexed persons needed to marry since marital relations would improve their sexual faculties. Fowler castigated those who argued that if celibacy was difficult the prospects of marriage were worse. Marriage, claimed one argument, would divert the person from their intellectual pursuits. Fowler countered this by arguing that one did not starve the stomach to improve the muscles. In order to develop harmoniously and in a healthy manner, sexual relations within marriage were necessary. Marriage was no more expensive than single life, he maintained, countering other opposition, by claiming that a wife and family were probably less

expensive than club bills. Fowler was adamant that celibacy was "wrong in every conceivable aspect." It was "mean, cold, heartless, selfish, [and] almost despicable." There was, save for the few with moral faculties so depraved, no excuse for single life. Even celibacy for religious reasons was unacceptable. The argument that Catholic priests could do a better job when unhindered by family ties was wrong, he once argued, and he mused if it was true that such clergy really had no Amativeness or had suppressed all sexual feeling."

Since both celibacy and non-marital relations were unacceptable, marriage was a necessity. Fowler derided the belief that a feminine passivity and woman's social mores necessarily restricted elderly women's chances of marriage. All these women needed was the "right sexuality." Cultivating womanliness and a "warm, cordial, ladylike cast of feeling towards gentlemen," would attract admirers. With propriety, a woman past the age of 22, could take the lead in courtshy since many unmarried men simply needed a strong woman to overcome their hesitancy and bashfulness. To help the unmarried attract suitable mates, the Phrenological_Journal ran a matrimonial column where men and women could and did find obrenologically suited mates. ⁵⁰

Fowler also hoped to encourage the working class to marry. He suggested that this class, "the <u>backbone</u> of our nation," should be paid a bounty of several hundred dollars upon marriage. Couples, of course, would have to prove that

they were "of suitable age, of good moral character, of temperate and industrious habits, strong and healthy in physical constitution, and well adapted to each other." This would not only help increase the population, but Fowler felt that such a program would introduce "a stronger and more virile element into the middle classes." A marriage bounty would also give the young couple a chance to start a business or trade, an opportunity that was denied to them through the present system.

How many thousands of youth there are in every great city who eke out a scanty subsistence from the severest and most protracted labor. In their confined sphere their efforts do not tend to the welfare of society, but the enrichment of a selfish few, to whom the weal of society at large is a slight consideration. Society expects, nay, has a some extent promote her interests, and very measure which will further those interests should be set in efficient operation.

A marriage bounty would free young couples "from a position of dependence" and "in a comparatively short time render some of them far more useful citizens than were ever their former employers."

Fowler was not only concerned about the evils of celibacy and bachelorhood and spinsterhood; he also worried about the ill-effects of sexual segregation in schools, in clubs, even in the all-male billiard rooms. "I will not associate with men alone, nor insult the female sex by joining a male society, be the object however virtuous," Fowler informed his readers. Men confined to single sex activities were soon led

into "drinking, gambling, and other concomitant and nameless vices" which ruined health, morals, and characters. Schools should be co-educational, Fowler suggested, so that male and female students could develop a healthy sexual nature, and not be corrupted by secret vices or masturbation. Dances and parties were one way to develop the faculty of Amativeness in a proper and supervised manner. Fowler praised such social occasions where couples could give off "sexual magnetism and inspiration" as they mingled. While many opposed such activities on the grounds of irreligiousness, Fowler shrugged off such concerns, claiming that the love of dance was a part of human nature and hardly against Christianity. Fowler praised almost any entertainment or amusement that brought the sexes in contact with each other. He suggested that cheap and educational popular lectures were one of the best ways for the sexes to mingle. This cross-gender mingling in schools and in social activities was natural and healthy and helped develop the sexual potential of men and women according to the dictates of phrenology.47

Throughout his career, then, Orson Fowler openly spoke on what he termed sexual science. Courtship, masturbation, marital relations, abortion, and birth control, there was no subject that he avoided if he thought it would help people learn to live better and healthier lives. In approaching the topic of sexual science, Fowler often noted that many feared to approach the subject. He once approached famed education—

alist Horace Mann and asked him to write a book on the perils of masturbation. Mann declined claiming that the subject ruined the reputation of all who touched it. Fowler was not immune to criticism about his frankness and his topics, but he was often surprised by the favourable reception he received. He noted in the introduction of the third reprint of Matrimony that the book had been well received. "Instead of encountering that deadly opposition which the Author expected it would excite," he wrote, "not only has its reception been most cordial, but hundreds have expressed the most heart-felt gratitude for the pleasure and profit of its perusal." 68

All of Fowler's ideas on sexuality, indeed on any matter dealing with bodily health or social health, were based on the need to maintain a harmonious balance of the faculties. Excessive, inappropriate, or insufficient sexuality could lead to physical, mental or moral degeneration. Since phrenology was part of a divine plan, according to Fowler, the science had to harmonize with nature. The tould not counter the natural laws of health. Anything that upset the natural balance had to be corrected if individual, and society were to be perfected. Fowler felt that sexuality was one of the most important and abused facets of a person's being. He was determined to bring the people's attention to the need to maintain a healthy balance throughout the body, whether in the most mundame faculty or the most erotic.

Accustomed to waves of controversy and praise, Fowler continued to write, publish, and lecture on the importance of sexual science to society. While he had had success, his devotion to the cause of phrenology had left him at the mercy of creditors and plagued by debts by the 1870s. He was also at the mercy of critics. Open discussion about sexual matters were less tolerated from the 1870s onward, as anti-vice crusaders such as Anthony Comstock gathered strength. Fowler was not immune to such criticism. A former business manager, Max Bachert, claimed that Fowler's lectures were immoral, his relationship with "female quacks" disreputable and his correspondence "so sickening in its sensuality, [and] so infamously lecherous and vile." Newspaper reports suggested that Fowler's work on sexual science had brought him close to being charged with immorality. Despite this he remained confident in himself and in the phrenological laws of nature. In 1880, perhaps to recoup some of the debts that hung over his head, he announced a world tour.50 During this tour sexual science, one of the most important of phrenological ideas, played a role in ending Fowler's career. Despite a favourable reception in Saint John, New Brunswick and Halifax, Nova Scotia, and initially in St. John's, Newfoundland, Fowler's firm ideas about celibacy and the need for coeducation eventually brought him to grief in a manner that he probably had never envisioned.

The tour started off well. Fowler's free lecture held in the Mechanic's Institute of Saint John, New Brunswick, discussed the basics of phrenology and the need for proper nourishment and physical exercise to maintain a healthy mental condition. He also detailed his success in delineating a person's potential. Fowler's second lecture was to a smaller audience, perhaps due to press reports that his two hour talk was a trifle long. This session dealt with the relations of the sexes, and in particular, the selection of suitable marriage partners. Fowler also gave the audience of both married and single persons general advice about marriage. The audience was apparently appreciative of the "capital points [that] were made by the professor."51 Fowler's third and final lecture was reserved for men only. It was entitled "Manhood, Its Decline and Restoration: a lecture full of vital truths every person old and young should know and understand." In addition, Fowler was available for private consultations at the Victoria Hotel where he offered to "tell persons all about themselves scientifically, and what each can make out of what he possesses. "52

Orson Fowler's Halifax engagements were even more successful. As in Saint John, he opened with a discussion on phrenology. Here he argued that "the brain of man was made up of separate and distinct functions, each doing its own individual work, so far as its capacity allowed it," yet all operated in a complex and flexible mechanism. Fowler con-

cluded this lecture with an examination of well-known lawyer J. W. Longley. Fowler's judgement of Longley's character was felt to be quite accurate: Longley would do well in politics; he had the ability to demolish his opponents; he would live to an old age as had his maternal grandparents, and he had the potential to be a writer.⁵³

Fowler's second lecture in Halifax was on "Self-Culture." and was attended by a standing room only audience.54 In this presentation he discussed the errors of health that people unwittingly made in their daily lifestyle. Everyone, he argued, had personal control of their own mental, moral, and physical development. In particular Fowler worried about cramming children with education; youngsters should be free to cultivate physical endurance and strength before they were forced to develop their intellectual powers. One commentary on the lecture noted that there was much information in the lecture "replete with sound sense and the world would be a vastly better place were the professor's advice followed." The Acadian Recorder noted that even "those who smiled at many of his quaint and almost radical assertions were satisfied that there is method in this too little known science of Phrenology." Fowler also lectured on matrimony and referred to "the quicksands of courtship and the sandbars upon which so many of the married wreck their happiness and lives. Once again Fowler delivered a private lecture to men on the decline

and restoration of manhood where "the old gentleman's remarks fell with a great deal of weight on his audience."55

Fowler was no doubt pleased with his reception in the Maritime Provinces. His lectures had been well attended, and no doubt his private consultations and books sales were profitable. Planning to return to Halifax in three weeks and possibly present another series of lectures, Fowler left Nova Scotia to visit Newfoundland. In St. John's Powler received advice from the American consulate about hall rentals. The Star of the Sea Hall was recommended; the Consul stated that he and his wife often went and met the "best citizens" there. As he had done for much of the past forty years, Fowler engaged the hall, and advertised his lectures and appointment schedule. In addition The Evening Mercury reprinted an article from the Halifax Herald regarding the last lecture in Halifax. Fowler's first lecture was well-received. Once again he spoke about phrenology and the faculties of man. Along with a brief history of Gall and the discovery of Phrenology, he discussed how to use facial features to interpret a person's characteristics. "Everyone," said the Evening Mercury "should make a point of hearing the Professor who is undoubtably the ablest expounder of the science among living phrenologists." Along with selling his monographs, Fowler offered private consultations from 9:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. and delivered lectures on "Success and Failure in Life." as well as two private lectures to men on "Manhood and Womanhood," and "Manhood and its Restoration." He also delivered a free lecture on "God and Immortality." https://doi.org/10.1001/10.1001/10. He also fethe local elite. The result was a violent confrontation, fuelled by the righteous indignation of Fowler and the slumbering sectarian divisions of St. John's.

On the first lecture night Fowler apparently had offended a man by refusing to give him a public examination.57 In the private men's lecture, this same man questioned Fowler on his views about the vow of celibacy. Fowler quickly responded that it was "an outrage on humanity." The phrenologist later claimed he had not heard the word "vow," and that he had quickly corrected himself saying, "That is a matter of religious conviction to which the remark is not intended to apply." A later question was also troublesome; Fowler condemned female seminaries as ruinous to health. He did this, he claimed, never thinking that the questioner was referring to nunneries. Already in hot water, during the Sunday lecture on God and immortality, Fowler forwarded the view that "all should do their own thinking."58 All three of these statements, while no different from what he had been saying for years, brought great offense to the audience. The Star of the Sea Hall was, after all, a Catholic building, a fact that Fowler had never realized. These comments opened the sectarian divisions of the city as opponents and defendants of Fowler and phrenology emerged.

Fowler detailed the events in an interview with a newspaper reporter. By Tuesday at noon the President of the Hall Society visited the hotel and informed Fowler that he could no longer have the use of the Hall because he was teaching anti-Catholic doctrines. Fowler insisted that he had contracted the building for one week; British law would uphold his claim. "You must," Fowler argued, "you shall let me have your hall my week out." The President apparently ended round one of the argument by claiming that this visit was merely to give informal notice to quit the Hall. Ominously, he notified Fowler "one will soon call on you with its <u>formal</u> refusal."

Father Michael Morris issued that formal refusal. To Fowler he was merely "a man dressed like a Roman Catholic priest." Morris made the same complaint: Fowler had taught anti-Catholic ideas in what he should have known was a Catholic Hall. Fowler pleaded his case arguing that he needed the Hall, or if not that, at least his money - \$13 a night returned. The priest refused. Fowler threatened to sue and later claimed that the priest had retorted angerly, "THEN WE'LL SUE YOU FOR SELLING OBSCENE BOOKS." This was a different actic, and one that Fowler no doubt felt he could easily win. After all, science was not obscene. He explained to offensive to a person in "a grossly obscene state," the purpose of his books was to teach control of the passions, not to incite then. The arguments made no impact on the priest,

however, who quickly executed his threat. Scarcely an hour had passed when Police Officer John Sullivan, ("pompous and brainless looking" noted Fowler) arrived at the hotel and purchased a copy of Fowler's <u>Perfect Men, Women, and Children</u> (1878). Within the next hour a summons of seizure had been issued to Fowler and his books confiscated.⁶⁰

Fowler was outraged about this treatment. He admitted that he had "unwittingly offended certain Roman Catholic leaders." but went on to state that he had never intended to refer to the clergy in his talks; indeed the question would never have arisen if an "ignoramus" had not been angry that the audience had not selected him for a public examination. "I have far too much experience after a period of half a century continuously in the Lecture field and at my advanced age, to come here and knowingly denounce Catholic doctrines," protested Fowler in the interview.61 The population was divided on the case. One Catholic newspaper "sneeringly" referred to the phrenologist as "a person who styles himself Professor Fowler. "62 Certainly there could have been no doubt in St. John's about the prominent position that Fowler maintained in his field. "As a practical Phrenologist," said a letter to an editor, "Prof. Fowler stands at the head of his profession and has a world wide reputation. That he can correctly read the organs of the head can be scarcely doubted by anyone who has given his skill a practical text. "63 The Catholic Patriot and Terre Nova acknowledged that while the books in question were unfamiliar, Fowler's other work was known. Fowler's reputation, however, did not dissuade them from supporting the decision.

We do not know anything of the contents of these books of the Professor; but if he be the gentleman in copartnery with Mr. WELLS - (FOWLER and WELLS, publishers of the New York <u>Phrenological Journal</u> which we understand he is) we can safely believe he is not a person who would be guilty of circulating obscene works.⁶⁴

Orson Fowler's reputation failed to save him. He was charged with selling books "alleged to be immoral and obscene and consequently unfit to be read or sold to the public." A two hour trial was held before Judge J. G. Conrov. Sullivan testified that he had received information about the sale of the books, had examined certain portions of them, and "thought it was his duty to seize on all works of the like nature," and had done so. Two people, both Protestant clergymen, testified for Fowler and his books. Wesleyan minister Rev. Mr. James stated that Fowler's work was "eminently calculated to promote the well being and happiness of the human family, and well worthy of the serious attentions of the human race." James testified that not only had he attended all of Fowler's lectures but he had purchased a copy of Perfect Men, Women, and Children. "There is nothing in Professor Fowler's works more immoral or obscene than that which one meets in various parts of the bible," he stated. Under cross examination by Fowler's lawyer. James stated that the book would be suitable for his children, that the illustrations aided the book, and that he recommended it. 65

The second witness for Fowler was equally reputable. Clergyman Rev. Mi. Percival swore that he had owned a copy of Fowler's <u>Sexual Science</u> for ten years and that it was "in line with the principles of Christianity and morality." He suggested it should be confined strictly to mothers, although he implied that he would give it to young men who practised self-abuse or masturbation, those "young men with bleared eyes and young men with pimples on their face." The concluding testimony was given by Fowler who testified as to his professional standing, his lengthy career, and the philanthropic object of his work. The prosecution called no witnesses. Judge Conroy found the books obscene, and ordered them destroyed. An appeal filed by Fowler's attorney failed. As ordered, the books and pamphlets were destroyed in a huge St. John's bonfire. **

Support for the decision varied and divided along Catholic-Protestant lines. One report noted that "the crowd threw up their caps and shouted "well done" at the bonfire.
"We need not explain who constituted the crowd," wrote an indignant "Phreno" to a St. John's newspaper. "Phreno" admitted that there were things in the Professor's books "which might be objected to by persons of depraved tastes and corrupt minds, but such are not likely to be injured by reading his or any other books." Fowler's works, the letter

continued, were published by the best publishers, entered according to congress, and "favourably received by all English reading people. Newfoundlanders excepted." The rule of the land, "Phreno" sarcastically noted, now seemed to be "It may do for the United States of America, or Canada, or England, but it is not good enough for us."67 The <u>Public Ledger</u>, which had once offered Fowler's <u>Phrenological Journal</u> as a premium in a subscription drive, and which published advertisements and notes on the journal's content, 68 was enraged by the decision. "How such a judgement could have been given in the present case . . . it is very hard for one to conceive; and how Judge Prowse, who was not present at the greater part of the trial could "express his fullest concurrence" is a matter alike marvellous to us." This article praised Fowler's work:

Here is a medical work, which has been published by one of the most respectable publishers in the world, and which has run an immonse and continuous sale for the past twenty-five years, its contents never having been questioned or suspected by any person competent to judge, brought up before the Bar of Justice in Newfoundland, and proscribed because of its alleged obscenity, and all on the mere ipse dixit of Sergeant Sullivan (save the Mark), an individual whose knowledge of such works is of the meanest possible order. No, gentle reader: there is something more behind all this!

The Catholic <u>Patriot and Terre Nova</u>, however, supported the decision and suggested it was "no doubt for the good of society." 69

Fowler claimed that despite the reaction of the church leaders the Catholic "rank and file approved of [his Lectures] heartily."⁷⁰ others argued that he had merely made the mistake of hiring the wrong hall; in any other his ideas would have been welcomed. Father Morris claimed that since the Hall's name was a Catholic emblem, Fowler should have known who ran it. The <u>Public Ledger</u> argued that engaging the Hall was only a minor first mistake. The major problem was Fowler making statements that could not be tolerated inside the walls of a building owned by such an association, and therefore he has grievously offended - the doors must be shut in his face - and an ignorant policeman, utterly incompetent to form an opinion on such matter is put forward to <u>inspect</u> the [books] contents" and thus the obscenity charges and subsequent bonfire. The Certainly both sides admitted the role of Father Morris and religion in the preferring of charges. A newspaper that supported Morris suggested that

All reasoning minds will concede that he [Father Morris] acted wisely and right. As a quardian of the moral and religious interests of the community he did what every good man will approve, in preventing a Hall always devoted to social recreation and intellectual improvement, to become an arena for needless discussions calculated to unsettle men's minds and arouse the worst and most dangerous sectarian feelings. "

Despite Fowler's professional standing and reputation, then, he had managed to offend the sensibilities - religious ones in this case - of a group of people. First, his views on sexuality, celibacy, and male-female relations left him open to attack on religious grounds; his ideas were not in sync with Catholic doctrine. Second, his stand on sexuality in

general let those he had offended institute obscenity charges. Were these views merely the views of a select few in a clergyridden country that was behind the times and perhaps less sophisticated than its neighbours? Certainly some in Newfoundland thought so. Fowler's wife had protested to Constable Sullivan that. "These books have sold everywhere during the past forty years, and unchallenged until now. You are forty years behind the times." According to Fowler, Sullivan responded, "We pride ourselves on being one hundred and fifty years behind the times, and in shutting out knowledge, for that shuts out crime from us."73 Sullivan had "struck the proper note" in suggesting that the country was behind the times, correspondent "Phreno" mournfully conceded. "It is to be hoped that such a report will not get beyond our island bounds as it may cause those who read it to think if possible even worse of us than we really deserve, and that we are not only a hundred and fifty but five hundred years behind the time. The intelligent portion of our people look upon the proceedings as a most disgraceful affair, and more than one has expressed himself as being ashamed of his country."74

It is difficult to surmise on scanty evidence if this was a peculiarity of Newfoundland. Given, however, the fact that Fowler and other health reformers, were under increasing condemnation in the United States regarding their frank discussions of sexuality, and given that Fowler often had to defend his views, it is perhaps not surprising that he came to

this end. The attacks on Fowler were part of a long series of charges of immorality against prominent reformers. In 1848, for example, a former employee of the Glen Haven Water Cure charged hydropath James Caleb Jackson with impropriety with his assistant, Theodosia Gilbert; Jackson and his wife avoided similar charges in the 1850s with the adult adoption of his next assistant, Harriet Austin. Walt Whitman, whose Leaves of Grass first was published by Fowlers and Wells, endured much criticism for the overt sexuality in his work. Only a few years before Fowler's visit to Newfoundland, his college friend, the Rev. Henry Ward Beecher defended himself in a public trial against a charge of adultery. Obscenity charges against physical culture advocate Bernarr Macfadden would continue this tradition into the 20th century. 75

Given the frequency of immorality charges it is apparent that only in the particulars of the case is there a unique Newfoundland flavour. It does not appear that the Newfoundlanders involved in or aware of this case were less than well informed about Fowler and his professional life. One further event occurred in this case which demonstrates that participants were aware not only of the fragile state of Fowler's career in the United States, but were willing to bet that Americans were eager to hear of these events. After the court case was over journalist and Catholic E. P. Morris paid a visit to Fowler. He was, he informed the phrenologist, the only person who had acquired a transcript of the trial's

proceedings. While the <u>Mercury</u> had offered him \$15.00 for the report, apparently aware of the fragility of the phrenologist's reputation in the United States, the journalist offered to suppress the transcript's publication if Powler paid him \$25.00. Fowler eventually paid \$20.00 to Morris and received a receipt which noted that "the money was paid on a proviso that no other report would be published in our local papers, and that no report that I can prevent will go into the American papers." Morris later notified Fowler that "at no small inconvenience" he had prevented publication of the court proceedings in American newspapers. "This was," claimed the <u>Public Ledger</u> which certified that its reprint of the letters was true, "the first specimen of blackmailing in Newfoundland that has ever come within our notice."

For Fowler it was not only blackmail but a wasted \$20.00. Soon after the journalist had departed with the money, his brother arrived to inform Fowler that he was a journalist also, and moreover, the correspondent for the New York <u>Herald</u>. He warned Fowler that he and the other reporters who had viewed the trial could not be prevented from publishing a report. After an apparent consultation with his brother, E. P. Morris paid yet another visit to Fowler. The <u>Public Ledger</u> suggested this was the journalist's attempt to exonerate himself from the paper's allegations of blackmail. During this visit Morris acquired and later published a written answer to his question, "Do you consider that I have broken my

contract with you?" Fowler's response was terse and brief.
"In answer to your question, I say I do not." But, said the
Public Ledger, at that time "neither was aware that a report
of these proceedings had appeared in the New York paper."
Despite the criticisms of their tactics the brothers had some
support. The <u>Patriot and Terre Nova</u> philosophically questioned if the two journalist brothers had done anything wrong
in trying to make the most out of the situation. "Don't we
all do the same in this particular?" the newspaper asked, "Is
the <u>Ledger</u> an exception?"

The sectarian divisions of Newfoundland and St. John's usually have been explored through political history and the hierarchy's support of or challenge to different administrat-It appears that it was this group that Fowler challenged. The conflict was not between working-class Catholics and an outsider but rather between Fowler and the threatened elite members of Newfoundland society. After all, Orson Fowler had lectured successfully in New Brunswick and Nova Scotia, as elsewhere in North America, and indeed, initially in St. John's. But his statements seemingly threatened that dominant position of the Catholic hierarchy. While it is uncertain just who supported Fowler and who opposed him during these events, it is clear that he antagonized the elite strata of society. No doubt many working-class Catholics backed their clergy; other Newfoundlanders may have been angry at the potentially renewed sectarian conflict. What is certain.

however, is that Fowler's vision of "excual science" emerging out of his rural background, his denigration of wealth, and his long held views on communitarianism, to jeopardized the authority of a powerful group; his views on phrenology were not at issue. In some regions Fowler's views challenged the domination of orthodox medicine, in others they tested those who clung to the doctrine of separate spheres; in Newfoundland they defied the control of an elite group who believed that it was their role to interpret religious ideas to members of the working-class. Harmony and equilibrium, the aims of the health reformer, could not transcend class divisions. By the twilight of the 19th century, class differences throughout North America made those ideals not only less important, but impossible.

It was an unfitting end for a man who had spent much of his life challenging the limitations of sexual knowledge. Throughout his career, Fowler stressed that self-knowledge could help improve a person's health and aid in an appropriate development of their personality traits. Over and over Fowler stressed the need to understand sexual science and the functions of the faculty of Amativeness. Repeatedly he emphasized the need for a healthy and harmonious sensuality for both men and women. While he and sexual science had never gained universal acceptance, throughout his career he was well respected, not only by supporters of phrenology, but by those

who appreciated his contributions to human health and happiness.

At this point in orson Fowler's career, though, it appears that even his family at Fowler and Wells seem to have been wary of his emphasis on sexuality. While Charlotte Fowler Wells did write a defense of his character during the attacks in the early 1880s, the rest of the family seems to have concentrated on praising his early work and ignoring the more recent. One reader wrote to the <u>Phrenological Journal</u> to inquire if Orson Fowler was alive, and if so had he been recently in Texas? The response was non-committal. Even his death in 1887 brought little comment; the <u>Phrenological Journal</u> printed the obligatory obituary, concentrating on his early career.⁸¹

Despite this blow to phrenology, those who accepted the value of the science continued in their work. The <u>Phrenological Journal</u> and its editor, Samuel Wells, for example, were convinced that the acceptance of their ideas was increasing. In 1870, Wells argued that most people believed in phrenology, and he noted it was interwoven into literary works, the court system, and religious sermons. "The present generation, especially the people of thirty years of age and under who have in their early life heard Phrenology lectured upon and talked about, who had no old prejudices against the subject, accept Phrenology as a matter of course; and whomever lives to see fifty years hence, will find opponents of Phrenology

scarcely anywhere, except in the antique halls of learning . . . " The journal eagerly published any titbit of praise they could find, and used for example, a quotation from the sth edition of the Encyclopedia Britannica, as their frontispiece in 1870:

To Phrenology may be justly conceded the grand merit of having forced the inductive method of inquiry into mental philosophy, and thus laid the permanent foundations of a true mental science.

The first editor of the journal, who went on to become a well-known and well-published medical doctor, Nathan Allen, spent much time investigating laws of population, physical culture, degeneracy and public health, as well as spending 25 years as a trustee of Amherst College, and 20 years on the Massachusetts Board of Charities as the Examining Surgeon for Pensions. Despite his allopathic commitment, he arqued:

If you take men who have worked in the phrenological field for many years, they will acknowledge that they are more indebted to Phrenology than to almost anything; that they would not exchange any of their knowledge of it for anything else. I do not want to be egotistical in referring to myself, but it is to Phrenology that I owe many of the ideas and thoughts that I have been advancing in articles for magazines, etc., [sic] Phrenology teaches that the great thing to be desired and gained is to have a Well balanced mind; to have the best development of brain, and each of the faculties well set over against the others. On looking back I find that it is to that general idea I am indebted to for a correct understanding of physiological laws.82

For the rest of the family, however, phrenological knowledge marched onward, adapting to the times despite the deaths of the first generation. Samuel Wells passed away in 1875, Lorenzo in 1896 shortly after his return to the United States, Nelson Sizer in 1897 and Charlotte Fowler Wells in The banner of phrenology and the Fowlers, however, would be carried onward by Jessie Fowler, Lydia Folger Fowler and Lorenzo Fowler's daughter. Unmarried she would promote phrenology until her death in 1932. It would be a different phrenology than that of the 1840's and 1850's. Like her forebears, she worked tirelessly and wrote prodigiously. Like Charlotte Fowler Wells, who had been the mainstay of the firm since Samuel Wells' death, Jessie Fowler would rely heavily on advertisements, popular how-to manuals, and entertainment, along with the lectures and delineations. It was, as Madeleine Stern has noted, the passing of an era and people had turned from phrenology instead to "the couches of Freudian analysts."83

If phrenology took a beating in the early twentieth century from Freud, from scientists in shining laboratories, and from phrenologists who denigrated their studies of the mind by reducing the field to entertainment, all was not yet lost. Remnants of phrenology, and indeed the Fowlers would reverberate into the new century. Dr. Edward Fowler, a half-brother of Orson and Lorenzo, who as a youth had been involved in both mesmerism and spiritualism would introduce the works

of J.M. Charcot to a North American audience. Charcot was an important influence on Sigmund Freud and his experiments would be repeated, for a time at least, in medical offices under the new scientific term of hypnotism. Jessie Fowler would become involved in a professional friendship with a leading scientist and opponent of phrenology, Burt Green Wilder. Phrenologitiself had lost face; but its ideas would be resurrected and revised in sociology and anthropology, as new professionals sought blueprints on how lives had been lived and how they should be lived. And for many people, while the vocabulary and ideas of phrenology ultimately may have been eclipsed by scientific knowledge, they had also been absorbed into their own experiences and language. Se

- "Uses of Phrenology," in L. N. Fowler, <u>Phrenological</u> Almanac for 1848, (N.Y.: 1848), p. 48.
- For more on the debate on whether phrenology was a true science see "Objections to Phrenology Answered," in O. S. Fowler, Fowler's Practical Phrenology: Giving a Concise Elementary View of Phrenology; Presenting some new and Important Remarks on the Temperaments; and describing the Primary Mental Powers in Seven Different Degrees of Develo-<u>pment</u>, (P'aw York: 1948), pp. 343-416. Much of this section was originally published as a discussion between O. S. Fowler and "Vindex" in the Baltimore Chronicle, summer 1835. It was also published in pamphlet form, of which 3000 copies were sold. Ibid., p. 343. One Encyclopedia summed up the negative side of the debate. "That phrenology has arrived or is likely to arrive at the dignity of a science is doubted by the best physiologists." Cassell's Concise Encyclopedia, London, 1883 quoted in "Phrenology Exploded," San Francisco Call, 9 October 1896. This clipping and another, "Exposed: Gifted Authors Denounce Phrenology and Phrenologists." Ibid., 13 November 1896 are included among the notes of Professor Burt Green Wilder, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives. Cornell University Libraries, Ithaca, New York, 14/26/95, Box 4. Note, of course, the late date of this statement.
- 3. This dissertation, in Keeping with 19th century usage will refer to phrenology as a 'science' rather than the more contemporary and denigrating term, 'pseudo-science.' In addition, since the purpose of this dissertation is not to denounce these reformers but to afford them their proper place in history, in this and the following two chapters, their ideas will be treated as valid within the context of their discussed later in the thesis.
- 4. The history of the Fowler family and their contribution to phrenology and social reforms has been well-documented in Madeleine B. Stern, Heads & Headlines, The Phrenological Fowlers, (Norman, Oklahoma: 1971). See also "Orson Fowler, American Reformers: An H. W. Wilson Biographical Dictionary, ed., Alden Whittann, (New York, 1985), pp. 314-15; "Lydia Folger Fowler." Ibid., pp. 313-15. "Mrs. Lydia Folger Fowler." The Daisy: A Journal of Pure Literature, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, Ithaca; Fowler," Phrenological Journal 102:4 (October 1896), pp. 113-15; "Loreno Niles Fowler," Bid., pp. 143-4; "The Late Mrs. Charlotte Fowler Wells," Ibid., 112:1 (July 1901), pp. 1-3; Charlotte Fowler Wells," Sketches of Phrenological Biography:

Orson Squire Fowler," <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, 101:1 (January 1896), pp. 15-19. See also Carl Cramer, "That Was New York: The Fowlers, Practical Phrenologists," <u>The New Yorker</u>, (13 February 1917), pp. 22-7. David G. Alexander, "Literary and Economic Development in Nineteenth Century Newfoundland", <u>Atlantic Cannada and Confederation; Essavs in Canadian Political Economy</u>; Eric W. Sager, Lewis R. Fisher, Stuart O. Pierson, comp., (Toronto: 1983), pp. 110-43; Mary Douglas, <u>Matural Symbola: Explorations in Cosmology</u>, (London: 1973), p. 98.

- For a similar view see Malcolm Macleod, "Edging into North America: Lives and Foreign Linkages in Pre-Confederation Newfoundland," <u>Acadiensis</u>, XXI: 2 (Spring 1992), pp. 146-161.
- Jessie Fowler, Life of <u>Dr. Francois Joseph Gall:</u> <u>Craniologist and Founder of Phrenology</u>, (London and New York: 1896). George Combe, <u>Lectures on Phrenology</u>, (New York: 1839).
- George Combe, Notes on the United States of North America during a Phrenological Visit in 1838-9-40, 3 Vols., (Edinburgh: 1841). This paragraph is based on Vol. 1, pp. i-xxiv; 29-30.
- 8. <u>Ibid</u>., Vol. 1, pp. 30, 79, 80, 83-85.
- Ibid., Vol. 1, pp. 120, 153, 212-214, 224-227, 246.
 These are Combe's estimates of his audience size. He complained that newspapers tended to double the number. <u>Ibid.</u>, p. 165.
- 10. Ibid., Vol. II, pp. 5-12. The diet was as follows:
 breakfast -1 pint coffee, coco or mush, dinner -3/4 pound
 boiled beef without bone or 1/2 pound pork, 1 pint soup,
 potatoes or boiled frice; supper mush (boiled Indian corn),
 Extras 1/2 gallon molasses per month, salt, vinegar, 1 pound
 wheat or rye bread per day, sometimes turnips and cabbage (as
 crout), Combe noted that some men requested a diet of bread
 and milk. Ibid., p. 5.
- 11. Ibid., Vol. II, p. 112-3. Despite his belief in the inferiority of African-Americans, Combe, like other health reformers, supported the abolition of slavery. Ibid., pp. 83-85. See his comments on homeopathic doctor and abolitionist W. E. Channing's ideas. Ibid., Vol. 1, p. 179. Combe once noted that a free negro who tended his horse had told him of his son's desire to learn phrenology. Combe had no problem with his attendance at the lecture but felt that his audience might object. It was arranged that the young man would stand

- at the back of the hall and pretend to be a servant, in order to hear the talk. Ibid. Vol. II, p. 48.
- 12. Ibid., Vol. I, p. 130-1, Vol. II, pp. 112, 190-194.
- 13. Ibid., Vol. I, p. 335.
- 14. <u>Ibid.</u>, Vol. III, pp. 117-119. Combe gives a bibliography for this on p. 119. For a similar discussion see also <u>Ibid.</u>, Vol. II, p. 123 where Combe declined to answer questions about fatalism and referred his questioners to his published work.
- 15. Orson Fowler, <u>Practical Phrenology</u>, esp. pp. 256-344; Stern, <u>Heads and Headlines</u>, pp. 3-33; <u>American Reformers</u>, pp. 314-16.
- 16. Fowler, Practical Phrenology, p. 396.
- 17. Ibid., pp. 256-344. This section details the early years of Orson Fowler and Lorenzo Fowler's phrenological careers. Combe, Notes. See also George Combe, Esq., Lectures on Phrenology, Introduction by Andrew Boardman, Recording Secretary, Phrenological Society of New York (New York: 1839). Both the introduction and the text detail Combe's experiences. For more on Nathan Allen, a classmate of Orson Fowler, who went on to become a well-known medical doctor see "Orson S. Fowler," Phrenological Journal, 84:4 (October 1887), pp. 196-8; and "Nathan Allen, M.D. L. L.D., First Editor of the Phrenological Journal," Ibid., 87:3 (March 1889), pp. 117-119; Stern, Heads and Headlines, pp. 26, 30.
- 18. Ibid., pp. 36-52.
- The Diary of Calvin Fletcher. Gayle Thornbrough, ed.,
 Indianapolis: 1972), 9 January 1837, p. xvi.
 Correction made by editor.
- 20. <u>Ibid.</u>, 9 January 1837; 0. S. Fowler, <u>Phrenology and Physiology Explained and Applied in Education and Self-Improvement</u>, (New York: 1842), p. 42.
- 21. The Diary of Calvin Fletcher, Vol. II, Gayle Thornbrough and Dorothy L. Riker (eds.), (Indianapolis: 1973), 15 September 1838. The correspondent was Simon Yandes of Cambridge, Massachusetts; the judge was Mr. Justice Story. [bid., Vol. III, Gayle Thornbrough and Dorothy L. Riker (eds.), (Indianapolis: 1975), 3, 4, 6, 10, January 1843.
- Ibid., Vol. VI, Gayle Thornbrough, Dorothy L. Riker and Paula Corpuz (eds.), (Indianapolis: 1979), 19, 20, 27, 31 January 1857, 1 February 1859, 16 July 1858.

- 23. Edward Creamer, "The Vision of the Skull," Phrenological_Journal, 84:4 (October 1887), p. 198.
- 24. Sterm has devoted a chapter to Walt Whitman and the Fowler connection. See "Walt Whitman, Care of Fowler and Wells," Stern, Reads and Headlines, pp. 99-123. For Clara Barton see Bluid, pp. 21-22. For George Denison see Bavid Gagan, The Denison Family of Toronto. 1792-1925. Canadian Blographical Studies, (Toronto: 1973), esp. pp. 44-45; Carl Berger, The Sense of Power: Studies in the Ideas of Canadian Imperializm, 1857-1914, (Toronto: 1970), pp. 14-15. Fowler mentioned his delineation of Sir John A. Macdonald several times during an 1832 tour of Atlantic Canada. For Macdonald's Limes during an 1832 tour of Atlantic Canada. For Macdonald's Statesman of Canada, "Phrenological Journal, 74:6 (Dune 1831), pp. 297-299. For comments on Lady Macdonald and temperance issues see "Lady Macdonald a Teetotaler," [pid., 73:6 (December 1881), pp. 311-12. (See enclosed nots.)
- "The Late Joseph Howe: Lieut.-Governor [sic] of Nova Scotia, 57:2 (August 1873), pp. 71-75. For more on Howe see Murray Beck, <u>Joseph Howe</u>, 2 vols. (Montreal: 1982).
- 26. (- -], "A Reminiscence," 14 November 1889, <u>Phrenological</u> <u>Journal</u>, 89:2 (February 1890), p. 78; "Setting the Switch," <u>Ibid</u>., 87:2 (February 1889), p. 75.
- 27. Stern, Heads and Headlines, pp. 77-79, 128.
- 28. Ibid., pp. 53-69; 124-144, 180-198.
- 29. Ibid., p. 125.
- 30. Stephen Nissenbaum, Sex, Diet, and Debility in Jacksonian America: Sylvester Graham and Health Reform, Contributions in Medical History, Number 4, (Westport, Conn.: 1980). There are a number of articles and monographs dealing with Victorian sexuality. See Carroll Smith-Rosenberg, "Davy Crockett as Trickster: Pornography, Liminality, and Symbolic Inversion in Victorian America," in Smith-Rosenberg, Disorderly Conduct, (Oxford: 1985), pp. 90-108; Caroll Smith-Rosenberg, "Sex as Symbol in Victorian Prudery: An Ethnohistorical Analysis of Jacksonian America," American Journal of Sociology, LXXXIV Supplement, (1978) pp. 212-47; Ronald Walters, Primers for Prudery: Sexual Advice to Victorian America, (Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey: 1974); John Haller and Robin Haller, The Physician and Sexuality in Victorian America, (New York: 1974); Milton Rugoff, Prudery and Passion (New York: 1971); Judith L. Newton, Mary P. Ryan, and Judith R. Walkowitz, Sex and Class in Women's History, eds., (London: 1983); F. J. Barker-Benfield, The Horrors of the Half-Known Life: Male Attitudes toward Women and Sexuality in 19th Century America,

(New York: 1976): Fric Trudgill, Madonnas and Magdalenes: The Origins and Development of Victorian Sexual Attitudes (London: 1975): Thomas Laqueur, "Orgasm, Generation, and the Politics of Reproductive Biology," in Catherine Gallagher and Thomas Laqueur, eds., The Making of the Modern Body: Sexuality and Society in the Mintementh Century. (Detkeley: 1987), pp. 1-41. See also Wendy Mitchinson, The Nature of Their Bodyles: Home and Their Doctors in Victorian Canada, (Toronto:

- 31. O. S. Fowler, <u>Fowler's Practical Phrenology: Giving a Concise Elementary View of Phrenology</u>, (New York: 1848), pp. 422-5. See also L. N. Fowler, <u>Self-Knowledge</u>; or, <u>What To Know</u>, What To Do, and How To Do It, (London: 1866).
- 32. O. S. Fowler, Amativeness: Or Evils and Remedies of Excessive and Perverted Sexuality: Including Warning and Advice to The Married and Single, (New York: 1846), p. v.
- 33. O. S. and L. N. Fowler, <u>The Illustrated Self-Instructor in Phrenology and Physiology</u>, (New York: 1840), pp. 51-4.
- 34. Ibid.
- 15. Ipid. Mary Starr's phrenological chart was inscribed in the pages of the book I examined. The two sets of numbers seen to indicate that she was examined at different times. To make this judgement of her character I have chosen the original analysis written and signed by Lorenzo Fowler. The facliveness is the desire to be esteemed and praised, and the tiveness is the desire to be esteemed and praised, and the regard for character and appearance; ideality indicates good taste, refinement and the perception and admiration of the beautiful and perfect. For more on these three faculties see Ibid. pp. 79-81, 98-9, 112-13.
- 36. O. S. Fowler, Matrimony: or Phrenology and Physiology Applied to the Selection of Congenial Companions for Life Including Directions to the Married for Living Together Affectionately and Happily, 61st edition, (New York: 1851), pp. v-vi.
- 37. <u>Ibid.</u>, pp. 35-44.
- 38. Ibid., pp. 44-46.
- 39. <u>Ibid.</u>, pp. v-vi; 51-3; 93-4. Fowler obviously changed his mind about repeat marriages. He was married three times, twice to widows. <u>American Reformers</u>, pp. 315-6; Cramer, "That was New York," pp. 24, 27; Stern, <u>Heads and Headlines</u>, p. 195.
- 40. Ibid., pp. 53-4; Stern, Heads and Headlines, pp. 47-8.

die

- 41. O. S. Fowler, <u>Creative and Sexual Science</u>; O. S. Fowler, <u>Sexual Science</u>; including <u>Manhood</u>, <u>Momanhood</u>, and <u>Their Mutual</u> <u>Interrelations</u>, (Philadelphia: 1870). See esp. pp. 141-4.
- 42. Fowler, Matrimony, pp. v-vi; 89-93.
- 43. Fowler, Creative and Sexual Science, p. 250.
- 44. Fowler, Sexual Science, pp. 276-82.
- 45. <u>Ibid.</u>, pp. 283-7; Haller and Haller, <u>The Physician and Sexuality</u>, p. 227.
- 46. "Bounty on Marriage," American Phrenological Journal, (February 1866), pp. 56-57.
- 47. Fowler, Sexual Science, pp. 292-6, 889.
- 48. Fowler, Matrimony, p. vi; Fowler, Sexual Science, p. 389.
- See O. S. Fowler, <u>The Christian Phrenologist: or the Natural Theology and Moral Bearings of Phrenology; Its Aspect on and Harmony with Revelation</u>, (Cazenovia, New York: 1843).
- 50. Stern, <u>Heads and Headlines</u>, pp. 240-2; William Leach, <u>True Love and Perfect Union: The Feminist Reform of Sex and Society</u>, (New York: 1980), p. 62.
- 51. Daily Sun. (Saint John), 2, 4 May 1882.
- 52. Ibid., 5 May 1882.
- 53. Acadian Recorder, (Halifax), 9 May 1882. Longley later became Attorney General of Nova Socia. His maternal grand-mother died at the age of 86; he passed away at 73 years of age. At the time of the examination he admitted that he had been writing for a journal for 7 years. He was the chief editorial writer of the Acadian Recorder and later the managing editor of the Halifax Chronicie. The Macallan Dictionary of Canadian Biography, (Toronto: 1978), p. 420.
- 54. Acadian Recorder, 10 May 1882. Fowler's lectures were now running from 1 1-1/2 hours, less than his first Saint John talk.
- 55. Morning Herald, (Halifax), 10, 11, 12, May 1882; Acadian Recorder, 10 May 1882.
- 56. <u>Morning Herald</u>, 13 May 1882; <u>Public Ledger</u>, (St. John's) 3 June 1882; <u>Evening Mercury</u>, (St. John's), 19, 20, 22 May 1882.

- 57. Public Ledger, 3 June 1882. Fowler's first lecture concluded with an examination of a carman, Mr. O'Dea; the man who had insisted on an examination was named Kenny. Usually Fowler examined the heads of professional men - such as Longley in Halifax - nominated by the audience. Evening Mercury, 20 May 1882; Public Ledger, 3 June 1882.
- 58. Ibid.
- 59. Ibid.
- 60. Ibid.; Evening Mercury, 25 May 1882. For a brief report on Morris see "Father Michael Morris Monument" The Book of Newfoundland, J. R. Smallwood, ed., Vol. 1, (St. John's, 1937), p. 246. For the history of the Catholic Church in Newfoundland see M. F. Howley, Ecclesiastical History of Newfoundland, (Boston: 1888), (Belleville: 1979). Peter Neary has noted that what little material has been published on the Catholic church in the post-1855 period deals mainly with the church's role in politics. Peter Neary, "The Writing of Newfoundland History: An Introductory Survey," in James Hiller and Peter Neary, eds., Newfoundland in the Nineteenth and Twentieth Centuries: essays in interpretation, (Toronto: 1980) pp. 3-15. See, however, Frederick Jones, Edward Feild: Bishop of Newfoundland, 1844-1876, Pamphlet #4, (Newfoundland Historical Society, 1976); Frederick Jones, "The Church in Nineteenth Century Newfoundland," <u>Bulletin of Canadian</u> Studies, V:1 (April 1981) pp. 25-39; Frederick Jones, "Bishops in Politics: Roman Catholic v. Protestant in Newfoundland, 1860-2, " Canadian Historical Review, LV:4 (December 1974), pp. 408-21. For work on the religious history of Atlantic Canada see Terrance Murphy, "The Religious History of Atlantic The State of the Art," Acadiensis, XV:1 (Autumn Canada: 1985), pp. 152-74.
- 61. Public Ledger, 3 June 1882.
- 62. Newfoundlander, (St. John's), 30 May 1882; Public Ledger, 31 May 1882.
- 63. Public Ledger, 20 June 1882.
- 64. The Patriot and Terre Nova, (St. John's), 12 June 1882.
- 65. Evening Mercury, 23 May 1882.
- 66. Ibid., Newfoundlander, 30 May 1882.
- 67. Public Ledger, 20 June 1882.

- 68. Three new subscribers to the <u>Public Ledger</u> would receive subscriptions to the <u>Phrenological Journal</u>; in addition a subscription to both the journal and the newspaper was available for \$6.00 in advance. <u>Public Ledger</u>, 6 Janary 1871. For an example of the newspaper's recommendation of the journal see 27 June 1871. See the article "Fish Culture in America," for an example of reprinted material. <u>Public Ledger</u>, 21 June 1872.
- 69. <u>Ibid.</u>, 31 May 1882; <u>Newfoundlander</u>, 30 May 1882; <u>The</u> Patriot and Terre Nova, 12 June 1882.
- 70. Public Ledger, 3 June 1882.
- 71. Ibid., 31 May 1882.
- 72. The Patriot and Terre Nova, 12 June 1882. Interestingly enough, on 1 June 1882 Judge Conroy, a number of priests, and a prominent citizen, Edward Morris, (no relation to the Morris brothers mentioned later in this paper) dined at the home of the Catholic Bishop. 1 June 1882, Edward Morris Diaries and Journals, Reel 3, Maritime History Group Archives, Memorial University of Newfoundland.
- 73. Public Ledger, 3 June 1882.
- 74. Ibid., 20 June 1882.
- 75. Leach, True Love and Perfect Union, pp.103-5; Stern, Heads and Headlines, pp.99-123; Jane B. Donegan, Hydropathic Highway to Health. Women and Water-Cure in Antebellum America. Contributions in Medical Studies, No.17, (Westport, Conn.: 1986), pp. 52-56; Robert Ernst, Weakness is a Crime: The Life of Bernarr Macfadden, (Syracuse: 1991), pp.38-52.
- 76. Ibid., 31 May, 3 June 1882. For more on Morris, who went on to be the Prime Minister of Newfoundland, see J. K. Hiller, "Morris, Edward Patrick, 1st Baron Morris," The Canadian Encyclopedia, 2nd Edition, Vol. III, (Edmonton, 1988) pp. 1391-2. According to this article Morris had no clear political aim "other than to keep himself in power." See also "Lord Morris, 1859-1935," The Book of Newfoundland, Vol. 1, pp. 265-7; Canadian Biography, p. 529.
- 77. Ibid., 31 May 1882.
- 78. <u>Thid.</u>, 3 June 1882; <u>Evening Mercury</u>, 31 May 1882. The unnamed brother was most likely Frank J. Morris, who went on to become a lawyer and judge. The Morris brothers were not related to Father Morris. My thanks to Bill Reeves and Melvin Baker for helping me untangle these relationships. Thanks to

james Armour for the discussions on nineteenth-century Newfoundland.

- 79. The Patriot and Terre Nova, 12 June 1882.
- 80. See elsewhere in this dissertation, and Stern, <u>Heads and Headlines</u>, esp. pp. 197, 239.
- 81. [C.E.V.M.], <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, 73:5 (November 1881), p. 269; <u>Ibid</u>, 84(5):4 (October 1887), p. 196; Stern, <u>Heads and Headlines</u>, pp. 241-2. Stern had very little information on this period of Orson Fowler's life.
- 82. "Who Believes in Phrenology?" <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, Lil (January 1870), pp. 36-7; "Nathan Allen, M.D., L.L.D., First Editor of the <u>Phrenological Journal</u>," <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, 87:3 (March 1889), pp. 117-9. This frontispiece appeared in Volume 50, January to June, <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, 1870.
- 83. Stern, Heads and Headlines, pp. 243-259. "Death of Professor L. N. Fowler," Phrenological Journal, 102:4 (October 1896), pp. 113-14; "Lorenzo Niles Fowler," Ibid., pp. 113-15; "Resolution of Condolence of the Class of 1896 of the American Institute of Phrenology," Ibid., 112:1 (July 1901), pp. 1-3; New York Times; (4 September 1896) p. 10.
- 84. This transition will be discussed in a later chapter. See the following however, for a discussion on the relationship between phrenology and modern disciplines see David Bak-en, "The Influence of Phrenology on American Psychology," Journal of the History of the Behavioural Sciences, 2 (1966), pp. 200-201 Karl M. Dallenbach, "Phrenology versus Psychoanalysis," The American Journal of the History of the Behavioural Sciences, 68 (December 1955), pp. 512-19. For an example of the use of phrenological language see the following example from a children's book, "I'm absolutely no good at this kind of thing" [Said Lucian] "I never can find my way anywhere. I've no bump of locality at all. I shall never find the boats." Enid Blyton, The Ship of Adventure, (London: [1950] 1979), p. 297.

CHAPTER FOUR:

"Water, Diet and the Search for the Healthy Body"

Water is best for the man of health, 'Twill keep his strength secure; Water is best for the man of wealth, 'Twill keep his riches sure.

Water is best for the feeble man, 'Twill make his health improve; Water is best for the poor, I ken, 'Twill make his wants remove.

Water for those who are growing old, 'Twill keep them hale and strong; Water is best for the young and bold, 'Twill make the moments long.'

Phrenological ideas mapped out the promise for mankind's mental, moral and physical condition. The various physical culture regimens aimed at sculpting the perfect body and ultimately recreating the natural tri-partite equilibrium. Hydropathic principles were concerned less with the design and structure of mankind's latent perfection, and more with the mundane issue of repairing and curing the body of imbalances. This chapter will examine some of the various water-cure facilities in the northeastern region of North America. 2 It then will examine the various beliefs and strategies of hydropathic experts, including a discussion of nutritional ideas. Water-therapy advocates insisted that what went into the body as food and beverage was just as important as a cure for ill-health as the external application of water. than any other health reform regimen water-cure emphasized curing actual patients of immediate disease, rather than concentrating on their physical, mental, and moral potential.

Even though water-cure fever was a phenomenon of the 1840s, the concept that water had healing power had roots which extended back in time. Often it had played a religious function for Indians. In the 1700s there were books published which advocated water as a therapeutic agent. Water-cure in the modern sense, however, is linked to the work of Vincent Priessnitz, a Silician peasant who used water to cure, first, a broken wrist, second, a sick cow, and third, his own crushed ribs after he had been pronounced incurable. Word of his success soon spread and in 1826, he opened Grafenberg, a coldwater cure. By 1840 over 1500 people sought help each year. One of those patients was Elizabeth Blackwell, the first woman to receive a medical degree in North America. At Grafenberg the patients were not only treated with water, but they were instructed to eat a bland heavy diet, to exercise, to forego spices, and to drink water. The linking of dietary ideas, exercise and water-cure would remain an integral part of water-cure throughout the 19th century. Many patients recovered, in part, due to the enforced rest, the protection from allopathic creatments, and the improved, if uninspired, diet. In North America, water-cure was based on Priessnitz's system. Founders of the movement, Dr. Joel Shew, his wife, Marie Louise Shew, and R. T. Trall opened a water-cure establishment in New York in the 1840s; they added a more refined approach that combined anatomical knowledge and dietetics with hydropathy. The Shews had been influenced by both Priessnitz and dietary reformers, Sylvester Graham and William Alcott. Trall opened his first water-cure un 1844; he supported both dietary reforms and hydropathy. Both Joel Shew and Trall served as editors for the Mater-Cure Journal which operated under various names from 1847 until 1913. It was published by the firm owned by phrenologists, Orson Fowler, Lorenzo Fowler, and S. R. Wells. Over the years the Journal would become more eclectic, offering its readers a wide variety of material on both health and popular subjects.³

Mary Gove Nichols, a follower of Sylvester Graham, became one of the early leaders in the water-cure movement in the early 1840s; she advocated proper diet, temperance, and hydrotherapy. In her 1849 book, <u>Experience in Water-cure</u>, she laid down many of the ideas that were the basis of water-cure in North America. One thing that she emphasized, and that was integral to health reform in general, was the role of women in water-cure, as both practitioners and patients. She emphasized that good health was a natural state for both men and women.

Health is the result of the natural performance of all the functions of life. It gives development, beauty, vigor and happiness; and is characterized by strength of body, power and serenity of mind, and a keen enjoyment of all the blessings of life. Disease is the result of any disorder of the natural results of the result of any disorder of the natural results of the result of any disorder of the natural is characterized by indolence, weakness, pain and misery; and brings a wretched life to a premature and painful death.

For Gove Nichols, the only natural death was that which accompanied old age. Nature maintained health through a constant war against disease. Not only did water cure illnesses, but its application helped to build up strength and "re-creates [the body] in purity and health." She supported the role of women as water-cure physicians, and suggested that woman's strength was in understanding - but not discovering principles. The natural affection of women made them qualified to doctor, even though they did not have the "more rugged processes of intellection belong[ing] to men." She trained herself received by covertly reading her brother's medical books. When he ridiculed her for her "unwomanly conduct" and hid the books, she turned to the study of Latin and French. Upon her marriage she obtained medical books from a doctor friend and from editors, and began to use cold water bathing. She claimed that this was in 1832, before she had heard of Priessnitz and the water-cure theory. She soon began to practise at water-cure establishments in Vermont, and at Dr. Joel Shew's on Bond Street, New York, and in 1845 at her own premises at 261-10th Street in New York. Gove Nichols stressed that water-cure could be practised at home. She was a vegetarian and condemned the consumption of pork, spices, tea and coffee. Unlike the earliest days of water-cure she did not feel that the crises, a period of fever, diarrhoea, boils or eruption was necessary, and she noted that only onetenth of her patients had eruptions.5

The ideas that Gove Nichols expressed were common, although there were variations among health reformers. R. T. Trall, for instance, did not advocate a strict vegetarian diet. Many hydropaths emphasized that anything but pure water was medicinal, and, thus, dangerous. Others held that there were valuable properties in mineral waters. Debates raged over the use of cold water. The Water-Cure Journal praised both the Phrenological Journal and Orson Fowler, but disagreed with his suggestion that animal magnetism (mesmerism), would someday supersede all other cures. There was, however, a consistency of thought throughout the health reform movement. On the cover of R. R. Trall's Hydropathic Encyclopedia, for example, were pictures of the goddess of health. Sylvester Graham, British phrenologist George Combe, and Preissnitz; quite appropriately this book, and Gove Nichol's were published by Fowler and Wells.

Water-cure quickly gained support for its ability to cure. M. B. Hopkins, a reader from Mount Auburn, New York, praised both the <u>Phrenological Journal</u> and the <u>Water-Cure Journal</u>, for saving both his health and his money. He was trying to establish a (subscription) club for the <u>Water-Cure</u> but had not yet succeeded. He wrote, "We have concluded we can not do without it. We hail it as a harbinger of good. Oh, that it might spread to the ends of the earth." From Hamilton, Ontario, WWR wrote to say that he was trying to establish a club; he claimed that there were hundreds in the

city who would like to subscribe. One of the qualities of water-cure that made it acceptable and accessible to many people was its relative cheapness, at least compared to allopathic medicine. While not everyone could afford a livein visit as a cure, for the cost of a subscription people could treat themselves and their families at home. One reader wrote the Water-Cure Journal to say doctors had cost him \$100 annually before he subscribed to the Journal; now he paid less than \$5 for good health. In 1858 the Water-Cure Journal cost \$1 plus 6 cents postage to Canada. When G.W.B. of Halifax, Nova Scotia, wrote and described his symptoms, the Journal informed him that it sounded as if he had incipient tubercular consumption. He needed water-cure for a few weeks to put him on the road to recovery; that would cost about \$8 per week. The relative cheapness and the promise of good health brought people to the water cures. At the height of popularity there were over 200 Water-cures in North America, most in New York and New England, but they extended west to California. After the civil War the number of cures declined, but several lasted into the 20th century.6

As in other health reforms, there was a vagueness in the definition of hydropathy that encouraged dissention within the ranks of its supporters. Purists like Jackson, insisted on pure water and were critical of spas that offered mineral water and leisure activities that contradicted the austere and temperate lifestyle of orthodox health reformers. The cold

water treatment of Priessnitz gave way over time as hydropaths argued that the shock of a plunging was too harsh for weak systems of patients. Like the Gleasons and Jackson debate raged over the use of mechanical and nedicinal treatments that extended beyond the original tenets of hydropathic principles. In all cases though, while the degree of commitment varied, the principles of hydropathy and the reliance on nature persevered.

One of the most interesting histories of a water-cure and its rise and fall concerns the Cascadilla Place Water Cure. The idea of Cascadilla originated with Samantha S. Nivison (1833-1906), a medical doctor, who graduated from the Female Medical College of Pennsylvania in 1855. After graduation Nivison toured and lectured on physiology and hygiene. was committed to hydropathic therapy and for three years she worked at the Clifton Springs Sanatorium, Ontario County, New York. Ill-health forced her to leave her job but she later re-opened the Dryden Springs Hotel as the Dryden Springs Sanatorium. Here she treated patients using the mineral springs which had been discovered in 1820. Despite initial success, Nivison dreamt of a much larger establishment near the sulphur springs at Ithaca, New York. She intended this to be "something more than a mere 'water cure.' Its foundation theory is not that water is a universal panacea. Using it freely in all proper cases, its medical direction will, nevertheless, feel free to use and apply all appropriate medical remedies without a blind and exclusive adherence to any one system." On 10 October 1863 a deed was transferred from Ben Morse to Mary W. Nivison, the doctor's sister. The land cost \$2000; it was mortgaged for \$1000. Nivison's projections and plans were grandiose. She planned a building of 165 rooms, 150 of which would be filled year round with recuperating patients. She intended to raise the needed \$50,000 through stocks (\$25,000), loans (\$15,000), and donations (\$10,000). She estimated that the annual income would be \$93,600, and hoped that the debt would be retired in seven years. By the fourteenth year Nivison hoped to have a \$101,665 surplus.⁷

Many shared, at least for a time, Nivison's hopes. When she had completed the plans for what eventually became Cascadilla Place, Ezra Cornell, now known as the founder of Cornell University, hurried them to an architect. Ultimately a spectacular building (still standing on the Cornell campus) was erected. Built along side a ravine that supplied the stone, the five-story building was 100 feet by 180 feet. In its basement, constructed 30 feet below the surface, were 14 regular and vapour bath rooms. Perhaps the plan was too grand. Certainly the post-war economy hurt the scheme as many failed to honour their subscriptions and new pledges failed to materialize. By 1866 Cornell was advised by another participant, the Hon. M. Finch, that no more money could be raised.

TABLE ONE

Projected Figures: Cascadilla Place

Number of patients Weekly Fees Annual income 10% Profit

50		\$8.00	\$20,800.	
50		12.00	31,200.	
50		16.00	41,600.	
150			93,600.	\$9,360.
Funding	Amount	Dividend Rate		Cost
Stocks	\$25,000.	. 8	1	\$2000.
Stocks	15,000.	6%		900.
Donations	10,000.	-	-	

Surplus 1,400.

Source: Adapted from Appendix \$1, [H. Clifford Reed], "Cascadilla Chronicles, 1863-1866." Reed noted that there was a transposition error in the original papers and that this was

50,000.

duplicated in his copy.

Annual Payment on Debt

Totals

.

2,900.

5.000.

it, and to complete the grounds. There was, according to Finch, "danger, grave danger, of failure." Finch noted that "Those who have given have given as liberally as they should have done & [sic] perhaps more." He had been told that Nivison would raise \$20,000 more if her position at the cure was secure, but Finch noted, "I doubt her ability to fulfil what she has promised."

Soon a new plan for the uncompleted building emerged. Since stockholders felt that Nivison was not financially involved, she apparently was not apprised of the new plan: to use Cascadilla Place not to treat bodies, but to teach minds. The Water-cure-to-be ultimately would become Cornell University. In 1866 Finch suggested that if the water-cure became a university building it would have dining rooms, and waterpower for the school of mining, mechanics and engineering. Finch enthused, "Such an arrangement ensures prompt & [sic] immediate success; gives instant vitality to your institution; will enable you this year to organize your corps of instructors & (sic) get to work next year." Furthermore, Finch was certain that using Cascadilla Place as the basis for a university would not only be economically viable but "I think the University can get its completed building, President's house & [sic] grounds on this plan in one year for just about what the building alone will cost at Fall Creek (another alternative], & [sic] be two or three years in the process of completion." If Cornell agreed, Finch was certain that the shareholders would follow his direction.9

The transfer of Cascadilla Place took time. On 15 September 1867, thirty-one stockholders agreed to sell their interest in Cascadilla Place to Ezra Cornell. Early the next year, on 4 February 1868 Nivison wrote to him asking if the land was to be taken for a university. She suggested that he had always claimed to support her dream for Cascadilla Place.

Cornell reassured her. Just nine days later Cornell reported to the university Trustees that he had the opportunity to "assure the use of Cascadilla Place" for the university. The building could house 300 students (or fewer students and some professors). Cornell suggested leasing Cascadilla Place and obtaining a loan to complete the building. This idea failed and the stock was transferred to Cornell University. Its value was \$29,000. With the addition of Ezra Cornell's stock the university would own Cascadilla Place for \$32,000. The university's start was assured. 10 It was the end of the dream for Nivison, but not the end of her work. In 1876 she bought a large house and transformed it into a sanatorium, and in 1884 she constructed a building for homeless children. Involved with the Dryden Springs Sanatorium, she conceived the idea of a chain of "Hotel Sanatoria" and in 1890 formed a corporation. As with Cascadilla Place her plans were greater than her ability to generate money and the idea failed. Ill health forced her to give up the Dryden business, and in 1901-2 it was leased to a New York firm but a sale was never completed. Nivison then operated the Dryden Springs Mineral Water Company to bottle and market the spring waters; she operated this until her death in 1906, although it was not a success. The Dryden Sanatorium eventually was taken over by a New York company, and subsequently burned in 1915.11

It is difficult to determine if the transformation of Cascadilla Place from a would-be water-cure to a university was a deliberate attempt to oust Nivison. Ultimately that was what happened, and there is no doubt that negotiations went on for sometime without Nivison's involvement. Perhaps the fact that she had little or no financial interest in the water-cure helped to justify the manoeuvre. A later commentator suggested that Cornell waited as long as possible before agreeing to the takeover. But the evidence suggests that Nivison's opinions and desires counted for little. Just days after Cornell placated her about the future of Cascadilla Place, for instance, he indicated to others that he was able to get control of the building for a university. It is possible that the projected cost of Cascadilla intimidated some the plans were for and elaborate and expensive structure, and the economic climate poor. Questioned in 1855 about the feasibility of a water-cure at Amherst, Nova Scotia to serve the people of Maritime Provinces the editor of the Water Cure Journal replied that the cost of building a water-cure depended upon a number of factors from lumber prices to the facilities needed to bring water to the location. He suggested that from \$2,000 to \$3,000 would do for a building to hold 20 to 30 clients, and \$3,000 to \$5,000 for one that would handle 30 to 50 patients. 12 These estimates were a far cry from the proposed costs of Cascadilla Place. Still the cost of establishing a university would have been enormous as well. There is no proof that her gender hindered her in this deal, still one wonders if there would have been more consultation if Mivison had been a male.

In order to have a well-run and successful water-cure, though, more than a building and access to water was needed. The hydropath needed to be able to cure, or at least help patients, and a personality that would attract the respect of long-term patients. Water-cure specialists needed to be accessible to clients, available for consultation, and committed to reform. The close confines of daily life at a hydropathic institution would not allow arrogance. Hydropaths tried not to disguise their cures in the garb of scientific language and thus limit accessibility, a complaint often levied at regular physicians. Two long-lasting water cure specialists were Dr. Silas Gleason and Rachel Brooks Gleason of Elmira, New York. One former patient noted of Rachel Gleason:

[I] was among the first to graduate from your care, where I was washed and cleansed from many a mental cloud as well as from physical ills, and restored to my friends, clothed with a new inspiration. How I was stimulated and nurtured by your precept and example, dear Mrs. Gleason, through that weary, useless time. You were my physician, counsellor and friend. Whatsoever I am, whatsoever I have accomplished, I owe to the example of your useful, consistent life, Blessed among women. "

For a brief period Silas Gleason and Rachel Gleason worked at the Forest City Water Cure on Cayuga Lake near Ithaca, New York, operated by Dr. J. F. Burdich and A. S. Bishop. The Forest City Water Cure consisted of a large two-story wooden building (30 by 60 feet), and a wooden gothic-

style building (30 by 84 feet). It was, according to John B. Orton, a patient of Dr. Gleason, "a spacious & [sic] commodious establishment that must have cost \$10,000." The patients were cautioned not to take baths without the physician's approval, but they "are at liberty to suggest or advise with the Dr. [sic] at any time with regard to treatment." They were not, however, permitted to ask for food not supplied. although a patient was free to consult with a physician to obtain nutritional advice. Mingling with fellow patients was encouraged. Additional charges were added if baths or meals were taken to patient's rooms. The parlour was available for patient's use from 5:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m. Card playing. dancing, and amusements were important to many clients to the consternation of Orton who felt that the contemplation of eternity was a more fitting occupation for those who were unwell. Along with the benefits of improved diet and watercure treatments, patients no doubt benefitted from the ban on smoking and the acceptance of loose and seasonal hygienic apparel for women. 14

Despite Orton's disapproval of the frivolous side of water-cure life, he did improve his health. He was not alone. Many found the water-cure institutions beneficial, if only because they saved the patient from the often tortuous heroic treatments of allopathic practitioners. Others claimed to be cured. Joseph Gross wrote his brother in 1861 to say, "I have also had my portion of Rheumatism and as well as yourself have

suffered in every way from the remedies." He treated this "dannable disease" with a mixture of potash and soft water. By 1863 his condition had worsened; he had dropped from 235 pounds to 160 pounds. Feeling that even his brother would not recognize him, he decided to go to Cleveland, Ohio, and try a water cure there. It would be, he realized, a slow cure, but he had no choice but to be patient.

It is very slow business but I have improved since I came here that is certain. I could not expect to get well immediately with the complication of diseases which I had - Rheumatism, dyspepsia and my throat afflicted so that in the deglutination of my food it would nearly strangle me - victuals return through my nostrils. I had no control over the muscles of my throat and in taking liquid to force the food down it would produce coughing from the irritation to the throat. [T]ake it all together I was in what you might call a "damned poor fix." I am not well yet but I can now eat most any kind of food moistened and all kinds of meats but I have to eat slow. I am reduced down to skin & [sic] bones nothing of my former self left not enough to make a shadow. I am now one of the "has been!" I can tell what I once could do what I once was and it is d-d [sic] hard to make anyone believe that who did not know me when I was a man.

True to his expectations, Gross's recovery was slow but steady. His was not the only success story at that establishment, nor was he the patient in the worst condition at the cure.

There are all kinds of invalids here - every kind of disease - most flesh is heir to, but the worst cases that I have seen - the most dejected and suffering are those who are victims to the use of Opium and morphine there is a lady here from Ky gisic] County adjoining Fayette who when she came here took 30 grams morphine enough to kill a half dozen persons unused to taking they have now reduced the quantity one-half - she has been here about two months. "

At this establishment, unlike some hydropathic cures, medication was acceptable in certain cases.

Less likely to use medicine, but increasingly eclectic in their ideas, innovation, and approach were the Gleasons. With the experience gained at Forest City and at one of the earliest water-cures in Cuba, New York, the Gleasons established the Gleason Health Resort in Elmira, with the aid of merchant, Fox Holden, and Marshall Hale of Phoenix. In 50 years they treated at least 20,000 patients. Of those patients "many were famous and affluent. Many, too, were obscure, poor in purse as in health and entering the institution as a forlorn hope." It was often Rachel Brooks Gleason who would take charge of these cases. Her commitment came out of her religious ideals; she had left her first church and joined the Congregational in order to be ordained as a minister. One of her most famous and devoted supporters was her brother-in-law, Samuel Clemens (Mark Twain), who referred to her as "the almost divine Mrs. Gleason." Rachel Gleason had attended Clemens's wife during her premature confinement and illness. When her patient improved and Gleason tried to leave the house for other engagements, Clemens felt she was still needed. He posted a policeman at the door to keep her Other famous patients included Susan B. Anthony, there. Mormon leader Brigham Young, and the entire Beecher family. Rev. Thomas K. Beecher was so impressed with the facility -"cheap, clean, and honest" - that he lived there three years as a bachelor, three as a married man, and then across the road for 17 years. 16

The water cure, which was known over the years as the Elmira Water Cure, the Gleason Sanatorium, and the Gleason Health Resort, offered a variety of therapies, besides hydrotherapy. Rachel Gleason had studied at the eclectic Central Medical College in Syracuse, New York. While good water was the main therapeutic approach, the treatment meted out by the Gleasons and the physicians at their cure reflected many of the popular ideas over 70 years of health care. A variety of baths were administered: Turkish, Russian, Roman, Sulphur, Cabinet, Electro-Thermal, Electro-Chemical, foments, douches, hot and cold tubs, spray, and plain and carbonated brine baths. In addition, massages were given, and electricity was used in static machines, high frequency machines, and in electric light baths, and as well vibrators, vibrating machines, and oscillators. Much of this was not acceptable to water cure purists but the Gleasons asserted:

We do not pursue the extremes of Hydropathy or of the yeatarianism. We intend the condition of the patient shall indicate the diet and regimen necessary to promote health in each case. We seek, first of all, to cure our patients. Water is our chief remedy. But we [do] not hesitate to use Homeopathic remedles, Electricity, or any other means within our knowledge, to facilitate the recovery of the Slow He are Eclectic in our practice - using all the second of th

Still the Gleasons stressed the therapeutic value of Nature, and allowed that their resort permitted one to "closely commune with nature and feel her health-giving powers." One way that patients could receive the benefits of nature was through the therapy of physical culture exercises from Swedish movements and gymnastics, to billiards, croquet, and horseback riding. In addition the Gleasons supported the concept of rest as "the foundation of all cure." Accepting up to 50 patients at one time, they promised that the ill would never "come in contact with objectionable cases sometimes found in sanatoriums. We do not receive insane, epileptic, or tubercular cases." With their celectic ideas, the benefits of Nature's cure, and their personal charisma, the Gleason's and their fellow physicians managed an institution that lasted over 75 years.

James Calem Jackson headed a long-lasting water-cure where treatments were true to hydropathic ideology and gadgets and medicine shunned. One of the most highly regarded water-cure specialists, Jackson was the physician at Our Home on the Hillside in Dansville, New York. The object of the institution, said to be the largest water-cure in the world, was

to restore the sick to health by means of the agencies provided by God for the preservation of health, such as pure air, pure water, sun-light, sleep, proper clothing, judicious exercise, healthful food, pleasant social influences, &c, [sic] excluding all poisonous drugs, and all other means and agencies, which in their nature tend to injure necole in health.

Emphasis was placed not only on regaining health, but on preventative measures, "instructing them [clients] in regard to the Laws of Life, and Health, as that they may not again be liable to take on the disease which are everywhere so prevalent, and which to a very great degree are the results of false habits of living." This was one of the aims of hydropathic ideology - to cure patients and to teach them how never to be sick again. A successful hydropath should only see a patient once. 19

At the Home on the Hillside James Jackson, F. Wilson Hord, Harriet Austin, and Mrs. Mary H. York, all medical graduates, treated patients - over 20,000 by 1868 - in the large house. Others could stay in a large nearby hotel. Those patients from Canada and the United States who could not come for the cure and to hear lectures and entertainments in the large hall, could send \$5.00 and obtain the advice of one of the physicians. Many who came - 350 from 35 states and 5 provinces in 1872 - had already tried allopathic cures and were ready to try water-cure and to embrace a new way of life.²⁰

Even these not in attendance at "Our Home" could learn about its philosophy. Like many health reformers Jackson published a number of tracts, articles, and books which promoted his ideas about health reform. This literature spanned the issues which concerned health reformers and 19th century reformers in general, and offered an alternative way of living. One important aspect of health reform, that applied to most hydropaths, was the promotion of vegetarianism. While not all water-cures offered meatless meals for

their guests, most practitioners suggested that attention to diet would improve personal and thus social health. In 1866, for example, Jackson discussed the topic of "Flesh as Food for Man." Vegetarians, he noted, were regarded as

"odd," "eccentric," "half-crazed" persons, who are dyspeptic, ill-tempered, ill-bred, sour visaged, lank, and lean in body, and fit only in mind to traverse all higher rules of social culture. They are <u>supposed</u> to be "Skeptics," "Come Outers," "Infidels," "Radicals," and "Revolutionists."

All of this, Jackson claimed, was false; the great proportion of vegetarians were Christians who felt that abstaining from the consumption of animal flesh aided them in their spiritual lives. Eating proper foods and enjoying good personal health was "to glorify God in his <u>body</u> as well as in his spirit which is His."

Jackson felt, as did most health reformers, that the consumption of pork was the most unhealthy and vile habit. The pig was a scavenger and like other scavengers it lived "upon animal or vegetable matter when it is in a <u>putrescent</u> state, eating it <u>with more relish</u> when in the early stages of decomposition." Such animals were never intended to be food; their purpose was to rid the earth of waste from "the filthiest heap of decaying vegetables, from the excrements of animals. . . to the putrid carcasses of such animals." Less obnoxious, but still unhealthy, was the flesh of herbivores; if humans had to eat meat, this would be best if of good quality. But diseased meat was hard to detect. In 1856, Jackson noted, 2,150 head of cattle were shipped from Clevel-

and, Ohio, to New York City. Standing closely packed, in the hottest season without water, and with many dying by the end of the trip, the cattle were slaughtered quickly and sold as meat. Their inferior condition could not be detected. Cows in New York's Sixteenth Street distillery stables were unhealthy yet their milk was approved despite the fact that "their ears were full of sores, their eyes rheum, their 'ongues were thickened and the edges raw, their nostrils were glanderous, their udders had externally large corroding ulcers, and inside the glands were stopped by the garget; while on their bodies in various places were large sores of different sizes." Even good quality meat could decompose before it was eaten. Jackson declared that meat-eating also helped to perpetuate drunkenness. Meat, spices, and seasonings, tea and coffee excited the body and stimulated the need for strong drink. All of these, taken together hurt the moral, physical, and mental development of the human body. In all. Jackson felt, that superior beings (humans) should never consume inferior beings. At some point in time, he predicted, Christians would divide on the question of vegetarianism. Those who abstained would be gentle, refined, hospitable, kind and even-tempered. Those who persisted in the consumption of flesh would partake in "adultery, fornication, uncleanliness, lasciviousness, and the like."22

This contempt for flesh-eaters was not limited to the practitioners at the Dansville Water-Cure. The promotion of

proper diet played a major role in all health regimens. Orson Fowler, for example, maintained a frugal and meatless diet. Cookbooks based on vegetarianism and water-cure were published.23 Sylvester Graham, William A. Alcott and Dio Lewis were early advocates of vegetarianism; and Horace Fletcher, the Champion of proper chewing technique, was also influential in the promotion of dietary improvements. Health reformers condemned adulterated foods as being unnatural, and therefore unhealthy. Graham bread was conceived, in part, because Graham was suspicious of modern baking techniques and additives. In New Brunswick saleratus or pearlash - a leavening agent of potassium or sodium bicarbonate - was added to flour. Alcott was horrified and noted that mothers were killing their children by its use. "If the use of this strange medicament in human food - this bitter nauseous thing, that should almost remind us of an infernal, rather than a benevolent origin were confined to New Brunswick. I might say less concerning it. But its use has spread, and is still spreading. England is but little behind in the 'march,' and the west and south are coming on." Like other health reformers, Alcott hoped that adoption of his ideas would lead to the improvement and perfection of the human race. The child of the future would live a healthy and long life, if parents followed hydropathic regimens and dietary laws such as vegetarianism. 24

Readers of the Water Cure Journal found numerous exhortations to abstain from meat-eating. R. C. of Guildford. Indiana, felt that he had a grasp on good health; he rarely took medicine, engaged in exercise, was "a Woman's Rights man, " and had read the journal for many years. He noted it had helped keep the physician's bills small. He suffered from severe dizziness at times, but he felt that he was in good health. Still he was informed that his diet was not the best. After all, he ate pork, mutton, beef and sometimes pies and sweets. He was instructed to go on an "anti-hog diet."25 The Water Cure Journal in 1861 reported on the Twelfth Annual American Vegetarian Association meeting held at the Hygio-Therapeutic College, founded by hydropath, Russell Thatcher Trall. The president of the group was 74 year old Rev. Dr. Metcalfe of Philadelphia, a vegetarian for 42 years. Metcalfe recommended a vegetable diet when he was elected to his post:

The constant violation of physical laws, in the indulgence of flesh food, weakens and blunts the intellect and finer feels of the human mind, and the animal passions gain mastery over reason and conscience. Hence huge systems of wrong, like slavery, war, and licentiousness, with all the popular and legal frauds, grow and flourish with the fleshly indulgence of mankind.

A deceased member of the vegetarian group, John Chorlton of Philadelphia, died at the age of 90, after having abstained from meat for 54 years. He had been temperate and had had no coffee, tea, or tobacco for 30 years; Chorlton had worked as a journeyman dyer for the last 34 years of his life. 26 Many felt such longevity proved the value of vegetarianism.

Meat was, of course, not the only unhealthy item of food. Spices, coffee, and tea stimulated the body. Sweets, often made with lard, were also poor choices.

Cake

"I am the cake that tastes so nice; Come dearest child, and take a slice. That thing over there, so square and black Is only bread; don't look at that."

Bread

"I do not fear; go eat the cake You'll come again some bread to take."

A long time ran the child about, Till all his money for cake was spent; Then, as he suffered much from want, Home to the <u>bread</u>, he quickly went As how good is bread, indeed; When one feels real hunger-need!²⁷

Jackson was, in many ways, typical of health reformers. Not only devoted to the cause of hydropathy, he supported and promoted a variety of social improvements. Not least of all, were causes that aimed at the elevation of both women's health and women's position in society. Like most health reformers, he supported women in the medical field, and he was concerned about the proliferation of disease amongst women. In <u>The Weak Backs of American Women</u>, Jackson noted that he had received over 1500 letters in one year alone from women asking for help either at the Dansville Cure or in their own homes. A common complaint, Jackson vowed, was pain in the small of the back. At one point in his practice the physicians used internal and external mechanical arrangements, caustic applications of an allopathic nature, and water-cure to treat their patients,

believing as was generally supposed, that the weak back and pain was a result of uterine disease. Taking a different position the Dansville hydropaths decided that most of their patients had, at best, only mild pelvic ailments, and they decided that women's fashions were the major cause of the problem. The weight of the dress caused trouble to only a small degree, but binding around the body, and the cold air trapped by the voluminous skirts caused many infirmities. 28

Fashion was not the only cause of women's ill-health; many ailments stemmed from women's work conditions at home. They spent their days in small unventilated kitchens. with cold blasting in from the exterior door, with the "decomposing effluvias" of cellars permeating through the floorboards. Hindered by their dress, and rarely washing, women worked from morning to night. Few men cared. "Of American men," Jackson noted, "it may be said without any hyperbole of statement that they make poor husbands, and worse fathers - to their daughters. In this respect they have not laid off the elements of heathenism. Christianity seems not to have reached, in any great degree, the domestic circle in the United States." On top of all this, women's dietary habits - in type, quantity, and regularity - were poor; the result was a weak back and pain for the majority of women. Jackson suggested that most women were ignorant of the cause of their ailments, since they were taught since childhood that they were governed by their sexual organs and their sex.

Take her then, as early in life as she is able to receive mental impressions, and begin to fasten in her mind the idea of her sex, and however you train her, whatever may be her education, or whatever you do with her, never let up for a single moment, whether in the house or out of it, in the church or in the public street, at home or abroad, in the nursery or in the parlor, down cellar or in the dining room, on foot or on horseback - no matter where she is or what she is doing - never let up the impression that she is made to relate herself to life wholly, solely and entirely with reference to the nature and function of her sex; and you only have to get a muscular inflammation in the small of the back, and she can no more resist the notion that she has sexual diseases ... The law of association forbids it. There are pain and soreness low down in the back, and a heavy bearing down sensation in front. Right in that locality are placed her reproductive organs. She never tied her shoe-string without thinking that she had them; she never sat down in a chair, or got up; never moved or sat still; never washed her face or combed her hair; never laughed or spoke; never ate or spat; never coughed or sneezed; never did any thing since she was weaned, without remembering that she is female. ... it is well nigh impossible to break up the impression that when there are weakness and soreness in the small of the back, the difficulty Reproductive organism must originate in the proper.29

While dress reform was one of Our Home on a Hilliside's battles, the physicians also fought against the drinking habit and poor nutrition. One way to prevent drunkenness, Jackson suggested, was to pay attention to children's diets. Spices, the "stimulo-narcotic" drinks like tea and coffee, tobacco, and flesh foods had to be avoided. Jackson suggested that by withholding stimulating foods, such as spices and meats, from small children, you would keep the need for stimulation from adults. One of Jackson's patients had taken his advice and raised her daughters on milk, grain, fruit, and vegetables.

The eidest, Jackson proclaimed, was "a perfect model of health, weighs 140 lb. [sic], is symmetrically proportioned, and knows no more about ill-health than an ostrich or an eagle." The younger seemed destined for the same good health. A Canadian woman weighed only 64 pounds upon arrival at Jackson's cure; she ate only two meals a day, each consisting of one tablespoon of raw chopped beef and brandy. Rescued from her inebriated state, she had gained 40 pounds when she returned to Canada. Over 100 habitual drunkards had been saved by his ideas, claimed Jackson, and thousands more had avoided the danger by following his physiological laws of health. 10

Many health reformers not only supported dietary regiments and hydrotherapy but they also promoted the benefits of exercise. Jackson, for example, was also a strong supporter of physical fitness. Dance, he suggested could be a beneficial exercise. But, he fretted, those who danced often did so in unhygienic dress, in unventilated rooms, and took part when they were over-tired and over-fed. Under such conditions dancing hurt the mental state and physical condition of the participant. Still, dancing as an amusement was most acceptable. At the Home on the Hillside, where many patients were under 10 years of age, "recreative dancing" was part of the amusements, and was scheduled once a week. It was of great benefit. It encouraged mingling of men and women, and boys and girls, and was "almost the only amusement known to our

people where the sexes are brought together." It promoted development of the moral and spiritual nature, as well as the physical. As both a physician and a minister, Jackson heartily recommended dance for health's sake. 31

If Jackson was concerned about the bad backs and health of women, he was even more worried about their reproductive health. Americans, he lamented, were sadly behind most European nations when it came to personal health, and reproduction in particular. He voiced his concern about the subject's propriety but felt that the issue of reproductive health and child-bearing cried for discussion.

I admit that at the first thought the theme is one calculated to awaken the falsely modest; but I can not shut my eyes or make my own consciousness oblivious to the fact, that for want of proper instruction in this particular direction, thousands and tens of thousands of women are made to suffer from long sickness, children are borne into the world unhealthy, and live, while they stay in it, sickly and suffering, and die while as yet their years are few; and that to ignorance on the part of their parents how to arrange the condition of the mothers' health before their birth and after-ward, a large portion of their sickness, suffering and heart-aches are mainly to be attributed. ¹²

A child-bearing woman needed to be in good physical condition, and should not be subjected to hard physical labour. Men were careful about their breeding stock, he lamented, but their own wives worked long and difficult hours and heavy jobs even during pregnancy. Expectant women needed proper nutrition and they should avoid highly-seasoned and strongly-flavoured foods. They should be temperate and vegetarian. They should dress warmly especially in the much-

neglected lower extremities and they should avoid any kind or corset or binding. In the latter months they should not try to hide their condition, but be proud of it. Fresh air and exercise, especially in the early months was essential to the expectant mother. Plenty of sleep and soft water (for bathing or drinking) was necessary, although too frequent bathing was not healthy, and possibly dangerous. Jackson noted that childbirth should not be hazardous. A new mother needed cleanliness, quiet, rest, a simple diet, and pure air in the post-partum period. Too-frequent childbearing, more than once every five years, was unhealthy. Jackson's instructions were decidedly vague. "Married people should be thoughtful on this subject."

Like most others who attempted to introduce this subject, Jackson was apologetic for his comments on a delicate matter, and took care not to offend, referring to the expectant mother as "one who is in such special conditions as make the subject of this lecture." The fear of offending or being thought immoral was paramount. A year previous, 1884, he had been more forthright. In a paper on the begetting and rearing of healthy children, he noted, as would future eugenicists, that animal breeding was more carefully tended than human conception. He argued that while both parents should be strong in all matters, the mother was most important. Defects such as round shoulders, flat chests, red hair, moles, coarse hair, and poorly-formed bodies may be passed on to children and that

possibility should be considered before they bear children. A married, but unhappy couple should not reproduce, nor should intercourse take place unless both partners agreed. Fatique, heavy eating, and illness were all reasons for abstaining from marital relations, which should only take place in daylight since proper lighting was important to both the child's health and the parents' pleasure. Children were often raised under unhealthy conditions, especially girls. "From birth till death their destiny is to take clerkships in the world's "circumlocution office." learning "how not to do it." and it is confessed that they make vigorous progress." Girls should be taught to play just like a boy and there was no reason why she should not "learn a trade as well as a boy." Treated thus "she will not lose her womanliness, but will retain it, to be enabled by it to bear beautiful children and be a virtuous woman and true wife "34

While hydropaths like the Gleasons, Shew, Jackson, and Trall were leaders of the reform, sometimes hydropathic techniques were utilized without guidance. Sometimes there was little awareness of hydropathy's reputed value. A spring in Cape Breton, Nova Scotia, attracted patients, but they credited God, not hydropathic ideas for the subsequent benefits.³⁵ In mainland Nova Scotia near the tiny village of wilmot, Annapolis County, from the 1830s to the turn of the century an important hydropathic cure attracted patients. Wilmot Springs had a history that was both similar to and

The Spring's medicinal qualities were not confirmed until 1817, although the benefits derived from them were known to the region's peoples including the Micmacs. By the 1830s the springs were a centre for treatments and for relaxation. Professor J. W. Webster of Boston analyzed samples of the water, identifying one ingredient as iodine, "a particularly powerful medicine and [which] is found to be extremely beneficial, especially in cases of a scrofulous eruptions." Management of soda, no

doubt the water eased the symptoms of those clients with skin disorders. In the 1830s proprietor, Farefield Woodbury, owned the five acres surrounding the spring, a "primeval forest" of hemlock, spruce, maple, beech, and birch. Nearby farmhouses would be filled by persons wishing to regain their health. Woodbury built a hotel to meet the demands of these summer visitors. Even without advertising thousands visited the springs, many reportedly paying to sleep on the floors of nearby homes. One newspaper correspondent wrote in 1831:

The congregational lepers of the east and west flocked to the fountain, like anxious pligrims, and the current of the spring was directed down their throats, into their stomachs, overflowing, like the banks of the Nile replenished the impowerished clay of mortality with health and fecundity.

Newspaperman, Joseph Howe, wrote that it was well known that the water helped infertile women: "We have heard that the waters of this spring are efficacious in filling empty cradles and nurseries, several ladies are ready to swear to the full extent of their virtues."

As thousands from Nova Scotia and New Brunswick flocked to test the virtues of the springs, they were joined by numerous Central Canadians and Americans (especially from New England and New York), and even the occasional visitor from London or Glasgow. Many of those clients were well-known: shipowner Samuel Cunard, Judge Thomas Haliburton, Hon-Alexander Keith of Brewery fame, Vice-Admiral Sir Edward Geoffrey, Hon. Enos Collins, merchant, Bishop and Mrs. Inglis, the Earl and Countess of Mulgrave. A signed quest book lists

only some of the distinguished visitors through the years.

Perhaps one of the most prestigious guests was a young naval captain, the future King George V.³⁸

Eventually Spa Springs came into the hands of a Halifax company, the Spa Springs Company, which constructed a luxurious three-story hotel with a mansard roof and modern hot and cold shower baths. The water was used in a number of ways. As a drink many found it tasteless, while others were nauseated. Still, whatever the taste, many people "still experienced no less advantage from its use and application." Others bathed or showered in the water and mudpacks were a common remedy. Certainly many testimonials were written about the efficacy of the waters. Samuel Chipman Carter of Yarmouth noted in 1831 that his cancer was almost cured after treatment at the spring. He wished he could again be at "the spring to drink my fill and bathe my body well." He had promoted the virtues of the spring waters among the people in his community. Other patients also praised the springs; many requested a shipment of the water. "I need not say that we shall be anxious to get it as soon as possible," wrote H. G. Clopper of Fredericton after his wife returned from her treatments. John Palmer, a trustee of the Parish School, Canning, New Brunswick, suffered from external piles, stomach problems, and lung trouble, yet, after drinking, bathing, and washing found himself recovered after only a week. Many others claimed similar cures. 39

By 1846 the first wave of business had declined. visitor noted that despite attempts to keep up appearances. the decay was apparent, and there appeared to be little active business. A sick friend, however, had drawn water from the principle spring (the others had filled with mud) and had drunk five half-pint tumblers, declaring that the more he drank the more he liked it. The water was cold, hard, and clear with no saline or mineral taste. A nearby spring. though, was sometimes saline, the writer noted, and it had an oily taste. Water was piped to the bathing houses but the correspondent felt that they were not well equipped. "The place itself is in a state of Nature, quiet even to monotony. and in its present condition would, to a patient, irresistibly impress the idea of solitary confinement." Still the writer had no doubt that improved health would result from visits to the spring. Publicity and personal enterprise would help not just the spring, but Nova Scotian prosperity and "the health of thousands, afflicted with the various diseases which human flesh is heir to. "40

It took until 1887 for the springs to be improved and the site restored, not just as a water-cure but as a resort. Under the direction of a former sea captain, Jacob H. Hall, the grounds were cleared to a park-like standard. Debris was removed away from the spring to insure that the medicinal qualities of the waters were not "weakened and corrupted." New bathing houses for hot, tepid, and cold baths were

constructed. The hotel underwent renovation and on 10 June 1887 Spa Springs opened. It catered mainly to a wealthy clientele. The lack of good transportation hurt and one source complained that "none but the rich invalid, or the invalid having rich friends, could afford the expense to be occurred in travelling." Still it was hoped that Spa Springs would become a leading resort.

Spa Springs of 1887 did not rely on the sympathetic touch of a Rachel Gleason or the wisdom of James C. Jackson. Instead it relied on Captain Hall's personality to attract and keen clients. The refurbished hotel contained carved work which Hall had brought back from the East Indies. Seats placed along paths cut through the woods. Lawn tennis and quoits were popular activities for quests. The emphasis was on entertainment rather than the principles of water-cure; for many amusement, not hygiene, was the drawing card. visitor wrote, "As I was in robust health myself and was not aspiring to be the inventor of a patent medicine I did not trouble myself with the particulars of its (the water's) curative powers." The stress on enjoyment continued inside the hotel where visitors discovered a ship-like atmosphere. They stayed in "cabins" or went "on deck;" the "crew" of servant-girls lived in the "fo'scle." The Captain hired real sailors if possible: the cook in the basement "galley" was from Malta and previously had sailed with Hall. The clerk was

a "mate," and the hostler the "bosun." They would report to the captain in his raised office, the "poop."42

During this period the waters at Wilmot Springs were known as "Spadeau." They were promoted as aids to diminish acidity and to improve health and vigour, particularly in cases of gout, diabetes, rheumatism and dyspepsia. "Who that has experienced the sour rancid eructions [sic] or regurgitations, flatulent distentions and pain, need any description of its unbearable melancholy horrors." The cure was, of course Spadeau, and the effervescent "clear steel white, odorless, sparkling water" could be shipped in barrels to any address. "It is a Delicious, Healthful Beverage, It quenches Thirst, Prevents Fermentation, Aids Digestion, and Assists with the Most Delicate Stomach. It Cures Indigestion, and sick Headaches. It is a most Agreeable and Cooling Beverage to Invalids." Residents of the nearby area were proof of the claims, noted a promotional pamphlet, not only did they live long and remain free from disease, but "It is a remarkable fact that during the various visitations of DIPHTHERIA, and MALIGNANT FEVERS that have swept through the province at various times, there has never been known a case of either of those diseases by those who Habitually Drank SPADEAU. "43

Mrs. M. J. K. Lawson wrote a poem that was used in a promotional pamphlet for Spa Springs. It emphasized both the element of nature, and the healing gualities of the water.

qualities which aimed at attracting both tourist and patient alike.

There, in its sylvan prison The cool <u>Spa Waters</u> shine, Mixing a draught of healing Deep in Nurse Nature's mine.

Down in the crypt-like cistern, By plummet never spanned, Jets up the tiny whirlpool, Troubled by angel's hand.

Strange that from Nature's recess Where all is cold and dumb, Up to its quiet basin The hygean draught should come."

Despite the emphasis on frivolity and tourism, and without the benefit of a hydropath, people still flocked to the springs. Many wrote of the good effects of the water and mud packs. Mrs. P. H. Best of Kingston Station wrote Hall that after having suffered for years from kidney trouble and woman's diseases she had developed a severe cough, night sweats, and had been bedridden. Physicians had failed to restore her health, but had advised her to visit the springs. She obeyed but had had little faith. Assisted to the springs she drank the water and bathed in it. She found that "the relief from pain was immediate and the increase of strength great." Another visitor, J. C. Gates, recommended the waters of the Wilmot Spa Springs. A former attendant at the Insane Asylum in Worchester, Massachusetts, he suffered from fatique and nervous disability. When he fell ill with pleurisy the physician at the institute could not cure him and sent him on to the Massachusetts General Hospital. Weak and barely able to walk, he consulted doctors in Nova Scotia, who advised the spa waters. His health and strength were restored. Despite the gradual change of emphasis from health to tourism, Spa Springs still attracted patients who believed that the waters could cure. Despite this resurgence of visitors to the springs to find help for their ailments, the renewed success of the Spa Springs ended when a fire in the late 1880s destroyed the partly-insured hotel and terminated the business.

In 1888 the water was again tested, this time by Professor Lawson, of Dalhousie University. Water shipments still continued; a Boston firm contracted for 400 barrels (\$2.50 each) per week for ten years. A short time later Halifax and Kings County men organized a new company. They planned to build a factory on the site of the burned hotel and to place the water on the market. By February 1891 there were 15 employees engaged in bottling ginger ale, lemonade, club soda and aerated water. The managing director, James Stewart, noted that over 2000 barrels of ginger ale were produced between 15 March and 24 August 1891, bringing in a gross income of \$25,000. Some 500 barrels, each containing a gross went to Saint John and 300 to Halifax; some barrels were shipped as far as London, Ontario. While the plant was turning out 50 barrels a day, if demand increased, more could be produced since one spring was capable of 1,000 barrels per day. The future looked hopeful. The capital of the company would be increased to expand the business; branch offices would be opened in major North American cities and a new large hotel would be opened at the springs. Once again Wilmot would have a sanatorium and a summer resort. The spring's curative powers were still praised albeit in the tone of turn-of-the-century dismissal. It would appear, said one writer:

that the water of this well was a bone-mender, a gravel-melter, a paper-digester, a face smoother, a cancer cure, a corn cutter, an age-renewer, a panaceal Quotem, taken upon all occations [sic] and with any or every intention. *6

Never the owner of the springs, Hall had apparently invested and lost much of his life savings due to the hotel fire and losses from the factory. Around 1897 he returned to his first career, sailing, and was ultimately lost at sea. The proposed health resort never materialized. The factory languished until 1908 when the Wilmot Spa Mineral Company Limited was formed and spa water was barrelled and bottled and used as a basis for ginger ale. This factory burned and the business was transferred to Middleton. During World War 2 the "primeval glade" was cut to provide lumber for the nearby army base at Cornwallis. Newspaper accounts in 1958 noted that the springs, while unkept, still bubbled, the largest one reportedly bottomless. The last bath house had long since fallen down and the property had been sold at a county tax sale. In 1960 Murray Elliott of Melvern Square made plans to restore the springs and the properties. The pools were then under option to European promoters who planned a summer resort complete with trailer camp, swimming pool, and bath houses. By this time the memories of the springs and their celebrated cures had undergone a transformation. Now, instead of dyspepsia, cancer, and cutaneous disease, the spa was reported to have had "a continent-wide reputation as the most efficacious hangover cure in North America, and hundreds of casks, barrels and puncheons of it were shipped out yearly to ease the morning after agonies of those who had looked too long upon the wine when it was red. "7 No doubt that had been true for some clients at this and other cures, but this attitude of the 1950s denigrated the vitality and fervour of hydropathic ideas.

The trees and the hotel were long gone, but by 1985 the value of the springs was again recognized. The Institute Fresenius of Weisbaden, West Germany had tested and found the water to have a high degree of purity. The springs, claimed to have once been the "Bluenose Fou: Italian of Youth," would be the site of a \$5.8 million mineral water bottling plant. In 1979 Orville Pulsifer Senior and Junior sold the Sparkling Springs Company to Alan Shaw who established Sparkling Springs Water Limited, a Halifax based company and producer of Spa Springs mineral water - Eau Canada Sparcal. Estimates of mation-wide bottled water sales were in 1988 about \$100 million. Eau Canada Sparcal, was founded by Halifax lawyer Peter Claman and international real estate dealer, Farhad Vladi, along with German brewing investments, and \$3 million

in loans from the federal and provincial government. Still under-capitalized and only one of several bottled water plants in the area, the company was forced to cut its 30 employee staff. Management has since embarked on reorganizing the 38,000 square foot plant, attracting new investments, and redesigning marketing strategies all with the hope of attracting North American clients. It was a long way from the heady days of Spa Springs, Captain Hall, and Spadeau water when area mothers would caution their boys about "hiding in the bushes watching those half-naked society hussies play croquet'" and clients who after "six weeks of drinking, soaking and mudpacking (would leave) under their own power."

There were likely a number of reasons that Spa Springs, despite thousands of devoted patients, failed to develop like other North American water-cures. Its geographical location, far from major population centres, and isolated by inefficient rural transportation systems, account in part for the Spa Spring's spotty history. Fires and the high cost of building first-rate facilities, especially in an area which offered only seasonal use, no doubt diminished the chance of success. But the lack of a central figure devoted to and expert on hydropathic techniques played a major role in the development of the Springs as a tourist area which increasingly catered to a select and wealthy clientele. Without that on-the-spot-expertise, guests treated themselves during a vacation, rather than learning the principles of an alternative hygienic life

style. Instead of discovering a tri-partite equilibrium under the guidance of hydropathic physicians, Spa Springs just furnished material for comedians:

Spa Springs was not the only spring that at the turn of the century catered more to the sophisticated taste of patrons then to hydropathic ideas. Clinton Lithia Natural Springs water was discovered at the Franklin Iron Works near the village of Clinton, New York on 29 October 1894. While there were three other nearby springs. (Franklin, Kadawisda, and Kirkland), this new-found source was considered superior because of its greater concentration of lithium salts and little chloride of sodium. Advertisements for this water had two objectives: to promote the water as a cure for disease and as a beverage. Clinton Lithia Water could treat, advertisements claimed, "uric acid diathesis, with its train of diseases, such as gravel in kidney or bladder, rheumatism, gout and allied conditions." Many gave testimonials on its behalf. Dr. F. H. Peck praised it for renal and urinary problems: Dr. F. M. Barrows promoted it for rheumatoid and renal disease; Dr. Isajah Dever had "no hesitancy in saying that it is a most excellent water in all difficulties for which mineral waters are used. Patients were also pleased.

Eliza P. Smith credited the water with curing her 15 years of kidney trouble; R. H. Huych used it for rheumatism. Others used the water simply as a beverage. It was "delicious and refreshing" to J. M. Swan, Baptist pastor Rev. J. E. Lovejoy and many others. A German professor, H. C. Brant, praised it in a manner that would have horrified many hydropaths; he liked it mixed with liquor. George F. Hurlburt, proprietor of the New Grand Hotel was also pleased, noting "for a firstclass bar that sells high-balls there is no other water equal to it - to mix with whisky or other liquor." H. B. Harrison used the water regularly with liquor and syrups and he ordered 100 quarts to take with him on a trip to Europe. The Clinton Lithia Company promoted this use, noting, "It is a perfect blender with whiskies and wines of all kinds." Hydropaths, many of whom probably would have condemned the use of any mineral water, would have shuddered to hear of its value as a mixer for alcoholic drinks. Had hydropaths known about the quality of the water (at one time two wells were unsafe, one was fine, and one exceptionally pure.) they might have well considered the cure worse than the ailment. The proprietor of the lithium springs was probably too worried about the colon bacteria in the wells (one advisor suggest that the cows be fenced off) to reflect about his transgressions against hydropathic ideology.50 The water business was big business; medicinal properties were fine for advertisements, but at the turn of the century profit, not reform, was the goal. The ironic combination of water-cure, physicians' testimonials, and alcoholic promotion was a far cry from the temperate-vegetarian regime of the true hydropath. Other springs in New York state followed a similar pattern. In 1823 Dr. John Clarke began to bottle the waters at Balston. Three hotels built to service the patients, burned during the Civil War period. They had offered popular entertainments, lectures, and (although many frowned upon it), gambling. By the turn of the century a number of companies were selling bottled water, rather than promoting hydropathic ideals. Fearing that the springs would be ruined by speculators, the state began to take over the springs; by 1915 it owned 1000 acres and 150 wells.

Hydropathic ideals, while not opposed to profits, had a secondary aim of cutting expenses to patients through improved diets, decreased costs and affordable medical care. Improper and intemperate eating habits not only drained the body, but drained the wallet. Many condemned water cures for their expense, but most owners/operators made arrangements to help those who had financial difficulties. Water cure treatments, given at home or at a hydropathic institution generally cost less than the bills and drugs of an allopathic physician. S. A. Chaffee wrote about his experience. He had managed his wife's confinement. "I was opposed by friends and foes; and if anything had happened to her, the place would have been too hot for comfort." His own bad lungs were improving, he noted

and water cure techniques helped both his health and his pocket-book. "Times are hard, harder, hardest, but I've no doctor's bill to pay. Behold! old things shall be done away, and all things become new!" Many correspondents to the <u>Mater Cure Journal</u> claimed they were penniless and had spent their money on drugs and allopathic physicians. "We do not," said an article, like to treat such applicants with silent neglect." They offered to send a prescription for \$5.00. Along with the treatment's description the Journal would send 25 copies of "Water-Cure for Millions." Patients could sell these for 20 cents a copy and recoup their money. ⁵²

Joel Shew, a well-known hydropath and original editor of the Mater Cure Journal, claimed that prices were not so high compared to expenses at a water-cure and soon they should be no more expensive than normal room and board, which in fact many cures offered to healthy persons. Rev. D. T. Taylor detailed his experiences and tribulations in dealing with allopathic and other drug physicians. Since he was 17 he had seen 20 different doctors - allopathic, eclectic, homeopaths, botanic, and motorpathic. He had endured bleeding, several emetics, 12 blisters and many mustard plasters. Twelve doses of calomel gave him loose teeth and much salivation but little relief. Quinine, opium, sulphur, creme of tartar, strychnine, belladonna, ferrum, potassium, digitalis, assafoetida, tar water, ipecac, lobelia, and many other powerful drugs were given to him by regular physicians. In addition he had taken

more than 90 bottles of patent medicine, 25 bottles of vegetable pills, and 10 containers of liniment. James Jackson was not sympathetic; he noted that if he could not cure this "apothecary shop," then people would denounce water-cure rather than laying the blame where it belonged.53 A writer from "Down East" noted that not only had water cure brought the family improved health, a longer life, and better understanding of each other, but with their new nutritional eating patterns, the grocer was now paid in cents rather than dollars, and the doctor received only "our sympathy." times had hit of late, but to "contribute some practical relief in hard times to others," the writer would, if it was possible, distribute the Water Cure Journal to others.54 Some hydrotherapy clinics accepted people at a lower rate if they helped out with some of the work. In Petersburg, New York, Rev. Mr. Este, whose wife studied at the Hygeio-Therapeutic College, established an institution where patients were permitted - if they could - to undertake tasks in order to reduce the fees. The Petersburg Literary Institute and Hygienic Manual Labor Watercure, under Prof. L. E. Livermore varied its cost from \$3.00 to \$8.00 per week according to the amount of attention the patient needed. Shaw suggested that his cure's fees were as low as could be expected in a city, but he held out hope that once water-cure was better understood public charities would be built to aid the needy. That day never arose, but many patients utilized hydropathic techniques to treat themselves and their families. 55

Hydropathy offered many people of limited means a cheaper and less dangerous method to obtain and retain good health. Despite their concern with the poor, though, there was only so much a hydropath could do. A writer from Penobscot, Maine was told by the Home on the Hillside that their staff "Can help you but can <u>not</u> give you work." Canadian patrons of the <u>Water Cure Journal</u> were cautioned not to send Canadian or English shillings and call them equivalent to 25 cents. They were worth less, and one such letter cost the journal 10 cents in postage. This was hardly profitable, the editor, R. T. Trall, complained. 56

While offering inexpensive cures, the water-cure business also challenged the allopathic profession. Hydropathic physicians' antipathy to allopathic physicians was not at all uncommon to health reformers. Although some hydropaths held allopathic licences, in order to legitimize their practice for critics, the health reformers in general condemned allopathic medicine as dangerous. Many of their treatments and medicines seemed to offer only continued ill-health and a cruel death to their patients.

"How many deaths were there today?" The hospital physician asked, As on his gloomy rounds The grim assistant passed. "Nine, if you please, sir, only nine Today," replied the man. "And how is that? There's some mistake! I ordered drups for ten,

And only <u>nine</u> are dead, you say! Pray, sir , how do you make it?" "You ordered medicine for ten, But one refused to take it."

When Dr. J. P. Phillips, the Assistant Surgeon in the 37th Regiment of New York Volunteers, was taken prisoner by rebel forces during the Civil War he could have escaped. Phillips, a graduate of the Hygio-Therapeutic College and holder of an allopathic degree refused to leave the wounded. The Water Cure Journal hoped he would teach the principles of good health to the southern army, "for, much as we dislike them, we don't want to see them drugged to death." If the heroic medicines utilized by allopathic physicians were not condemnation enough, the fees charged by medical doctors angered many. When scarlet fever raged through the town of Rawley, Maine, one citizen inquired of the Water Cure Journal for help and noted that "Dr. Allopathy is reaping a glorious harvest of fees." A family in New Hampshire claimed that both the Water Cure Journal and the Phrenological Journal were "two of the most valuable publications in the country." The family of 8 had called a doctor only once in 123 years and they believed they had saved 10 times the cost of the journals by not having a physician's bill.57

One charge that hydropaths levied against other practitioners was that they did not respect the rights of women, either as physicians or as patients. As practitioners many women were denied entrance to medical schools. There was a place for them in hydrotherapy. "All along from puberty to the decline of life, woman needs woman's council, woman's care, and woman's sympathy." Medical doctor, Harriet Austin, of the Home on the Hillside, herself a medical doctor, argued that if there must be physicians there should be female physicians. Unlike many, she felt the female doctors were best for male patients. Many who supported the notion of a female practitioner did so because they felt that women's maternal instincts better qualified them to nurture patients, especially children. In addition, a woman doctor would be protective of the natural modesty of the female patient. Women, whether physicians or not, were considered responsible for the health of themselves and their families. They would not be able to fulfil this responsibility until they learnt about hygiene and human physiology - "there is no salvation for them but in knowledge."58

There was still another reason that women physicians were needed suggested the <u>Water Cure Journal</u>. It was to protect themselves and their sisters from the greed and ineptitude of male physicians. Women, argued the journal, did not need to be drugged and kept in ignorance so that 30,000 male physicians could enjoy a profitable business. Since there were more ill women then sick men, women could handle those cases and male doctors would not make profits at their expense. ⁵⁹
Many concurred with the notion that women should treat tneir own gender. Mrs. Nary A. Livermore, in an introduction to <u>Perils of American Women or A Doctor's Talk With Maiden, Wife</u>.

And Mother, praised the book's contents. She noted that women's natural state was good health. They would attain this "if they will acquaint themselves with the laws of their being, and will bey them." The author was correct, Livermore suggested, to condemn "the unclean army of gynaecologists" who seem desirous to convince women that they possess but one set of organs - and that these are always diseased."

James Jackson made a similar argument for women physicians when he claimed that women were human first, and female second. Too much attention was focused on their reproductive ability, Jackson reasoned, adding that women were only able to reproduce between the ages of 14 to 45. That gave them some 40 years of inert reproduction. They, therefore, had no obligation to marry or to bear children. Given the same intellectual, moral, and sensual and sensuous powers as men, women needed the same freedom as man. Deprived of this freedom and equality, she could not develop properly and would rapidly decline. With these physical, political and moral restrictions Jackson argued that by the time a woman was 30 years old she would have deteriorated.

Their hair is turning or had turned grey; their eyes are surrounded with wrinkles; their foreheads are seamed with furrows like a sailor's; their teeth are rotting or are already displaced by others made to order; their fullness of bust has entirely disappeared, and is made good by the dress-maker; their skins are dry, harsh, and color-less, or greasy and jaundiced; their muscles have lost their roundness; their feet have lost the elastic instep string (which is the surest evidence of a good walker) to that degree that they cannot walk without knocking their ankles together, or

lifting up their feet at the heels of every forward motion so as to flap and bedraggle their dresses. 61

Many hydropathic supporters tried to alleviate the suffering and to improve the potential of women. At the Hygio-Therapeutic College in New York about one-half the students were female, and many of the <u>Mater Cure Journal</u> subscribers were women. This journal was quick to condemn the Eclectic Medical College of Cincinnati, Ohio for excluding women from its winter sessions; at the same time it condemned institutions exclusively for women." A medical college should educate doctors, not sex!" Jackson summed up the argument for equality for women in a challenge to allopathic physicians:

Change all this, and make women free. Endow her with rights personal and rights social — with rights legal and rights ecclesiastical — give her back her own - the control of her person and the freedom of the mind — bid her to take to herself free speech and free inquiry — open to her the avenues of business, the sanctuary of letters, and the recesses of art — give it to her... and you gentlemen, and others like you, will have better opportunities for judging whether the sexual in woman unmans her, making her constitutionally our inferior.*

If water-cure specialists condemned other systems of medicine for their treatment of women, they also condemned them for their approach to therapeutics. Not only was regular medicine dangerous to the health of patients, according to hydropaths, it was often clad in a garb of scientific words that patients could not understand and that helped to strengthen the allopathic physician's control over therapeutics. Regular physicians also ignored the healing processes

of nature, a concept that was central to the health reformers' ideology. "If you are sick," said Jackson, "get well by proper means. Be content to get well naturally. If you must die, do so rationally. I should prefer to die naturally, than to die scientifically. The drugs of the allopathic system could only harm the patient." Nature was the true cure. "Wonderfully plain are all the teachings of the ever-open volumes of nature's book. Every page tells us of the laws of life, the conditions of health, the essentials of a better individuality, of a higher personality." The Water Cure Journal claimed to lead the way "to eradicate from society the accumulated errors of three thousand years; to convince the people of the utter fallacy of the popular medical system; to explode all of its false philosophy; to clear the ground of the rubbish of ages, and build up a new, a different, an independent medical Science and Healing Art. But it must be done. It will be done, "63

The new truths of water-cure were "yet somewhat unsymmetrical" admitted Jackson; it still did not have "pollsh and proportion." Water-cure had to follow a new direction, both divergent and different from the allopathic method of health care. "New ideas have new paths to tread. The old ways are always crowded. The new TRUTH has to have its own way... New ideas are also necessarily radical. They are so by reason of their newness. Radicalism typifies them as conservatism

typifies old ideas. New ideas have no affinity for old ideas, usually. 66

Water-cure specialists not only attacked allopathic systems, but Warred against those within their own ranks who failed to follow Nature's prescribed cures. "One pretending hygienic physician, who practices drug-medication, does more injury to the cause of health-reform than a hundred regular drug-doctors can." What stood most in the way of health reforms, from phrenology, to water cure to physical culture, to temperance, to dietary reform was the allopathic physician and his kit-bag of lances, leeches, and medications. "The killing process belongs to drugging systems, and not to Hydropathy. Water treatment, properly administered, never kills, though it may fail to cure." Their concern was not only about those who betrayed the profession by prescribing medication, but by those in the profession who made use of the wrong type of water. Mineral springs, for example, were often the basis of water-cure establishments, but many hydropaths considered mineral water a drug and just as dangerous as an allopathic prescription. A patient of R. T. Trall had rallied under his treatment, but succumbed after drinking "Congress" water at Saratoga Springs. There was no sense, said the Phrenological Journal, to living hygienically 10 months of the year, and then wasting time, money, and even the reserves of health on mineral waters.65

Still water cure techniques increasingly emerged under the direction of regular physicians and in a modified form. The editor of the Health Department of Godey's Lady's Book, Dr. J. Stainback, for example, offered a revised version of hydropathic techniques. He supported the hydropathic tenets of obedience to hygienic laws. "Obedience to physiological law brings its own sweet reward. Disobedience will surely be followed by the pains and penalties annexed to violated law." Like hydropaths, Stainback gave prominence to Nature as a curative agent. But nature was not to be relied upon in an exclusive fashion; in specific cases it might need help from mild remedies. Like many health reformers, he advocated sexual knowledge rather than a false modesty for women. Withholding the physiological knowledge of reproduction and hygiene would be "cruel injustice" to women, and giving way to passion, thereby forcing a woman into excessive childbearing, was abuse. Unlike most health reformers, however, he felt that while female medical colleges were acceptable if they were confined to their legitimate sphere, there were some operations only a man could do. He also stressed many of the health-giving agents promoted by health reformers: fresh air, water, and exercise. But Stainback refused to limit himself to the therapeutic benefits of water and to hydropathic techniques; he advocated its use, but constantly reminded his readers that hydropathic remedies were too exclusive. claimed that "we do not belong to the hydro-maniacal class who seem to think that the human skin was made only to be washed. Indeed, we cannot say that bathing would be necessary at all, if all our habits were made to conform to the laws of our organism; if the passions were duly controlled and properly directed; if diet, exercise, clothing, temperature, air, sleep, amusements, &c.[sic], were just as they should be, bathing would still be desirable as a pleasurable indulgence, and as a measure of cleanliness, but it would not be essential to the preservation of health." His position was hydropathic techniques, but never hydropathy. ⁶⁶

Just as hydropaths condemned mineral waters, they debated and argued the value of various treatments such as cold baths. Cold water treatments, based on earlier ideas by Vincent Priessnitz, celebrated as the founder of modern water-cure were considered "heroic" remedies: their success was determined when a point of crisis was reached and the body cleansed of impure substances. The Phrenological Journal noted that most patients could not take the cold baths; it was too big of a shock to the system and could damage - not improve - the health. In the hands of the allopathic physician cold water was most dangerous. In 1882 it was reported that at Sing Sing Prison and other institutions men were forced to take cold baths until they were blue. The Phrenological Journal suggested that the cat-o'-nine-tails might be more easily borne. These cold water treatments were often employed by regular physicians or by untrained persons with no understanding of proper hydropathic treatment or ideology.⁶⁷ At the Perkins Institute for the Blind, Boston, boys and girls were forced to take a morning bath in water 40 to 50 degrees. The doctor in charge, identified as a female Dr. Howe, claimed that the procedure was supposed to shock the system.

As a shock, the measure is eminently successful; for one boy hung himself and thereby shocked every-body, while a little girl who was sick with the measies was killed by the bath, and a young lady having contracted lung-fever by the same practice, she also died. This is "shocking" enough. To us the practice seems simply barbarous. 80

The Nova Scotian miller, James Barry, was well aware of the dangers of cold water. Along with a continuous supply of patent medicines, he tried water cure, pouring a teapot of water over his housekeeper's head. It helped her headache but he noted she "looked dull and stupid." Another time, he took a mouthful of cold water to cure a toothache; the pain left, but as the cold water warmed in his mouth it returned. After spending some time sipping cold water, he changed tactics and tried wine and camphor, which cured his dental problems but gave him a head ache the next day. Taken internally, cold water posed grave problems. Suffering from pain in his thigh, Barry found that after taking a sip of water his teeth began to chatter, and, after barely making it home, he had to warm himself with tea, and put pain-killer on his legs. "I blame the cold water for the cause of my present trouble. Many a man has lost his life by a drink of cold water when they were warm and I came pretty near to losing mine." He suspected that his blood had become warmed by a walk, fainting had caused it to congest around his heart, and the water caused an attack. "God be praised. I am here." Young Murdock Stewart, a fiddler, was not so lucky. He died after taking a drink of cold water when he was warm, "of course his inside would be inflamed, and of course he died."

Athletes needed to learn how to use water carefully suggested an article in Newfoundland's <u>Public Ledger</u>. The article urged rising at a moderate hour, having a light breakfast, and then exercising. Oarsmen tended to neglect their health, said the writer, noting that they tended to their boats before they even thought about their bodies. They needed to cool down after wiping the refuse matter off their bodies. Some had been taught to jump into the water after a race. The shock of the cold water, though, would produce an unhealthy reaction. Several athletes had succumbed to this practise. An athlete, suggested the article, needed to cool down like a race horse. Common sense and temperance were what we required during athletic training. To

Water-cure, like physical culture and phrenology, graduated to being the therapeutic treatment of regular allopathic physicians. In their hands the techniques of water-cure were adopted and transformed, however, and the ideology of water-cure was discarded from its support for physical, mental and moral balance, from its concern for equality, and from its passion for safer and more humane

therapeutics in harmony with Nature. In the hands of its critics, water-cure and the other health reforms, were at once criticized, ridiculed, and degraded, and co-opted and transformed.

By mid-century allopathic doctors began to recognize their lack of therapeutic success and they increasingly turned to nature's cures. Even though scientific knowledge had advanced, the physician's chances of curing serious illness remained remote. Before allopaths could embrace the benefits of nature, though, they had to admit their frequent inability to cure. Heroic medicine did not decline immediately. This was a process that took place throughout the last half of the 19th century. For a time, the theory of heroic medicine was replaced by therapeutic "nihilism." Antiphlogistic practices. or anti-inflammatory treatment, aimed at restoring the body's balance by massive purging or bloodletting. It gave way to what in Germany was called nihilismus, or in France, the "expectant" treatment, or, letting the disease run its course without the usual heroic intervention. But as John Harley Warner has pointed out, nihilismus was more of a myth than a reality. Letting Nature have its way might sound fine as a theoretical approach, but for a physician serious about his professional status, and for a family anxiously waiting for a loved one to recover, nihilismus, meant failure, both a failure to act, and a failure to cure. A doctor who did nothing, appeared far worse than one who actively tried to check the progress of an illness, even if the eventual outcome was death. Often, as Paul Starr has claimed, physicians promoted the change to less violent medicaments as either scientific advances or due to the declining strength of patients.

At mid-century three things happened that caused physicians to re-think their therapeutic approach. First, was the recognition that their cure rate depended as much on luck as good doctoring. Second, physicians had begun to professionalize, forming medical societies, and agitating for legislative restrictions on the practice of medicine. Third, as a reaction to their inefficiency, and as a move towards their own professionalization, allopaths began to look at the competition and the value of the therapies offered by alternative medicine. They slowly acknowledged that there was some benefit in alternative medicine; at worse, unlike their own practices, therapy based on nature rarely harmed the patient. In 1869, for example, Dr. B. DeWitt Fraser, the President of the Nova Scotia Medical Society, saw the inability of physicians to cure. He noted that their remedies were inert at best; they were palliatives and gave comfort but could not cure. Despite this, he felt that there was a moral and physical need for the medical profession, "giving confidence, tranquillity, and hope to the disabling and enfeebled mind and comfort to the wasting body." In Nova Scotia, he regretted that there was a great deal of quackery. There was a cancer doctor who treated moles and enlarged glands just the same as malignant cancer, who was visited by hundreds, there were bonesetters, "the seventh sons of seventh sons," who took over cases after the regular doctor set the fractures, and there were Indian doctors who even the Indians would not trust, as well as itinerant eye doctors. For some doctors, such quackery was "a vent for people who would have otherwise have to be confined in asylums at a great expense to the publish."¹⁷

In order to challenge health reformers and interlopers in the medical field, medical doctors began to both denigrate and expropriate their ideas. They began to extol the concept of temperance: in eating and drinking, in organic functions, and in the indulgence of alcoholic beverages. They began to praise the virtues of hygiene and sanitation. continued their heroic treatments, and, at the same time, reacting to the challenge from the alternative fashion, they slowly incorporated nature's remedies of fresh air, clean water, proper diet and exercise into their therapeutic kitbag. Over the last half of the 19th century, for example, water became an allopathic remedy. Even Hippocrates used water therapy, said Dr. R. F. MacFarlane in 1892 in an article on the "Theory and Practise of Hydrotherapy." Still despite these scientific origins, he claimed it rarely was used in North America. Hydrotherapy, he noted, was based on the curative effects of nature; while medicines could still be

used, they were often abstained from in order to let nature win. He added that air, water, diet, and exercises also helped to preserve health. People needed to drink water, but they also needed external applications, which would bring on a feeling of strength and exhilaration, as well as increase the number of blood cells, improve circulation, maintain an appropriate body temperature, and help nervous conditions. Dr. James K. King emphasized the use of water in The Alienist and Neurologist. The person who was nervous, dyspeptic, constipated, sallow, had a bad taste in the mouth, who suffered from headaches, insomnia, depression, and who was thin, and hungry looking, as well as being occupied "in disposing of relatives," needed to drink more water. "I will prove to you," said Dr. King, "that such a man is a deficient water drinker." Those who slept well, and dreamed only of "angels and banquets," he felt, were good water drinkers.73

In 1874, in his Presidential address to the Nova Scotia Medical Society, Dr. R. S. Black noted that science was making progress in medicine and the physician must take care not to stand still. He noted the decline in bloodletting, but suggested doctors had swung too far in the opposite direction. Still he noted the value of cold baths in lowering the temperature, but he cautioned, that unfortunately, the treatment was used by charlatans. He hoped that "the Profession will not abandom it to the Pretenders." Many heard the call. As one New Brunswick doctor arqued in 1896, "water

is the only remedy which has stood the test of time." He used it to cure typhoid, and scarletina; another suggested that the people of St. John were becoming "alive to the advantages of cold water treatment, but there was considerable prejudice to overcome yet." Some of that opposition came from their colleagues. One doctor argued that merely reducing the body temperature did not mean a patient was cured. Another argued that in his 25 years of experience, there had been no advance in pneumonia treatment; he had had favourable results with expectant treatment, in which he combatted symptoms as they developed. Dr. Clara Olding of New Brunswick, felt that rather than treating insomnia with opium and bromides, physicians should use baths, gradually heating the water to a very high temperature. If that failed, hot compasses could be applied to the temple, milkshakes with brandy, beer, and pure air in the bedrooms were considered good sleep inducers.74

By the turn-of-the-century doctors had incorporated sanitation and hygiene into their agenda. This, they felt, demonstrated their humanitarianism; after all, the prevention of disease meant fewer patients; and thus, less money for them. In 1900, Edward Buffet, a New Jersey physician, combined the cures of nature and sanitation in an article in the Maritime Medical News. He noted most medical doctors over-estimated the value of medicines in curing disease. Quacks often took credit, he suggested for nature's cure. It was important for physicians to rely less on medicines and to

turn instead to the rules of hygiene. "Let the doctor of the future give more attention to the rules of sanitation, to the dietetic and hygienic treatment of his patient rather than so exclusively to the medicinal, to the diagnosis and progress of disease." A few years later, A. M. Morton, the president of the Nova Scotia Branch of the British Medical Association made a similar call to use less medicine and to pay more attention to hygienic matters. Noting that "an ounce of prevention was worth a pound of cure," he suggested that in the future disease would be an exception. Medical doctors would spend their efforts on regulating the living conditions of the healthy and vigorous. The creed that enveloped and supported the health reform system gradually was forgotten by the close of the century:

We labor for the Physical Regeneration of the Race, well Knowing that only through this can we successfully promote the Intellectual and Moral Elevation of our fellow-men. Health of Body and Health of Mind and Heart are so intimately connected that while the former is wanting, we despair of the latter. No

The allopathic physician whose training, whose professionalization, whose antipathy to and co-option of health reform ideologies, had hindered the movement to establish a harmonious balance in the physical body and the social body, would in the 20th century emerge victorious.

- "Water is Best," NIOrthl E(ast) Washingtonian (sic) in Mater Cure Journal, hereafter M.C.J., VII:1 (January 1849), p. 16. The Mater Cure Journal underwent a number of name changes through the years, as the aims transformed. See the notes in Susan I. Cayleff, Wash and Be Healed: The Water-Cure Movement and Women's Health, (Philadelphia:1987), pp. 27, 236.
- Two recent books are valuable discussions on hydrotherapy, the water-cure facilities and techniques especially as these were concerned with women. Cayleff, Wash and Be Healed; Jame B. Donegan, "Hydropathic Highway to Health." Women and Water-cure in Antebellum America, Contributions in Medical Studies, No. 17, (Westport, Connecticut:1986).
- Thid., pp. 3-13; Cayleff, <u>Mash and Re Healed</u> pp. 19-31; Captain Claridge, "History of Vincent Friessnitz," <u>Water-Cure Journal</u>, 1:4 (15 January 1846), pp. 49-53; <u>Ibid.</u>, 1:5 (1 February 1846), pp. 65-8; "The Life and Character of Vincent Priessnitz," <u>MCJ.</u> XXXIII: July 1861), pp. 4-5.

4. Ibid.

- Mary S. Gove Nichols, <u>Experience in Water-Cure: Principles and Results of Water Treatment</u>, in the <u>Cure of Acute and Chronic Diseases</u>, (New York: 1849), esp. pp. preface, 7-10, 17, 21, 105.
- 6. Georgina Bruce Kirby, Years of Experience: An Autobiographical Narrative, (New York: 1889); esp. 161-4; "Mrs. Gove's Experience in Water-Cure," MCJ, VII:2 (February 1849), 0-1; Pid., 1:2 (15 December 1845), p. 32; Pid., VII:2 (February 1849), p. 58; "Voices From Home," Ibid., XV:6 (June 1853), p. 132; [M.S. Hopkins], "Topics of the Month," Ibid., XXXII:2 (August 1859), p. 27; "To Correspondents," [Jbid., XXXII:5 (May 1861), p. 75; R. T. Trall, Hydropathic Encyclopedia, #3, (New York: 1851); Cayleff, Mash and Be Healed, pp. 76, 94-99.
- 7. [H.C.R.], [H. Clifford Reed], "Cascadilla Chronicle, 1653-1869." Typescript manuscript. Unpaged with appendices [c. 1948] Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell Universities Libraries, #1317. The body and appendices of this manuscript include copies of several letters held in Cornell's papers which are held also at the Cornel Library. At the time of my visit this collection was closed due to library cataloguing. The Clifton Springs Water Cure was run by a Henry Foster, former house physician at the New

Graefenberg Water Cure and editor of the Naw Graefenberg Water From Penporter. Donegan, Hydropathic Highway, pp. 50, 188,
190. My thanks to the librarians at Cornell University for drawing my attention to this manuscript. Samantha Nivison, Frank R. Nivison, Typescript of Information received, R. Nivison (no date), Department of Kanuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, Samantha Nivison file gray of the Treatment of the sick, and the education of females as physicians and nurses." Ibid; "Charter of Cascadilla Place" - Chapter 167 Laws of New York, Ibid.

- 8. [Reed], "Cascadilla Chronicles."
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. Ibid.
- 11. <u>Ibid</u>., Nivison, F., Typescript; Nivison, S., "Cascadilla Place."
- 12. "To Correspondents," WCJ XX:1 (July 1855), p. 15.
- The Telegram, 5 August 1923, clipping in Gleason Sanatorium file, Chemung County Historical Society, Elmira, New York.
- 14. John B. Orton, Forest City Water Cure, (photocopies) Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University Archives #1760 [Originals held at New York State Historical Association, Cooperstown, New York]. This collecthine consists of Orton's diary 1 April to 20 April 1857 while he was at the cure, and "Regulations of Forest City Water Cure," 1850. See also Donegan, Hydropathic Highway, pp. 46, 141, 190; Cayleff, "Wash and Be Healed," p. 92.
- 15. Gross Snow Papers, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, #882M. Letters from Joseph J. to Dear Brother, 4 November 1861; Dear Brother J. R. Gross, 11 February 1863; Dear Brother from J. R. G., 6 April 1863; Dear Brother from Joeph, 20 July 1863.
- 16. Dr. S. O. Gleason, typescript, Gleason biography file; "Dr. S. O. Gleason," clipping, Ibid. "The Gleason Health Resort: Established 75 Years Ago, Has Cured Many Thousands," clipping, June 1927, Ibid. "Death in Buffalo of Mrs. Rachel Brooks Gleason," clipping, 17 March 1905, Ibid. Eva Taylor, "The Elmira Angle," Chemung Historical Journal, 141 June 1969, Ibid., The Telegram, 5 August 1923, clipping, Gleason file: Bertha L. Silmon, "History of Women in Medicine," Medical Moman's Journal, January 1946; [Ada Gleason Bush to My Dear Dr. Hazzard, [1945].] Florence Woolsey Hazzard Papers,

Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, #2516 Box 2 folder 1. I am grateful to Myra Glon of Elmira College for the discussion about her work on Thomas Beecher.

- 17. Loose page, Gleason file; "Gleason Health Resort," Ibid.
- 18. "1852-1927, Gleason Health Resort: 75th Anniversary," Ibid., "Gleason Health Resort," Ibid.
- "Our Home on the Hillside," Advertisement, James C. Jackson, Flesh as Food For Man (Dansville, NY:1866), n.p.; Cayleff, Wash and Be Healed, pp. 83-90.
- 20. "Our Home on the Hillside," James C. Jackson, <u>Dancing:</u>
 Its <u>Evils and its Benefits</u>, (Dansville: 1868), n.p.; "Our Home
 Hygienic Institution," advertisement, <u>James C. Jackson</u>,
 <u>Clercymen; What They Owe to Themselves, To Their Wives</u>, and to
 <u>Society</u>, (Dansville: 1868) n.p., <u>Jackson</u>, <u>Flesh as Food</u>.
- 21. <u>Ibid.</u>, p. 3. See also James C. Jackson, <u>The Gluttony Plaque: or, How Persons Kill Themselves By Eating</u>, (Dansville: 1868).
- 22. Jackson, Flesh as Food, pp. 4-8, 13, 18, Jackson summed up the benefits of vegetarianism:
 - 1. Vegetarianism excludes poisonous foods.
 - 2. It is therefore more favorable to health.
 - 3. It promotes longevity and physical beauty.
 - 4. It insures physical growth.
 - It gives superior physical strength.
 - 6. It aids to clear intellection, and develops genius.
 - 7. It promotes purity.
 - 8. It is favorable to high esthetic culture.
 - 9. It is a grand preparative for the in-flowing of divine wisdom to the soul.
 - 10. And therefore is a noble auxiliary to Christianity.
 - 11. And in days to come is to have a marked influence on
 - the question of human redemption.
 - By it will men and women become strong, single-eyed, of grand aspiration and intrinsic worth.
- Jackson, Flesh as Food, pp. 17-18.
- 23. Orson S. Fowler, Physiology, Animal and Montal: Applied to the Preservation and Restoration of Health of Body and Powers of Mind, 5th edition, (New York:1848), pp. 52-141. Fowler allowed himself a very austern diet consisting mainly of fruit, berries, brown bread, vegetables and water and milk. Ibid., 90-91. Fowler was also a supporter of water currently bid., pp. 180-195. See, for example, R. T. Trall, Hydropathic Cookhook; with Recipes for Cooking on Hydienic Principles Containing also a Philosophical Exposition of the

- Relations of Good to Health (New York:1854); Suzanna W. Dodds, Health in the Household or Hydrein Cookery, (St. Louis: 1901). See also John A. Wuchenich, "The Social and Educational Advancement of The American Woman as Reflected in the Cookbook 1776-1899," Ph.D., University of Pittsburgh, 1978. For a discussion of diet and the impact of increasing population see Richard A. Proctor, The Influence of Food on Civilization. (New York: 1968, 1821).
- 24. William A. Alcott, Lectures on Life and Health; or, The Laws and Means of Physical Culture, (Boston: 1853). The reference to New Brunswick is on pp. 375-6. Wm. A. Alcott, Vegetable Diet: as Sanctioned by Medical Men and By Experience in all Ages including a System of Vegetable Cookery, (New York: 1849); William A Alcott, Vegetable Diet Defended, (London: 1844); W.A. Alcott, The Home-Book of Life and Health: or, The Laws and Means of Physical Culture adapted to Practical Use, (Boston: 1858); Dio Lewis, Our Digestion; or My Jolly Friend's Secret, (Philadelphia and Boston: 1872); Horace Fletcher, Nature's Food Filter or When and What to Swallow, (New York: 1879); Gustave Schlickeysen, Fruit and Bread. A Scientific Diet, Trans. M.L. Holbrook, (New York: 1877). Benjamin Franklin was an even earlier convert to vegetarianism, although it was not (a part of) his lifestyle for long. See Benjamin Franklin: The Autobiography and Other Writings, L. Jesse Lemisch, ed., (New York: 1961), pp. 29-30, 48-49.
- 25. "To Correspondents," WCJ, XXV:6 (June 1, 1858), p. 91.
- 26. "Topics of the Month," <u>WCJ</u>, XXXII:5 (November 1861), pp. 105-6; "Topics of the Month," <u>Tbid</u>., XXVIII:5 (November 1859), pp. 75-76.
- 27. "Cake and Bread," <u>Ibid</u>., VII:2 (February 1849), p. 41. This poem was translated from the German.
- 28. <u>Ibid</u>.
- 29. James C. Jackson, <u>The Weak Backs of American Women</u>, (Dansville: 1876), pp. 3-17, esp. p. 15.
- 30. James C. Jackson, <u>Drinking and Its Prevention: Drunkeness and Its Cure</u> (London and Manchester; 1883), pp 3-16. This pamphlet consists of a lecture given at the Home on a Hillside and to the Annual Conferences of the Vegetarian Society held at Norwich and Manchester, May 1883.
- 31. James C. Jackson, Dancing, pp. 3-23.
- 32. James C. Jackson, "The Curse" Lifted or Maternity Made Easy, (Dansville; 1885), pp. 3-24, esp. pp. 4-5.

- 33. Ibid., For more on birth control see Linda Gordon, Roman's Body, Woman's Rody, R
- 34. James C. Jackson, <u>How to Get and Rear Beautiful Children</u>, Private Circular, (Dansville: 1884), pp. 1-16.
- 35. "At The Glengarry Mineral Springs," <u>Cape Breton Magazine</u>, No. 28, pp. 31-35, inside cover. Thanks to Alan Carr for bringing this article to my attention.
- 36. Ball, Harold A., "Spa Springs Once Noted Resort," [1960]. Public Archives of Nova Soctia, Hereafter PANS], MG 100 v.246 #1881; Wilmot Springs Register, PANS MG 470 No. 159. Along with the signatures and comments of some of the gueste, this register contains an early history of the springs written by register contains an early history of the springs written by content." PANS MG 100 v.246 #20cg Morning Herald, (Halifax), 25 May 1887. This source credits a Dr. Sinclair for promoting the springs and occasionally using it in his practise. Webster's analysis: 5.22g of carbonate of sod. 1.62 carbonate of lime, 0.92g carbonate of magnesia, 0.62g carbonate of iron, 2.55g codine, 2.85g sulphite of soda. Ball, "Spa Springs."
- 37. Wilmot Spa Springs, PANS MG 100 V. 246 #20d; "Wilmot Springs Register:" Ball, "Spa Springs," "Spadeau," pamphlet MG 100 266 #20d; Morning Herald, 24 August 1891; Nova Scotia Roval Gazette, 13 August 1831.
- 38. Ball, "Spa Springs;" "Wilmot Springs Register;" J. B. King, "Greatest Hangover Cure in North America," Chronicle Herald, Halifax, 25 August 1958 in PANS MG 9 Vol. 42, p. 76 Misc. scrapbook II; Phyllis Blakely, "Wilmot Spa Springs: The Bluenose Fountain of Youth," Atlantic Advocate, 51:12 (August 1961), pp. 24-28; J.B.K. [J. B. King] Chronicle Herald, 18 August 1958, RG28 "S" Vol. 2 #19.
- 39. "Wilmot Springs Register;" Ball, "Spa Springs." Samuel Getty to Mr. Woodbury, 6 October, 1831. Letter, PANS MG 100 V.246 #20b.
- 40. "Editorial Journeyings No. IV." The Times (Halifax) 15 September 1846; Nova Scotian (Halifax), 19 January 1837: Petition for aid for a road to Wilmot Spa Springs [sic] from Margaretville Breakwater 6 February 1838 PANS RG 5 Series P. Vol. 105 #60.

- 41. Ball, "Spa Springs;" clipping, <u>Halifax Herald</u>, PANS MG 100 V.246 *H8c; "Wilmot Spring Register;" "Spadeau;" J.B. King, "How Cap'n Jake Ran Good Ship, 'Spa Springs', "<u>Halifax</u> Herald, RG 28 "5" Vol.2 #22. Morning Herald, 26 May 1887, 24 August 1891; <u>Nova Scotian</u>, 4 June 1887; <u>Morning Chronicle</u>, 7 January 1887;
- 42. King, "Cap'n Jake."
- Ball, "Spa Springs;" "Wilmot Springs Register;" "Spadeau," King, "Cap'n Jake", Morning Herald, 26 May 1887; 24 August 1891; Nova Scotian; 4 June 1887; Morning Chronicle, 7 January 1889.
- 44. "Spadeau."
- 45. "Wilmot Springs Register."
- 46. Nova Scotian, 4 June 1887; 20 March 1889, Morning Herald, 26 May 1887, 24 August 1891, 9 March 1901; King, "Capt'n Jake"; Blakely, "Spa Springs;"] Ball, "Spa Springs;" clipping, PANS MG 100 V246 #182; "Spadeau," Chronicle Herald, Halifax, 18 August 1958, PANS MG 18"5" Vol. 2 #19. Visitors were still signing the register up to 1905. The results of Dawson's test were: Lime 55.15 gr., Magnesia 1.70 gr., Mixed alkalis (soda and potash) 6.11 gr., Sulpheric acid ((sulphate) 80.72 gr., Silica (soluble) 0.54 gr., Chlorine (as chlorides) 1.49 gr., Clodine very marked, Carbonic acid (trace), Organic matter (trace), Hydro sulpheric (in mud). Source: Morning Herald, 24 August 1891.
- 47. King, "Cap'n Jake;" King, "Hangover Cure," Chronicle Herald. PANS RC28"S" Vol. 2 %19; Morning Herald. 9 March 1901, 24 August 1897. Officers of the new company were: J. R. Hall, President; L. Dev. Chipman, B. Webster, M. P. P., T. P. Calkin, B. H. Dodge, F. Andrews (one time M.P.P.); James Stewart, Managing Director; J. W. King, Secretary, George Smith, Commercial Traveller: W. W. Hanson, Superintendent of Factory. Stockholders included Judge Chipman, B. H. Calkin, Dr. Webster, W. P. Shaffer, R. L. Borden, (later Prime Minister) G. C. Miller, A. J. Sponagle. Note the combination of medical doctors and politicians. Morning Herald, 24 August 1891.
- 48. King, "Cap'n Jake," King, "Hangover Cure," <u>Chronicle</u> Herald, PANS RC28"5" vol. 2 #19; quote from Blakely, "Spa Springs," <u>Mail Star</u>, Halifax, 31 July 1985. King attributes the two quotes to Murray Elliott, a lawyer and then owner of the springs, who hoped to reopen them. King, "Hangover Cure." Richard Starr, "Quenching Today's Thirstr, "Atlantic Business, 8:4 (July/August 1989), pp. 24-26, Richard Starr, "International Waters Rough," <u>Ibid.</u>, p. 25.

- 49. Quoted in Blakely, "Spa Springs."
- 50. "Several Cases of Satisfaction," pamphlet, Clinton Lithia Springs Company, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, \$1407m; Clinton Lithia Natural Spring Waters, Advertisement. [1896], Digid, "Water Reports," W. B. Booth, 29 April 1910; Henry N. Jones, 12 December 1914, Booth Apparatus Company, 8 September 1938, Jones, no date, Henry Jones, January 1916, George Troubridge, no date, Henry Jones, January 1916, The Cover Troubridge, Trouble Manuscripts, Cover September 1915. The Latter paker actions of the Cover and notes that while the mineral wells were safe, the wash water was not. Did.
- 51. <u>Saratoga County Heritage</u>, Violet B. Dunn (ed.), (Saratoga: 1974), pp. 540-554. Thanks to Ralph Pastore for drawing my attention to this source.
- 52. "Pursuit of Health Under Difficulties," <u>MJC</u>, XX3:3 (September 1860), p. 36; "Topics of the Month," <u>Ibid</u>., XXX:4 (October 1860), p. 59.
- To Cheapen Water Cure," <u>Ibid.</u>, XVIII:4 (October 1854),
 75; James Jackson; "Familiar Letters: No. 10," <u>Ibid.</u>, XXX:1 (July 1860),
 pp. 1-2.
- 54. M.P.U., "Topics of the Month", Ibid., XVIII:3 (March 1859), p. 43. "Down East" is not identified but since the writer refers to British publications quite likely the letter originated in Maritime Canada. In announcing the 1858 tour of the Maritime Provinces by phrenologist, Lorenzo Fowler, the Journal praised the "attentive readers and liberal patrons of Journal praised the "attentive readers and liberal patrons of on this cacine," and ongradulates our "Journal to the cache." Library Notices," Ibid., XXVI:2 (August 1858).
- 55. Advertisement, <u>Ibid</u>., XXVII:1 (January 1859), p. 15; [bid], 1:1 (December 1845), pp. 14-16. "To Cheapen Water Cure;" Advertisement, <u>Ibid</u>., XXVI:15 (November 1858), p. 78; "To Correspondents," <u>Ibid</u>., XXVI:1 (January 1858), p. 11; <u>Ibid</u>., 1:L (December 1845), pp. 14-16. See also <u>MCJ</u>, XXV:6 (June 1858), pp. 89-91.
- 56. "Our Home on the Hillside," advertisement, <u>Ibid.</u>, XXVII:1 (January 1859), p. 14; "Business Notices," <u>Ibid.</u>, XXV:4 (April 1858), p. 59; "Topics of the Month," <u>Ibid.</u>, XXV:3 (March 1858), pp. 39, 45.
- 57. J.A.B., "The Reason Why," <u>Ibid.</u>, XXV:1 (January 1858), p. 7; "Publisher's Column," <u>Ibid.</u>, XXXIV:2 (August 1862), p. 32; [DMH], <u>Ibid.</u>, XXVII:1 (July 1859), p. 10. In a conversation on 26 April 1990 with Alfred (Chick) Hilbert, a historian at

the Chemung County Historical Society, he mentioned that his parents had been supporters of watercure. He recalled at the turn of the century being taken to a German hydropath for treatment of a carbuncle. A regular doctor wished to lance the carbuncle; his parents refused and the hydropath treated it with steam. Hilbert's father also built a steam bath to treat the family. This was a wooden cane-bottomed chair surrounded by an iron frame covered with blankets. An oil stove with a flat-bottomed pan of water made the steam. This made the patient very weak and they would be carried to a plunge bath or shower. I am grateful to Mr. Hibbert, and others at the museum for both the conversations and the assistance. See also Dr. William D. Bush, "Water Cure in Home Practice," MCI, XIXI4 (April 1855, pp. 76-7.

- 58. "Female Physicians," <u>Ibid.</u>, XXIX:1 (January 1860), pp. 2-3; Harriet N. Austin, "Letter No. 13," <u>Ibid.</u>, XXVII:1 (January 1959), pp. 4-5; [Paulina S. Wright], "Letter from Faulina S. Wright, <u>Ibid.</u>, 11:2 (15 June 1846), p. 29.
- 59. "The Doctors Vs. Female Physicians," WCJ, XXVII:6 (December 1859), p. 84.
- 60. Mary A. Livermore, "Introduction," G. L. Austin, <u>Perils of American Women or A Doctor's Talk with Maiden, Wife, and Mother</u>, (Boston, 1883), n.p.
- 61. James Jackson, "To Allopathic Physicians," WCJ., XXVI:1 (July 1858), pp. 2-4.
- 62. <u>Ibid.</u>, XV:2 (February 1853), p. 45; "Topics of the Month," <u>Ibid.</u>, XXVI:4 (August 1858), p. 26; "Topics of the Month," <u>Ibid.</u>, XXVI:4 (October 1858), p. 57. See also <u>Ibid.</u>, V:5 (May 1848), p. 78.
- 63. "The Old Year and the New," <u>Ibid</u>., XXV:1 (January 1858), pp. 1-2.
- 64. "A Fraternal Epistle," <u>Ibid</u>., XV:6 (June 1853), pp. 122-125. This was an open letter to Jackson's brother, Giles.
- 65. "Topics of the Month," <u>Ibid</u>., XXXI:2 (February 1861), p. 24; "Our Exchanges," <u>Ibid</u>., XV:4 (April 1853), p. 90; (R. T. Trall), "Notes of Professional Practice," <u>Ibid</u>., XXXI:2 (February 1861), p. 19; <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, LII:3 (May 1871), p. 162.
- 66. Jno. [sic] Stainback, <u>Moman's Home Book of Health. A</u>
 <u>Work for Mothers and for Families</u>, (Philadelphia: 1860), pp.
 frontispiece, iii, 64, 76, 97, 155-165, 182-189. Like many
 others Stainback's idea of the time of conception during and

- immediately after the menstrual cycle was wrong. Ibid., p. 64.
- 67. Ibid., LXXV:1(July 1882), pp. 33-4; Bush, "Home Practice;" Donequan, Hydropathic Highway, pp. 185-6; Georgina Bruce Kirby, Years of Experience: An Autobiographical Narrative, (New York: 1971 (1887)), esp. pp. 161-164.
- 68. "Cold Water Baths in Education," Scrapbook, Willard Asylum, Department of Libraries and University Archives, Cornell University, #3475.
- 69. James Barry, Diary, PANS, Reel #1, 1849-1863, 8 July 1849, 4 October 1850, [May] 1856, 23 May 1857, 30 December 1857.
- 70. PL, 7 December 1877.
- 71. Colin Howell and Michael Smith, "Orthodox Medicine and the Health Reform Movement in the Maritimes, 1850-1885," Acadiensis, XVIII:2 (Spring 1989), pp. 55-72; John Harley Warner, The Therapeutic Perspective: Medical Knowledge and Identity in America, 1820-1885, (Cambridge: 1986), pp. 12, 17, 21; Paul Starr, The Social Transformation of American Medicine. The rise of a sovereign profession and the making of a yast industry, (New York: 1892), pp. 54-59. See also John Harley Warner, "'The Nature-Trusting Heresy': American Physicians and the Concept of the Healing Power of Nature in the 1850's and 1860's," Perspectives in American History, 11 (1977-78), pp. 291-231, pp. 291-231.
- 72. Minutes, Nova Scotia Medical Society, 20 June 1869. Francis J. Shepard, "Original Communications: Presidential Address [Canadian Medical Association]," Maritime Medical Association]," Maritime Medical Mews, XIV:10 (October 1902), pp. 149-360. See also Warner, The Therapeutic Perspective, pp. 12-17; Starr, The Social Transformation, pp. 47-59.
- 73. D. MacKintosh, "The Mutual Relations of the Profession and the Public," Maritime Medical News, XII: (July 1900), pp. 217-30; R. F. MacFarlane, "Theory and Practice of Hydrotherapeutics," Albany Medical Annala, XIII: 1 (January 1892), pp. 1-9; James K. King, "Treatment of Nervous Diseases in Sanatariums," The Alienist and Neurologist, 15:1 (January 1994), pp. 12-26. See also "Natural Sanitation," Maritime Medical News, VII:4 (April 1895), p. 94.
- 74. Minutes, Annual Meetings, Nova Scotia Medical Society, July 1869-1916, Fublic Archives of Nova Scotia, 17 June 1974; Minutes, Saint John Medical Society; New Brunswick Museum, February 1897; Howell and Smith, "Health Reform," esp. pp. 66-75.

- 75. Edward Buffet, "A Mistake in Therapeutics," Maritime Medical News, XII:12 (December 1900), pp. 434-6; A. McDonald Morton, "Presidential Address," Ibid., XX:1 (January 1908), pp. 9-3; John Duffy, The Sanitarians: A History of American Public Health. (Urbana: 1990).
- 76. Frontispiece, The Hydienic Teacher and Water Cure Journal, XXX:1 (January 1862), n.p.

CHAPTER FIVE:

Re-Creation Through Recreation:

Physical Activity and the Regeneration of Society

A sound mind in a sound body is a short but full description of a happy state in this world. He that hath these hath little more to wish for and he that wants either of them would be but little the better for anything else.

こうちゅうかい とうとここ

- John Locke

In 1880, Ohio Congregational clergyman Hiram C. Haydn won a \$500 prize for an essay designed "to counteract worldly influences." His subject was modern amusements, an important topic in Victorian North America, since "men are actually more alert to the question how to be amused than how to be saved." In the essay Haydn noted the importance of recreation to the "health of body and soul, this harmonious development of all the human powers, and this wise adjustment to the world in which we are to live." Like many others in the late nineteenth century, he believed a careful balance between moral, mental and physical activities needed to be attained in work, rest and leisure. Despite his approval of some amusements, needed to fulfill that mandate of harmonious balance, Haydn argued that "discretion" - not "dissipation" - was needed. As a result some activities were taboo, and others were unsafe or immoral unless in moderation or supervised. To be more precise, they needed to "re-create." The regeneration of the individual and of society depended upon it. Haydn emphasized:

Amusements to be lawful must recreate. If they push the jaded body still further down the decliv-

ity of exhaustion, if they keep up the tension of the mind and sensibility, if they excite and at the same time exhaust what is left of bodily and spiritual vigor, then they do not recreate - they are the occasion of a hurtful dissipation.

Havdn's ideas and ideals were hardly unique; in fact, they were shared by many Victorians who believed that society was degenerating. Industrialization had brought ever-increasing prosperity to some, delivered the gospel of consumerism to all, and rang the death-knell of poverty and over-work for others. Smokestacks belched thick columns of smoke into air already poisoned with the miasma arising from rotting garbage and sewage which spilled onto dusty streets and which clung to the skirts of fashionable ladies. Despite increasing numbers of physicians, their lack of therapeutic knowledge permitted their patients to weaken and die from dysentery, smallpox, phthisis (tuberculosis), and venereal diseases. Reformers vainly tried to stem the tide against drunkenness and disorder. Increasingly it became clear that that one-time goal, spiritual salvation, was meaningless in the face of modern capitalism. The millennium, heralded so brightly in the 1830s, no longer beckened. For most people, the hope for regeneration was no longer spiritual; it was physical. The search for salvation became a search for Health. religion of Health became paramount as Victorians recognized their brothers and sisters and mothers and fathers among the unrepentant.

While individual and social deterioration were spiralling, however, Victorians took comfort that there was a

chance for regeneration. It would commence, however, not at the public level or in the spiritual arena, but at the personal and physical level. Society would be regenerated individual by individual. They would be given a second chance to achieve the perfection offered in the Garden of Eden and denied to them because of immoral and intemperate lifestyles. Physical perfection would be encouraged through exercise programmes and through athletic games. First, the individual body would be re-created; then, society. And it all would be achieved through specific forms of recreation: exercise programs and athletic events that would restore the physical and social equilibrium.

This chapter will examine the fears of degeneration in Atlantic Canada and the Northeastern United States. It will consider the types of physical exercise that reformers advocated, and how individuals participated in their own recreation. Most health reformers, from hydropaths, to phrenologists, to physical education specialists, advocated exercise as a way to maintain and restore the natural tri-partite balance of physical, mental and moral powers. Still, despite their support for recreation, there were major disagreements over what type of activities would regenerate the body. At the same time, health reformers argued that regeneration on an individual level would aid in the less tangible re-creation of society and the establishment of social harmony.

This concept of regeneration has been often discussed in the national context or in a more spiritual context. Ramsay Cook, for example, has explored the religious and intellectual connotations of regeneration in Canada. Certainly many believed that there was a role for the church and ruligion in stemming the degeneration of humankind and the poverty of health among the people. The popular Rev. DeWitt Talmage attacked vice and degeneration in the streets of New York City and the lack of attention to the issue when he roared in 1878:

"Send missionaries to Afghanistan if you will but send them also to Houston street, to Greene Street, and to Mercer Street [sic]. Send quilted coverlets to Central Africa to Keep the natives warm in the summer time, if you must; send ice-cream coolers to the heathen of Greenland, but let us have as well some practical charity at home."

Similarly, Robert Nye has discussed the concept of degeneration in France. Despite the national context which Nye has illuminated, however, fear of degeneration was a common theme as people struggled to achieve a tri-partite balance of their mental, moral and physical states. For many Victorians, degeneracy on the individual level and on the social level, and its resultant imbalances, could only be countered by recreation through recreation.

In recent years leisure and sports historians have broadened their exploration of the relationship between recreation and society. At times, this approach has meant an intense study of a specific sport and how it is a reflection of broader social change. Each work makes its own contribut-

ion; earlier monographs for example, have offered regional and chronological explorations in sporting history. More recent works have added analytical sophistication and improved historiographical techniques. For example, Kathy Peiss and Roy Rozenzweig have explored the leisure activities of working-class men and women, while Donald Mrozek, Stephanie Twin, Cindy Hines, and Alan Metcalfe have contributed to our knowledge of middle-class men and women and their participation in sporting activities.

A study of a particular class or a specific recreation. while valuable, fails to consider the inter-class linkages and conflicts more visible in a broader study. Middle-class and working-class men and women often participated in the same activity although not always at the same time, or on the same field, or for the same reasons. What was common to all potential athletes was that they were cajoled by health roformers into participating in re-creating their bodies through recreation. Not all, of course, took part because of health reformers' predictions, but they did have to confront, at some level, the aspirations and fears of a multitude of reformers who hoped and expected that individual and social harmony could be restored by recreation and physical exercises. At the same time, however, as these reformers praised the value of recreation, they offered contradictory warnings about excessive, immoral, or improper exercise. If exercise and sport could build and re-create the body, they also

carried the seeds for potential decline. Just as the regenerating effects of good health through physical culture could rebound onto society as a whole, so could the degeneration. By the turn of the century the concerns about the debilitating effects of exercise became paramount. While the benefits were still stressed, more and more often attempts would be made to regulate the activity, for example, through monitoring by physicians or through new scientific recreation and measurements. The most turn-of-the-century fitness specialists could hope for was to strengthen and protect female reproductive organs, to avoid excessive competition and professionalization, and to uplift working-class and immigrant men and women. As the fear of bodily and social degeneracy grew, the potential positive results of physical activity lessened, and the possibility of social harmony dimmed. The notion of recreating the body and society through recreation would be lost in the twentieth century.

At mid-century, however, health reformers well convinced of the regenerating benefits of recreation and the concurrent need to stem degeneration. It was the degeneration of women that was perhaps most visible. Health reformers found this ironic. Committed to an ideology of gender equality, they believed that Victorian womanhood should be at the pinnacle of good health. According to James C. Jackson, a well-known hydropath at the Home on the Hillside cure in Dansville, New York, the women of America should display 'a new or original

type of womanhood." Yet, sadly that ideal was never reached. Jackson claimed there were a number of reasons that kept women from reaching physical, mental and moral perfection. One was that she was not free. Jackson felt that it was wrong that only one-half the population benefitted from liberty and suffrage. He felt that it was unjust to expect women to conform to laws when she was denied a role in making them. In his book, American Womanhood: Its Peculiarities and Necessities, Jackson argued that women had been debased throughout history:

Jackson acknowledged that there were a number of reasons for this deterioration: unhealthy food, dress, constrained locomotion, confinement in houses, too-frequent childbearing, climate and alcohol. He suggested that a major cause of degeneration was that women had neither access to "handicraft labor" or the vote. Domestic work did not allow women to develop in a healthful and symmetrical way, and both public opinion and the state refused her the "right to select and follow mechanical pursuits," forcing her into a lifestyle that hindered her movement and her advancement. As a result "she has gradually developed a form of body motion . . . the like of which neither Science nor History makes mention."

While a lack of political freedom was one reason for the physical deterioration of women, it was hardly the only one. Fashion trends also were responsible for women's inferior and unhealthy bodies. Previously women's poor health had been considered their lot in life. Now health reformers believed otherwise. Nature intended women to be physically fit: it was ignorance of nature's laws that caused disease and poor Yet fashion was more than the result of woman's vanity, and it involved more than a lack of adherence to nature's laws. Fashion was both the embodiment and symbol of women's inferiority. Just as society dictated the importance of the reproductive organs to women, the inferiority of her body, and the restricted mobility in woman's public lives, fashion emphasized her sexuality and reproductive abilities. conspired to maintain her ill-health and to limit her movem-This symbolism was not unnoticed; hydropath James Jackson claimed that it was impossible for women to gain equality if they continued to wear symbols of inferiority. He argued:

Forms have wonderful power. They incorporate, under certain circumstances, into themselves intense significance; and if there be a necessity for changing conditions which the forms illustrate, represent, and make common to human consciousness, it is of fundamental importance that in attempting to change such conditions, the forms whereby these are represented should first be changed.

Jackson stressed the importance of symbolism and suggested that new ones could be invented to liberate womankind. If men stopped the "farce" of shaving, he suggested, the beard would

determine the gender, and both adult women and men could dress alike. As it was, though, fashion caused not only debility, but death. In particular, Jackson condemned hair styles that put pressure on the brain, head dress that disturbed the circulation, tight waists that caused stomach and reproductive problems, and upper clothing that compressed and deformed the lungs. Women's wearing apparel had to change. "I know it is said that the difference between men and women is such to justify a difference in style of dress . . [but] it does not follow that in order to make the difference readily perceptible, woman's dress needs to be unphysiological."

If Jackson felt that clothing hindered women by denying them freedom of movement, and that fashion was both unhealthy and unhygienic, his analysis went deeper. Woman's dress kept her from labouring along side of men. Woman had no freedom movement, and no political freedom, and, because of their dress, no economic freedom, and, they were offered only illhealth. Jackson did not believe that economic freedom would come by a movement by women into the professions or business, but by their entry into skilled trades.

Skilled labor in America is coming to be supreme ruler. It is rizing in dignity and, of consequence, in importance, yearly. I can remember When a farmer was despised, and a mechanic was a clodpate, when manual labor was degrading, and the "upper crust" in society was the class of consumers. That day in this country went to its setting with American Slavery, It was a period, when it culminated, of great degradation, wherein labor suffered untoid cruelties and honest industry underwent martyrdom; for he who earned his bread was less respected than he who cheated for it. But

liberty helped labor, and labor rewarded liberty; and now and forevernore in this Republic they travel hand in hand. If women are to be henceforth the representatives of labor, they must take service under liberty. If they are to become skillful in work, they must be free to work, or else to them will be committed the least important and least will be committed the least important and least unstyled the least important and least comply the service of the least important and least comply the least least laborated that the least important and least of the least least laborate and least the least least laborate laborate

This support for the dignity and respectability of the working-class and for women's rights and equality was common to health reformers although Jackson probably took his analysis of fashion further than other reformers. Patients at his health resort often wore the American Costume. This was a short-skirted, loose dress made of seasonable fabric that was worn without heavy under-garments and with pantaloons. Dr. Harriet Austin, Jackson's associate and adopted daughter, promoted this dress. In 1868 she noted that since its introduction in 1849 or 1850 hundreds of women in the United States and Canada had adopted the costume. Articles and commentaries on the unhygienic nature of fashion abounded. But women found that challenging the conventional dress took both commitment and thick skin. They faced rejection, humiliation, and abuse in their quest for less-restrictive clothing and better health.10 To illustrate the difficulty women faced because of their choice of dress, "Mattie" parodied:

To breathe, or not to breathe; that is the question Whether 'tis nobler in the mind to suffer The strings and arrows of outrageous fashion, Or to bear the scoffs and ridicule of those

Who despise the Bloomer dresses.

To breathe - perchance to gasp; ay, there's the rub, for in the Bloomer dress what comforts come
When we have shuffled off the tight-made dress,
Must give us ease

This ridicule does make cowards of them all; And so the natural hue of countenance Is sicklied o'er with the pale cast of disease; To good advice pay no regard. And thus They lose the bliss of health."

If wearing apparel was one of the causes of degeneracy, it was hardly the only one. Many considered the lack of temperance and the proliferation of rum-shops and grog shops to be responsible not only for the unhealthy condition of the ever-present drunkard, but for the ruination of homes and families. One response to the seeming endless supply of liquor and saloons was some form of coffee shop, which combined temperance and dieting ideologies. Every town seemed In 1851 in St. John's, Newfoundland, for to have one. instance, Mr. H. Smith established a Temperance Coffee House on Duckworth Street near a local reading room. At the time it was felt that this would be beneficial to the mercantile men who were in Newfoundland only for a short period of time. The original plan had been to establish a lodging house much like those in the United States, but the necessary financial arrangements had not been acceptable so Smith had established a smaller place adjoining his personal residence. 12

Smith was not alone in his attempts to open a St. John's coffeehouse. In 1877 a number of temperance women decided to

open an establishment in that city where drinking, poverty, and sailors seemed to share common bonds. At this shop men paid two pence for a cup of coffee and a slice of bread. "It may be the means of doing good to some of those poor people who for the sake of keeping body and soul together with a little stimulant, have no other resource but the rum-shop." It took about a year to establish, but the Ladies Temperance Union collected about £50 and opened a shop on Market House Hill. Despite the inconvenience of its second-floor location, hundreds of seamen and out-harbour men ate a frugal meal at low prices. A second facility soon was planned for the rooms under the YMCA and in just over two years this second eatery, the Newfoundland Temperance Eating Saloon and Coffee House, opened, offering dinner for fifty cents. At its opening the temperance spokesperson, the Hon. J. J. Rogerson spoke on the need for good nutrition and healthy habits for the labourer, to sustain him in his toil and to keep him from patronizing the grog-shops. Rev. Mr. McNeil mentioned the need for nourishment, not liquor, and announced that the success of the first coffee house demonstrated the need for a third eatery. which would open soon and be operated as a joint-stock company. Citing the success of similar ventures in the United States, Scotland, and England - London alone had 14 crowded ventures - McNeil explained the importance of conducting the business on sound business principles rather than 'on the spasmodic benevolence of philanthropists.* The Newfoundland Temperance Eating Saloon and Coffee House was soon doing a "rushing business" with large crowds each day. It was "A public house without the drink, where men can sit, talk, read and think, then safely home return." The <u>Public Ledger</u> even suggested that it be opened on Sunday for the benefit of outport people. Fishermen would have more time to eat hearty meal on that day. This would not be a violation of the Sabbath, the newspaper suggested, but rather would "do good to the class whose wants these Eating Saloons have been established to supply." 13

Better quality and more nutritious food would help the poor lessen the craving for liquor. Furthermore, such establishments could counter the influence of saloons which often lured in and held customers with free or cheap food. In Boston, for example, saloons were required to serve a free lunch. Another bar in Chicago would give away \$30 to \$40 worth of frankfurters, clams, eggs, sandwiches, vegetables, cheeses and bread daily. An article from Christian World noted "Coffee palaces and brown-bread vans in every street would be the greatest fcas to drunkenness and the best helps to sobriety that the labouring man could have." Sober well-nourished people would have much to contribute in the recreation and regeneration of physical and social harmony.

While regeneration through sobriety was an idea that garnered much support in Victorian North America, there was also fear that some people would fall victim to excessive or

inappropriate leisure time. That would disrupt the delicate balance of mental, physical and moral faculties, a tri-partite balance that was of prime importance to physicians, health reformers and recreational promoters.15 Newfoundland winters, when the fishery had slackened off, were seen as "always a time of danger." The heavy labour of the summer was followed by a period of idleness, with few activities and entertainments beyond popular lectures or singing classes. There were complaints about boredom even during the summer. Said "Peripatetic," a Public Ledger columnist, "If some one would only be good enough to fall over Signal Hill, or get crushed in some machinery somewhere, or become "converted" to a new religion, or start some new scandal, he or she would confer an immense benefit upon society." Alternating between hard work and boredom "cannot but unhinge the mind and expose the inexperienced at least to the temptations difficult for them to resist, and the consequences of which are doubtless fatal in many instances." Furthermore, boredom often degenerated into lewd, belligerent, or rude behaviour. One public assembly was interrupted by "the beating of sticks, kicking of seats, furious stamping with the feet, hissing and whistling; " it appeared that the ruckus was caused by "young [gentlemen]. who make it a practice to attend gatherings of this kind for the purpose of giving annoyance to respectable people. Such conduct would scarcely be tolerated if perpetuated by persons beneath the class of what is known as the respectable."

Boredom was not only the cause of rude disturbances but it could cause physical degeneracy as harmful to one's health as overwork. As the <u>Public Ledger</u> noted:

This is the fast age. Many men live so fast they cannot live long. The grave opens and swallows them when they should be in the bloom of a strong manhood. Luxury in eating and drinking - Luxury in play, recreations or amusements - this extravagant luxury or extreme indulgence in everything is what produces much of the excited nervousness and debauchery that weaken and kill our young men.

Appropriate mental and physical regeneration was needed, according to this article, to counter the degeneracy that appeared to threaten all classes of society in all areas of North America. 16

Victorian health reformers promoted various forms of rational recreation to counteract this degeneration caused by fashion, by intemperance and by misused leisure time. Exercise programmes designed to re-create the body were commonplace in both the United States and Eastern Canada.¹⁷ Most were designed to build symmetrical bodies and to maintain or restore the natural tri-partite balance. Aimed at both men and women, they offered gender-based variations in types of exercise, degrees of difficulty, amount of exertion, and, perhaps most important, in the aims: strength and manliness for males, health and grace for females. Most physical culture programmes traced their origins back to Graeco-Roman beliefs about the human body. As commentator Thomas Denison Wood stated in 1910.

The Greek idea as developed by the Athenians represented a balanced conception and practical realization of the relation between the physical and other aspects of education which have not been equalled since that period. The aim of the Athenians was to develop a beautiful mind in a beautiful body.

Supporters of physical culture regimens were influenced so strongly by that model and by that ideology that they began almost every article or book on the subject with a tribute to this Graeco-Roman tradition and with a history of the early supporters of physical culture regimens from the late 18th century, to whom they were indebted also. Wood's article, for instance, referred to more than 13 major contributors to the development of physical education in Europe. One of the most influential of those early teachers and gymnasts was Peter Ling (1776-1839), best known as the founder of Swedish Gymnastics, "the most precise system of movements and exercises which the world has known." Ling's system was influential throughout North America, as his followers tried to retrieve the body from "its fallen and dilapidated state." Another important contributor was F. J. Jahn (1778-1852) of Germany who developed his system in order to strengthen German bodies, quite often through the use of apparatus. By the middle of the 19th century these systems were known in North America, and had discovered a new popularity. In addition to the more systematic exercises, an increased emphasis on outdoor sports developed. Most of these games originated in Britain, and while the various teams were often separated by class, gender and racial differences, the structure of the games varied little. These two systems, German gymnastics, Swedish gymnastics, along with British athletics, were popular in the North American movement for re-creation. 18

One of the most influential leaders in both the United States and Eastern Canada was Dr. Dioclesian (Dio) Lewis (1823-1886). Lewis not only popularized gymnastics, but he was instrumental in introducing them into the educational system and in making exercise programmes appealing and suitable for young women. Where Jahn's exercises had a potential military application, and Ling concentrated on "military, pedagogical, medical, and aesthetic" benefits, Dio Lewis tried to improve the mind and body of both males and females. His was a unique contribution; while various systems had been initiated and imitated in North America, no one had gained a foothold. Lewis, whose family had farmed near Auburn, New York, left school at the age of 12 and laboured in factories until he began a career teaching school. Illness interrupted his teacher training, and he turned to medicine, studying under the Auburn State Prison physician, and at Harvard University. He began to practise medicine before he completed this course, and soon renounced allopathic methods in favour of homeopathy. By 1848 he had a practice in Buffalo, and was editor of The Homoeopathist. His only medical degree was an honourary one granted in 1851 by the Homeopathic Hospital College of Cleveland. He dedicated his life to two causes, both dear to health reformers, the promotion of hygiene, a commitment stirred perhaps by his wife's consumptive nature, and temperance, a long-time interest. Until mid-1860, Lewis spent most of his time lecturing on temperance, exercise, and hygiene in Canada, and in the middle and northern United States. Six of his weekly lectures would be on health; the seventh would be on women's role in temperance work.¹⁹

Along with his lecturing, Lewis worked at designing a system of gymnastics appropriate for people who were in poor health. In June 1860 he settled in Boston, and opened a public gymnasium for men, women and children at 20 Essex Street and offered evening classes for men, women and children. By August of that year he had received recognition; the American Institute of Education invited him to address their 31st annual meeting. After his visit, and an inspection of his gymnasium, the Institute recommended the incorporation of the programme into the Boston common schools. The next year Lewis's Normal Institute for Physical Education was incorporated with the mandate of instructing teachers in physical education. The first 10 week course began 5 July 1861; thereafter courses were given twice a year. By 1868 some 250 people, most of them women, had studied at the Normal Institute. Lewis would publish a number of works on his gymnastic system, but eventually he returned to the temperance lecture circuit.20

Despite the credit due Lewis, he was not the only person to promote physical culture. Even before his exercises for women appeared, reformer Catharine Beecher had written about the need for hygiene and had begun calisthenic classes in the Hartford Seminary. Hartvig Nissen, for another example, ran a "Swedish Health Institute" in Washington, D.C., where he taught a form of school exercises, designed by Ling and his son Halmar (1820-1886). In 1886 Nissen taught this regimen to students at Johns Hopkins University. At the World's Industrial and Cotton Centennial Exposition held in New Orleans 1884-85, Nissen was in charge of an exhibit of Swedish gymnastic equipment. So while Lewis was the primary, early supporter, he was neither the first nor the only advocate of exercise programmes.

In part due to Lewis's influence, Boston became a leader in integrating physical culture into the educational system.²² Parents, teachers, and physical educationalists were concerned over the apparent degeneration of young children and their over-taxed mental systems as modern civilization pushed them harder and harder. "Hard thankless task work which tears and frets the grey matter of the cerebrum," was not only dangerous, but had the potential of sapping "the mind of the strong man, and reducing him to the condition of an imbecile." By mid-century the people were beginning to realize that muscles and brains could co-exist; male students at Harvard University apparently had proven this with their good health

and average chest size of 38 inches. Lewis's belief that the health of the weaker members of society, especially women and children, could benefit from physical training spread. In Halifax, for example, James McKay used Lewis's work as a model for his own gymnasium on Sackville Street. At this gymnasium young men exercised to gain a symmetry of form and perfection of body that was denied to them in ordinary life. Even manual labor, cautioned McKay, failed to develop the body properly. One could not assume that hard work automatically would create a symmetrical body and achieve a tri-partite balance. Those who laboured in the fresh air might be healthy but they could not achieve the desired re-created body without the appropriate exercise routine.

If regular exercise was the solution to a poorly developed and unhealthy body, then gymnasiums ensured that at least some people had access to systematic gymnastic programmes. Gymnasiums contained a variety of apparatus and offered instruction, usually to boys and young men. While women sometimes were included, their role often was that of a spectator. That was an important job. For success a gymnasium needed to attract an audience that was both large and elite. The Albany Gymnasium in New York, for example, catered to such a "fashionable audience" in 1865, when it held its annual exhibition featuring an acrobatic display and demonstrations on the horizontal bar, peg post, ladders and parallel bars. 14

3.6

While a gymnasium needed to have a reliable group of spectators, it also needed steady members to offer the numerous performances that ensured its survival. Abner S. Brady established one of the more successful gymnasiums. managing to attract both a regular group of athletes, from baseball players to military men, and the elite of Washington. D. C. as spectators. Col. W.T.C. Grower of the 17th New York Volunteers, a man with "muscles fully developed, and beautifully carved and adapted to gymnastics of all styles. . . . had tutored Brady in gymnastics. Formerly the proprietor of the Seventh Regiment Gymnasium in New York City, Brady, in 1863 at the government's behest, opened a new institution on Louisiana Street, Washington. At a reception in the early days of the gymnasium some 30 members took part in a gymnastic display involving dumbbell lifting, light exercises for women and children. Participating along side the members Brady showed his prowess holding himself by a ring suspended from the ceiling with one hand and lifting himself until his shoulder was parallel to his hand seven times. This was considered a remarkable display:

We may here remark, for the benefit of those profound philosophers who bewait the sad degeneracy of Americans, that a French gentleman who was present observed that in the "Oymnase Grist" of Paris, three times raising of the body in this way is the greatest number yet attained, and there are two thousand members in that scool [sic]. To persons who wish to understand the muscular effort required to perform this simple looking feat, we say, try it. Brady closed off the demonstration by climbing the peg pole and lifting himself with one hand on the single ring. The exercise portion of the programme was followed by a "hop" for students and their male and female friends.²⁵

By August 1865, with a membership of 700, Brady held a well-attended official opening for his "great institution." He not only operated the gymnasium, but also managed the billiard rooms, bowling rooms, chess and reading rooms, bathing conveniences, and gardens.26 Despite this auspicious beginning, by the next year Brady's Gymnasium was for sale. The New York Clipper claimed, "This would seem to be a chance to make a fortune." The gym was reported to be doing a good business, and while its cost was \$7500, its cash price was \$5000. Brady offered to remain in Washington and use his influence and name to help the new owner, and if necessary, he would continue to teach. Brady claimed that the only reason he was selling the gymnasium was that the billiard room and bowling alleys kept him so busy that he could not give his attention to the gymnasium.27 Brady maintained his position, however, through the next two years and continued to be the main attraction for his fashionable audience.28 At an 1866 performance he was credited as the instructor but at this time was unable to participate as he had dropped a revolver and accidently shot himself in the leg a few days previous.29 Some months later a benefit for Brady was held at the National Theater. The large audience was treated to theatrical performances and "Sports of the Greek Curriculum" demonstrated by 40 "finely formed and well developed gentlemen." While many of the regular gymnasts participated, and Brady did his famous body-raising exercise, no doubt the elite audience, consisting of members of the House, Senate, diplomatic corps and heads of departments, were interested in the 125 Indians in full war costume who "grunted ugh to show their appreciation." In mid-1867 several army officers stationed in Washington purchased Brady's gymnasium. Brady returned to New York City where he had received an appointment to a "responsible position" in the Custom House. During his proprietorship the gymnasium was supported by an elite audience; along with their attendance, the success of the gymnasium was no doubt due to loyalty of the gymnasts and Brady's connection with military men. 19

Brady's Gymnasium, while more successful than many, had characteristics of other gymnasiums in Eastern North America. At almost the same time as Brady's students were exhibiting to the elite of Washington, the members of John Wood's Gymnasium at East 28th Street, New York, gave their first show of the new year. As in other gymnasiums, when the exhibition closed the floor was cleared and a dance was held. At another exhibition in 1867 Edward Russell, a champion club swinger, demonstrated the exercise's "manifold beauties, and [was] a living example of the beneficial effects resulting from continued practise with these constitution revolutionizers.*

Like Brady's operation this gymmasium remained popular for a number of years. In 1876, for example, William McClellan, the gymnasium's assistant instructor in sparring, gave a complementary benefit at Masonic Hall. The performance included a fencing match and an Indian Club demonstration.³¹

In Saint John, New Brunswick, athlete Fred A.Jones operated a gymnasium under similar circumstances. A large audience watched his third benefit exhibition. One of the highlights was a first for Saint John amateurs: a double trapeze act by Peter M. Sweeney and George Anderson. The next week the exhibicion was repeated as a benefit for the students; this show was less successful as stormy weather kept many from attending. In order to make his gymnasium work, Jones had established a joint stock company with \$4000 capital. Along with the gymnastic equipment the Saint John gymnasium had hot and cold bathing rooms, reading rooms, parlours, a sawdust running track and generally was considered to be a first class institution. Unfortunately by 1866 Jones had abandoned the institution due to a lack of spectators: his successor, Thomas Clifford had the same problem.32 appeared that while people were interested in their own individual re-creation paying to watch others exercise was not rewarding, either to the spectators or the proprietors.

This early failure did not keep Jones from maintaining an interest in gymnastics. In 1881 the Saint John YMCA gymnasium held its formal opening. Leading in the gymnasts was coach and master of ceremonies, Fred Jones. Well-known physician, LeBaron Botsford, who represented the growing alignment of doctors with the physical culture movement, gave the address. Botsford spoke of "the close connexion [sic] between the mind and the body, both of which can be developed only by training." In the bodies of Jones' students "there was not a muscle ... that was not, in some of the exercises, called into play, and it is only by every muscle acting with the other that grace and strength can be obtained." Botsford added that there was much more to this type of exercise; it improved health and digestion, and even "the headquarters of the American system" since "from want of physical exercise comes a want of mental power." Even more could be accrued, though. The gymnasium work would help "stamp on our young men a moral feeling which they would not otherwise have." Botsford advised the students to start with the elementary exercises before they tried the "wonderful." Following his speech which linked the harmonious development of the physical, mental and moral powers and their connection to the broader society, Botsford and the audience watched routines on the gymnastic equipment.33

Obviously to become a profitable business a gymnasium needed to attract both a large membership and a good crowd. Often in order to keep the audience happy, entertainment through spectacular and dangerous feats was needed, and this need could nullify the goals of the health reformers and

gymnasium workers. After all, an appropriate physical symmetry and a tri-partite harmony could hardly be developed if one over-exercised. Proponents of physical culture often were aware of that thin line between balance and under- or over-development. Thus, they were often quick to point to the allegedly unhealthy, immoral, and unhygienic regimens and conduct of others. Two Sunday school teachers who engaged in fisticuffs in a Chicago church, were sarcastically referred to as "exponents of muscular Christianity" even though they were not pugilists by trade and their display was not the example that health reformers would have liked. Mr. Barr, a gymnast who performed at a soirce gymnastique was criticized for his performance on the horizontal bar at the Philadelphia Concert Hall. He demonstrated "a daring bordering on recklessness." according to the New York Clipper.34 In order to please the spectators the boundary between proper and improper exercise sometimes had to be crossed, and thus, the good effects of recreation were nullified.

While exhibitions might attract both new members and a faithful audience, many gymnasium owners were also involved in physical education in schools and universities. This commitment to education played a number of roles. It integrated women and girls into the physical culture movement; it countered the possible effects of excessive intellectual work and it permitted the physical culturist to promote his or her ideas about the possible re-creation of society. For example,

James McKay taught physical education to classes of girls in the various Halifax schools culling ideas from Dio Lewis and the Boston Normal School of Gymnastics. McKay not only stressed the techniques of an exercise but he encouraged the maintenance of health and a tri-partite balance within the body.³⁵

Many of the athletes involved in these exhibitions would use gymnasiums as a means to an end: the development of healthy and symmetrical bodies. Sometimes, though, gymnasiums and the exercises would be used to enhance an athlete's performance in another field. Cleveland pitcher, Roddy Wallace, for example, set up a gymnasium in his home and invited other ball players to train with him. Willie McGill, a left-hander from Chicago and later Philadelphia, worked out in a gymnasium, apparently to rid himself of the effects of years and beers. Many felt his late commitment to personal regeneration was "not nearly enough to pull the stomach off him." Many health reformers published descriptions of home gymnasiums that could be constructed easily and cheaply in private homes. Other gymnasts would make their livelihood out of their routines. The famous Hanlon Brothers, described as "refined, social, temperate gentlemen" were a case in point. The Hanlons, six in all, began to arrive in the United States from Britain in 1858 and made their first appearance in a circus under the management of James M. Nixon at Niblo's Garden in New York City. They travelled to Philadelphia and

then to Boston where they performed at a circus managed by James Wilder. Following a tour of the country in 1860 they staged several performances again at Niblo's Garden. At one show Thomas did "L'ecele Perilleuse [sic]" an act that reportedly defied gravitation and human equilibrium. Several days later he injured his feet after a forty-foot fall. In 1862 two more brothers arrived and the Hanlons went to South America where they performed under the name of Lees Brothers. Upon their return to the United States they formed a company and made a major tour of the west and southwest. Thomas, the eldest and a professor of gymnastics, received praise for both his abilities and physique; he had "probably no living superior in this country, and few, if any equals." Younger brothers Freddy and Eddie, the New York Clipper noted, paid attention both to their mental and physical culture, rather than waste their time and energy in "unprofitable recreation. "36

There was always, however, difficulty in determining just what "profitable" recreation was. It had to re-create physically, morally, and mentally. Gymnastic exercises would help establish or maintain a balanced physiology; apparatus such as clubs helped gymnasts and athletes in their quest for re-creation. S. D. Kehoe, the inventor of clubs designed to improve the muscles, advertised his product as being especially good for sedentary people. Their use would be "to develop, strengthen and beautify the 'human form divine' and at the

same time add a few years to their [the user's] thread of life." Kehoe's biography demonstrates his commitment to his ideas and to his product. His family had emigrated from Ireland when he was three years of age. He worked at various trades, delivering telegraphs, folding papers and carrying mail in a newspaper office, and ringing the bell and later looking after the engine in a railyard. Around 1857 he began to sell dumbbells as a travelling salesman, a job that was enhanced by his friendship with several pugilists. Within a short period of time he had sold over 200 tons of dumbbells. Kehoe then travelled to England and Ireland where he viewed the mammoth clubs of Professor Harrison, regarded as the strongest man in England. Kehoe began to sell clubs of his own design after he returned to North America and within a short time he had racked up both tremendous sales and a good reputation. Kehoe relied heavily on advertising; and as well "if there is to be any great championship match, whether among oarsmen, pugilists, billiardists, turfmen, firemen, or what not, he sees to it that they are all well supplied in the club line, and when any athletic victory is gained, he insists that it was all owing to using his clubs. " Kehoe let no possible sale elude him; and his "anti-consumptive, anti-bilious, antidyspeptic, and anti all the ills which flesh is heir to, promoters of physical strength and symmetrical form" could be found in most gymnasiums. A number of well-known sports figures gave testimony for Kehoe's clubs: aquatic champion James Hamill, billiards champion Dudley Kavanaugh and fighter, Joe Coburn, to name just a few. Kehoe himself, "armed with the insignia of his order" - a 12 pound club - could be found any day but Sunday either in Central Park or the Gold Market taking orders for his merchandise. No wonder the New York Clipper claimed he had a "method of doing business [that was] entirely original." Like all health reform regimens though, there had to be constant attention to maintaining that tripartite balance throughout life's activities. Kehoe, himself, the "King of Clubs," found that out when he was forced to take a lengthy stay in the country "for the benefit of his health, which had been impaired seriously by too great assiduity to business." 17

There were various types of clubs used in muscular development and the promotion of health. Selecting the appropriate style and type to reduce individual degeneracy was important. The New York Clipper commented in a special article on club exercise and muscular development, that "although at times certain sages and book worms have treated the matter [of physical exercise] lightly, and esteemed it of no account as compared with intellectual acquirement, its importance still remains manifest to the highest degree, particularly in times like the present....* The newspaper noted that their offices had received many letters enquiring about clubs, exercise and training. Clubs were 'in many respects, the best addition to the gymnasium, and which are

now almost universally used by good trainers in developing the muscles of the arms and upper parts of the bodies of their pupils * Clubs came in many different sizes and weights so the student could begin with the smallest and lightest and progress as needed. Many were made with the bell of the club hollow, so that iron or wooden weights could be inserted. The clubs developed the upper two-thirds of the body; this encouraged symmetrical development since this was the area "requiring constant artificial practice, being naturally most exempted from exertion." The Clipper, which kept clubs in its office for interested readers to examine, offered several exercises for beginners. For example:

A club is held by the handle pendant on each side; that in the right hand is carried over the head and left shoulder, until it hangs perpendicularly on the right side of the spine; that in the left hand is carried over the former in exactly the opposite direction, until it hangs on the opposite side; holding both clubs still pendant, the hands are raised somewhat higher than the head; with the clubs in the same position, both arms are extended outward and backward; they are lastly dropped into the first position. All this is done slowly

More intricate exercises were established for the advanced student. The use of clubs was not restricted solely to the professional gymnast, but rather it was beneficial to all those interested in re-creating their body. "Let us," said the <u>Clipper</u>, "advise dyspeptics, and those lacking muscle and strength in the arms, chest and shoulders, to provide themselves with clubs, and practice the lessons . . . until they are proficient, when we will guarantee that, the ills to which

they have been heir to in the parts indicated, will have been, to a great extent, if not wholly removed.*18

If gymnastics and exercise routines aided in re-creating male bodies, minds and souls they were also important for girls and women. Their tenuous hold on good health, constantly jeopardized by menstruation, a sedentary lifestyle, and unhygienic dress, could be strengthened by exercise regimens. Furthermore grace and a lady like posture could be achieved. One of the earliest publications on the subject of exercise was Minnie's Playroom; or How to Practise Calisthenics. Published in 1862, this was an expository novel, aimed at young middle-class girls. Minnie's father *knew that children require amusements; and, being able to afford it, he had fixed up [a] room for gymnastic exercises.* Incorporated into the story were the mechanics of exercise and descriptions of equipment.

"Pa, what are those funny things for?"
"They are to help you play CALISTHENICS. I will
tell you their names and you will learn to use them
hereafter. Here are the dumbbells . . . This
part is called the shaft

The book stressed that the exercise program was "to strengthen the body, and to give grace to its movements." While the story tried to emphasize that exercises were "real good fun," it also tried to counter the belief that routines were boring by offering simple but appealing routines. The teacher "kept them drilling in what they had already learned. This was very proper and the girls made no objection. . . . Minnie thought

calisthenics were as pleasant as they were healthful.* While this book was aimed at the middle-class girl whose problem was supposedly boredom and languor, reformers such as Dio Lewis tried to establish hygienic exercise routines in public schools and other institutions to counter the apparent fact that few women of any class had good health. All of these exercise programmes were designed to promote grace and an improved physical condition. In the attempt to re-create good health, care had to be taken to ensure that the young woman did not cause further degeneracy through excessive exercise.

Excessive gymnasium work and exercise for men was also not considered beneficial. Still, many tried to over-extend themselves and many others flocked to watch them do just that. Weight-lifting became a popular spectator sport. Charles O. Breed was an amateur weight lifter. Among other spectacular events, under the supervision of Prof. George A. Walker of the Lynn YMCA gymnasium, where he worked out, Breed lifted clear of the floor a safe weighing 1510 pounds. Charles Breed was 5 feet 10-1/2 inches in height, weighed 184 pounds, and had a natural chest measurement of 40-3/4 inches. Dr. George Windship was one of the most famous weight-lifters. He was constantly being challenged by competitors, such as Ambrose C. Butto, who once claimed to have "taken the sails out of" Windship. Butto credited his success to his balanced lifestyle: he ate plain simple food, with a limited variety at each meal, and he avoided both condiments and pork.

emphasized vegetable food and milk, but admitted he "found it necessary a portion of the time to introduce solid animal food into my diet." His choice of meat was beefsteak, because of its high muscle content and the fact that it was "more readily distributed as such throughout the system." He claimed that this lifestyle permitted him to lift 2727 pounds and 2 ounces.40 The perils of such excessive exercise seemed clear when George Windship died at the early age of 42. While at one time he had been able to lift 3,000 pounds, his demonstrations of strength had not been appropriate exercise. Suggesting that the death was perhaps due to a derangement of his heart, the Phrenological Journal, a supporter of most types of exercise, noted that since athletes, fighters and champions often died young, it was clear that moderation in recreation was obviously the key to good health. As for Windship, "the unnaturalness of his system seems to have been shown by his early death. His muscular training was not harmonious in its results, as it gave him enormous shoulders and arms, while the lower part of his body was somewhat diminutive. "41 Clearly Victorians were confronted with a contradiction. They needed to find an exercise that would re-create their body and establish a harmonious balance of mental, moral and physical faculties. Too much or too little could cause degeneration rather than re-creation.

If moderate physical activity aided in the restoration of the natural tri-partite balance, health reformers could never quite agree on how much or even which exercise was best. It would become a fundamental truth that almost all recreation carried the taint of potential physical, mental, and moral abuse and degeneracy. Sports and athletic events brought even more contention than gymnastics. It appeared that sport was particularly open to abuse through either excesses or through immoral associations. Despite the discussions and discouragement that swirled around their chosen activity, athletes were well aware of the controversy and continued in their quest for both recreation and re-creation. With the rise of competition and professionalism at the end of the century harmonious development appeared even more elusive than before.

In his award-winning essay, the Rev. Haydn was as much concerned about the moral dangers of inappropriate exercise as he was about the physical threat. Sports and exercises were scrutinized for their abilities to re-create morals as well as health. Again, there was never a consensus as to which programs or sports were beneficial. The benefits of billiards, for example, were often debated. Haydn felt they could lead to evil; others disagreed. The argument revolved around the purported healthful blessings or detriments of the recreation. In an article in the New York Clipper, which endorsed billiards as a healthful activity, a Dr. Marcy discussed first the need for re-creation and recreation, and then the use of billiards as a prescription to remedy individual and social degeneration. Marcy first noted that "Nothing use the second of the property of th

contributes more to the physical, moral, and intellectual development and healthfulness of a community than suitable recreation." It seemed to Marcy that the need for health was not only neglected, but denigrated by the search for wealth. "In all parts of our country the chief end of life appears to consist in the acquisition of riches; and all the faculties of the mind, yea, even health itself, are rendered subservient to this object." Men from all walks of life were neglecting the needed "physical and mental vigour," and few could "examine carefully the mortal tabernacle... without finding some derangement, some source of pain, depression of spirits, or other annoyance." Business, lack of sleep, unhealthy meals, and overwhelming worries, along with a neglect of mental and physical diversions were at once responsible and dangerous. The immediate effects might be "next morning's headache, nausea and mental and bodily lassitude"; later sallow skin, dyspepsia, torpid liver, and "shaky nerves", would follow. The final result: apoplexy, paralysis, softening of the brain or Bright's disease. How could one re-create the obviously degenerating physical and social body? Marcy both posed the question and offered a solution.

What then can be suggested as suitable modes of recreation? How can we present that exercise and diversion to both mind and body which will result in recruiting them from the perplexing toils and cares of business? We answer, by directing the thoughts and the muscles into new and agreeable channels; by taking the mind from care, anxiety and severe application, and diverting it by pleasurable exercise and excitement; by setting aside disagreeable and depressing emotions, and substituting in

their place those which are cheerful and exhilarating; by giving to the dormant muscles of the limbs and of the whole body that gentle and healthful exercise which they so much require, but of which they are deprived in the ordinary avocations of city life.

The re-creation of men, women and children could begin with billiards. Even "the most indolent and stupid will, by practice, soon acquire a fondness for the game; and the improvement in the sanitary condition of those who habitually indulge in it, will commend it in the strongest manner to the heads of families." Korals, Marcy concluded, would also improve. The youth, who might potentially descend to the club, "gambling hell" and brothel, if restricted to idleness and boredom, would benefit. Body and mind would be amused as physical, moral and intellectual benefits accrued. "

Marcy was not the only person who believed in the recreational benefits of billiards. In 1863 the physician in
charge of the Utica Institute for the Insane ordered a table
for the patients. The physician found that 'the curative
influence of the healthy, invigorating recreation was soon
visible.' Hearing of those good effects the manager of the
Pennsylvania Hospital for the Insane ordered first one, and
then, pleased with the results, a second table. Nor were men,
and the insane the only beneficiaries of that type of recreation. In Philadelphia, at the elegant billiard hall of
Messrs. Palmer and Beatty, women were permitted to play one
day a week in a private room. Apparently the program was a
complete success. Yet billiards had an unsavoury reputation

to overcome, and sometimes that notoriety was conquered. In 1876, in Toronto, Ontario, for example, after prolonged debate and a previous ban, the officers of the Mechanics Institute agreed to provide a billiard table after they tried the game. Vice-Chancellor Blake noted that he had changed his mind about the recreation and claimed that he "didn't think the Devil should have it all to himself." Several men of the cloth agreed. Rev. D. J. MacDonnell of St. Andrew's Church said he already had suggested such a step to the local YMCA; Presbyterian Rev. Dr. Robb joked that bagatelle was not evil, and "though a bagatelle-table had more holes than a billiardtable, he didn't believe that the latter was more "unholy." Rev. Dr. Smith received much applause when he protested that "he believed in amusements, and thought, moreover, that whatever amusements the people indulged in, the pastors had a right to indulge in also, even in billiards. "4)

If at times the value of billiards was in question, there were many other activities that Victorians felt held a questionable re-creational value. At an 1878 temperance sermon in the Gower Street Methodist Church, St. John's and again in the George Street Church, Rev. Mr. Shenton condemned not only the liquor traffic but also many amusements. Dancing and card playing were taboo, according to the clergyman, theatrical performances were immoral; and boat-racing was 'a gathering of the worst character.' The <u>Public Ledger</u> took exception to his remarks noting that the very isolation of the

country meant that the people did not have the advantages of other areas, and that as long as such activities contained some moral influence they should not be criticized."

No doubt some of the activities that Shenton criticized did contain an element that might be construed as unsavoury and indeed, immoral. At the 1866 annual scullers regatta in Halifax, a good crowd gathered to watch the races. Oarsman George Brown and the other scullers impressed the crowd as they practised before the race. "The ladies seemed particularly pleased with the appearance of the oars men, as they indulged in a little preliminary 'paddling,' . . . and the men themselves felt just as proud as the women were pleased, so that the feeling was mutual between them. " Brown quickly took the lead in the three mile course from Anderson's Point to George's Island rowing with "a splendid oar - long, steady and vigorous. " He maintained this lead eventually defeating the rest of the competitors in a time of 21:14 winning his third championship. In St. John's, Newfoundland, the annual regatta was condemned for its immoral associations. Said a newspaper reporter:

Rowing, in itself is a most beneficial and harmless amusement; and a trial of skill in oarsmanship is well calculated to develop the best qualities of mind and body; and it is only to be lamented that such occasions . . . should invariably take the shape of a big gambling spree.

A few years later hope was expressed that all classes would enjoy the Regatta since mineral water would be drunk on the grounds. Still many competitions would be characterized by drunkenness, gambling and fighting, nullifying, at least for health reformers, the benefits of the sport. Instead of being an example of the balanced and symmetrical body, for instance, George Brown became a member of the corps that succumbed to the immoral effects of some recreations. Not only had he once bet his life savings, giving two to one odds on himself, but his premature death may have been linked to a bout of syphilis, apparently contacted in Boston.⁴⁵

Other sports and exercise routines offered the same contradictions. Some pugilists were renowned for their healthy and moral lifestyles and for their commitment to the concept of a harmonious body. Others were less savoury characters. In 1879 on Forest Road in St. John's, a vicious half-hour battle between two men drew the attention and condemnation of the local press who noted, "It was a desperate hand-to-hand-struggle, and a great quantity of blood was spilt, but not one of the 'ubiquitous' agents to be seen." The conduct of fighters was rarely exemplary, but often reported and sometimes the more disreputable the better, it seemed. Yet not all pugilists were painted the same. Fighter Ned Tuohey declined published challenges, for instance, preferring to go to New Brunswick where he had a job that paid better than fighting and where he would be closer to his family. "Nobody," said the New York Clipper, "can blame him for that." In giving the details of another fight Butler's Journal noted that fighter Jack Burke proved that a man could be both a sparring master and a gentleman and he demonstrated *that the manly art of self-defence as he has shown it, is both a healthy and honourable exercise.**6 Family values, proper behaviour, and personal re-creation obviously counted for some fighters and recreation supporters.

Dance was another recreational activity which promised much in the way of re-creating the healthy and harmonious body; and yet like pugilism, it could offer immoral and unhealthy results. It was, at times, closely aligned with the exercise regimens of Ling, Lewis and others. Ouite often dance as exercise was connected to the rhythmic movements of Françoise Delsarte. Delsartism, in its North American form, had deviated from its original connection with the theatre. Guided by Annie Payson Call and Emily Bishop, Delsartism became the exercise program for both the anxious and neurasthenic housewife and the young lady exhausted by the rigorous processes of puberty and educational training. The goal of Delsartism was to restore the harmonious balance of the body, not by vigorous movements, but by graceful, slow-paced gestures. Ultimately it would emerge as a 'restful' exercise program with a decided class basis, mainly appealing to middle class women.47 But dance, which contained both regenerative and degenerative elements, had a broad appeal that attracted the support and disapproval of many. This recognition - both pro and con - was based on the grounds of physical, moral and mental harmony. Dance was either responsible for re-creating healthy bodies and a strong society, or it was accountable for almost all the ills and degeneration that was present in the mid-to-late-nineteenth century. In 1851 in St. John's, some 30 members of the Sons of Temperance and friends gathered at a cottage for a picnic following the annual regatta. Here some "exercise[d] themselves with scienced steps cheered by lively music; and others of the more rougher sort to more athletic exercises." In this case dance was considered more genteel than gymnastics but given the propensity of many to drink and gamble at the Regatta, there may have been an unsavoury element in this gathering despite their claims to temperance."

Critics often attacked theatrical dancing. Brother Charles Smith condemned Niblo's in New York, where so many gymnasts displayed their abilities. Smith objected to a theatrical production, "Black Crook," for its dramatic present and dancing exhibition:

The first thing that strikes the eye is the immodest dress of the girls; the short skirt and undergarments of thin gauze-like material, allowing the form of the figure to be discernible through it in some instances; the flesh colored tights, imitating nature so well that the illusion is complete, with the exceedingly short drawers, almost tight fitting, extending very little below the hip, also of thin material; arms and neck apparently bare, and bodice so cut and fitted as to show off every inch and outline of the body above the waist. attitudes were exceedingly indelicate - ladies dancing so as to make their undergarments spring up, exposing the figure beneath from the waist to the toe, . . . At other times a danseuse is assisted by a danseur, the attitudes assumed by both in conjunction suggest to the imagination scenes which one may read of in descriptions of ancient heathen orgies.

It is not clear how many of Smith's "large, mixed and appreciative congregation" decided to evaluate the performance for themselves. (9)

Reformers often attacked the activities of the very wealthy as well as the working class. Rev. DeWitt Talmage noted that few of the working class could afford to visit what he termed "slime pits." He felt that workers needed a quiet leisure after the day's labour, and he argued that such places of dissipation were visited only by those with time and money: "the stockbrokers from Wall street, importers from Broadway, leather merchants, and wholesale grocers." In his usual outspoken manner Talmage noted that he preferred "the heathenism that wallows in filth and thus disgusts the beholder to that kind which covers up its putrefaction with camel's hair, shawls and point lace, turning out in 53,000 equipages, with a liveried driver ahead and a rosetted flunky behind."

If exh:bitions of this sort were considered immoral, the ballroom dance was suspect also. While some like Rev. Mr. Gandier of the Fort Massey Church in Halifax felt that Christians should not dance, others were less concerned. In 1891 a parent wrote "Lady Jane," society writer for the Halifax <u>Acadian Recorder</u>, and complained that while lancers, waltzes, and polkas were "lady like," "modest" and "pleasant", the new society dance, the Militaire, was "most disgusting and vile." Lady Jane disagreed; while the dance did involve

kicking, she justified its performance since it was performed in aristocratic circles. Th. song, which usually accompanied the dance, however, was not aristocratic in origin; it had been popularized years earlier, according to "Lady Jane," by negro comedians performing at the Old Halifax Temperance Hall. The writer, then, may have been objecting to more than just the immorality of the dance; the origins of the music may have played a role in the condemnation.

For some, the immorality of those with wealth was even more degenerating than the unChristian-like behaviour and manners of the poor. It was not always the professional dancer who was condemned. Dancing was an accomplishment that most young women were expected to master in order to be accomplished. The innocent and pubescent girls of wealthy and middle-class families were at risk as much as the professional on the stage. With marriage the all-important goal for proper young ladies, the emphasis on ballroom etiquette and participation was formidable. It was a required experience that made reformers shudder even as they promoted the healthful benefits of recreation. Rev. H. C. Haydn condemned the degenerative effects of dance as children graduated from the nursery to the ballroom.

To behold Lilliputian coquettes projecting dresses, studying colors, assorting ribands, mixing flowers, and choosing feathers; their little hearts beating with hopes about partners and fears about rivals; to see their fresh cheeks pale after the midnight supper, their aching heads and unbraced nerves disqualifying the little languid beings for the next day's task; and to hear the grave apology that

it's owing to the wine, the crowd, the heated room of the last night's ball; all this, I say, would be a ludicrous, if the mischief of the thing did not take off from the merriment of it....

If late nights, wine and over-excitement were not enough, female dancers were restricted in their movements by their dress and "corsets that embrace[d] the waist with a tighter and steadier grip than any lover's arm, and skirts that weight the hips with heavier than maternal burdens." Clearly recreational activities needed to be closely monitored in order to re-create bodies and morals.

Despite the debates about dancing it still had the potential of being a healthful exercise whether one glided across the floor at an elegant ballroom or paid to participate; it cost, for example 50 shillings to dance, but only a shilling to watch, at Professor Danielle's assemblies at the Victoria Rink in St. John's, Newfoundland, Some of the support for this recreational activity came from those, like phrenologist Orson Fowler, who believed that the legitimate mingling of both sexes and the sexual energy that resulted from the harmless flirtations in a chaperoned atmosphere was responsible for the improved sexual nature of men and women. Fowler argued that such tensions were necessary in order to fully realize the sexual potential of each individual. This was not an argument for licentiousness and promiscuity, but rather an attempt to promote dance as a way to achieve full human potential, both in sexual development and physical recreation. 53

While dance could be condemned for its late hours and the stuffy ventilation of the ballroom, no such complaint could be made about bicycling. Still cycling, like other recreational activities, suffered from the same contradictions as other recreations: it could be both beneficial and harmful. could aid in the regeneration of individuals and society as participants enjoyed both fresh air and exercise and, in the case of women, more hygienic fashions. Rev. Talmage, so vocal against many other pastimes, praised bicycling although he himself did not ride. Those who did take part in exercise were convinced of the benefits of both the activity and their lifestyle. James Sproat of Ithaca, New York, attempted a 100 mile trip (for a \$100 wager) at the age of 83; he attributed his good health and his longevity to exercise, his halfcentury of temperance, and his refusal to use liquor, tea, coffee or tobacco. Even the training for a bicycle race was expected to improve the health. Along with practising starts and stops, a racer was instructed to avoid drinking anything but water, to eat beef and chops moderately rare as well as boiled potatoes and plain vegetables, and to avoid sweets and fatty foods. The timing of the pre-marathon repast was important also; breakfast between 7:00 and 8:00, a hearty lunch at noon, and dinner at 6:00 with bedtime at 10:00. Those not interested in racing also found the bicycle offered healthful benefits. Cycling apparently aided the passage of oxygen to the brain, claimed an article on cycling, which noted that a financial crisis had prompted a number of bankers to jump on their wheels and "dissipate their anxiety and gather good, healthy mental ammunition." Still some opposed the bicycle for health reasons. A number of Chicago Turners, German gymnasts, debated the issue. After much discussion bicycle races were not permitted at their national Turngemeinde exhibition, since some felt it "enervated the system and that it made the body crooked instead of straight, and made stooping shoulders and spine trouble." Once again, concern about degeneration and excessive exertion overshadowed the benefits of recreation.

As in all recreational activities female participation in bicycling caused much discussion. Women received two different messages about exercise. First, they were in dire need of some form of re-creational activity in order to promote physical, moral and mental equilibrium. Their lifestyle, their natural poor health, their clothing, their reproductive system all threatened their health. Some form of exercise and recreation could change that. Yet, at the same time, reformers emphasized that morals, health and sanity could be threatened by inappropriate or excessive activity. Bicycling was a prime example of this two-sided sword. Fresh air was fine so long as a young lady chose to ride in a sheltered manner and liaisons with gentlemen friends were not the motive. The daughters of some wealthy families sometimes found a valet trailing behind them but reformers knew that

"these petted darlings and favorites of fortune get just as much pleasure and exhilaration and health and excitement out of their bicycle riding as other people." In fact, as bicycling increased in popularity with the invention of the safety bicycle, more and more women were able to enjoy the recreation. "The safety bicycle fills a much-needed want for women in any station of life, and has fairly revolutionized the mode of feminine apparel. It knows no class distinction, is within the reach of all, and rich and poor alike have the opportunity to enjoy this popular and healthy exercise."

Despite these re-creational benefits there were those who worried about the supposed degenerating effects on both men and women. Exercise was good but pressure on the genitals, awkward postures, unladylike grimaces and strenuous movements might cause anything from insanity to disease to immorality. One's health could be injured by over-indulgence in recreational bicycling. Winfred Scott, one of the most prominent riders in Pennsylvania, died of spinal meningitis believed caused by such an over-indulgence, while another "wheelman" had his hands amoutated after he rode too far without gloves.58 One concern was that bicycling might be the cause of immorality. The editor of the Dominion Medical Monthly cautioned that orgasm might result if a woman over-indulged in the exercise. The Medical Record suggested that this was false: either the women to which the other journal referred were vile, or they had been slandered. The Canada Lancet agreed that this was an injustice to women and suggested that perhaps the <u>Dominion Medical Monthly</u> was piqued at the loss of a bicycle firm's advertisement money? Strain on the heart, the <u>Lancet</u> concluded, was a legitimate problem of bicycling, not sexual immorality.'

Insisting on exercise and activity, many women refused to listen to the warnings of health reformers and sport promoters. Some were condemned. "Every lover of clean, wholesome and honest sport will rejoice over the fact that the six-day female race in New York last week was the biggest frost in the history of cycling. This ensures that the disgusting and degrading exhibition will not soon be repeated. Women's place in cycling is not on the public race path." emphatically stated a Sporting Life reporter. Of course the journal still reported the results of the gruelling (four hours per day) six-day race: Frankie Nelson of Brooklyn edged out the nearest contender, identified as Miss Baldwin from Chicago by just a few yards. This ridicule did not stop women's races: for example, another major one was held in Chicago and again Baldwin lost out to Tillie Anderson who had covered 359 miles. The Racing Board of the League of American Wheelmen tried to control such racing events by blacklisting any trotting or bicycling track holding unsanctioned or female racing events. This was a move to compel clubs to abide with the association rules. Madison Square Garden, Buffalo Trotting Park as well as the Rochester and Syracuse tracks were mentioned as offenders. 60

Those who opposed women's participation in public sporting activities often suggested a more appropriate exercise - housework - as being both physically and morally beneficial. The <u>Sporting Life</u> disagreed, and, noted that sewing, despite articles extolling the physical benefits, just did not match bicycling. In fact, corsetted women sewers, straining their eyesight and working with a jerking motion in an unnatural position, probably would injure their health. As part of the turn-of-the-century bicycle craze, therefore, dauntless women took to their "safeties" defying doomsayers in their guest for recreation and re-creation. 6

Almost every athletic activity, like bicycling, carried the contradictory potential of both re-creation and degeneration. Health reformers praised the healthful benefits of pedestrianism or long-distance walking. Yet, as in other activities, an excess was harmful. Not only could a pedestrian do physical harm to the body by over-exertion, society could be threatened as strangers came to an area. There was a thin line between a pedestrian and a tramp, it seems. In 1879 people in St. John's were cautioned about two men "of foreign importation" who had been sighted on the streets. The should be watched as they roamed around "with that freedom of gait which betokens the habitual pedestrian." As in most other recreations women found pedestrianism healthful but they

were both stereotyped and criticized for their participation.

"There is one advantage in this walking mania among the female
maniacs; if they exercise their heels more it will give them
a chance to rest their jaws, and thus give joy to the world,"
commented one newspaper in an attempt to be humorous.

To be a pedestrian meant much more than mere walking for exercise. Pedestrians who were serious about the sport followed guidelines concerning their apparel, their conduct and their exercise programme. Potential candidates were cautioned to wear a thick felt hat and to carry an umbrella. One pedestrian noted he carried needles threaded with black and grey thread, a thimble, extra buttons, a metal box with supplies such as candle, twine, shoe strings, a brush to use on one's clothing before entering a village, Epson's salts, and sulphate of quinine. A newspaper for botanical specimens and sandwiches, visiting cards, and passports were all valuable in the pedestrian's kit. More important was the bottle of oil of lavender: "if you have to occupy a bed suspected to be haunted, drop five drops of the oil between the sheets . . . and it will drive away intruders for a couple of nights." Prudence was important; a walker should strive for a pace of 60 to 70 steps per minute on slopes, and 90 to 100 paces on the level or downward slopes would protect the pedestrian from exhaustion. 63 Not only was it a sport that was beneficial to one's health, pedestrianism could also improve the condition of one's pocket-book. Bertha Von Hillern proved her expertise in Boston area, when she walked 100 miles in 28 hours in early March 1877. Von Hillern found Boston a very lucrative city in which to demonstrate her talents and it was noted that she had "already walked away with considerable wealth there, even in these hard times." Pedestrianism demonstrated the contradictions of recreations the need to carry a brush in order to look respectable when entering a strange village, the concern with immorality or impropriety which touched all such activities, and the potential lucrative results which sometimes dominated over any possible re-creation.

The Rev. Haydn was scathing in his attack on "pedestriamania." Walking was wholesome, he noted, but even the most innocent and healthful activity could be perverted; thousands of spectators, gambling, and sensational newspapers made the simple recreation of pedestrianism unhealthy in both physical

"Sixty thousand dollars gate money in a single week to see three men in tights walk around a sawdust track; a bar, four hundred feet long, with forty bartenders, dispensing 'fuddling beer and maddening whiskey' for one hundred and forty-four hours without a stop. Hundreds of ginmils posting hourly bulletins of the match, and an amount of draking and the stop of the match, and an amount of draking and the stop of the stop of control of the stop of the force of the stop o

Skating, like pedestrianism, could aid in the re-generation of participants or lead them into degeneration. It offered fresh air and exercise. A letter to a Saint John newspaper, <u>The Morning News</u>, noted the benefits and popularity of skating in 1863.

The new beginners afford some amusement, but they must skate - it is the fashion. A healthy fashion. Strange anomaly! . . . it is fine recreation. The pale faces become flushed with a healthy hue, and everyone seems happy. No cross-natured people are admitted. And I will give you a friendly hint: Don't go without skates or you will be as I was - A Nonentity. 6

The popularity of the recreation was visible: not only by the crowds of skaters but by "the erection of palatial edifices over half a continent." In these "skating houses" protected from the elements, free from the dangers of thin ice, men and women could mingle through healthy recreation. Still, women's presence on the ice was challenged. In 1871 in response to such criticism, one newspaper correspondent wrote:

And why pray should not ladies skate in public, and in a match too? Is there anything improper or indelicate in so doing? If so we have a serious charge against all the ladies of both rinks.

The rime is gone by when ugly names were heaped upon ladies who had the pluck and "Manishness," as it was termed, to break through absurd conventionalities and to skate.

By 1884 in Fredericton, New Brunswick, for example, everyone from university professors to policemen to members of parliament could be found on the ice. In one week alone retailer J. S. Neill sold 500 pairs of skates to eager participants. At the La Tour Skating rink at the rear of St. Luke's church in Fortland, New Brunswick, some 3000 people gathered in what was

described as the "finest open air rink in the Maritimes." At the same time a ball on the flagpole in nearby Market Square signalled that the ice in Victoria Rink, serviced with three electric lights in 1884, was ready for some 300 of its elite members. This rink had opened in 1865 after a subscription drive had raised \$15,000. It was a spectacular building with a domed roof topped with a cupola 80 feet off the ground. Even a reporter from the <u>Scientific American</u> had come to gaze and report on the structure which was reserved for its wealthy members."

In other cities the scene was much the same. On the 18 January 1865, reportedly 10,000 people were on Union Pond in Brooklyn for a grand Masguerade, and both the Central Park and Fifth Avenue Skating Ponds were crowded mainly with female skaters. Thousands attended other skating carnivals which were often celebrated with music and fireworks. The wealthy of New York City attended a fancy dress carnival at Capitoline Pond in Brooklyn in 1864; the New York Clipper questioned the behavior and composition of this elite crowd since police had to intervene in a fight that broke out. 68 Obviously, as in other recreations, there were dangers to that tri-partite balance of the body. Degeneration was possible: rooms were smoky from kerosene lights; women skated in their sometimescorsetted but always fashionable attire; and young men lurked around the ice rinks for dubious purposes, or so it seemed to many. As rinks were often used for roller-skating or for

dances in the summer the dangers to personal and social health were present year round. St. John's, Newfoundland, was not immune to the skating fever. In 1878 there were two rinks in the town. Both were consumed by a single fire: "[They] took it to their heads this morning that they would give an illumination; and now they are both missing." It was not so great a loss, perhaps, suggested city newspapers. Had the wind been blowing in another direction thousands of people would be homeless. Many felt that the rink dancing parties of Professor Danielle were to blame both for the fire and St. John's immorality. One newspaper claimed the rinks 'were never anything but a public nuisance; and in addition they have been a source of life-long illness and premature death to many of our young people." Despite such disparaging remarks there were many who supported the building of a new rink, the construction of which was delayed due to urban-rural discussion on the costs and payments. Some felt, though, that the benefits of a new rink outweighed the financial costs: "The burning down of the old rinks had been a public loss to the community, and they should offer every encouragement in their power to the erection of other such buildings in the [Bannerman | park. "69 Once again the threat of degeneration contested any re-creation that might devolve out of physical exercise; once again athletes of all classes, ages, and skill levels would challenge the experts and denigrators and continue in their quest for recreation and re-creation.

Recreational activities offered other paradoxical values too. While many middle class reformers argued the benefits of exercise and sports, they were at the same time opposed to the Sunday sporting events. The working class, possessing limited leisure time, protested attempts to limit their recreational opportunities often to no avail. In Indianapolis an attempt to stop Sunday ball playing was instituted even though all the labour bodies had endorsed the games. William F. Kirk later would capture the class battle in a poem, "Sunday Baseball."

The East Side Terrors wore playing the Slashers, Piling up hits, assists and errors. Far from their stuffy tenement homes That cluster thicker than honeycombs They ran the bases 'neath shady trees And were cooled by the Hudson's gentle breeze.

Mrs. Hamilton - Marshall - Gray,
Coming from church, chanced to drive that way.
She saw the frolicking urchins there,
Their shrill cries splitting the Sabbath air.
"Mercy!" she muttered, "this must stop!"
And promptly proceeded to call a cop,
And the cop swooped down on the luckless boys,
Stopping their frivolous Sunday joys.

Mrs. Hamilton - Marshall - Gray Spoke to her coachman and drove away Through beautiful parks and shady roads Past splashing fountains and rich abodes. Reaching home, she was heard to say "How awful to break the Sabbath day!"

The Terrors and Slashers, side by side, Started their stifling Subway ride de Down through the city, ever down to the warping walls of Tenement Town. Reaching their homes, the troublesome tots Crept away to their shabby cots, And thought of the far off West Side trees And the cool green grass, and the gentle breeze, And how they had played their baseball game Till the beautiful Christian lady came. The conditions of the co

Not all of the working-class supported Sunday baseball. In industrial Cape Breton workers and players resisted Sunday ball which had been proposed by the company in an attempt to make them remain at work on Saturdays. 71 Still others argued that baseball was an antidote for the class consciousness that permeated turn-of-the-century society. Professor Charles Zueblin of Chicago argued that baseball players offered a religious experience as they demonstrated good will, fair play and most importantly, no class conflict. "Individual experience is submerged by a common impulse; we are all equal; the pressure of the crowd makes us one. The office boy who has stolen away, the business man from the counting-room, the clergyman from his study, the clerk from his desk, the girl from the factory, the wife from the home, are all on equal footing; barriers are forgotten, and how good it seems for us to be just human beings."72 Baseball, however, as the Indianapolis and Cape Breton experience indicates, was not always the class-leveller that some reformers hoped. Just as recreations often brought about an unseemly mixture of the races and genders, they easily could be used to maintain class identity, distinction and even conflict if need be.

The issue of Sabbatarianism involved much more than issues of race, gender and class. In Newfoundland, for example, the sectarian divisions of the country played a role in sport. When the Protestant <u>Public Ledger</u> criticized Catholics for breaking the Sabbath, the <u>Newfoundlander</u> printed

a letter from the Catholic side, condemning Protestants for their Sunday recreation. "Are we to understand that cricket, football, sliding, skating, street-singing, (as performed here), pitch-and-toss, fishing and shooting, card-playing, gambling, and drinking, or any other of these and such like pastimes are among the legitimate 'amusements' of the Sabbath?' guestioned the writer.

Sport on Sunday was an issue in Halifax as well. In an article on "The Preservation of Sunday", the <u>Acadian Recorder</u>, asked if moral suasion really would promote the observation of Sunday as a day of rest, and hypocritically argued that:

The seeming boldness [with] which hockey players and skaters carry their skates and sticks over their shoulders to a near-by pond or lake for a Sunday afternoon's game or skate shows a lack of the right kind of moral thought. Time was when skaters would wrap their skates carefully to avoid detection, but there is apparently a change of tone in this respect and a don't caredness' is manifested that is not to be commended."

For this writer, at least, it was better to break the Sabbath by sneaking quietly to the ice, than by not caring about the day at all, and openly participating in the recreation.

Sabbatarianism was not the only contentious issue in baseball. Women found that their entrance into the sport was at once encouraged and denigrated. In a widely publicized tour of the Maritimes a woman's team was criticized by some for being "frauds of the first order." As the sport expanded in the early twentieth century the <u>Baseball Magazine</u>, offered a proliferation of contradictions for prospective

female players. On one hand, it held up baseball as a sport that offered physical, mental and moral regeneration, even for women, yet on the other hand, women were condemned both for their lack of expertise - whether true or not - in understanding and in playing the game. In baseball, as in other sports, women's role was quite often expected to be that of spectator. There would be a big turn-out at games, argued W. C. C. Minot, if "pretty girls" sat in the stands and waved their handkerchiefs at good plays. Better still, foul language and complaints about double-headers would disappear if male and female spectators were seated side-by-side. From the stands through good example and moral suasion, the female spectator could save the male athlete from degeneration even if she only rarely took to the field to re-create herself. Women were valuable as spectators: they attracted male spectators. Some sporting event managers established Ladies' Days to attract women to the grandstands. One field went even further, ultimately abolishing Ladies' Day, and permanently offering women a reduced fare of 15 cents. "This is a wise move on the part of the management, as the fair sex are the best drawing card on earth, and many a fellow will go to get a "flash" at them in their pretty makeups lots of times when they would not attend otherwise." Sometimes, however, this approach backfired. A Pittsburgh team abolished Ladies' Day complaining that "the softer sex abused the privilege; " and Club President

Kerr grumbled, "the deadheading of petticoats didn't help the finances of the club a dime's worth." 75

The sporadic participation of women in baseball was not always due to \ lack of desire or a fear of excessive or unladylike exercises. Actress Mrs. Leslie Carter felt that sports like baseball offered women longevity, physical independence, confidence, moral courage, mental alertness and a release from stress as well as better figures. Good exercise, she mourned, was "a very difficult matter in these days of Delsarte and girl-poses." In fact, it offered social as well as personal regeneration. "My conclusion is that if a woman intends to live long and to achieve something in the world she must make every personal sacrifice for her personal health," concluded Carter."

Baseball, like other athletic games and exercise programmes, carried its own internal contradictions. True regeneration was possible, but the participants alone held the key as to whether that mandate was carried out. Poet Walt Whitman eulogized the game when he wrote, "I see great things in baseball; it's our game - the American game. It will take our people out of doors, fill them with oxygen, give them a larger physical stoicism. Tend to relieve us from being a nervous, dyspeptic set, repair these losses, and be a blessing to us." Others were not as convinced of the merits of the sport. Some considered it far too violent. One writer

detailed his concerns of this "Perversion of a Pleasant Game," claiming:

A story is told of a fellow who was found one day tickling the heels of a vicious mule, which, in return, kept continually kicking him against the side of the barn. When told he was a "confounded fool" for indulging in such recklessness, he replied, "Mo, I ain't. I am going to play a game of baseball tomorrow, and it is necessary to get a little practice for it." On another occasion, when a little practice for it." On another occasion, when hazards of the game, he defended it by saying that three members only had been killed this year. "But how about the umpires?" asked his friend. "O, we don't take umpires into account."

The re-creational benefits of recreation could not be disputed - even if the type and quantity was in dispute - but health reformers and athletic advocates began to spend as much time proving their claims as promoting their cause. By the turn of the century, recreational activities had a much different character than that of the 1860s. Health and regeneration had, in part, been superceded by the thrill - and evil - of competition. This was not a sudden occurrence but rather a continuation of the long-feared degenerating tendencies of some activities. As the popularity of sports and recreation grew, the profit-making potential and the value of professional athletes became more apparent. Competition involved a number of problems; gambling, excessive exertion, the threat of female participation, and probably most damning of all, the taint of professionalism, and class conflict.78 Male athletes would continue to play, as they always had, for

their own reasons, but those reasons had less and less to do with personal and social health.

The joy of sport had always attracted participants and with the increase in leisure time it continued to do so. At Physical Culture City, a community started by publisher and health and fitness advocate Bernarr Macfadden, there was an interest in both re-creation and recreation. working in the community printing plant, were "all ardent admirers of physical culture, and a more healthful or happygo-lucky lot of boys cannot be found among the printing fraternity." Their newly won eight hour day gave them time to row, fish, swim, and play games. Macfadden's influence spread widely in the early 20th century and he came to typify the modern version of the health reformer, attracting converts through his publishing empire and self-promotion. Scottish socialist Thomas Bell noted that both he and Lizzie Aitken "were ardent physical culturalists and vegetarians, students of Bernarr Macfadden. Our son was to be the personification of all our ideas on a good physique and clean living. Besides, he was to be brought up in the socialist faith." While good fun and pleasant leisure was important to amateur sport by the turn of the century, professional sports had become a business enterprise controlled by men like baseball's A. C. Spalding. 79

Women's recreation also had changed much by the turn of the century. Some activities still were promoted as being beneficial to health, but over time reproductive health had become paramount. Delsartism and ladylike gestures were acceptable, but cautions and concerns about the effects of exercises and sports on potential childbearing, and the suspected decline of the femininity of the female athlete dominated the concerns of sporting enthusiasts and practitioners. Even those who supported women's role in athletics and gymnastics based the argument on reproductive health and matrimonial prospects. One article by Christine Terhune Herrick, subtitled "The Athletic Girl Not Unfeminine," for example, defended the introduction of women's athletics into boarding schools.

The girl is wanting a sense of proportion. Being born a woman, she cannot avoid her heritage. She lacks self control, unless she has been exceptionally well trained at home. She considers tears her natural weapon of defence and has no hesitation in showing temper when she feels like it. She is an exception if she has the mere rudiments of a sense of honor. She is a girl and she does, without the chiungs, that make a girl the compet of the boy, and a woman the despair of the map to of the boy, and a woman the despair of the man.

Athletics, Herrick suggested, would help this contemptible being, and eliminate female tendencies towards cheating, vanity, and snobbery. Patience, mental strength, and moral benefits would ensue as a result of such activity. But there is a difference here. The girl of the twentieth century is such a degenerate creature that regeneration takes on a new meaning. Where previous health reformers often argued that re-creation would aid in establishing - at the very least -

physical equality for women, hopes of this seem to have vanished by the early 20th century. Summing up the revised opinion of women and the value of recreation is a caption under a picture of girls preparing for a race. "On the Mark, at the Start of the Sprint, is Where She Gets Training in the Combination and Instant Action of Mind and Muscle, Which, Later, When Crossing an Approaching Trolley Car, Will Enable Her to Decide Which Way She Really Wishes to Go." It seems that rather than supporting equality, physical fitness at best could only improve the perceived deficiencies of women, including both weakness and an inability to make decisions.

If recreations were of value helping women gain strength of character, they were also used to enhance the importance of women's figures. Again this was not a new idea; exercises had been cited often as a way to improve one's form. The perfect body in form and in health was always possible through exercise and good hygiene. In the 20th century the portrayal of that body became an end in itself. The Moliere sisters were often cited as superior examples of womanhood. Still in their teens, the sisters were experts on the horizontal bars and performed in vaudeville houses. Despite being in training since the age of three, they were praised as having "not a sign of those cord-like muscles. Nothing but symmetry and beauty of form that any society woman, would give half of her life to possess." Kate, aged 16, weighed 115 pounds; Elsa 17-1/2 was 135 pounds. Their photographs in their form fitting

suits displayed their builds to readers of Bernarr Macfadden's Physical Culture. This was not limited to women. Bernarr Macfadden, the eccentric physical culture specialist, posed to demonstrate his physical perfection for his readers. At the Barnum circus for instance, where male posing was displayed, the owner was "careful to have everything chaste, free from vulgarity and unoffensive to the most fastidious taste." Certainly, some did enjoy the displays. In Halifax, "Lady Jane," praised the "living pictures." Some people, she noted, were shocked apparently by women displaying evening gowns and tights, but "Lady Jane" argued that the well-made female form was about the "most perfect of God's works." She did have a problem with the women who displayed themselves, but conceded that there was little difference between the attire at this event and that at a fashionable ball."

Physical exercise for women became a way not so much to re-create health first, and then society but a way to mould women into a wife and a mother. Girls and women who exercised were praised; they would be the ones, it was supposed, who would attract husbands with their figures, their vigour, and their reproductive potential. "The woman who can tramp roads or the golf links, climb fences, scale cliffs, and endure hardships side by side with a man is far more likely to be sought for him as a companion than the girl who takes care of her complexion in a hammock on a veranda." claimed Herrick.¹⁸

A future wife and mother were of prime concern in this new direction for re-creation.

In an article published in the Journal of Education, Rebecca Stoneroad, Director of Physical Training in Washington Public Schools, discussed the physical education needs of girls. She claimed that there were three requirements for an "adequate and scientific system of physical education": consideration of the stage of physiological development, the mental and physical condition of the individual and consideration of gender. Girls, she declared, needed to be treated differently since "it is girls with all the potentialities of future women, whose lives we are influencing." Girls needed health and vigour; this could be supplied by physical activities such as walking, skipping, throwing and running. They also needed education "in the formation of right habits of action by proper training of nerve centres." This would be beneficial in both the present and future since girls had an "emotional nature [which] makes them more liable to yield to weakness along this line, interfering with and preventing a well balanced nature. *83

Stoneroad claimed that the final two benefits of gymnastics and physical exercise were to counter the mental strain of school work and to improve "postural defects." Stoneroad argued that "natural" exercise was best - a cross country walk under favourable conditions and with opportunity for social intercourse was ideal as an outdoor exercise. Exercises which

developed great strength should be avoided, as should exercise during menstruation. Long distance runs and broad jumps might injure internal organs but for the most part, Stoneroad felt that the difference between exercises for girls and those for boys "is one of degree rather than kind," with girls enjoying "lighter forms of practically the same game." Stoneroad laid down several conditions that should be followed "to safeguard our girls from the physical evils resulting from over-work in the matter of athletics." Medical doctors first should certify the condition of heart, lungs, nerves and general health, and should repeat their examination after several months of training. Female instructors should supervise a female athlete and "prevent her from participating in competition at times of temporary disability. The individual should be observed after rest periods following "unusual exertion." Excessive fatigue should be avoided, by educating the competitive girl about the danger, by having longer rest periods between exercise, by shortening the length of time for exertion, by increasing age and weight limits of contestants, by using relays and group events, by making it easier to score and by holding private, not public competitions. All of these would eliminate the danger of excessive exertion and reduce the strain caused by competition in a public forum. The result of these modified activities would be the cultivation of "social qualities necessary for the civic good" along with the improvement of health, ease and grace. Proper training would teach the girl a lady-like method of walking, of climbing up or down stairs, of rising and sitting, as well as improved posture. "These constitute beauty in body expression as well as good health, an aesthetic side to body training, giving delight and pleasure to those round the girl as well as satisfaction to herself." By the end of the century the quest for personal and social health and balance had diminished into a promotion of grace, beauty and reproductive strength.

New York physician, Angenette Perry, echoed these views when she suggested to doctors of obstetrics and gynaecology that the matter of athletics was both complex and significant. The reproductive life of athletic women needed to be studied, she argued, with "the medical profession doing its full duty in advising and in training our splendid army of American girls into the highest type of physical perfection possible for womanhood and motherhood." Held back from competition, playing only modified sports, and keeping one eye on her reproductive organs and the other on the now easily attained goal, many female athletes found that their recreations, their abilities and their bodies were degraded and devalued.

Perry, herself, represented another change in the progress of physical culture and recreations. Physicians were now becoming more involved in athletics and gymnastics, both in schools and institutions. Doctors suggested that only the professionally-trained medical practitioner could fully

understand the human body and its potential re-creation. Most supporters of physical education now felt that medical doctors had a place in the gymnasium, if not as an instructor, at least to give medical examinations. In addition, scientific methods were being stressed to demonstrate the benefits of systematic exercise upon the body. Dio Lewis, criticized Edward Hartwell, was more a revivalist of older ideas and not a scientist "in any proper sense of the word." While some educationalists stood by the old system of Swedish exercises, others criticized the "unscientific character of some of the most important of its doctrines."

Dr. D. A. Sargent tried to establish scientific methods by using strict standards and careful measurements to discover the improvement to the body. Sargent gave each athlete a number, and took note of the time, the date, the time since eating, the occupation and the height and the weight. He measured and examined the body calculating such things as the length of shoulder to elbow, stretch of arm, the horizontal length, girth of waist, nipples, and the breadth of the head. He observed the amount of hair on the limbs and body - though not the head, face or pubic hair - and he classified it as light (4 categories), dark (3 categories). He also categorized eye colour into light (3 types), dark (4 types), or mixed (2 types). Only with such precise measurements could the benefits or detriments of exercises and sports be known; and only then could the directors of pro-

grammes claim success. In other attempts to justify both the scientific nature of physical education and its progress in the school system, studies were done to demonstrate when physical education had infiltrated schools and how successful its introduction had been. Dr. Luther Halsey Gulick prepared one such report encompassing 90 public schools and 2392 public high schools in the United States. "

Clearly recreation was becoming a scientific endeavour. moderated by physicians, and applied according to their expertise. All of these changes, subtle and gradual as they were, resulted in modifications to the early health reformers' plans and hopes. They had hoped that exercise and recreational programmes would gain more and more adherents. programmes instituted in schools and in gymnasiums, however, often only reached the middle-class student and middle-class man and woman. Other programmes had been spoiled by the taint of professionalism. Health reformers also had hoped that recreations would lead to more healthy individuals. Certainly men and women used exercise to improve their stamina and restore their mental, and physical (although perhaps not always their moral) balance. But, by the turn of the century, the notion of health, for women, often meant only reproductive health. Furthermore, even the definition of good health for women had changed; once it had been an attainable, desirable and a natural state; by the new century, good health meant something less. The concern over women's reproductive tracts,

over their nervous tendencies, over the possible damage that would ensue from inappropriate and excessive exercise, aided in communicating the impression that women's physical condition could never be perfected, merely improved. Despite their enthusiastic participation in recreations - sometimes for fun. sometimes for health, sometimes for pay - women could never be re-created. They simply did not have the bodies for it. Female and male recreations, never identical, grew further apart. While the desire for improved male health through recreation never disappeared, it became less important when compared to the new aims of physicians, physical education professionals and supporters. Exercise programmes and athletics could build strong armies, could uplift unruly workers, could improve the manners of youngsters, and could integrate and benefit immigrants.88 It could also garner huge amounts of money for promoters, players and advertisers. In addition, it could occupy the leisure activities of the working class, without threatening the status quo or jeopardizing their contribution to production levels. With such lofty, ambitious, and rewarding aims and prospects, no wonder the ideology of individual and social re-creation, as promoted by health reformers, became less significant.

Champions of sport and recreation still extolled the virtue of health and a harmonious body. Degeneracy still remained a problem, which could only be tempered by recreation and sports. The game plan, however, was altered by the turnof-the century. By that time physicians were suggesting that their knowledge of the body made them most able to supervise and prescribe fitness exercises for healthy boys and potential mothers. The health reformers and their emphasis on the tripartite balance and on the moral, physical and social benefits of recreation had all but disappeared. This cooptation of the health reform platform, discussed in the next chapter, however, would not include an adoption of their broade ideology. The dream of recreating both the human body and all of society through sport and recreation would be lost in the 20th century.

- H. C. Haydn, <u>Amusements in the Light of Reason and Scripture</u>, (New York: 1880), pp. 3, 28-29, 49. Haydn would become the professor of Old Testament literature at the College for Women of Western Reserve University. <u>Who's Who in America</u>, V. 2 (1901-2), pp. 514-51.
- Mary Douglas, Natural Symbols: Explorations in Cosmology, (London: 1973)), p. 98; Ramsay Cook, The Recemerators: Social Criticism in Late Victorian English Canada. (Toronto: 1985 rep. 1987); Public Ledger, St. John's, Newfoundland, (hereafter FL), 3 December 1878; Robert Nye, Crimm, Madness and Politics in Modern France: The Medical Concept of National Deleting in Modern France: The Medical Concept of National Deleting in Modern France: The Medical Concept of National Deleting in Modern France: The Medical Conference of Talmage see Louis (London: 1982). — Dewitt Talmage: His Life and Mork, (London: 1982).
- 3. For an example of an earlier work see Nancy Howell and Maxwell Howell, Sports and Games in Canadian Life: 1700 to the Fresent, (Toronto: 1969). Kathy Peiss, Cheap Amusements: Working Women and Leisure in Turn-of-the Century New York (Philadelphia: 1986); Ray Rosenzweig, Eight Hours for What We Will. Workers and Leisure in an Industrial City, (London: 1983).
- 4. Donald Mrozek, Sport and American Mentality: 1880-1910, (Knoxville, 1981); Stephanie R. Twin, Out of the Bleachers: Writings on Women and Sport (New York: 1979); Cindy L. Hines, "The Female Athlete in American Society: 1860-1940, Ph.D. dissertation, University of Pennsylvania, 1986; Alan Metcalfe, Canada Learns to Plav: The Emerance of Organized Sport, 1807-1914. (Toronto: 1987). These are only a few of the many recent contributions to the history of sport.
- James C. Jackson, <u>American Womanhood</u>: <u>Its Peculiarities and Necessities</u>, 3rd. ed., (Dansville, N.Y.: 1870), pp. 7-11.
- 6. Ibid., p. 16.
- 7. Ibid., pp. 41-50. For two of the many critiques on the dangers of women's dress from differing perspectives see: M. Angeline Merritt, <u>Dress Reforms Practically and Physiologically Considered</u>, (Buffalo: 1852); Robert L. Dickinson, "The Corset: Questions of Pressure and Displacement," <u>The New York Medical Journal</u>, (5 November 1887), pp. 507-16.
- Jackson, <u>American Womanhood</u>, p. 45. Jackson felt that nine-tenths of all pursuits and professions could be managed by women. <u>Ibid</u>., p. 47.

9. James C. Jackson, Our Home on the Hillside. What We Are Trying To Do and How We Are Trying TO Do It. [Dansville: n.d.]. "Our Platform of Principles" and How We Apply Our Principles," found in the back of this booklet, note that proper dress is considered a "remedy" for disease, Jackson stated:

Persons who are sick are free in "Our Home" from the enthralments of fashion. They can dress very simply and plainly. Women are at liberty to wear the American costume, but we do not require them to do so. There is no need of this, for by face the great of invalid women who at comparison of invalid women who at comparison of the expensively, on becoming our patients put it on from choice."

Jackson, "Freedom From Fashion," Section XIV, Our Home, p. 6; Harriet Austin, The American Costume: or, Women's Right to Good Health, (Dansville: 1868).

- 10. Some people defended the corset. "Lady Jane," a columnist for a Halifax newspaper, reported in an interesting comment on marriage and wife abuse, that she knew of three cases where corsets protected women from the bullets of their enraged husbands. "Stick to them, girls; they do you no harm and they may act as a life preserver some day," she advised; Acadian Recorder, Halifax, Nova Scotia, (hereafter Ac Rec), 8 September 1894.
- 11. Mattie, "A Parody," Water Cure Journal, XV:6 (June 1853), p. 132. While women had to choose between ill-health and humiliation, there were other dangers of their fashionable follies. Miss Annie, reported the New York Times, was a dressmaker whose skills were renown in Boston especially for increasing "Bostonian beauty, both in breadth and thickness without much increase in weight." Miss Annie, later discovered to be a man, collected more than \$1000.00 from "the terrified fair ones" when he threatened to reveal the amount of cotton and whalebone in their dresses. PL, 11 December 1879. While Amelia Bloomer's name was attached to the bloomer dress, she was not its inventor. The first woman to own, publish and edit a newspaper, The Lily, Bloomer promoted the dress in its columns. She wore the costume for eight years, stopping when she felt its use attracted too much attention. The Lily began as a temperance paper, but it soon added women's rights and dress reform to its agenda. See Amelia Jenks Bloomer, American Reformers, Alden Whitman, ed., (New York: 1985), pp. 89-91. See, for example, The Lily, 4:8 (August 1852). This issue has been reproduced and is available at the Seneca Falls Historical Society, New York.

- 12. Banner of Temperance, St. John's, Newfoundland (hereafter BT), 29 March 1851, 10 May 1851. Health reformer Sylvester Graham influenced a number of temperance boarding houses. See william Bentley Walker, "The Health Reform Movement in the United States," Ph.D. dissertation, John Hopkins University, 1955, pp. 31-62.
- 13. PL, 6 February 1877, 14, 16, 18, 21 October 1879. The Newfoundland Temperance Eating Saloon, a Coffee House offered the following menu:

4.2	120	121	
Coffee w/Bread	0	0	3
Tea w/Bread	0	0	3
Soup	0	0	6
Mutton Pie	0	0	3
Beef Steak Plain	0	0	3
Beef Steak w/Onions	0	1	3 3 3
Mutton Chops Plain	0	1	6
Mutton Chops Fried			
in Crumbs	0	1	C
Baked Beans w/Coffee	0	1	0
Fresh Rolls w/Coffee	0	1	0
Cold Boiled Ham w/Coffee		1	C
Cold Corn Beef w/Coffee	0	1	0
Ham and Eggs	0	1	
Fried Ham	0	1	6
Ham Omelet	0	ī	6
Omelet w/Jelly	Ö	ī	ĕ
Plain Omelet	0	ī	0
Scrambled Eggs	0	1	0
	0	1	0
Boiled Tongue w/Coffee		1	3
Oysters Stewed	0	1	3
Oysters Raw	0	1	66 66 66 66 66 66 66 66 66 66 66 66 66
Boston Fancy Roast	1	6	0

- PL, 21 October 1879.
- 14. Temperance Journal, St. John's, Newfoundland (hereafter Til), 27 August 1878; Jon M. Kinsdale "The Poor Man's Club:" Social Functions of the Urban Working-Class Saloon, American Quarterly, XXY:4 (October 1973), pp. 472-89; Peter Delottin-ville, "Joe Beef of Montreal: Working Class Culture and the Tavern, 1869-1889; Labour/Le Travailleur, 8 (1981), pp. 34-35. See also John F. McClymer, 'Late Nineteenth-Century American Working Class Living Standards, Journal of Interdisciplinary History, XVII:2 (Autumn 1986), pp. 379-398.
- 15. See William Leach, <u>True Love and Perfect Union: The Feminist Reform of Sex and Society</u> (New York: 1982), pp. 2017; <u>Michael Smith</u>, "Symmetrical Bodies and Social Balance: Health Reform and Society in Northeastern United States and Atlantic Canada," Paper presented to the Canadian Historical

- Association, Learned Societies Conference, University of Windsor, 1988. The concept of balance in areas other than health is discussed in Alison Prentice, <u>The School Promoters: Education and Social Class in Mid-Nineteenth Century Upper Canada</u>, (Toronto: 1971) and Ben Forster, <u>A Conjunction of Interests: Business</u>, Politics, and Tariffs, 1825-1879, (Toronto: 1986), esp. pp. 201-203.
- 16. PL, 8 January 1867, 23 December 1871, 20 July 1875, 8 April 1877, 7 March 1878. See Keith Walden, "Respectable Hooligans: Male Toronto College-Students Celebrate Hallowe'en, 1884-1910, "Canadian Historical Review, LXVII: 1 (March, 1987), pp. 1-34.
- 17. There are a number of valuable overviews available on the history of physical education. For a dated but comprehensive look at both events and participants see Robert Tait McKenzie, Exercise in Education and Medicine. 3rd edition, (Philadelphia, 1923); Fred C. Leonard, Pioneers of Modern Physical Training (New York: 1919). See also Betty Spears and Richard A. Swanson, A History of Sport and Physical Activity in the United States (Dubuque, Iowa: 1978).
- 18. Thomas Denison Wood, "Physical Exercise," The Ninth Yearbook of the National Society for the Study of Education. Part 1, Health and Education, (Bloomington, Illinois: 1919), p. 75-79. Those early supporters of physical culture which Wood mentions are Vittorine da Feltra (1378-1446), Basedow, Martin Luther, Jochim Comerarius (1500-1574), Comenius (1592-1671), Montaigne (1533-1592), John Locke (1632-1704), Emile Rousseau (1712-78), Pestalozzi (1746-1827) and Gutsmwth (1759-1839). For similar treatments on the benefits of physical education see "A Plea for the Athlete; or, Necessity of Physical Training," New York Clipper (hereafter, NYC), 23 April 1864.
- 19. Wood, "Physical Exercise"; Fred C. Leonard, "Pioneers of Modern Physical Trainings X: Dio Lewis," <u>Journal of Physical Education</u>, 7:1 (December 1909), 15-19. For examples of Lewis work see Dio Lewis, "<u>The New Gymnastics for Men. Women</u>, and <u>Children</u>, 3rd ed. (Boston, 1862); Dio Lewis, E. C. Stanton, James Read Chadwick, "The Health of American Women, "North American Review, CCCXIII:313 (December 1882), (NY: 1968) pp. 503-524. For an uncritical view of Lewis and his work see Mary F. Eastman, <u>The Biography of Dio Lewis</u>, A.M. M.D., (New York: 1891).
- 20. Leonard, "Dio Lewis."
- Fred C. Leonard, "Pioneers of Modern Physical Training: XIII, Baron Nils Posse," <u>Journal of Physical Education</u>, 7:5 (March 1919), p. 8; Willystine Goodsell (ed.), <u>Pioneers of</u>

- Women's Education in the United States. (New York: 1970), 1931), pp. 215-216. Beecher claimed that Lewis had included many of my methods with additions which seem objectionable." Quoted in Norma Schwendener, A. History of Physical Education in the United States. (New York: 1942), p. 84; see also pp. 81-83. See Catharine I. Beecher, Physiology and Calesthenics for Schools and Families, (New York: 1859); Harrvig Missen, 1831). Broweners and Mansagar Tratement, (Philadelphia/London: 1831).
- 22. For more on Boston as the centre of the health reform movement see Martha H. Verbrugge, Able-Bodied Womanhood; Personal Health and Social Change in Nineteenth-Century Boston, (Oxford: 1988). The chapter "Vertiable Crusaders': The Early Graduates of the Boston Normal School of Gymmastics, 1889-1900' is particularly relevant. [Did; pp. 162-193].
- 23. NYC, 29 August 1863, 8 October 1864; Michael Smith, "Graceful Athleticism or Robust Womanhood: The Sportial Culture of Women in Victorian Nova Sootia, 1870-1914; "Journal of Canadian Studies, 23: 1 & 2 (Spring 1988), pp. 120-137; Ac Reg. 5 July 1880, 20 January 1887, 29 March 1887, 20 May 1887.
- 24. NYC, 22 April 1865.
- 25. <u>Ibid</u>., 12 December 1863, 1 October 1864, 24 December 1864, 3 June 1865, 21 April 1866.
- 26. Ibid., 19 April 1865.
- 27. The gymnasium was advertised as containing 600 lockers, baths (7 wash and foot baths with hot and cold water), plumbing, gas fixtures, chandeliers, office and reading room fixtures. Ibid., 21 April 1866.
- 28. <u>Ibid.</u>, 12 May 1866.
- 29. Ibid., 12 January 1867, 20 October 1866.
- 30. Ibid., 9 March 1867, 27 April 1867, 15 June 1867.
- 31. Ibid., 5 January 1867, 16 March 1867, 15 April 1876. Ibid., 16 March 1867. By 1876 the gymnasium had moved to 28 Street and 5th Avenue where it was touted as "the largest and most complete of any in the city, being fitted up with all the necessary appliances for developing "muckle" [sic] and rendering lithe and graceful the human form divine.' Ibid., 15 April, 1876.
- 32. The Globe, Saint John, 13 December 1908; NYC 16 January 1864; Smith, *Graceful Athleticism.*

- 33. The Globe, 10 December 1881.
- 34. NYC, 29 December 1866, 17 March 1866.
- 35. Smith, "Graceful Athleticism."
- 36. <u>Sporting Life</u>, 26:15 (4 January 1896), p. 4; <u>NYC</u>, 18 August 1866, 23 September 1865; W.A. Phelon Jr., "Correspondence." Sporting Life, 26:18 (January 1896).
- 37. NYC. 4 November 1865. 3 September 1864. 2 December 1865.
- 38. Tbid., 16 May 1863, 17 December 1864. Interest in fighting was high at this time given the recent prize fight between McCoole and Coburn for the Championship of America and a \$2000 purse. Club swinging was not an easy thing to master See the story by R. Pyke in which a would-be-club swinger damaged the house, the landlord and himself in trying to learn the exercise. R. Pyke, "His First Lesson in Club Swinging," Ibid., 27 January 1877. For an earlier article on club exercises see Tbid., 12 July 1856.
- Francis Forrester, <u>Minnie's Playroom</u>, (Boston: 1862), see esp. 11-13, 35, 41.
- 40. NYC, 5 January 1867, 2 February 1884.
- 41. <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, 63:5 (November 1876), Windship, whose name often appears as Winship, officially died of apoplexy although paralysis, protraction and heart disease were also cited as the cause of death. See Joan Paul, "The Health Reformers: George Barker Windship and Boston's Strength Seekers," <u>Journal of Sport History</u>, 10:3 (Winter, 1983), pp. 41-57.
- 42. Haydn, "Amusements," p. 127; NYC, 1 December 1866.
- 43. <u>Ibid</u>., June 1866, 26 August 1865, 4 June 1864, 30 December 1876.
- 44. PL, 24 December 1878. (The editorial page of this issue is dated 23 December 1878).
- 45. July 1875, 2 August 1878. NYC, 18 August 1866; A.J. Sandy Young Beyond Heroes: A Sport History of Nova Scotia, Vol. 2, (Hantsport, N.S.: 1988), pp. 104-5. Young notes the connection between Brown's death and syphilis. Brown would ultimately win five championships. <u>Ibid</u>.
- 46. <u>PL</u>, 26 August 1875; <u>NYC</u>, 10 October 1863; <u>Butler's</u> <u>Journal</u>, Fredericton (June 1895). English fighter Joe Goss found that he was condemned by more than the judge in a case

- involving "a gross and brutal outrage" upon a Harriet Shale, the keeper of a house of prostitution. The English and American press were equally aghast at Goss's conduct and ultimately he was expelled from the Puglistic Benevolent Society. Goss apparently forced Shale to perform oral intercourse in the presence of a number of men called in from the street. He then struck her several times and threw her against the fire-grate breaking the top bar. Shale did not appear in court since "Goss had given her money to compromise the matter." The megistrate insisted on hearing the case despite the woman's reluctance. Goss received six months imprisonment with hard labour. NYC Dec. 14, 1864. The New York Clioper, itself a more rough than respectable sporting and theatrical newspaper, loved to report on such crimes. See for example, "Scouring the Naked Body of a Young Girl," Ibid., 8 August 1863.
- 47. See Annie Payson Call, "The Greatest Need of College Girls, "<u>Atlantic Monthly</u>, 69 (1882), 102-9; McKenzie, <u>Exercise</u> in <u>Education and Medicine</u>, 117-9; Alice Tweedy, "Homely Gymnastics," <u>Fopular Science Monthly</u>, 40 (February 1892), 524-27.
- 48. B.T., 16 August 1851. The Regatta continued to hold an unsavoury reputation as *one of the vices.* See PL 15 February 1879.
- 49. Smith was equally scathing of the dialogue in the theatrical portion, in which a young woman apparently was willingly seduced by her suitor, and which contained "a dialogue about snoring, bedclothes, self-defence, nightmare, separate apartments, [and] sleeping alone in future all presented in a manner "with a familiarity and coarseness that would be unbecoming to a married couple." "Naughty Things That a Preacher Saw, NYC, 1 December 1866.
- 50. PL, 5, 19 November 1878.
- 51. <u>Ac Rec</u> 19 November 1886, 3 March 1891. A similar sermon was held in Saint John, New Brunswick. <u>Ibid</u>., 7 December 1886.
- 52. Haydn, Amusements, pp. 36-8; Quoted in A.S. Seaholm, "Physical Training." Athletic Life, 2 (August 1895), p. 74.
- 53. TJ. 2 July 1878; Orson Fowler, Sexual Science: Including Manhood, Momahood, and Their Mutual Interplations (Philadelphia, 1870), pp. 392-6, 889. For Fowler's early ideas about sexuality see O. S. Fowler, Amativeness: OF Evils and Remedies of Excessive and Perverted Sexuality: Including Marming and Advice to the Married and Single (New York: 1846).

- 54. <u>Sporting Life</u>, 26:15 (4 January 1896), pp. 15-16; <u>Ibid</u>., 27:6 (2 May 1896), p. 24. Por more on cycling see Robert Smith, <u>A Social History of the Bicycle</u> (New York: 1972); Heather Watts, <u>Silent Steeds: Cycling in Nova Social to 1900</u> (Halifax: 1985).
- 55. Sporting Life, 27:9 (23 May 1896), p. 31.
- 56. <u>Ibid</u>., 26:26 (21 March 1896), p. 16; <u>Ibid</u>., 27:5 (25 April 1896), p. 24.
- 57. Ibid., 27:1 (28 March, 1896), p. 23.
- 58. <u>Ibid</u>., 26:18 (25 January 1896), p. 16, <u>Ac Rec</u>, 4 March
- 59. Dominion Medical Monthly, 7:3 (September 1896), pp. 255-6; "Immorality in Canada," Canada Lancet, 29:4 (December 1896), pp. 213-14; John S. Heller and Robin M. Haller, The Physician and Sexuality in Victorian America, (New York: 1974), pp. 176-184; Smith, "Graceful Athleticism," p. 130; Wendy Mitchinson, The Nature of Their Bedies: Women and The Doctors in Victorian Canada, (Toronto: 191), pp. 64-66.
- 60. <u>Sporting Life</u>, 26:17 (18 January 1896), p. 4, 15. <u>Ibid</u>., 26:25 (March 1896), p. 16; <u>Ibid</u>., 27:14 (18 April 1896), p. 23.
- 61. <u>Ibid.</u>, 27:14 (18 April 1896), p. 23; For English opposition to women racing see <u>Ibid.</u>, 27:15 (4 July 1896). For more on the Canadian racing circuit see <u>Ibid.</u>, 26:22 (22 February 1896). Bicycling was such a popular recreation for women that there were several issues of the <u>American Wheelman</u> devoted to women's cycling. <u>Sporting Life.</u> 27:8 (16 May 1896).
- 62. PL, 26 August 1879; 2 November 1880.
- 63. NYC, 3 December 1864.
- 64. Ibid., 10 February 1877.
- 65. Haydn, "Amusements," p. 46.
- 66. Quoted in Brian Flood, Saint John, A Sporting Tradition, 1785-1985, (Saint John: 1983), p. 25.
- 67. N<u>YC</u>, 6 January 1866; <u>Daily Sun</u>, Saint John, 4 December 1884, 21 December 1885, 13 December 1884, 14 December 1884; Flood, Saint John, pp. 25-26; <u>FL</u>, 21 February 1871.
- 68. NYC, 23 January 1864; 28 January 1865.

- 69. PL, 2 May 1882, 16 July 1878; Temperance Journal, 30 July 1878.
- 70. NYC, William Kirk, "Sunday Baseball," The Baseball Magazine, VI:I (May 1908), p. 29.
- 71. Colin Howell, "Baseball, Class and Community in the Maritime Provinces, 1870-1910," <u>Histoire Social/Social History</u> XXII:44 (November 1989), p. 281.
- 72. Quoted in Roland D. Sawyer, "The Larger Side of Baseba-11," Baseball Magazine, 1:6 (October 1908), pp. 31-32.
- 73. PL. 21 July 1871; Ac Rec., 12 February 1902.
- 74. Howell, "Baseball, Class and Community," pp. 279-80.
- 75. W. C. C. Minot. "Correspondence." <u>Baseball Macazine</u>, 1:4 (August 1908); <u>Sporting Life</u>, 27:5 (25 April 1896), p. 6. Thomas W. Spaine, "Correspondence," <u>Ibid</u>., 26:18 (25 January 1896), p. 5. Baseball's popularity, however, for both men and women was phenomenal and widespread. In 1894 "Eaquimaux" men and women played baseball on ice; so did some 700 whalers from 17 ships ice bound at Herschel Island, 500 miles inside the Arctic circle. Robert Barnes, "Baseball Farthest North," <u>Baseball Magazine</u>, 3:2 (June 1909), pp. 21-23.
- 76. Leslie Carter, "Exercise The Fountain of Youth," Baseball Magazine, 8:1 (May 1909), pp. 21-23. For sentiments similar to Carter's see the article by comic opera prima Dona, Lulu Glaser, The Lady Fan, Ibid., 3:5 (September 1909), pp. 18-22. For denigration of women as players and spectators see Mabel Hite, "On Just Being a Fan, " Ibid., 2:1 (Nov. 1908), pp. 23-24. (Hite was the wife of player Mike Donlin); Ina Eloise Young, Ibid., "Petticoats and the Press Box," Ibid., 7:1 (May 1908), 53-54; and Roy Somerville, *Feminine Baseball Deluxe, * Ibid., pp. 18-22. It is interesting to note that only one of these articles was written by a man. His strongest condemnation was not for female players but for wealthy women players "secure in their social position, [who] could afford to show the natural American love for the game of baseball." None of the players would know the score, Somerville suggested, but tea would be served and baseball would be "Voted the dearest thing." See Michael Smith, "Sport and Society, Towards a Synthetic History," <u>Acadiensis</u> XVIII:2 (Spring 1989), pp. 150-8, for comments regarding women's critiques of female participation in sports.
- 77. Quoted in Sawyer, "The Larger Side;" Joel Benton, "The Perversion of a Pleasant Game," <u>American Magazine</u> (8 July 1888), pp. 359-361.

- 78. Some of the arguments against competition and professionalism can be found in D. A. Sargent. "Competition and Culture," American Physical Education Review, XV:8 (November 1910), pp. 579-85; Thomas F. Moran, Courtesy and Sportsmanship in Intercollegiate Athletics, "Did., 15:2 (February 1910), pp. 118-24; "Report on the Question of 'Amateurism', pented to the International Olympic Committee, Ibid., XV:4 (April 1910), pp. 286-90. See the Halifax Herald, 1910 for a lengthy series of articles on this question.
- 79. Thomas Bell, <u>Pioneering Days</u> (London: 1941), pp. 85-100; <u>The Pressman</u>, VITI: §, (August 1907), pp. 302-3. (I am grateful to Christina Burr for this reference). Peter Levine, A. G. Spalding and the Rise of Baseball: The <u>Promise of American Sport</u>, New York: 1985). For more on Macfadden see Clifford James Waugh, "Bernaar Macfadden: The Muscular Profit, "Ph.D Thesis, State University of New York at Buffalo, 1979; Robert Ernst, Weakness is a Crime: The Life of Bernaar Macfadden, (Syracuse: 1991). Macfadden will be discussed in more depth in a later chapter.
- 80. Christine Terhune Herrick, "Women in Athletics: The Athletic Girl Not Unfeminine," <u>Outing</u>, 40 (September 1902), pp. 713-21.
- 81. Bernarr A. Macfadden, "Strong, Beautiful Bodies for Girls and Young Women," <u>Physical Culture</u>, 3 (May 1900), pp. 113-15; <u>AC Rec</u>, 27 October 1894; Elizabeth Dryden, "How Athletics May Develop Style in Women," <u>Outing</u>, 42 (July 1909), pp. 413-18.
- 82. Herrick, "Women in Athletics."
- 83. Rebecca Stoneroad, "Physical Education & Girls," <u>Journal of Education</u>, 72 (21 July 1910), pp. 67-69.
- 84. Ibid.
- 85. Angenette Parry, "The Relation of Athletics to the Reproductive Life of Women: A Preliminary Study," The American Journal of Obstetrics and Diseases of Women and Children, LXVI:3 (September 1912), pp. 341-57.
- 86. Edward M. Hartwell, 'President's Address: The Condition and Prospects of Physical Education in the United States, in American Association for the Advancement of Physical Education, 'Proceedings, Seventh Annual Meeting, Philadelphia, (Springfield: 1893), pp. 13-40, see esp. p. 31, 38; J. A. Sponagle, "The Relation of the General Practitioner to the Physical Life and Development of Our Youth, 'Maritime Medical Mews, XIV; Geptember 1902), pp. 322-326; Colin Howell and Michael Smith, 'Orthodox Medicine and the Health Reform Movement in Maritimes, 1850-1885, 'Acadiensis, XVIII: (Spring

- 1989), p. 70; Patricia Vertinsky, "God, Science and the Marketplace: The Basics for Exercise Prescriptions for Females in Nineteenth Century North America," <u>Canadian Journal of the History of Sport</u>, XVII:1 (May 1986), pp. 38-45.
- 87. American Association for the Advancement of Physical Education, <u>Proceedings</u>, Second Annual Meeting, Brooklyn, NY. (Brooklyn: 1886). Luther Halsey Gulick, <u>Status of Physical Education in 90 Public Normal Schools and 2392 Public High Schools in the United States</u> (New York, 1910). See also William Gilbert Anderson, <u>Anderson's Physical Education</u>, (New York: 1897), esp. "Measurements," Part IV, pp. 91-101.
- 88. See, for example, Dominick Carvello, Muscles and Morals: Oranized Playgrounds and Urban Reform, 1880-1920, (Philadelphia: 1981); W. E. Outher, "Military Drill in the Public Schools," Maritime Medical News, XV:12 (December 193), pp. 560-64. Smith, "Graceful Athleticism;" Angus McLaren, Our Own Master Race, (Toronto: 1989).

CHAPTER SIX:

The Erosion and Cooptation of Health Reform"

His aunt was concerned. She began to try all manner of remedies on him. She was one of those people who are infatuated with patent medicines and newfangled methods of producing health or mending it. She was an inveterate experimenter in these things. When something fresh in this line came out, she was in a fever right away to try itnot on herself, for she was never ailing, but on anybody else that came handy. She was a subscriber for all the health periodicals and phrenological frauds, and the solemn ignorance they were inflated with was breath to her nostrils. All the "rot" they contained- about ventilation, and how to go to bed, and how to get up, and what to eat, and what to drink, and how much exercise to take, and what frame of mind to keep one's self in, and what sort of clothing to wear- was all gospel to her, and she never observed that her health journals of the current month customarily upset everything they had recommended the month before ... She gathered her quack periodicals and her quack medicines and, thus armed with death, went about on her pale horse, metaphorically speaking, with "hell following after." But she never suspected that she was not an angel of healing and the balm of Gilead in disguise to the suffering neighbors.1

Do I contradict myself? Very well then.... I contradict myself; I am large....I contain multitudes.²

In 1876 Samuel Clemens, or Mark Twain, as he is better known, wrote of the hustle and bustle of early water-cure fever. As a devoted supporter of Rachel Gleason he felt that he owed his wife's life to Gleason's treatment. He was more sceptical of other ideas of health reform: Madeleine Stern already has detailed Clemens' attitude to phrenology after he had visited Lorenzo Fowler for a reading. Fowler claimed that his client had little sense of humour. On a second visit, now aware of the writer's identity, Fowler indicated that Clemens'

faculty for humour had grown from a cavity to "a Mount Everest." Stern pointed out that whatever his public hilarity over phrenology, the detailed delineation perhaps was not far from Clemen's true personality. It was accurate enough for him to return a third time later in life to discover the secrets within his head.

If Clemens had an ambiguous attitude towards health reforms, there was no doubt he had plenty of company in that indecision. If one were to accept water as a healing agent, for example, did one have to accept a vegetarian life-style? If one felt that phrenology held clues to human nature, did that mean that one's life was to be conducted on the austere plan devised by phrenologists? If some of the ideas made sense, 'why not incorporate them into allopathic therapeutics and forget the world vision of health reformers? For many people in the late 19th century these questions posed a profound dilemma.

Clemen's humour may have set the standard of ridicule for health reformers, and in present times this denigration of phrenology may be the main recognition the 19th-century science receives, but to health reformers the public's disdain for their ideas and their work was more than a cross that they had to bear. It was an indication of the depth of ignorance and folly that they felt they had to overcome in order to bring about their vision.

One of the major obstacles that hindered health reformers, and indeed affected all people, was the prevalence of ill-health throughout all levels of society. school-girl Sarah H. Ellas wrote to her father who was recuperating from small-pox, and noted that not only had she had measles (which made her feel like when she had had diphtheria), but she had a side-ache and a sore neck: Uncle Addison had a swollen face: Grandmother had a severe cough: Mary - whose children had received a smallpox vaccination had a lame ankle; and Emma had just recovered from the measles.7 James Barry, the Nova Scotian miller, may be an extreme example of poor health; his diary is a litary of illness. "I would almost suit the lamentable description of the Church by Isaiah Chap. 7: 5,6 verses: - "The whole of the head is sick and the whole heart (that is the only thing sound and strong about me, except the doodle) is faint. From the sole of the feet to the crown of the head there is no soundness in it, but wounds and bruises, and petrifying sores!" Barry's approach to a system of therapeutics, however, like many other persons', was haphazard and eclectic. He relied on patent medicines, for example, despite the fact that they were seldom beneficial and often harmful. Lydia Pinkham's patent medicine, for example, was touted as a cure for many diseases, not because of its efficacy but because of the ailment's potential to attract customers. Wrote her son, Dan, "I think there is one thing we are missing it on; and that is; not having something on the pamphlets in regard to Kidney Complaints as about half of the people are either troubled with Kidney complaints or else they think they are. When one woman wrote to say that she had received no benefit after 11 bottles of medicine, Lydia Pinkham informed her that she had improved, even though she 'did not realize it just now."

Alcohol also played a role in Barry's stock pile of cures, as did doctors, druggists, and *quack doctors.* His ill health and poor condition dominated his thoughts and his diary, and he often felt at death's door. On 31 December 1857, he believed his days were numbered; in January 1860 he knew he would not survive; and in March of that year, he believed his cold, "would finish me sometime, no human being can stand it long at this rate.* ¹⁹ He penned a poem addressed to the "Winter of 1856," celebrating his victory over the colds and sicknesses of the season:

Many winters I have seen
And many more may I see;
And many bad ones has there been
But none of them like unto this.

Thou kept my nose stuffed full of cold My eyes afloat in water. And racked my guts with pain untold. That made me as mad [as] a hatter.

Pains in my back and around my belly
And in place I will not tell ye
And a Diarrhoea in my guts
That almost put me out of my wits
But thou art gone, and here am I;
And while youre [sic] handy, take thou good bye
And may you never come back again.
To rack me fore and aft with pain.
Pray, stop a moment - turn about
Kiss my arse, and then clear out."

With health, or the lack thereof, foremost in many people's minds, it was no wonder that they would turn to heroic medicine, alternative regimens, patent medicines, miracle cures, 12 and a host of other remedies. If nothing else worked, then there was magic; a mad stone would, for example, cure hydrophobia. 12 And, every household had its collection of "Receipts" for ailments. For pneumonia one placed ten to twelve raw chopped onions and a large spider over a fire; and then added rye meal and vinegar to make a thick paste. Simmered for 5 to 10 minutes, this would make a hot poultice to be placed on the sick person's chest. This reportedly had cured at least four persons, and had been passed on by a physician. 14

Sometimes illogical cures attracted the desperate. In 1867 in Torbay, Newfoundland, fisher-folk ducked underneath the belly of an ass in the hopes of finding a remedy for their ailments.

Credulous people have supposed that the limit to simplicity in medical treatment had been reached by the discovery of Holloway's Pills and Dr. Barry's Arabica Revalenta Food. Any such supposition, however, is altogether erroneous. There is a far simpler treatment and that is, passing under the belly of a Torbay Jack-ass. I ought, perhaps, to have written the Torbay Jack-ass, as the animal in question is said to be the only genuine representative of his species in the country. "No more mineral poisons, " nor vegetable ones either! There is "hope for the afflicted" now, in earnest. On Saturday last, the doctor made a visiting tour about and around the town, when scores of squalling B[a]bes, afflicted with hooping[sic]-cough, were compelled by intelligent elderly females to take the asinine road to health. There can be no doubt whatever, that the remedy is as efficacious in the cure of all other diseases as in that of whoopingcough.

The correspondent who reported this incident noted that the first inference of this was, "it doesn't follow that because the ass is a doctor that the doctor should be an ass.... And if it did, it doesn't follow that because the doctor is an ass, his patients should have sufficient intelligence to discover that fact." Charging a one shilling fee - for the health of an entire family - the enterprising "ass purveyor" made at least enough to purchase a pair of boots. The popularity of a variety of home cures demonstrates the desperation of patients and their families.

Many persons would have felt that health reforms were just as silly as these remedies appear in hindsight, but, it must be remembered that allopathic treatments were often as useless, and as harmful as quack cures. Indeed, allopathic acceptance of new ideas, such as the germ theory of disease, was not always swift nor was it all encompassing. If There were vast problems in operating a hygienic surgery, noted New York doctor, T. H. Squires, adding that while he supported Lister's principles, he had difficulty implementing them in his practise. While the world might be full of hazardous bacteria, he felt "the dangerous ones do not swarm around every patient." He noted one case where a married patient died of peritonitis, and his next two obstetrical patients (and apparently some surgical patients) then contracted the disease. He had taken precautions after that and declined to

attend obstetrical cases for a time. Still, despite the use of disinfectants and germicides, an obstetrical case died when he again began to attend cases a month later. It was truly difficult to operate a hygienic practice. 17

Doctors often were aware that liquor had no therapeutic value, but they continued to advocate its use in some cases. Questioned by the Woman's Christian Temperance Union, Dr. Thomas W. Musgrove, the Secretary of the New Brunswick Medical Society, noted that alcoholic beverages were neither necessary nor helpful to healthy persons, but argued that doctors felt that they were "beneficial in many diseases, and that in the present state of our knowledge we know of no substitute for them of equal efficacy; but when prescribed, judgement, care and discrimination should be exercised." Asked in what types of cases alcohol should be supplied, he condescendingly replied that the answer would fill a volume, "which, we presume, would not be understood by our questioners. All questions of prescriptions must be left to the learning and judgement of the attending physician." Yet Musgrave noted to the society that he felt that "Physicians in this province have been using alcohol far too recklessly." At the same meeting another doctor suggested that alcohol was seldom a medicine, and that he had found that he was able to complete more work now that he abstained from alcoholic stimulants. There were doctors, however, who felt that alcohol was an excellent stimulant, and still others who disregarded the

Just as regular physicians dispensed poisonous drugs, there were often dangers in the use and abuse of the patent medicines advertised in every newspaper. Hop Bitters would save a patient over \$1000 a year in physician's bills, claimed one advertisement. Dr. Halsy's Forest Wine and Forest Pills, containing no drugs or minerals and only pure extract of plants, could cure not only bilious and stomach disorders and bowel problems, but, as well, asthma, dyspepsia, indigestion, rheumatism, ague, fever, chills, boils, ulcers, blotches, scabbed head, ring-worm, sore eyes, and female obstructions including "the most distressing forms of these complaints." No wonder that when a patent medicine man posted handbills around a village, the local press guipped that overnight 15 goats had eaten enough medical information to run an eclectic college. 19 The possible consequences of patent medicine were summed up in the Water-Cure Journal:

I was well; Wished to be better. Took physic, And here I lie.²⁰

The whole situation was perplexing and paradoxical for health reformers. After all, in their world vision the goal of individual and social harmony was within reach. It was the 19th century, the height of civilisation, and men and women stood on the edge of perfection. At the same time, however. the amount of physical, moral, and mental degeneration was appalling to many late Victorians. How could perfection be attained if drunkards roamed the streets, if sanitary measures were ignored, if women were only agile enough to bow down to fashion, if children were cramped into over-crowded, poorly ventilated, and dirty school houses, and were expected to comprehend matters far too complex and taxing for their physical and mental reserves? In addition, health reformers found that allopathic doctors chose not only to hinder and belittle their work, but continued in their practice of heroic medicine. For health reformers, there seemed to be a race between degeneration and regeneration, a classical fight between evil and good. The solution to the crises, lav in accepting the veracity of their ideas, and allowing nature full rein to help in the re-creation of individuals and society. Given the therapeutic ineffectiveness of most remedies, it is not surprising that the various health reforms, stressing those benefits of nature, made headway. Many persons felt that orthodox medicine was dangerous. Writing to the Water Cure Journal from Picton, Canada West, H. E. B. wrote, "If there is one spot on God's green earth where the truths you teach are especially needed more than another. it is our pleasant and naturally salubrious country, but where, from ignorance, our people are suffering intolerably from almost all forms of disease. Allopathy promotes this ill health . . . [since] our people are not a reading people. *21

Many medical doctors saw the issue in a different perspective, as Robert Nye has argued. They believed that biological determinism lay at the root of the problem. Hence there was an ever-increasing birth rate, a danger of race suicide, a fear of immorality, and a rapid degeneration of inferior types. While health reformers often supported similar ideas, doctors felt that with their scientific knowledge, they should be the arbitrators in the battle for health. Not only would they try to expand their area of expertise, but, physicians suggested that their hegemonic position and the support of the people gave them at once the right to expand their area of expertise beyond the boundaries of regular medicine.22 The race between Health Reform and Nature, and Allopathic Medicine and Science probably was never balanced, but throughout the century it endured. The basis of the alternative system was Nature, and reformers would attack and berate their competition for its failure to heed natural laws. Allopathic physicians claimed that their remedies were scientific, and with Science on their side they could belittle and degrade the remedies of the irregulars with impunity, even while they seldom could offer cures. Attacks by allopaths on phrenology, watercure, nutrition, and other reform ideas were common and often brought a vigorous response from the reformers.23

By the end of the 19th century, allopathy and science had ousted health reformers from whatever credibility they still maintained. They achieved this distinction in part through the development and acceptance of scientific truths, in particular the discovery of the germ theory. But the successful cooptation of alternative techniques, and the denigration of irregular treatments and ideas also aided in the development of an allopathic hegemony. In addition, the increasingly eclectic treatments of health reformers, as they struggled to maintain their legitimacy and their ideology, and the always present "quacks" who undermined the health reform platform by the wanton and uneducated misuse of its ideas and ideals in the search for profits, also aided in establishing regular medicine's dominance. The techniques of professionalization adapted by allopaths also helped to secure their dominant position, as physicians appealed increasingly to middle-class patients convinced of the legitimacy of proper education and scientific endeavours.24

If health reformers had a great deal of opposition and competition to contend with, the situation was no different for the allopathic professionals at mid-century. Not only did they have the issue of their own therapeutic ineffectiveness to face, they often had to undertake the disciplining of physicians who stepped outside the boundaries of acceptable medicine and utilized alternative measures on their patients. This was a grave problem, since the admission of their own inabilities, and the success or possibility of success of other methods, was threatening to allopathic medicine.

Orthodox physicians were careful, therefore, to attempt to restrict the practise of medicine to those who followed the allopathic tenets. As a result they attempted to control access to medical schools and to hospitals. Various legislative procedures, medical organizations, and an opposition to any competition, were all part of this process. This exclusiveness had long been a part of orthodox practice. In 1848 the founding constitution of the American Medical Association restricted membership to regular physicians, and attempted to exclude, "all Homeopathic, hydropathic, chronothermal and botanic physicians, and also all mesmeric and clairvoyant pretenders to the healing art, and all others who at any time or on any pretext claim particular merits for their practices not founded on the best system of physiology and pathology, as taught in the best schools in Europe and America.* In Canada. especially in Ouebec and Ontario, due to the strength of the alternative groups the allopathic progress towards a monopoly was less swift: still regular physicians challenged all forms of competition.25

Homeopathic practitioners were trying to gain a foothold on the allopathic platform; doctors needed, one New York physician claimed, "to shove them off and let them swim or sink alone. According to the [medical] code they are not fit associates in consultation." Homeopathic medicine, for example, he added "never an off-spring of science, but was the child of cunning." Ultimately, unlike other irregular

therapies, homeopathy has limped along until the present day. As Phillip A. Nicholls has argued the enforced 'isolation' and 'sectarianism' of the homeopathic profession did not mean that the allopathic profession "refrained from epistemological intercourse with the outcasts. In short the orthodox profession had consorted with the knave, and the union had resulted in the birth and growth of bastard homeopathy."

For health reformers, adverse to all medications in any dosage, the confrontation would be fatal. Allopathic physicians gradually recognized the danger or futility of their therapeutic practices, and at the same time, they undermined the alternative. In the case of health reformers, this often was most difficult. After all, health reform techniques had a certain favourable reputation, promoted both by the leaders of the movement, and by those grateful patients who believed that they had benefitted from a regimen. In hindsight, there can be no doubt that a sensible diet, based on grains, fruits and vegetables and which avoided the pernicious and trichinosis-bearing pork, if not all other meats, was healthful. A regimen which advocated pure water, rest, fresh air, exercise, better dress habits, temperance and sanitation, to say nothing of the relaxation provided by a stay in a sanatorium, helped improve many patients' health, even if an actual cure for their condition never emerged. The most sensible way to defeat this threat to the hegemony of allopathic medicine, was both to denigrate the health reformers and to incorporate some of their least offensive methods into allopathic medicine. Allopathic physicians also took measures against those irregulars who practised in their neighbourhood. In 1909, for example, in Elmira, New York, a committee of physicians was established to see what action could be taken against "certain irregular practitioners of the city." The action in this case was to spend \$10.00 to hire detectives to try and obtain legal evidence against a particular irregular. The final result was the departure of the person from the city.³⁸

As well as challenge usurpers, allopaths also had to defeat the popularity of patent medicines, a task difficult to complete with the flood of advertisements, and with groups such as the Kickapoo Medicine company, which toured areas dispensing their Indian Tonic and Rattlesnake Oil, and with individuals such as Anthony McDonald, who travelled through the eastern part of Prince Edward Island with a medicine wagon stocked with his veterinarian brother's household remedies. 39 One physician argued that patients needed mystery about their cures; as a result they resisted "scientific rational measures in medical treatment and insist[ed] so strongly upon some illegitimate and inadequate course, as to put the honest physician's patience to its last resorts. 10

This was not, of course, an across-the-board plan to destroy all opposition. It must be remembered that the ideology of the health reformer's cures often went against the education, training, and beliefs of allopathic doctors, and, their emmity to these treatments was quite logical. The credibility of reform therapeutics simply did not always connect to the reality of the allopathic tradition; it would have been quite easy to condemn their procedures. The reform ideology, which often endorsed such radical views as woman's rights, including suffrage, marriage reform, and economic equality, spiritualism, and communitarianism, was no doubt alien to many late 19th century practitioners. Furthermore, there is no doubt that health reformers became victims due to their own unrestrained attacks on the allopathic system."

Between the new emphasis on sanitation and public health, "and the developments in the understanding of disease etiology," there was a growing awareness that, however misinformed and untrained (in the orthodox sense), health reformers might be, limited acceptance of their therapeutics offered allopaths and patients certain benefits. Also, although health reformers claimed to be the originators of their therapeutic remedies, ideas about the "nonnaturals" were often a part of the allopathic tradition. "A

In addition, there was never a clear demarcation between allopathic medicine and health reforms. Part of this was due to the blurring of the boundaries between each group: health reformers sometimes held allopathic licences, and allopaths often utilized reform techniques, either because they believed in them. or because they were willing to try alternative reme-

dies. Almira L. Fowler, for example, one of the half-sisters of phrenologists Orson and Lorenzo Fowler, graduated as a medical doctor from the Women's Medical College in Philadelphia, and had been a demonstrator of anatomy at the Boston Medical College. After her graduation she became involved in homeopathic medicine and had "one of the largest practices in the Oranges." Lydia Folger Fowler held an allopathic licence and yet supported phrenology. Silas Gleason, of the Elmira Water-Cure held a regular licence, but his wife gained her experience by studying under his tutelage. The Hygio-Therapeutic College held a charter to confer upon its graduates the degree of medical doctor. With this vague delineation between one group of practitioners and the other, if need be, and if conscience permitted, one could easily slide from one therapeutic approach to another.35

For those committed to allopathic medicine, the solution to this problem of competition lay in the successful cooptation of health reform therapeutics and in the incorporation of their techniques into the allopathic arsenal, without giving credence to the irregular supporters, and without subscribing to the world vision propagated by health reformers. Doctors were not unaware of the fact that nature often cured where they could not. The president of the Medical Association of Southern Central New York, H. N. Eastman, mourned, *[S]o large a portion of our maladies disappear, after a time, without the aid of judicious treatment, nay, that often resist the worst

medication and are cured by the efforts of nature." Other cases proved fatal no matter what was done. Doctors were left in a dilemma.

[W] hoever engages in the practice of medicine must inevitably turn quack, abandon his calling or distinguish himself by more than common skill and devotion to his profession, or be content to drag out a miserable existence on the confines of powerty and wretchedness, without even the enjoyment or the deference which the ill-acquired wealth of beep precenter often commands from the masses, for the precent of the merit always deserves from those capable of appreciating solid worth.

Those who left allopathic medicine to practise in another system, argued this doctor, did so because they had failed to gain the fame or wealth that they had desired. He dismissed the rest of the alternative practitioners as a "multitude of dyspeptic clergymen, broken[-]down lawyers, bankrupt merchants, conceited mechanics and nervous females." ¹⁸

If medical doctors did not subscribe to the ideology of health reform, it does not mean that they were insensitive to or ignorant of the degeneration that they saw around them. It would have been impossible to miss the prostitution, poverty, insanity, filth, crime, and public drunkenness, that menaced the public. The need for sanitation and public health measures increasingly was obvious in this, the gilded age, and physicians countered with both their legislative influence and their humanitarianism. Where the allopaths and the irregulars differed was in their interpretation of the causes of the problems and their solutions. Doctors blamed problems on a

failure of the population to heed science and their interpretation of its laws. As the allopathic tradition gained dominance, biological determinism became paramount as the causation of the degeneration and deviance that surrounded late 19th century society. The very language of degeneracy would become integrated into the consciousness of those in the late Victorian era and beyond."

Medical doctors increasingly argued that they and their knowledge of science could solve the problem of degeneration. Dr. Daniel Holmes of New York, argued that the first man had no need of physiological knowledge; before the fall he had been perfect. Now there was a need for that knowledge and doctors had gained it after "patient long continued and persevering study &[sic] observation." Now that "darkness has been removed: mind has arisen in its might and asserted its dominion, civilization has been regenerated and the cloisters of the convent unlocked, and Science and Art come forth in their native parity and vigour, to resuscitate and illumine a gloomy and benighted world."38 Physicians believed that they alone possessed the scientific knowledge that could lead to better health. With that key and the cooptation of reform ideas, nature and science could unite to produce a population of robust and balanced men, women, and children.

Health reformers had long been concerned about the delicate nature of the tri-partite equilibrium. This was true of schoolchildren as they struggled to understand difficult concepts under unhygienic conditions, of women who were either over- or under-worked, and of men who struggled in the business world. Poor sanitation, unhygienic conditions, unhealthy physiology, excessive mental strain, all became common concerns. Dr. W. H. Hattie, the Assistant Physician at the Nova Scotia Hospital for the Insane, was just one doctor who, in the process of offering an interpretation of insanity and mental illness, incorporated the techniques and arguments of health reform, and nature into his work. Near the end of the century, Hattie, along with a host of others, would combine Darwinism, hereditarian ideas, and health reform arguments to make a plea for physical education that sounded much like the competition.

The ceaseless activity of mind which to-day characterizes the fittest to survive reacts not alone upon his unfortunate offspring. The abnormal life which is led by the present generation of business men- the worry, the toil, the excitement, the suspense attendant upon the manipulation of 'deals' - amounts simply to abusive exercise of the higher function without any opportunity being afforded for a correlative development of the system of as a whole.

This increased tendency towards insanity threatened the whole of civilization, Hattie argued, backing up his assertions by citing an article from the <u>American Journal of Insanity</u>. Invoking the health reform call for a balanced mental, moral and physical state, he argued that 'Physical training should become a <u>primary</u> and all important consideration in our public school system. It should have the undivided attention of an instructor educated in physicalgy, hygiene, and physical

culture, should be compulsory in every grade of promotion from the most primary to the most advanced classes, and should be allotted sufficient time to permit of its efficient application." In 1884 Dr. George Leland lectured to the Boston Ladies' Physiological Institute on the value of physical culture. He noted that while Boston prided itself on aesthetic and spiritual culture, it failed to consider physical culture. Ignoring the important contribution of Dio Lewis to that city in particular, Leland noted, "[B]y regular and judicious exercise the muscles become larger and firmer and more healthy, that Physical culture should be the most essential thing for children, that a boy or girl should have more attention paid to that than mental culture." Dr. Dudley Sargent, at that time the assistant professor of Physical Training at Harvard University and of the Normal School of Physical Training. He spoke about physical training, proper food, and exercise for all parts of the body. Other medical doctors who lectured that year also incorporated health reform ideas into their therapies.39

By the latter part of the century the specially trained instructor of physical education, for example, would be a medical doctor, who was the expert in the science of physiology. A textbook on Mechano-therapy, a "remedial agent," which aided nature in the battle against disease, appeared in 1899. The author, once a lieutenant in the Swedish army, and now the house physician at the City Hospital, New York.

praised the work, not of the many health reformers who had long advocated physical exercises as an important part of nature's cure, but the well-known doctor of neurasthenia, Weir Mitchell. It was Mitchell, claimed the writer, who 'introduc-[ed] this science in America, to grasp it, as it were, from the hands of quackery and bring it under the control of the medical profession." The writer did acknowledge the Swedish roots of the system and that there had been a slight contribution from others, such as Baron Nils Posse of the Boston Normal School of Gymnastics, but what remained important was the fact that the system now was under the control of the medical profession with their scientific training in physiology. 40

One must question just how different these allopathic ideas were from earlier ones which had been long proffered by health reformers. In Hereditary Descent:Its Laws and Facts Applied to Human Development, (1847), Orson Fowler argued that children inherited their characteristics from their parents. He mourned that humans carefully bred their stock yet paid little attention to the question of begetting healthy children. Healthy partners had to be chosen. A predisposition for insanity could be passed from one generation to another, he argued. This tendency could be modified if persons tried to follow hygienic lifestyles. Fowler, like eugenists in the future, would explore racial differences. Phrenology showed, he claimed, that Africans, with their love

of children and music, would make good nurses. Native Africans had better developed heads than those in the United States, he commented. "The heads of heathen Africa superior to those of Christian and republican America!" White America owed a great moral duty to this race, he suggested, dragged down more by slavery, than by their inferior culture. Jews had a love of acquisitiveness and were deceitful, although not so much so as the American native. Children in alms-houses showed large Amativeness and had generally had licentious parents. Wealth might have benefits, he noted, but it made its owners unhealthy. Life partners should be chosen based in their characteristics and life style, not their wealth. By the early part of the 20th century, many of these ideas would exist in the minds of eugenists. Just as Fowler had used his science, phrenology, to explain his own racial concepts, so too would the new eugenists justify their racist positions with science and hereditarian ideas.41

In a similar fashion, physicians at the turn of the century used science to advocate both physical labour and exercises as prescriptions to combat mental and physical illness. Dr. George Lincoln Walton, a consulting neurologist at the Massachusetts General Hospital, credited physical culture advocate, Amy Morris Homans, the Director of the Boston School of Cymnastics, for asking him to make an address upon which he based a book about worry. He suggested that "Communion with Nature has a peculiarly soothing effect on

tired and jangled nerves, and praised exercise as an antidote. Work was an excellent cure for "incurables" in lunatic asylums; not only would it provide good results, it was cheaper. "We know of no good reason why labor, both agricultural and mechanic[al] should not be prescribed and enforced, if necessary as part of the hygienic and curative treatment, just as medicine is prescribed and given. Of the two, employment is much more useful and efficacious, "said one report. "In view of the worrisome cost of incarcerating the insane, ideas such as these served a two-fold purpose. They offered a financially responsible way to deal with the residuum and outsiders of society, and they suggested a humane way of resolving a growing problem.

Enforced labour was a solution which seemed manifestly better than the common poorhouse or insane asylum. Problems in these institutions were revealed every day in the press. At one institution in Pennsylvania the women were kept partially or totally naked; there was no furniture, little heat, and the occupants were covered with vermin. At another twelve insane inmates were confined; some were held in chains with one person being chained from the ceiling; six had only straw litters, and none of the patients received fresh air. These connditions made "the day and night hideous with the distressing shrieks and yells of the wretched and maltreated madmen." In a searing expose, a reporter feigned mental illness and quickly was committed to the Bloomingdale Asylum.

His aversion to brandy and peppermint seemed to confirm his case; although that was helped by his "harmless vagarities and a series of demented observations." Not only was the cost of the room far too high, \$20.00 per week, and worth only \$2.00, but the treatment was dubious.

The medical treatment was one dose of quinine and four interrogations from a doctor that received a sane man as crazy, which interrogatories were always, "Well, how do you feel?" The moral treatment comprised the removal of all his clothes, the theft of a collar button, the refusal of printed matter and writing materials, the supplying him with damp sheets, the saturation of his room with chloride of lime and soap suds, and the quartering him amid howling lunatics. We must not forget to say the deputy-keeper once offered to play him a game of seven-up. "

The concern with idleness went beyond the walls of the institution; boredom due to lack of work could beget many problems: vagrancy, insanity, depression, crime, poverty, as well as burden governments with relief payments. It all depended on just who was not working and why. There was much criticism of those who were able to work, but did not; their impoverishment was considered their own misfortune and due to intemperance, ignorance, laziness, promiscuity or all of these. If some men were blamed for not providing for their families, women, too, were criticized for their maternal failings and their lack of housekeeping skills. In 1862 a Newfoundland newspaper condemed one unemployed person, repeatedly on relief, for his lack of initiative, and for having a "careless, dirty duck of a wife, ... what he brings in by the door ducky takes very little care to prevent it

flying out the window." Work, voluntary or enforced, would give such people both physical fitness and mental robustness, and as well, lower the relief statistics eliminating a growing problem of the age. This was an analysis which took little account of its racial, gender, and class prejudices. A poem, published in Newfoundland, condemned the idler who was content to live off "Government pay."

'Tis sorry I'd be to go tilling the land, To find that hard work is not asy; Be me soul but I fancy I'd much rather stand At the street corners, drink and be lazy. Do yez want me to fish when October comes in, Wid de fog and de frost on de ocean; O, faix its meself that would think it a sin Thus to perish alive, I've a notion. Is it work on a wharf for four shillings a day And try to provide for the winter; I would rather by far take Government pay, "Tis aisier had, and pleasanter. True for yez, I'm lusty, young, well-fed and strong. Well-housed, warmly clad -how, no matter, And apt to insult folks as they pass along At night, when I'm out on the batter. Increase the police! Is it send me to gaol! 'Tis little that same would annoy me; There's nothing I dread but the cat-o'-nine tail, Or the chain-gang on roads to employ me. 46

Mandatory labour, according to its supporters, would alleviate much poverty, lower the expenses of poor houses and other institutions and improve the health and morals of the insane and criminal-minded. Ultimately, whatever the accepted reason for unemployment, the physiological problem that resulted was a disturbance in the natural equilibrium of the mental, moral, and physical state.

For the ill person, work or exercise was often touted as a beneficial remedy. "Out of door exposure with some work

will be a better restorer than all the medicines I have taken or may take, suggested one person in ill-health in 1865. A doctor suggested suffragist, temperance leader, and socialist Francis Willard suffered from nervous exhaustion until she was persuaded to take up bicycle riding. In 1910 Boston doctor Paul W. Goldsburg praised physical culture for its paradoxical quality; it could give the body needed stimulation, yet it provided rest after sedentary work. Physicians and lay persons generally accepted the need for a balance between work or exercise and rest; they also accepted the notion of a healthy and harmonious mental and physical state. In 1909 Dr. G. L. Walton, quoted physical culture and Delsarte exercise promoter, Annie Payson Call: "Rest must be complete when taken and must balance the effort in work - rest meaning often some form of recreation as well as the passive rest of sleep." Recuperating patients were advised not to get depressed or discouraged since "a stout courage is no mean curative." In 1894 Dr. William Bayard argued in the Dominion Medical Monthly that education could defeat degeneracy through the "[U]niform development of all powers," and that that should be its aim. 47

The concern with a tri-partite equilibrium and the fear that North Americans were degenerating permeated both the medical profession and the lay population. Typically women were the ones who needed the most help in their re-creation. At the University of Wisconsin female students were given a

course in how to rest. It was believed that many arrived at university on the brink of nervous breakdown simply because they could not control or conserve their nervous energy. Out of 175 students, scores of young women allegedly were saved from nervous collapse in only one year.⁴⁸

Ever since Dr. Edward Clarke had cautioned about the dangers of educating young girls at a time when they needed their energy for reproductive growth, women had worried about the problem of ill-health and college-life. In 1885 a study done by the Association of Collegiate Alumni expressed relief and reported that almost all of their respondents felt capable of handling the demands of higher education. Of 705 female college graduates 138 or 19.58% had suffered a deterioration of health in college. Of 1032 working girls, 166 or 16.09% had experienced a decline in health. Only four of the 166 had good health, 128 were in fair health, and 34 were in poor condition. Of college girls 42 had declined from excellent to good health. Still, almost as many had reported that their health had improved with college education. The report concluded that an individual predisposition to ill-health, and not higher education, caused the problem. If studies showed that women were holding their own through the rigours of higher education, their gender's natural stamina was never credited, but rather outside elements such as physical culture which helped them to improve their inferior physiology. The Massachusetts Bureau of Labor Statistics sent questionnaires to 700 women's schools and colleges to discover the relationship of education and women's health. The result, said Dr. Lewis W. Pendleton to the graduating class of the Albany Medical College, showed that a course of education was more beneficial than harmful. It offered young women a chance to develop "steady control," something they were unable to attain without help. Mental and physical discipline could be learned through a program of brainwork and physical education. "The real object . . . is to have a well-poised and symmetrical frame, a heart that never weakens in its regular pulsation, a nervous system that will hold its vigor under the surprises and depressions of real life."

The question of mental imbalance, from whatever cause, was of utmost importance to women. They, after all, were viewed as the most common victims of the problem, and furthermore, were often easily incarcerated in asylums for trivial or minor reasons. Said one horrified correspondent to a newspaper, "I fear to enumerate the trivial grounds on which fathers commit their daughters to this living tomb, and I am amazed at the levity with which women generally are deprived of their liberty by daughters, husbands, and fathers." Attempts to cure their supposed insanity were brutal and abuse proliferated at asylums. At the Illinois State Asylum women were tied hand and foot, or placed in a strait-jacket and plunged into cold water, their heads held under water. A Miss Jane Barackman reportedly lost the ability to speak after

mistreatment in an asylum, while another woman died following a beating, and a third remained bruised several weeks after an attack by two attendants. This asylum was investigated after a clergyman's wife, a Mrs. Packard, escaped and subsequently was found sane. She publicized her experience; she had been confined by her husband when she changed her religious beliefs. This event was the catalyst for the Personal Liberty or Packard Law of Illinois. It provided for a trial in order to prove lunacy. Some remained unconvinced of its value; John B. Chapin, Director of the Willard Asylum, argued that this was both expensive and unnecessary. 30

While the prevention of insanity and imbalance and insanity in women was important there was also a need to maintain and protect their reproductive potential. One way to do this was through physical culture. In 1904 Dr. James H. McBride noted that the goal of education should be to make a sound and healthy body, and to help form character through mental and moral discipline. One of the drawbacks to female students acquiring this personal knowledge, he suggested, was their unhygienic dress which especially hindered exercise routines. Ignoring health reformer's long time demand for rational dress, McBride argued that only physicians understood the misery caused by this problem. 51

Special care needed to be taken during puberty, warned a 1905 editorial in the <u>Dominion Medical Monthly</u>, since 'the integrity of a nation depends upon the physical and mental qualities of its individual constituents * The good effects of military cirill, for example, could be lost because of the mental strain from those same exercises. *All such exercises should be undoubtably under the supervision of a careful physician.* ¹²

Women and girls were not the only victims of an inharmonious state, however. Dr. Edouard Brown-Sequard gave a lecture at the Lowell Institute in Boston on the effects of irritating or injuring the nerves demonstrating his argument with a number of cases. He was a respected expert on insanity and his work on the concept of brain duality, "that each hemisphere [was] a complete brain for the activities of intellectual life," had challenged those who supported cerebral localization. He suggested that the educational system failed to develop both sides of the brain; the result was children with mental and physical problems. audience, no case was more demonstrable of the effects of disequilibrium than Dr. Brown-Sequard, himself. During his lecture he became so afflicted that he was unable to continue. "This very event perhaps illustrates as well as any which the lecturer related, the effect of a shock of the nervous system. Here was a disciplined man, " claimed a reporter, "whose calm experience embraced the most difficult operations of surgery. But his nervous system was suddenly overcome by sympathy with the sufferings of a patient and friend, so that he was unable

to continue the simple mental effort of repeating audibly the rest of a manuscript which was lying before $\min.^{*53}$

Brown-Sequard was a survivor of imbalances; numerous reports recounted tales of less fortunate victims, Dr. J.H.W. Young, a recent graduate of medicine, and the winner of the highest staff position at Bellevue Hospital. New York died of septicaemia, after wounding himself. According to the report, after a hard winter's work, his energy levels were so depleted that he could not fight the infection. "If it is to be inferred that over work contributed in any degree to the fatal result of the wound, this sad case should be a warning to ambitious students not to [over exert] themselves, even for an apparently desirable object!" Even those who participated in athletic activity could be at risk because of worry and excitement. For example, a number of baseball personages committed suicide over the pressures from professional sport. James Whitfield, president of the Western League and sporting editor of the Kansas Star, committed suicide by gunshot; he was over-worked due to the pressures of the two jobs. Charles Stahl, captain and manager of the Boston American League team, committed suicide by carbolic acid after his club failed to get a good position in the race for a pennant. Harry C. Pulliam, president of the National League, shot himself after a vacation failed to cure him of "a deplorable nervous condition brought on by many baseball controversies. Michael P. Hines, a former member of the Boston team, died in an insane asylum. The list of those who succumbed to the effects of disequilibrium, emphasized the need for appropriate physical, mental, and moral health.

John K. Mitchell, a Fellow of The College of Physicians, Philadelphia, and the attending physician of the Philadelphia Orthopaedic Hospital tackled this issue of the "hygiene of nervousness." In 1901 he published a number of articles in Harper's Bazaar, which in 1909 were published as a monograph, Self Help for Nervous Women: Familiar Talks on Economy in Nervous Exhaustion. Mitchell combined the popularization of a medical subject with the health reform ideology. He noted that although nervousness could apply to men, it usually struck women. Yielding to extravagant emotions was "weakminded, " he noted; still, too much self-control was repressive and harmful. "For this habit of unnatural repression Nature must take her revenge sooner or later and a time comes when these strong self-controlled women find their emotions will no longer be controlled. There must be an outlet." Thinking, he suggested, brought an excess of blood to the head; this could be controlled by hot foot baths, warm drinks, or a hot water bag to the feet. All of these remedies would reduce the amount of blood and help the person sleep. He noted the "widespread superstitions" about foods, usually spread by the promoter of certain foods or "the honest noisy ignorance of half-educated fanatics." He suggested that an all-meat diet could have benefits; a vegetarian diet, with dairy products,

would be good; but added that a raw food diet was merely a craze and should not be considered. Breakfast foods were fine if one did not take seriously the extravagant claims, nor use them exclusively. He praised physical exercise, especially games for children; gymnastic routines, he felt, might be too regimented for the nervous child. Moral treatment from a religious mentor could also help, he suggested, adding that the Roman Catholic priest's power often helped in the control of nervous disorders. Hypnotism was suspect, he noted, adding that the medical profession felt that it was dangerous and that it could lead to the deterioration of character. All in all, he felt that a sound mind, a sound body and a sound life were necessary for good health. Standing behind his pro-Jessional title, Mitchell at once denigrated health reformers, and offered their ideas in a new quise of scientific medicine 55

The physical, mental, and moral problems caused by masturbation and sexual excess concerned physicians as well. It was important that self control be taught, one doctor claimed, to prevent children from acquiring immoral ideas and habits. He added that medical doctors gradually had come to believe that the dangers of self-abuse had been exaggerated; still, he felt that perverse sexuality in children, such as homosexuality, needed to be watched, although it was not necessarily a life-long problem. Neurologist Edward Spitzka noted that while mental labour itself would not cause insani-

If physicians came more and more to cite support for physical culture and a physician's role in that area, they also slowly incorporated ideas of phrenology into medical practice. True, they never admitted that leap; phrenological ideas would emerge as psychology, or anthropology, or cerebral

localization, never as the evolution of the subject of phrenology. 57 Still, the study of skull and brain size and function kept eminent scientists and phrenologists busy. This study of skulls was sometimes referred to as craniology, and it would play an important role in the work of hereditarian and eugenist. Francis Galton. Gall and subsequent phrenologists had rejected the term "craniology," feeling that it was too learned and elitist for the general public; they preferred the term, phrenology. Orson Fowler had denounced the professional world for "calling things by names which few understand Away with the technicalities of science." Children could be taught about the body, he continued, "when cutting up (I mean dissecting; how unaccountably unclassical I am though), a chicken for dinner, or a hog (I mean swine; for, it is very vulgar to say hog) for salting. " Despite what their detractors claimed, phrenologists did not study 'bumps,' but looked "for [the] distance from the spinal axis, located at the top of the spinal cord, to the surface of the head where the organs are located. This was another reason for their dismissal of the term, "craniology." As Gall argued, "The object of my researches is the brain. The cranium is only a faithful cast of the external surface of the brain; and is consequently but a minor part of the principal object. This title, then, is as applicable as would be that of [a] maker of rhymes to a poet. "58

The forensic study of the brains of both rich and poor, brilliant and dull occupied much time. The Fowlers and Samuel Wells were well known for their collection of skulls, kept on display in New York, and they later would collect brains. In Stephen Gould's words, "the dissection of dead colleagues" in order to measure their brains became "somewhat of a cottage industry." The results of the science, Gould has suggested, would have depressed the owners of the brains since one of the criteria for superiority was thought to be a heavy brain. Walt Whitman "managed to hear America singing" with a brain of 1,282 grams; Franz Josef Gall made his contribution to phrenology with only 1,198 grams of brain power, while J. Spurzheim managed 1,559 grams. The average weight of a man's brain, without the outer membrane, claimed phrenologist Jessie Fowler, is 48 ounces (1493 grams); the average weight of a woman's brain, 44 ounces (1369 grams).59 Arguments about the brain ultimately supported mysogynist and racist ideas in the early 20th century.

The brain of George Francis Train, who played no small role in the history of the early American suffrage movement, provides an interesting example of early 20th century studies and the work of doctors and phrenologists. Train had been well-known to Lorenzo Fowler in both England and America. Fowler had examined him in Liverpool in 1860. Jessie Fowler had examined him in 1891 and 1899. The https://prenological.journal noted in 1904 that a person had to ignore Train's eccentrici-

ties: he has been described as a "Champion Crank" who advertised himself as a "lunatic, ass, mountebank, and demagogue." Dr. Carleton Simon presented a death mask of Train to the Institute of Phrenology; it had been Train's special request that this be done. Apparently it had been difficult to remove the brain since Dura Mater had attached it to the frontal and parietal bones of the skull. The famed neurologist and president of the New York Neurological Society, Dr. Edward Anthony Spitzka, who had done the autopsy, suggested that this was due to Train's habit of going bareheaded. Dr. Simon attributed the problem to an inflamation which also caused Train's aberrant behaviour. In accepting the gift of the brain. Jessie Fowler noted that she would have liked to have been at the autopsy as she had been when the brain of her aunt, Charlotte Fowler Wells, had been removed. She urged the audience at this presentation to leave their brains to the Phrenological Institution for examination.60

Much of this science of craniology was based on falsified data and the racism of the data compiler. Stephen Gould's book, The Mismeasure of Man, points out some of the problems with this scientific examination of the human skull. Samuel George Morton, a Philadelphia physician and anatomist, the owner of a large skull collection, a friend of George Combe, and a man of good reputation, was interested in the relationship of brain size to race. He used his measurements to offer support for the theories of polygeny. Argues Gould, 'In

short, and to put it bluntly. Morton's summaries are a patchwork of fudging and finagling in the clear interest of controlling a priori convictions. Yet - and this is the most intriguing aspect of the case - I find no evidence of conscious fraud; indeed, had Morton been a conscious fudger, he would not have published his data so openly. Morton's work showed a marked deficiency of mental powers among Indians; he based his work on "a large sub-sample of small-brained people (Inca-Peruvians) to pull down the Indian average, but excluded just as many small Caucasian skulls to raise the mean of his own group.** These ideas, designed to advance science, were not just the work of uneducated and ignorant phrenologists, but the scholarly work of some of the best scientists of the day.*

These ideas, long part of a phrenological delineation, became the basis of criminal anthropology; Cesare Lombroso, for example, used them to describe the Chicago Haymarket bombers. Many people easily accepted the notion that physiognomy indicated character and intelligence. The new science was used to depict the evil character of Dracula. Police detectives used the science to identify criminals by the shape of their nose or ears. 9

Brain research was the basis of much "scientific" proof of the inferiority of women and non-whites, whether that evidence was presented by health reformers or physicians. The lighter weight of the female brain was used to justify and

legitimize women's inequality. Dr. William A. Hammond, a New York neurologist, was one person who popularized this view. This was disputed by Helen Hamilton Gardener (1853-1925), an author, feminist, freethinker, and suffragist. Aided by neurologist Spitzka, Gardener wrote on "Sex in Brain," later translated into eight languages, and delivered before the International Council of Women, Washington, D.C., in 1888. She admitted that the slight weight difference in male and female brains was due to the fact that the brains of eminent men had been examined, it was usually the brains of women paupers and criminals which were used to represent the female statistics. Furthermore, the links between brain size and intelligence had yet to be determined. 64 Despite this defence of women, brain examinations offered a justification of many of the racist and misogynist ideas of the 19th century and early 20th century, beliefs held by phrenologists, scientists, doctors, eugenists and the public. Until the rise of intelligence quotient testing, which contained its own biases, craniology would remain an important science, a science which had drawn its ideas from phrenological ones.65

The examination of brain size aided in the maintenance of the notion of separate spheres. Jessie Fowler was the daughter of Lorenzo Fowler and Lydia Folger Fowler. Born in England, after her parents made it their home in the early 1860s, Jessie studied law, graduating from the Women's Law class of the New York University, and medicine at the London Medical School for Women, although she never became a qualified doctor. She took over the family firm after the death of Charlotte Fowler Wells, and she led the firm into the 20th century, offering career counselling as well as phrenological delineations. In addition she authored a variety of books combining ideas of health reform and modern science and medicine. Fowler argued that the difference in male and female brain size had to be examined in ratio to body weight. This would mean, according to her calculations, that for men the average ratio was 1:36.50, while in women it was 1:36.46, or a difference of .04 in woman's favour. The important thing, she argued, though, was that the dissimilarity between the male and female brain gave women "refinement, elevation of mind, [and] gentleness of manner." Men excelled at the rougher, heavier trades, and at protecting and defending family, home and property. She used the words of her father, Lorenzo Fowler, to explain this difference:

Men and women are alike as far as original powers are concerned, and differ mainly in quality and quantity. Man is strong, woman is elastic; man is thoughtful, woman is emotional; man is inventive, woman is intuitive; man is positive, woman is negative; man is firm, woman is tenacious; man is liberal, woman is kind; man loves power, woman loves admiration; man wishes to be looked up to, woman wishes to look up to; man is methodical, woman is tasteful; man knows or thinks he does, woman believes and is sure; man thinks, woman considers; man respects, woman adores; man has pluck, woman has fortitude; man wholesales, woman retails; man has push, woman has patience; man rules by commands, woman rules by love; man is philanthropic, woman is sympathetic; man has judgement, woman had sagacity; man has talent, woman has tact; man makes the money, woman should take care of it; man fathers the race, woman bears and takes care of it; man takes the lead, woman guides; man conquers by blows, woman conquers by smiles; man is dignified, woman is affable; man has passionate love, woman has conjugal love; man has a strong temper, woman have a quick temper; man speculates, woman calculates; man was made in the image of God, woman was made in the image of both man and God; man was created first and was made capsheaf of creation, woman was made last and is capsheaf of man; man feels his superiority, woman feels her equality; woman can do man's work and adapt herself to his sphere in life, as well as he can do her work and daapt himself to her sphere.

Despite the fact that she was an unmarried, well-educated woman, who ran a business, and had been raised in a family where her physician and phrenologist mother had cut a path in medical history, Jessie Fowler was unable to cross the divide of separate spheres. Men and women were equal but different; while they could perform each other's work, their attitude and approach to the job confirmed the gender differentiation. While her conclusion seems limited in hindsight, many others were unable to see even that far. In 1906, announcing that the mean weight of the adult male brain had been found to be 3 pounds 1 ounce, while the female brain was only 2 pounds 10 ounces, the Maritime Medical News ran an editorial on the subject. If this disparity in mass was true, the article noted, it was significant. "The present rage for bringing up the intellectual brain of woman to a parity with that of man may be successful, but it can only be a transfer of the true woman brain from its divine seat to a different place and function. Neither men nor women were able to become "mentally bi-sexed." The ultimate result, the medical journal noted,

Selfin Schatter Lastin

citing recent German investigation, was that "if women are admitted into competition with men the inevitable result will be a tremendous increase of insanity." Two years later, in 1908 the president of the Canadian Medical Association, phrased it more succinctly. He argued that women should not compete with men; such a thing opposed nature's laws. "Take as one evidence of this the distribution of hair upon the face. The man is supplied with a moustache to act as a dust filter and protection of the nostrils, . . . and a beard to protect the throat . . . " and he, therefore, was the one to brave the elements of the public sphere. The absence of this protection for women, "must surely be nature's indication that she is intended for the shelter and protection of the home."

The study of skulls and brains also would lead to an unusual and unlikely friendship: that between the neurologist and professor of physiology and vertebrate zoology at Cornell University, Burt Green Wilder, and Jessie Allen Fowler, the last of the "Phrenological Fowlers." Burt Green Wilder had been a student of and long-time supporter and friend of the famed Swiss scientist and Harvard University professor, Louis Agassiz. Stephen Gould has argued that Agassiz had serious sexual fears about miscegenation, and a "pronounced visceral revulsion" against blacks, and a belief in polygyny, despite his original religious beliefs about human unity and the

single Adam. Upon meeting his first black in 1846, he became convinced that blacks were a separate species. He wrote:

...it is impossible for me to repress the feeling that they are not of the same blood as us. In seeing their black faces with their thick lips and grimacing teeth, the wool on their head, their bent knees, their elongated hands, their large curved nails, and especially the livid color of the palm of their hands, I could not take my eyes off their face in order to tell them to stay far away. And when they advanced that hideous hand towards my plate in order to serve me, I wished I were able to order to serve me, I wished I were able to contact the thing the with supplied the thing the server of the

Such was the origins of Agassiz's polygynist and racist ideas, which undoubtably many accepted. He influenced his student and friend, Burt Green Wilder, for example, and advised him to make the study of the brain his life's work.

Interested in cerebral localization, and suspicious of the work of phrenologists, the story of Burt Green Wilder's connections with the Fowler Institute, and more specially with Jessie Fowler is most interesting. Over many years Wilder spent much time in a public attempt to discredit phrenology, while at the same time enjoying a cordial professional relationship with Jessie Fowler. His interest occurred not during the first flush of appeal for phrenology, in the 1830s and 1840s, but rather during the early 1870s to 1913. Why would a respected professor and scientist spend time and energy in collecting information on what he publicly condemmed? The answer is simple; privately he was not convinced

by calling phrenology a "humbug," Wilder gave it a "sweeping condemnation." He suggested to Wilder that while a rational man could report on defects in phrenology, if truth be known, "There are Pettifoggers in law, Hypocrites in theology, Ouacks in medicine and shallow pedants in every branch of learning." Many persons in scientific fields condemned phrenology, he claimed, in order to make a name for themselves. A study of phrenology was not wasted, Capen argued; if those halfeducated persons that Wilder condemned, would study phrenology and observe characters they would "come to have charity for the faults of many men and to distrust mere pretenders however high their position and they [would] acquire the ability to make correct discriminations in character when the hereditary condition is strongly marked so that it may control, to a degree the influence of the environment." The principles of phrenology were sound, although the field still needed study. Wilder's reaction to this counter-attack was to try and find out just how much of a medical man Capen was; he wrote a colleague inquiring about Capen's status, and, noting that he leaned towards phrenology, asked if he was in science or medicine. His colleague replied that he had never heard of Capen, and he was not in a 1897 medical directory. 71

Still Wilder continued to be curious about the public acceptance of phrenology. The <u>New York Tribune</u> noted that science might denounce phrenology, millions of people still believed in the subject. The Phrenological Journal had a

Publicly, however, Wilder was interested in denigrating phrenologists; not only did he claim that their ideas were wrong, but they offered a challenge to his profession. He also may have felt that the subject also was an issue in his personal life; in the late 1880s Cornell University established a department of Psychology to accumulate evidence on behalf of phrenology. In 1897, Wilder wrote an article arguing that children should learn about the brain by an actual study of the organ. In part he felt that this would prevent them from wasting time studying phrenological ideas. He queried, "Does not that humbug phrenology, waste the time of thousands of inquiring but half-educated persons, who might be saved such folly by a little real knowledge of the anatomy of the brain?" This point drew a hasty letter from phrenological supporter and doctor, John L. Capen. Capen felt that

circulation of 20,000 per month earning about \$100,000 per year, and there were still about 50 phrenological examiners in the country. Phrenology might not be the wondrous thing that educator Horace Mann had once claimed, continued the article, "yet neither does it look so utterly insignificant as we are apt to believe."

Phrenologists were aware that their science was imperfect, yet they suggested that that merely made it comparable to other disciplines. Its acceptance was evident, at least to them. They argued that their discipline had had a profound influence on education (although they felt that at Cornell University professors pressured the students to reject phrenology), and attention was being given to the effects of education on growing minds. Psychology and physiology retained phrenological ideas; the concept of mental, moral and physical training was apparent to the late 19th century world, and studies were ongoing in brain localization. There was, as well, a growing attention to psychic function, a long time companion of phrenology. And everyday conversation, whether from the pulpit, in literature, or on the public platform, was sprinkled with phrenological ideas. "There remain anatomical links, we must acknowledge, to render it perfect, but in the respect of imperfection does Phrenology differ from other departments of science?" Stanley Grimes, a well-known phrenologist, who had spent much of his life-time studying the subject, made a similar argument.

What science is not imperfect? Is medical science perfect? The ablest physicians frankly confess that it is so imperfect as scarcely to deserve the name of a science. The homeopaths, allopaths and eclectics treat each other with quite as little respect as they do the phrenologists. But they all continue to practice their profession in spite of its imperfections and their mutual contempt for each other. With what consistency, then, can they complain of the phrenologists who imitates their example, by practising his profession homestly, according to the best of his knowledge and ability?

Both medicine and psychology were as yet tentative, the
Phrenological Journal suggested, noting that the editor of the
Medical Record had queried if medicine was a failure since
outside of surgery and hygiene there had been little success." Dr. Henry Hun presented a paper to the Albany County
Medical Society. "During the past fifteen years great progress
has been made in the study of cerebral localization, and it
seems probable that in the immediate future the whole cerebral
cortex will be mapped out into small areas; each being
associated with a definite and distinct mode of mental action,
depending on the peripheral connections of the nerve fibers
which terminate in that particular area." The Phrenological
Journal clung to his words.

The brain is divided into different organs, and each organ devoted to a different use. One portion of the brain enables us to see things; another to hear things; another to feel things. Destroy the integrity of these organs and you destroy sight, hearing and feeling, This is just what Spurzheim taught sixty years ago and got jeers for his reard, It is just what Prof. Foeler, the celebrated phrenologist has been teaching for over forty years, receiving for his reward the applause of the people and the ridicule of the old-line doctors in the State."

For Burt Green Wilder, it was a perplexing situation, and one that he would spend years investigating. Despite the attacks on phrenology from both scientists and medical practit'oners, his collection of phrenological material must have alerted him to the fact that many people remained unconvinced that phrenology was wrong in all of its parts, and that science was not infallible. At the turn of the century, one writer noted that "however absurd to us a science based on cranial protuberances or even "temperaments" may seem, " the system was quite abreast of contemporary knowledge.

The phremology of Gall and Spurzheim, indeed however hopeless to us its details may appear, was, after all, the only serious and exhaustive attempt that has been made to form a science of character, and it was of some undoubtable value, inasmuch as it was based on the connection, now known to be so close, of mind and brain...Far from being discredited, the advance of cerebral physiology has demonstrated this in so many instances that it is now doubted by few. Character ig thus stamped upon the body, though not in the charmingly simple the body though not in the charmingly simple heads simple printed labels in phrenological

The problem with phrenology was that it was "one of the many melancholy instances of the evil of generalizing from insufficient data, or imperfectly understood phenomena."

Many of Wilder's other ideas on physiology corresponded to the health reformers' views. He had been a lecturer on hygiene for the students at Cornell, and was very concerned about the declining student health and the immorality of some of their activities. He complained, for example, about a student dance which was to be *continued until the last

tripper is exhausted. . . . if necessary until eight o'clock in the morning." This was dangerous to the students' health. Wilder complained, due to over-heating, exposure to draughts, loss of sleep, and especially from over-exertion by "the unduly prolonged muscular effort and nervous strain involved in what is professedly a competitive performance." He noted that both medical journals and the public press had recognized the dangers of such competitions, condemning them as "useless, injurious, barbarous, and degrading." While cycling competitions might hurt "relatively valueless members of the community," this dance, the Junior Promenade, was threatening to "selected youths and maidens wh[o] have already completed more than one-half of a college course." Many of these students had been engaged in "rigorous examinations" and should not face the extra mental or physical labour involved in a dance. There was also the question of morality; at a function such as this the chaperons would not be able to exert the proper influence. On top of this, if reports were true, stimulants were consumed at these events: this could easily lead to an addiction. Wilder felt that the students held little regard for those in charge of such functions; an attempt to shut down a dance some years previously by shutting off lights had been defeated when new lights had been imported to the room. If such an event occurred again, he suggested, "I would advocate turning the fire-hose upon the recalcitrants and then expelling them from the University." In all he felt

it was a question of excess, and that curtailing the hours of the dance would not only teach the students "bounds which they may not pass," but allow others to read about the events "without dismay and mortification." Wilder had written a booklet entitled Health Notes for Students, where he suggested slow and complete mastication, exercise for agility, and bathing techniques: wash feet at night, a cold sponge bath to exhilarate, and brief (10-15 minutes) sea bathing. Stomach troubles, sexual excesses, and irregularity, he suggested, would lead to stomach trouble. 16 He also held an intense dislike of tobacco smoking. Once he wrote to the author of a story to complain about the illustration: a man with a cigar. He felt that this was a "needless demoralization." In both his scientific research on the brain, and his interest in physiology, Wilder was an example of the new 20th-century health reformer: a professional advocating ideas modified from an earlier movement and given a new veneer of scientific and medical respectability.

Along with his interest in hygiene and his collection of information on phrenology, another step that Wilder took was to have several phrenological delineations made. Not only did he have studies done of himself, he also had other people obtain them. One student, H. T. E. Wendell, reported in 1879 that he had made two visits in disguise - once claiming to be a theological student - to a phrenologist, Thomas Turner. Apparently he considered one delineation to be quite good; the

second, however, apparently was based on the fact that the phrenologist assumed him to be interested in the study of theology. Practical phrenologist John Logan made a chart for Wilder in September 1874. Logan noted that although it was 21 months since he had seen Wilder at the Cooper Institute, "when he [Wilder] lectured on the brain and against phrenology," he felt that it was as accurate a description as any long-time friend would give.78 Wilder also had been examined in 1873 apparently by Samuel Wells. Incognito as B. Green, the examiner told him that his medical training would make him useful in a drug store. Said Wilder, "this was a bitter pill indeed, but I swallowed it. " He felt that the delineation was correct in about 3/4 of 53 qualities, while his wife's delineation done the same year had much wrong with it. In 1873 Nelson Sizer, of the Phrenological Institute had examined Wilder. In 1905 he again was examined under the name of Henry Cowell, by Jessie Fowler, with whom he had only exchanged letters. Later he would discuss the merits of his 63 page delineation with a minister friend, Rev. Moncman, and judging by his written comments, most of the character sketch was correct 79

Wilder also corresponded with the editors of the Phrenological Journal. This correspondence draws an interesting picture of a scientific man, troubled by something he cannot understand, and, it offers a study of a developing friendship. In 1874 Wilder received a letter from the Fowler and Wells

establishment. Wilder had sent the firm some articles from the Journal of Anatomy and Physiology, in order to obtain the phrenological viewpoint on a case involving an idiot, Johnathan Gorman. The phrenologists felt that the report of the post mortem and the chemical analysis of the brain was in line with their vicus: Corman's brain was small and reflected the fact that his body was feeble, his habits filthy, and his passions violent. The excessive phosphorus in the brain was due to the lack of mental action. The brain was defective in many respects, and according to phrenology, its best development was in the area of fear and violence. The letter continued that the fact that the parents had been healthy should not be surprising although it had been so to the doctor performing the autopsy; many defects developed for no apparent reason: intemperance, for example, often caused the problem. Idiots themselves differed; some had severe physical and mental disabilities, while others were fit in all ways save the mental. Phrenologists knew that it is not just size that counted in brain development, but also quality. Thanking Wilder for the chance to see the article and diagram, the author continued. "We certainly have no desire in this, or in any other discussion, but to develop the truth, and to follow it regardless where it may lead us. We regret that a man of your ability, culture and position would be unable to see Phrenology as we see it, and that you seem to choose the line of opposition to its doctrines. Phrenology was, the writer

trade to the beat to the same of the same

continued, "the best system of mental philosophy which the world has yet seen."

Another early letter from Wilder condemned the journal for crediting him with remarks he claimed not to have made. He would correct their interpretation, suggesting that, "While admitting the possibility, at some time in the remote future. of a true or scientific phrenology based upon the slow accumulation of facts bearing upon the localization of different functions in different portions of thr(sic) cerebral cortex, I have never conceded, and to, the best of my knowledge and belief, I have never declared, that Phrenology as practised at your establishment or any other had any value commensurate with the claims made for it." The response from the journal was less than friendly, and condemned the nature of Wilder's professional work. He was referred to several works on phrenology including Gall's and Spurzheim's writings. "If, however, the study of mind is to be based solely on the advances made by you in your wonderful laboratory, we can thoroughly appreciate your modern researches as we know your talents are unbounded and your knowledge limitless." Wilder felt that the attitude of professional scientists had been misunderstood. He would again write in 1903 asking for the phrenological view of alcoholism. The response suggested that there was no way of determining who was susceptible since there were many factors involved: a lack of self-control, an over-developed gustatory centre, and a sanguine temperament.*

In time, however, the correspondence became more cordial. In 1905 Wilder wrote to Fowler and Wells referring to his earlier examination by Sizer and asking about the firm's organization. Who was the chief examiner? Was Nelson Sizer still alive? Was he a medical doctor? Was there a branch in Philadelphia? Who was the chief there? Did they have brains? Have they read and commented on the work of neurologist Dr. Edward A. Spitzka?²²

This correspondence would begin a professional friendship between Wilder and Jessie Fowler, a relationship in which they exchanged journal articles, gifts, and at times met. In 1909, for example, Jessie Fowler thanked Wilder for sending her a reference to a review of Spurzheim; she also asked him for a copy of his paper on the Negro race as her journal was planning a piece on their skulls. Wilder informed her that the brain of the average white American weighed about 2 ounces more than that of the American Negro. Studies on the superior Negro brain needed to be done, he added and noted that their brain was "distinctly human as compared with those of apes and other animals." There were no constant characteristics distinguishing between white and black brains. Along with sending Fowler several other articles and reviews, that same year Wilder had Fowler do another delineation in which she suggested that his brain would mature late in life, and he

would be able to work long after the age of 60. He was versatile, intuitive and scientific, and just to rich and poor. She noted that he had a gift for musicality, but added, "you would starve before you would be able to make a living by music alone." This comprehension of his latent musical talent, seems to have impressed Wilder. In January 1910. Jessie Fowler thanked him for sending her a "very beautiful duet" and praised the piece noting that it "accords with the workings of your mind." At the same time she returned a number of articles he had lent her, and commented briefly on them. She noted, for example, that she felt that neurologist Spitzka was unfair in his criticism of phrenology. She wished Wilder well in his research, adding that she knew he would be "more fair." In his comparison of brains, she wrote, he surely must have found the differences in contours "and have arrived at some reason for their difference." Later that year she wrote to say that she was pleased to have met his wife, that the music, apparently a score he had written, was very fine, and that she and Miss Drew - apparently an institute worker - would share in the gift of the photograph of Wilder. He also had given her a picture of Louis Agassiz and a sheet of information on brains. 83

The friendly correspondence continued. In 1913 Jessie Allen Fowler agreed to examine a friend of Wilder, while she was blindfolded and without the client speaking. She sent her kind regards to his wife. This correspondence over a number of years indicates a cordial friendship between two colleagues who supported two different ideas, but who respected each other's right to differ, and their status in their profession. Wilder, for example, once asked Fowler's opinion of the efforts of the Simplified Spelling Board, a simplified form of scientific spelling, a project in which he was interested."

Wilder was probably responsible for the American Institute of Phrenology establishing its collection of brains. He once wrote to see if they had any to examine. The response was that they did not have many, and that they did not think "that the time has come for any public exhibition of them." Eventually, however, they maintained a large collection of brains, in fact, the third largest of its kind in the United States, smaller only than Wilder's own and that of the American Anthropometric Society. Wilder managed to acquire his collection, despite his feelings that it would be in bad taste to ask openly for donations of brains. Bequest forms would ask for a photograph, and measurements of height. weight, hip, chest, head circumference, colour of eyes, hair, as well as various head measurements, including the height above the eye, the length from centre of ear to centre of ear, and the front and back diameter. This type of careful anthropometric measurement was the scientific method of detailing the physical differences between humans. In addition a biography was requested for details about such things as racial origins, family details, life achievements, mental trait, family traits, and negative qualities. 53

A variety of people volunteered their brains. Goldwin Smith, Cornell and Oxford historian, best known for his promotion of the annexation of Canada to the United States. was one preson who offered his brain to Wilder; originally this was done as a joke, but Smith apparently felt he should keep his promise. He did not want this bequest publicized, however, since he feared it would shock his wife. He was also concerned about disfigurement; and noted that the doctor who performed the operation should follow Wilder's directions. His brain did not make it to the Cornell collection. Upon his death, his secretary was not willing to act upon the guestion. and Smith himself verbally may have cancelled the request before his death. Another person who had donated her brain to the Wilder collection was Ellen Hayes of Massachusetts, a Socialist Party Candidate for Secretary of State. Schwimmer, a European feminist and pacifist, denied United States citizenship for her pacifism, also gave her brain to Wilder. Upon his own death, Wilder's brain was donated to Cornell University. This was specified in his will. In that document Wilder offered only two bits of information about his characteristics. The first was that for many years his weight had been 135 pounds. The second, interestingly enough, was that his phrenological examinations were held with his papers. After all the years of denouncing phrenology, it is most interesting that this expert on the human brain, would in the end, offer phrenological delineations of his own nature and personality to those scientists who would obtain his brain, and further his studies. As he had confessed to Jessie Fowler many years before, phrenology was perplexing. He was a sceptic but he had to concede "some really startling 'hits' in my own case" and some "equally impressive misses."

Just as other health reforms became part of scientific medicine, phrenology merged in a sideways fashion into new ideas about psychology, anthropology, and cerebral location. So too did another area of health reform after a long period of rejection by scientific experts, namely mesmerism. It had changed very much since Mesmer's first belief in an invisible liquid surrounding each body. In the United States it had become part and parcel of some phrenologists' platform. The Fowlers, for example, would use mesmerism, also referred to as animal magnetism, in an attempt to cure the ill and to improve their knowledge of the individual. Lorenzo Fowler magnetized people but acknowledged that he was not a professional. He felt that both the body and mind were interrelated, and they could be improved by magnetism. Madeleine Stern noted that phrenology and mesmerism were both based on body-mind linkages, "that via the mind changes could be effected in the functions of the body and that between metaphysics and physics there was no gap. *87

A strong connection between Mesmer and modern hypnotism. the allopathic term, was made through the work of a lesswell-known Fowler, Edward, a half-brother of Lorenzo and Orson. As a teenager, Edward Fowler had played a leading role in spiritualist meetings, where mesmerized into trances, he had spoken to spirits, to the delight of his sister Charlotte, a life-long believer in spiritualism. As an adult, however, he put the practices of his youth behind him, and ultimately became a well-known physician. He is best known for being the first to translate the works of J. M. Charcot into English. Charcot's ideas about hypnotism, although later discredited. would influence one student in particular, a pupil whose work ultimately would affect much of the 20th century world: Sigmund Freud, whose contributions to psychoanalysis at once would strike the final blow to phrenology and yet also derive some ideas from the subject. 68

During the latter part of the century, Charcot and his followers believed that hypnotism was a neurosis or functional nervous disorder that occurred in hysterical persons, usually in girls. This viewpoint became known as the Paris School of thought. The opposing school of thought was the Nancy School which argued that rather than a form of neurosis or a disease, hypnosis was a physiological condition that occurred even in healthy men, and that it was a result of the mind's action on the body. Of the two schools of thought it was generally agreed that the Nancy School was more scientific, and by the

end of the century much of Charcot's work would be discredited. This would happen due to the "experimental contamination." caused when Charcot, a man with medical training and "impeccable scientific credentials" was led into the "grossest of observer error" due to his over-eager students and his erroneous belief that patients were unaware of what was happening while they were hypnotised." As a science, mesmerism could easily be rejected by allopaths: "Neither the medical nor the physical sciences were prepared to embrace subjective phenomena as empirical data. The so-called facts of mesmerism weren't really facts at all." Hypnotism, however, while inciting controversy, eventually would become part of allopathic practice."

As hypnotism gained popularity, medical doctors clamoured for its inclusion in medical jurisprudence, claiming that it was used as an excuse for infanticide and seduction. Even within a medical practice, hypnotism could be dangerous, they suggested, adding that it threatened the moral and emotional control of patients already in ill-health. Medical doctors recognized and sometimes worried about the impact of hypnotism on their practise and on their patients. The hypnotist was a person who held great power in his hands, noted one article, suggesting that Charcot's "commanding appearance and air of superiority" could produce such changes in patients that they would feel no pain during an operation, if so commanded. If

the patient was truly hypnotized, doctors were warned, "he obeys the mind of the hypnotizer, and not his own." 93

Physicians were not immune to the close links of hypnotism and the various spiritual ideas that both lingered on to some degree, and, re-emerged near at the turn of the century, and which ultimately became incorporated into 20th century religious thought. With mesmerism's revival in its new guise, came new threats to allopathic medicine, especially various forms of faith cures. Sects like Christian Science have a history that parallels that of health reform. Christian Science supporters were, for example, predominantly women who often turned to the religion after having unsuccessful experiences with other types of cures. The religion, in fact, incorporated a number of 19th century ideas about health.

Mental therapeutics grew on native soil and incorporated many of the notions that were already familiar to health-seeking Americans of the daythomeopathy, mesmerism, and phrenology were all understood as science with a spiritual aspect. All were thought to unite matter with spirit in some way. Health reform not only presented itself as a holy cause but relied on God's own remedies to rescree the board of the spiritual to the spiritual rescree the board of the spiritual spiritual and the rescree the board of the spiritual spiritual and the rescreen the spiritual spir

In the face of this challenge, doctors, like Weir Mitchell, argued for rational medicine and a recognition of mind-body linkages, and that "a knowledge of the mind is indispensable to the successful prosecution of physical science." These were, of course, ideas that the health reformers had been

advancing throughout the 19th century." But medical doctors felt that even psychic healing should be under their scientific expertise. At the end of the century a doctor from Collingwood, Ontario referred to the various forms of psychic healing and concluded, "That the general practitioner of medicine should study this subject and should use it in his practise, and should agitate until it is taken from the hands of unprofessional people in Canada, as it is in Germany and France, where it is illegal for anyone but physicians or scientists to practise it."

While phrenology and mesmerism underwent cooptation in a less than open fashion, the adoption of hydropathic notions was more easily accomplished and better recognized. It fit, for the most part, into the ideas of those who supported modern sanitation and public health officials. With the technological advances in bath tubs and sewers, bathing the body would become a pleasurable as well as healthful, experience. Water would still be used as a therapeutic remedy, in part due to the public acceptance of germ therapy, but now it would be handled by the scientific physician. Cold compresses, and ice-packs on the head could treat the delirious, and with experience a physician could discover the value of various techniques, such as cold tubs, showers, and wetpacks.97 The austere nature of water therapy gave way to leisure palaces, where idleness, rather than ideals, was stressed. The water therapists' aim of improving the world through the individual disappeared, just as the drive for personal gratification and consumerism emerged. The long-time connection between water and temperance would evaporate as mineral water became a favourite mixer with alcoholic beverages.

As long as there have been alternative options in medical care, there has been some kind of opposition to it. Phrenology, water-cure, and physical culture faced that opposition from the very first. In many ways they invited the attack. Alternative medicine promoters openly attacked the system that they hoped to replace, and they did it with both frequency and noise. They undermined their own health reform position by rigorous and impossible ideals that they often ignored. Health reformers, for example, opposed the idea of medical school education, and they taunted the allopathics for their so-called scientific expertise, their elitism, and their refusal to work in tune with nature's laws. Yet in order to offer the public their own professional credentials, health reformers had to establish some form of teaching facility, to eliminate pretenders and to prove their own system. Many health reformers were graduates of an allopathic school who had determined that that system was inappropriate for them; others studied regular medicine, merely to give themselves the legitimacy of a degree; still others studied at various health reform institutions such as the Hygeio-Therapeutic College or Fowler's Institute of Phrenology. It was a paradoxical situation: with professional institutions and schools, health reformers were denying the individualism that their ideal required; without them, they had no credentials to offer the public whose patronage they hoped to gain. As medical doctors amalgamated into closed-rank societies and gained legislative support for their own practises, the problems of the health reformer multiplied.

Many health reformers found that to be successful, and to attract new clients, they had to extend their direction and become less exclusive in their practices. Some, like the Gleasons at Elmira, would adopt evolving mechanical treatments, and declare themselves to be eclectic rather than limit themselves to hydropathy. Phrenologists would incorporate ideas such as career planning and hand-writing analysis into their work. Phrenologist Nelson Sizer, for example, spent less time speaking of the possibilities for the future, and instead, offered practical advice, such as nutritional ideas. In 1891 he would do a phrenological delineation, for example, that concentrated more on diet than cerebral development and personal characteristics. Sizer advised client Deidrich Willers, a former Democratic Secretary of State for New York and an Assemblyman, that he had a large head (23 1/2 inches in circumference) and a body to support it. Sizer calculated that his client should weigh about 190 pounds. He needed lots of sleep. Willers had a strong critical faculty and was perceptive. He was high in self-esteem and firmness, but was

neither bossy nor aggressive. But rather than dwell on a goal of self-improvement, Sizer concentrated on offering dietary suggestions. Intelligent people, Sizer shuddered, thought nothing of eating bread made of super-fine flour with honey on it, but a dog would die under the same daily fare. Another dog would die if fed only the bran and starch. A third would be "happy and handsome" if given the entire wheat, ground without sifting. He told Willers, "Entire wheat is perfect food, if you eat it all. Milk is perfect food, if you eat it all." Butter and starch were not. Sizer suggested that it was not unhealthy to eat lean beef, mutton, fish, eggs, and common vegetables. Refuse sugar and take exercise, Sizer cautioned Willers.98 Jessie Fowler would eventually take this phrenological eclecticism even further, as she offered handwriting analysis, character analysis, career guidance, and continued to publish on phrenology and physiology. An advisor of the National Vocational Board, her business card offered to find the right career for clients, but never mentioned phrenology. Phrenologist Professor Palma, (J. H. Brown) who claimed to have been a graduate of Fowler's Institute, also offered an eclectic mix of phrenology, physical culture, hypnotism, and palmistry, when he toured the Maritime provinces after the turn of the century.99

Just as health reformers adopted eclecticism, so too did allopaths. Eli Peter Miller, the physician at the New Hygienic Institute and Turkish Bath on West 26th Street, New

York, was one such person. He held a regular medical degree from the Bellevue Medical College and had also studied at Dio Lewis's Boston Normal School and at the New York Ophthalmic College. Diet played a central role in his ideas. "Soup, fish, fowl, and flesh, pepper, vinegar, mustard, catsup, pickles, gravies, jellies, oil, vegetables of various kinds. puddings, pie, cheese, fruits, nuts, ice-cream, confections, and numberless other articles of conflicting chemical qualities, are thrown together to ferment in degenerate gases which necessarily produce disease, - and this mass is washed down with tea, coffee, cocoa, chocolate, cider, beer, wine, brandy, whisky, . . . No other animal could subsist on such a diet." Most people over-ate, he argued, the few who ate too little were those who because of poverty were unable to obtain a decent diet, and those "radical health -reformers who carry their theories to extremes and voluntarily deprive themselves of the amount of nourishment they require." Americans, he decided, incorporating biological determinism and heredity into his ideas, were "a race of dyspeptics. Generation after generation have gone astray, and each generation having less of digestive power to transmit. The succeeding ones are born with inherited weakness of those organs on which depend the current of life. We have baby-dyspeptics all over the land * Improper exercise, lack of light and fresh air, poor mastication, masturbation, and overtaxing education also would contribute to dypensia and ill-health. Miller was not, however, a vegetarian; it may be a good theory, he declared, but 'sudden abandonment of all animal food and condiments, would be attended with fatal results in a large number of cases." Offering descriptions of a number of bathing techniques, he cautioned that some, like the wet-sheet pack, had to be administered by a person knowledgable in hydropathic techniques. In addition, exercise was important: "The more a person digests, the more he may exercise; the more he <u>sats</u>, the more he <u>must</u> exercise." Swedish movements, light gymnastics, and moderate weight-lifting were appropriate. Electricity was valuable in stimulating dormant organs, while animal magnetism was valuable in quieting nerves and aiding rest. Most important of all, however, was never to break the rules of health. Combining religion, notions of hereditary descent, and health reform, Miller cautioned:

God never made the man or woman who was well enough to admit of a violation of his laws in their bodies, any more than he makes them good enough to tamper with his spiritual laws; and even if he who violates a physical law does not feel the penalty himself, his children and his children's children will; for truly "the sins of the parents," bodily as well as spiritual, "are visited upon the children unto the third and fourth generation."

In addition to this eclectic mixture of hydrotherapy, nutritional advice, medicinal treatments, electricity, and hypnotism, Miller would also write for the https://phrenological_Journal, which itself had become a hodge-podge of psychology, phrenology, career guidance, health tips, biographical descriptions, along with Miller's contributions on the "Science of Health. "100

At Hornellsville, New York, the Steuben Sanitarium stood: "A place for the weary to rest and the sick to get well." There, a blend of health reform and allopathic treatments, was practised. In 1905 this institution provided all the amenities of modern early 20th-century therapeutics. Situated within ten acres of park land, the brick and stone structure was well-heated and ventilated with fans; using natural gas power and a private electrical plant it offered an elevator, parlours, reception rooms, offices, verandas, balconies, and long-distance telephone communication. The cuisine was hygienic; a gymnasium was included; and a bath room provided every kind of bath. But this was not strictly a water-cure for the electrical appliances included galvanic, faradic, and static machines, and an x-ray machine. There was also an operating room, with an experienced house staff, sixteen consultants, and trained nurses and attendants. 101

Not far away at 201-203 State Street in Elmira, New York, was the Pratt Private Mospital, Sanatorium, and Dispensary. This hospital specialized in chronic diseases and confinement. It used both medical and surgical procedures, employing electricity, water, air and medicine under strict antiseptic procedures. Cancer was treated by "a new paste," X-ray light, injections and surgery. A form of electrolyses was offered and "the liquor disease, morphine, cocaine and tobacco habits have been treated." Prostatic enlargement and stricture of the

urethra were treated by electrical methods, and diseases of kidneys, lungs, heart, stomach, intestines and liver had been treated, as well as cases which required relaxation from business. Confinements "were rendered painless by a harmless method." A gymnasium and play-room were available for patient use. Even the concept of vegetarianism had become separated from the health reform ideology. It became more fashionable to watch one's consumption of meat; but it was physicians, not health reformers, who were recommending the change. The incorporation of health reform, with its stress on exercise, fresh air, water, diet, and a balanced state had been merged successfully with the allopathic remedies of medicine, surgery, and electricity.

As the 20th century began, it increasingly became apparent that if health reformers were to be successful, they needed to become eclectic practitioners. A few - like the Dansville Home on the Hill water-cure - managed this transition. Other health reforms - like phrenology - survived only as long as their chief people, and collapsed upon their demise. For the most part, many of the therapeutic remedies offered by irregular practitioners, had emerged as mainstream allopathic care: phrenology as psychology and anthropology, hydropathy as hygiene and regular medicine, mesmerism as hypnotism, diet as nutrition. and physical culture as physical education and athletics. All of these varieties of therapeutics would no longer be controlled by the health reformer,

nor would they be wrapped up in the ideology and language of the reformer. Instead they would be defined as part of the expertise, owned and controlled by scientific experts. This perversion of their ideas in the new century, would not only discredit these reformers, but, ultimately aid in the transformation of North American society. The concept of harmony and equilibrium, at both the personal level and the social level, would no longer be the illusive dream of a few. Instead, in the face of class conflict, gender inequality, global warfare, massive immigration, consumerism, and monopoly capitalism, not only would the hope for harmony disappear, but even the memories of that dream.

- Mark Twain, [Samuel Clemens], The Adventures of Tom Sawyer, (Racine, Wisconsin: 1981 (1876)), pp. 109-10.
- "Walt Whitman, "Song of Myself," <u>The Portable Walt Whitman</u>, Mark Van Doren, (ed.) Rev., enl., (New York: 1979, (1945)), p.96.
- Twain, Tom Sawyer, p.110; Madeleine B. Stern, Heads & Headlines: The Phrenological Fowlers, (Norman, Oklahoma: 1976), pp. 183-5.
- See Clifford Geertz, "Common Sense as a Cultural System," Antioch Review, 33:1 (Spring 1975), pp. 5-26.
- This denigration slowly has been lifting in the last quarter century. See, however, the patronizing treatment of Fowler in John I. Rempel, <u>Building With Wood and Other Aspects</u> of <u>Nineteenth-Century Building in Central Canada</u>, (Toronto: (1967) 1980, pp. 289-340.
- For an example of the ridicule that was directed at phrenologists see the chapter on phrenology in John S. Hart, In the School-Room. Chapters in the Philosophy of Education, 3rd ed., (Philadelphia: 1870), pp. 121-9.
- Dear Father from Sarah H. Ellas, 14 March 1864, McCall/ Ellas Family papers, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, #222D Box IX Folder 102.
- 8. Barry's diary is replete with comments on three topics: his health, his domestic servants' incompetence, and his neighbours' sins. James Barry Diary, 24 August 1856, Public Archives of Nova Scotia, MGI V. 1216, [May] 1856. For other comments on patent medicines, see, for example, <u>Ibid</u>., 4 March 1856, 28 August 1857.
- 9. Pinkham's medicine originally contained 18% alcohol; rionically, Dan was defeated in his race for a second term as a member of the Lower House of State Assembly when he voted for prohibition. Jean Burton, Lvdia Pinkham is her Name, (New York: 1949), p. 89, 157, see also Ibid., pp. 105, 123-132. James Harvey Young, American Self-dosage Medicines: An Historical Perspective, (Lawrence, Kansas: 1974); James Harvey Young, The Medical Messiahs; A Social History of Health Quackery in Twentieth-century America, Princeton: (1967) 1869); Sara Stage, Female Complaints: Lvdia Pinkham and the Business of Komen's Medicine, (New York: 1979).

10. Barry does not define his understanding of the term "quack," but he referred to a number of people by that term. See, for example, James Barry Diary, 28 April 1851, 12 July 1854, 9 May 1956. See also "The Language of Quackery," Roy Porter, Society for the History of Medicine Bulletin, 33 (December 1983), p.68. For Barry's comments about his approaching death see Light-Property 1860. This view of imminent death may have been common to patent-medicine users. The second verse of one poem reads.

Oh, patent-medicine almanac!

I read thy fearful pages

With tears and fears and groams and moans,
And shakes and aches of ages!

And now I have the vertigo
And tumbling in the dirt I go;
Have general blood corruption,
Loss of vigor, lack of gumption
And I feel I am travelling down the last
stage of consumption.

- "A Patent-Medicine Victim," <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, 87:6 (June 1889), p. 277.
- 11. Ibid., 24 August 1856.
- 12. See the <u>Public Ledger</u>, St. John's, Newfoundland, (hereafter <u>PL</u>), 20 August 1880 for references to "Miraculous Cures" that some Catholics Claimed to have experienced. Cures attributed to a spring in Cape Breton were also deemed to have been divine work. Don MacGillivray, "At the Glengarry Mineral Springs," <u>Cape Breton Magazine</u>, # 29, pp. inside cover, 31-35.
- 13. This remedy was suggested to the Water Cure Journal by M.F.C. of Kentucky. The journal's editor was not impressed, suggested a mad stone should be sold to a madman, and challenged the writer to be bitten by a rabid animal and prove the value of the stone. Water-cure Journal and Herald of Reforms, (hereafter WCJ), XXXI:4 (1861). Some claimed that hydrophobia also could be cured by plunging into cold water for 20 days. Account Book of Jacob Shook Thompson, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, #229, n.p. James Barry resorted to using an eye stone to remove a speck. See James Barry Diary, 1,2 May 1855, 18,19 January 1857. He turned to black magic at another time when the eyestone failed. [bid., 1 February 1868.
- 14. Home Advocate, Dundee, New York, 10 February 1891.

- "Important to Invalids," <u>PL</u>, St. John's, 12 February 1867.
- 16. John Harley Warner, The Therapeutic Perspective: Medical Practise, Knowledge, and Identity in America. 1820-1885. (Cambridge: 1986). pp. 277, 283; Colin Howell and Michael Smith, "Orthodox Medicine and the Health Reform Movement in the Maritimes, 1850-1885, "Acadiensis, XVIII:2 (Spring 1989), pp. 55-72; Charles G. Roland, "The Early Years of Antiseptic Society: Hastorical Perspectives, (Montreal: 1981), pp. 237-246.
- 17. Handwritten notes, [1885] Dr. T.H. Squire[s], Medical Papers, Box 9, Chemung County Historical Society. This apparently is a review of an article on "Antiseptic Surgery," by a Dr. Merchand, dated June 1885.
- 18. Mrc. W. W.Turnbull from Thomas W. Musgrove, Minutes of the 6th Annual Convention of the Woman's Christian Temperance Union of the Maritime Provinces, 7 August 1888, pp. 33-4. Public Archives of Nova Scotia, MO 20 Vol.506, # 20. The organization queried the benefits of alcoholic liquor, if the indiscriminate use of alcohol by the unhealthy patient was beneficial, if and when alcohol was necessary in medical prescriptions, and the attitude of the medical profession towards the sale of intoxicants. Ibid. Acadian Recorder, Halifax, 18 July 1884.
- 19. EL, 13 January 1857, 18 February 1882; Turner's Falls Reporter quoted in Ibid., 12 November 1878. Medications that offer to cure female obstructions usually were abortificants. For some of the recent work on birth control see Linda Gordon, Moman's Body, Moman's Right: A Social History of Birth Control in America, (New York: 1976); Angus McLaren, Reproductive Rituals: Perceptions of Fertility in Britain from the Sixteenth Century to the Nineteenth, (Toronto: 1984); Angus McLaren and Arlene Tiger McLaren, The Bedroom and the State: The Changing Practices and Politics of Contraception and Abortion in Ganada, 1880-1980, (Toronto: 1986).
- 20. \underline{WCJ} , 1:3(January 1846), p.37. This was similar to the English verse:

Pain was my portion And physic was my food; Groans was my devotion, And drugs done me no good.

Ibid.

21. "Topics of the Month," WCJ, XXV:3 (March 1858), p.39.

- 22. Robert A. Nye, Crime, Madness, and Politics in Modern France: The Medical Concept of National Decline, (Princeton: 1984), pp. xi-xii, 62. Just as Nye's degeneration can be taken beyond the boundaries of France, so can the professional aspirations of physicians.
- 23. These attacks and rebuttals continued throughout the 19th century. See, for example, the response to attacks on water cure, James Wilson, and James Manby Gully, The Practice of the Mater Cure with Authenticated Evidence of its Efficacy and Safety. (New York: [1846]). A note by the New York aditor of this English volume suggested that the free enquiry and "rapid to compound multiplied effect" for future generations. Ibid. p. 13.
- 24. For work on the professionalization of medical doctors see Paul Starr, The Social Transformation of American Medicine: The Rise of a Sovereign Profession and The Making of A Vast Industry, (New York: 1982); Colin D. Howell, "Reform and the Monopolistic Impulse: The Professionalization of Medicine in the Maritimes, " Acadiensis, XI:1 (August 1981), pp. 3-22; Colin Howell, "Elite Doctors and the Development of Scientific Medicine: The Halifax Medical Establishment and Nineteenth-Century Medical Professionalization, " Health, Disease and Medicine: Essays in Canadian History, Charles G. Roland, ed. (Toronto:1982), pp. 105-23; John S. Haller Jr., American Medicine in Transformation: 1840-22, (Urbana: 1981); John Harley Warner, <u>The Therapeutic Perspective</u>. The <u>eclectic</u> nature of some practitioners was condemned, at least at midcentury. Eclectic colleges, claimed the Water Cure Journal, were using hydropathy to attract new students, but still all they offered was "hydrodrugopath[v]" which was an unendurable "element of inharmony and disorganization. "Topics of the Month," WCJ, XXXII:4 (October 1861), p.81. John Harley Warner noted that the Commercial Hospital in Cincinnati was a stronghold of sectarianism, although it resisted the emphasis on nature. He noted that the professional status of physicians emerged before the actual arrival of improved therapeutics. This improved professional standing of doctors had more to do with educational reform, occupational organization, the reinstatement of governmental controls, and the identification of physicians with experimental science than with their actual ability to provide new successful remedies. John Harley Warner, "Power, Conflict, and Identity in Mid-Nineteenth Century American Medicine: Therapeutic Change at The Commercial Hospital in Cincinnati, " Journal of American History, 73:4 (March 1987), pp. 934-56.
- 25. Quoted in Susan Cayleff, Wash and Be Healed. The Water-Cure Movement and Women's Health, (Philadelphia: 1987), p. 168. Howell, "Elite Doctors;" Howell, "Reform and the

Monopolistic Impulse; " R. D. Gidney and W. P. J. Miller, "The Origins of Organized Medicine in Ontario, 1850-1869; Roland, Health Disease and Medicine, pp. 65-95. In some cases access to hospital training for women was not granted as a recognition of equality, but rather as a response to a financial crisis; and thus, doors were closed when the economic problems were resolved. Black male doctors of both regular and homeopathic traditions protested the restrictions on certifications and the denial of consulting privileges. See Gloria Melnick Moldow, "The Gilded Age, Promise and Disillusionment: Women Doctors and the Emergence of the Professional Middle Class, Washington, D. C., 1870-1900, Ph.D. Dissertation, University of Maryland, 1980, pp. 167-8, 250-58. See also Veronica Strong-Boag, 'Canada's Women Doctors: Feminism Constrained," in Linda Kealey, ed., Women and Reform in Canada, 1880s-1920s, (Toronto: 1979), 109-29; Mary Roth Walsh, Doctors Wanted: No Women Need Apply: Sexual Barriers in the Medical Profession, 1835-1975, (New Haven/London: 1977).

- 26. Untitled paper, August 1879, Elmira Academy of Medicine, Papers Specches and Case Studies, Medical Papers, Misc. Chemung County Historical Society.
- 27. Phillip A Nicholls, <u>Homeopathy and the Medical Profession</u>, (London: 1988), p. 178.
- 28. Elmira Clinical Society Minutes, 1908-1915, Chemung County Historical Society, Medicine Box 31, Doctors, Misc., 19 July, 16, 21 August 1909. Jane Donegan makes some of these points about the value of health reform ideas. Jane Donegan, Hydropathic Highway: Women and Water-cure in Antebellum America, Contributions in Medical Studies, #17, (Westport, Conn.; 1985). pp. 192-3.
- 29. Maritime Medical News, III:12 (December 1891). In his biography of Thomas Patrick Kelley, who ran a medicine show through 37 states, Ontario, and Atlantic Canada, Thomas Kelley, L. claimed that at least 2 of the Kickapoos were from Dublin, Ireland, and were named Leary and Connor, and that they had had a fondness for Guinness stout. Thomas P. Kelley Jr., The Fabulous Kelley, (Don Mills: 1974); Morning Guardian. Charlottecown. 25 July 1902.
- Quoted in the <u>Canada Lancet</u>, "Temptations of Quackery," <u>MMN</u>, III:7(July 1891), p. 130.
- 31. See also the chapter, "The Delights and Promise of Water-cure Life," Donegan, <u>Hydropathic Highway</u>, pp. 185-97.
- 32. For recent work on this area see John Duffy, <u>The Sanitarians: A History of American Public Health</u>, (Urbana: 1990) esp. pp. 126-37; Heather MacDougall, "Public Health and the

"Sanitary Idea" in Toronto, 1866-1890," in <u>Essays in the History of Canadian Medicine</u>, Wendy Mitchinson and Janice Dickin McGinnis, eds., (Toronto: 1988), pp. 62-87; Douglas Baldwin, "The Campaign Against Odors: Sanitarians and the Genesis of Public Health in Charlottetown, P.E.I., 1855-1900), <u>Scientia Canadensis</u>, X:1 (Spring 1986); Terry Copp, "Public Health in Montreal, 1870-1930," <u>Medicine in Canadian Society</u>, <u>Historical Perspectives</u>, S. E. D. Shortt, ed., (Montreal: 1981), pp. 395-416; Mary Powell, "Public Health Litigation in Ontario, 1884-1920," in Reland, <u>Health</u>, <u>Disease and Medicine</u>, (Toronto: 1982), pp. 412-435. See also the bibliography in Mitchinson and McGinnis, <u>Essays</u>, pp. 210-3

33. Warner, The Therapeutic Perspective, p.87.

- 34. Chester R. Burns, "The Nonnaturals: A Paradox in the Western Concept of Health," <u>Journal of Medicine and Philoso-</u> phy, 1:3 (1976), pp. 202-11. Burns noted that for physicians the naturals were "structural and functional elements innate in each human body, " citing as examples, the temperaments or humours, while the non-naturals, paradoxically, were air, rest, motion, sleep, wakefulness, food and drink, excretion. retention, and emotions. For the Greeks, health was "The consequence of a proper ordering of the naturals and a proper regimen of the nonnaturals." Burns added that as the nonnaturals disappeared from the western concept of health as defined by physicians, so too did the concept of free choice in health matters and even, perhaps, the "traditional obligation of physicians to act as hygienists. Ibid., p.203, 207. This tradition would be one thing ultimately regained with the cooptation of the health reform tradition, and the parallel movement to gain exclusive control over all issues connected, however remotely, with public and private health matters.
- 35. New York Daily Tribune, 2 January 1900, in Fowler and Wells Papers, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, #97-3-4. Despite allopathic opposition the New York Hygeio-Therapeutic College received this charter in 1857. Donegan, Hydropathic Highway, p. 172; Cayleff, Wash and Be Healed, p. 92.
- 36. H. N. Eastman, "Presidential Address," Meeting of the Tenth Annual Meeting of the Medical Association of Southern Central New York, June 1856, Medical Societies, Regional, Papers and Minutes, Box 38, Medical Papers, Chemung County Historical Society.
- 37. See Nye, <u>Crime, Madness, and Politics</u>, pp. xiv, 330-9; Gareth Stedman Jones, <u>Languages of Class: Studies in English</u> <u>Morking Class History, 1832-1982</u>, (Cambridge:1983); John C. Burnham, <u>How Superstition Won and Science Lost: Popularizing</u>

- Science and Health in the United States, (New Brunswick, 1987).
- 38. Dr. Daniel Holmes, "An Address," Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, Folder 10, #20. Holmes argued that the profession of medicine was both a science and an art.
- 39. W. H. Hattie, "The Physical Education of Children," Maritime Medical News, TVi6 (June 1892), pp. 106-7. Minutes, Ladies Physiological Institute, Schlesinger Library, Radcliffe College, 27 March, 11 December 1884, MC 236 Box 1 -5v. Sargent was an example of the new breed of physical fitness instructor who backed expertise with a medical diploma. Sargent had graduated from Yale in 1878; he would become known as the inventer of modern gymmastic apparatus. See Who's Who in America, 1912-13, VII, p. 1831. See also Fred Leonard, Ploneers of Physical Education, (New York: 1919), pp. 95-103.
- 40. Colin Howell and Michael Smith, "Health Reform"; Michael J. Smith, "Dampness, Darkness, Dirt, Disease: Physicians and the Promotion of Sanitary Science in Public Schools," Paul A. Bogaard, ed., <u>Profiles of Science and Society in the Maritimes</u> Prior to 1914, (Fredericton/Sackville: 1990), pp. 195-218. Axel V. Grafstrom, <u>A Textbook of Mechano-Therapy (Massage and</u> Medicinal Gymnastics) Especially Prepared for the use of Medical Students and Trained Nurses, (Philadelphia: 1899), esp. pp. 15, 78, 90-3. Health reformers were pleased to see any recognition of their ideas; but cautioned that practitioners - not allopathic experts - must be trained properly. When Amherst College established a chair for a gymnastic instruction, and when Harvard University founded one for a Professor of Hygiene, the Water Cure Journal, praised their efforts but argued that the steps did not go far enough; what was needed was a "practical physiologist." The journal argued "It is for the anatomist to reveal the order and arrangement of the living machinery, so fearfully and wonderfully made; and for the physiologist to explain its actions and uses. It is the business of the hygienist so to exercise each of the vital tissues and organs as to secure the equal and harmonious development of all. By prescribing drugs, regular physicians undermined any benefits that their knowledge of the body might have given them. "Topics of the Month," WCJ, XXXII:4 (October 1861), p. 81.
- 41. Orson S. Fowler, Hereditary Descent: Its Laws and Facts Applied to Human Improvement. (New York: 1847), pp. 102-145, 150, 239-40. Stephen Jay Gould, The Mismeasure of Man, (New York: 1981), p.75. See also the chapters on "Ethnology, or Types of Mankind" and "National Types" in Samuel R. Wells, New Physicanomy, or, Sians of Character as Manifested Through Temperament and External Forms and Especially The Human Face

Divine, (New York: 1866), pp. 378-91, 392-481. See similar works: Lorenzo Niles Fowler, "John Bull" & [sic] "Brother Johnathan: * Their National Peculiarities. A Lecture, (London: 1866); Jessie Fowler, <u>Practical Physiognomy; A Psychological Study of the Face</u>, (New York: [1912]). Eclectic physicians also were making points about sexuality similar to Orson Fowler's early ideas. Dr. John M. Scudder, a professor of pathology and medicine at the Eclectic Medical Institute, Ohio, advocated sexual education, recognized female masturbation, warned of the dangers of sexual excesses, and advocated the wife's right to refuse her partner's sexual demands. Scudder noted the linkage between the brain and sexuality. While he referred to the organ of Amativeness from "the old scheme of phrenology," he did not credit phrenologists' ideas, admitting only that there was evidence that "these functions of the mind do exist, and must be represented in the structure of the brain. " John M. Scudder, On the Reproductive Organs and the Venereal, (Cincinnati: 1874), esp. pp. 25. See also the article on stirpiculture by Nova Scotian medical doctor, eugenist, public health officer, and cattle breeder, Alexander J. P. Reid, "Stirpiculture or The Ascent of Man," Read before the Nova Scotia Institute of Natural Science, 13 January 1890, Public Archives of Nova Scotia, V/F Vol. 9 #5.

- 42. George Lincoln Walton, Why Worrv? (London: 1909), pppreface, 240, 257. See also Betty Spears, "Building for Today and Tomorrow," Quest, 34:2 (1982), pp. 90-98; Martha Verbrugge, Abla-Bodied Womanhood; Personal, Health and Social Change in Nineteenth Century Boston, (Oxford: 1988), pp. 174-6.
- 43. Willard Asylum, untitled clipping, [1867?], Willard Asylum Papers, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, #3475. The Willard Asylum was the first asylum in New York state to offer long-term care to the insane.
- 44. "Editorial: Our Criminal Insane," Medical Times, 24 January 1874 in Willard Asylum papers. See also Daniel Francis, "The Development of the Lunatic Asylum in the Maritime Provinces," Acadiensis, 6:2 (1977), pp. 23-38; Naw York Tribune, 29 August 1872, clipping, Willard Asylum Scrapbook, Willard Asylum Fapers. Many persons were incarcerated in institutions to keep them from contaminating other example, needed to be protected from feeble-minded ones, who were considered "dirty, vicious, and deceiful." "The State Case of Feeble-Minded Children," Dominion Medical Monthly. III:2 (August 1894), p.53. See the comments in "A Plea for Humanity," Willard Asylum Scrapbook, Willard Asylum Papers.

- 45. See James Struthers, No Fault of their Own. Unemployment and the Canadian Welfare State, 1914-1941, (Toronto: 1983).
- [*+*], "Street Corner Song," PL, St. John's, 28 October 1862; <u>Ibid.</u>, 2 May 1862; Struthers, <u>No Fault of Their Own</u>.
- 47. Letter to My dear Brother from F. S. Ellas Jr., Ellas/McCall Family Papers, Box IX, Folder 103 13 March 1865; My dear Frankie from Tho[mas] S. Ellas, Ibid. 4 January 1855; Eliza M. Mosher, M.D. "Thought-life- A Developmental Force," A Paper presented to the Association of Collegiate Alumnae, 30 October 1897, Association of Collegiate Alumnae, 30 File, Schlesinger Library Series II #64. Annie Payson Call, Power Through Repose, quoted in George Lincoln Walton, Why Worry2, (London:1909), p. 257, Paul W. Goldburg, "Principles of Therapeutics by Sense Culture, "American Physical Education Review, XV:1 (January 1910), pp. 15-21. This article had been reprinted from the Boston Medical and Surgical Journal, CLXII (July 1909), pp. 17-20. William Bayard, "Influence of the Mind upon the Body," Dominion Medical Monthly, III:4 (October 1894), pp. 105-12. See also "Importance of Rest," New York Clipper, 11 February 1865.
- 48. "News Notes: Girls learn How To Rest At Wisconsin University," American Physical Education Review, (hereafter APER), XVI:7 (October 1911), p.477.
- 49. Annie G. Howes, Chairperson, <u>Health Statistics of Momen College Graduates</u>, (Boston: 1885), Organizational File; Association of Collegiate Alumni, Series I, unnumbered, Schlesinger Library, Radcliffe College, Cambridge, Massachusetts, pp. 12, 71; Lewis W. Pendleton, "The Physician and his Neighbour," <u>Albany Medical Annals</u>, XI:4 (April 1890), pp.73-88.
- 50. "Private Insane Asylum," Evening Post, clipping, Willard Asylum Scrapbook, Willard Asylum Papers, \$1475, "Cruelty to the Insane," Ibid., John. B. Chapin, "Address: Delivered at the Forty Third Annual Meeting of the Association of Medical Superintendents for the Insane, "American Journal of Insanity, Culuy 1889, pp. 1-21, held in Willard Asylum Papers. For a fine book which discusses women spiritualists in Britain and the ease with which many were committed to asylums see Alex Williams and Committed to asylums see Alex Victorian England. (Philadelphia: 1990) or her equally interesting dissertation on the subject, Alexandra Owen, "Subversive Spirit: Women and Nineteenth Century Spiritualism," Ph.D. Thesis, University of Sussex, 1983. A Canadian politician and doctor argued that he knew of only one case where a woman had been falsely committed, but he knew of several cases where an attempt had been made to put a sane woman in a asylum. One such case was 'that of a pretty

- little woman whose husband apparently had tired of her and had decided that he would get rid of her by putting her in an asylum.* The doctor cautioned the man against this, and the couple separated. R. J. Manion, Life is an Adventure, (Toronto: 1936), p. 104.
- 51. James H. McBride, "The Life and Health of Our Girls in Relation To Their Future, "The Alienist and Neurologist, XXV:1 (February 1904), pp. 8-25. The study he refers to was published in Qutlook by Dr. Lucy Hall. Concern was often expressed over gymnastic costumes. See Leonard Felix Fuld, Gymnastic Costume for Women, "American Physical Education Review, XV:8 (November 1910), pp. 572-578; Florence Bolton, Women's Dress in Exercise, "Did., XVI:5 May 1910), pp. 338; Women's Tenses in Exercise, "Did., XVI:48 (Nay 1910), pp. 348; Women's Tenses in Exercise, "Did., XVI:5 (Pebruary 1914), pp. 133-136; Leonhard Felix Fuld, "Gymnastic Costume for Women," Did. "XVI:8 (November 1911), pp. 521-524; Florence Bolton, Exercises for Momen, (New York: 1914), esp. pp. 3-59.
- 52. "Editorial: A Phase of the Woman Question," <u>Dominion Medical Monthly</u>, IV:1 (January 1905), pp. 24-5; Smith, "Sanitary Science;" Howell and Smith, "Health Reform,"
- 53. "Nervous Excitement," clipping, Willard Asylum Scrapbook, Willard Asylum Papers, #3475; "Nervous Excitement," clipping, Ibid.; Harrington, Double Brain, pp. 82-83, 86-7, 114-16.
- 54. Dear Doctor (Burt Green Wilder) from Chas. G. Wagner, 4 May 1882, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University. According to a note on this letter Young had been wilder's student in a Natural History course in 1879; he was the first person to make use of a provision which allowed a student, with Wilder's certificate, to be admitted to the second year of a medical course at the University of Pennsylvania. Wilder was so struck by this letter that he sent a copy to a newspaper editor and asked for a comment. I have maintained the corrections made in the letter. Ibid. Elwood A. Roff, Baseball and Baseball Players, (Chicago: 1912), pp. 139, 160, 191, 208.
- 55. John K. Mitchell, <u>Self Help for Nervous Women: Familiar Talks on Economy in Nervous Expenditure</u>, (Philadelphia: 1909).
- 56. Persis Harlow Mccurdy, "Sexual Education: Abstract from the book, Albert Moll, The Sexual Life of the Child, Trans., Dr. E. Paul, APEE, XVIII:3 (March 1913), pp. 167-174. See also "Editorial: The Physical Director and Sex Education For Girls," APEE, XIX:2 (February 1914), pp. 167-9; Edward C. Spitzka, Insanity: its classification, diagnosis and treatment: a manual for students and practitioners of medicine, 2nd ed., n.p. (1887) 1889), pp. 379-80; E. B. Lowry, False

Mor itv: That Protects Vice By Ignorance, (Chicago: 1912), pp. 17-, 48, 71-110; Alfred T. Schoffeld, Nerves in Disorder; A Plea for Rational Treatment, (New York: [1903]), esp. pp. 44-46. 112.

- 57. Cynthia Eagle Russett, Sexual Science: The Victorian Construction of Momanhood, (Cambridge: 1989), pp. 16-23; Anne Harrington, Medicine, Mind, and Double Brain, A Study in Nineteenth Century-Thought, (Princeton: 1987), pp. 6-69. Cerebral localization declined after World War II. Hedwig Kasprask, Report on Wilder Brain Collection', manuscript, Kasprain Papers, Department Kaspain Papers, Department & Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, #14/26/130, p. 4.
- 58. "How To Study Development," <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, 87:2 (February 1889), pp. 73-4; Gall and Orson Fowler quoted in Charlotte Fowler Wells, <u>Some Account of the Life and Labors of Dr. Francois Joseph Gall. Founder of Phrenology and his disciple Dr. John Gaspar Sburzheim, (New York: 1896), p. 40, Fowler and Wells Papers, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, #97, 3-4. This book also is held in the Burt Green Wilder papers, along with many other works on phrenology. Burt Green Wilder Papers, #14/26/95/4-2.</u>
- 59. Stephen Jay Gould, The Mismeasure of Man, (New York: 1981), pp. 92. Hedwig Kasprzak, "Wilder Brain Collection," manuscript, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, September 1972, #14/26/130. Jessie A. Fowler, Men and Women Compared; or Theix Mental and Physical Differences Compared. (London: 1897), p. 7 (my metric calculations); Orson S. Fowler, Fowler on Memory: or, Phrenology Applied to the Cultivation of Memory: The Intellectual Education of Memory: The Intellectual Education of Memory: New York: 1848, pp. 89. O. S. Fowler and L. N. Fowler, Phrenology, Proved, Illustrated and Apolled, (New York: 1848), pp. 255; Stern, Heads and Headlines, pp. 56-60.

Table One

The average male brain weighs:

Size*	cir.	cubic in.	c.cent
7	22	130-145	1390
71/4	22 1/4	145-160	9.1412
71/2	22 1/2	160-175	
7 3/4	22 3/4	175-190	
8	23	190-210	

The average female brain weighs:

```
6 21 70-80 1250
6 1/4 21 1/4 80-90 ...
6 1/2 21 1/2 90-100 ...
6 3/4 21 3/4 100-120 ...
7 22 130-145 ...
```

Source: Jessie Fowler, Men and Women Compared, p.7.
* Size refers to the hat size.

- 60. Robert J. Greef, "Public Lectures in New York, 1851-1878; A Cultural Index of the Times, Ph.D. Thesis, University of Chicago, 1941, p.71; Phrenological Journal, 117:5 (May 1904), pp. 157-64. Bert Green Wilder was asked if he would be interested in examining this brain. Dear Sir from Manager of Fowler and Wells, Letter, 5 January 1905, Bert Green Wilder Papers, 14/26/95/3. For more on Train and his involvement with the American suffrage movement, see Ellen Carol Dubois, Feminism and Suffrage. The Emergence of an Independent Momen's Movement in America, 1848-1869, (Ithaca: 1978), pp. 93-101, 103, 105, 108. For an example of Spitzka's work see Spitzka, Insanity.
- 61. Gould, The Mismeasure of Man, pp. 50-66; Hamilton Cravens, "History of the Social Sciences," Historical Writing on American Science: Perspectives and Prospects, Sally Gregory Kohlstedt and Margaret W. Rossiter, eds., (Baltimore: 1985), pp. 183-207. This would leave phrenologists such as the Fowlers in the position of supporting polygeny and thus, racial inferiority, and supporting the abolitionist movement. Contradictory, though it may be, it was a position assumed by many in North America. See, for instance, Dubois, Feminism and Suffrage. See also Frank Spencer, "Samuel G. Morton's Doctoral Thesis on Bodily Pain: The Probable Cause of Morton's Polygeny," Transactions and Studies of the College of Physical America Studies of the College of Physical America Studies of the College of Physical America Studies of Hospital Studies of the College of Physical Studies of the College of Physical Studies of the College of Physical Studies of the Studies of t
- 62. Gina Lombroso Ferrero, (ed.), <u>Criminal Man according to</u> the <u>Classification of Gesare Lombroso with an Introduction by Cesare Lombroso</u>, (New York: 1911); <u>Barico Ferri, Criminal Sociology</u>, (New York: 1911); <u>Barington, Double Brain, pp. 68-69</u>, 145-7. See also Havelock Ellis, <u>The Criminal</u>, (London: 1890); <u>Helen Zimmern</u>, <u>Professor Lombroso's New Theory of Political Crime, <u>Blackwood's Edinburgh Magazine</u>, 149:904 (February 1891), pp. 202-11.</u>
- 63. Paul Avrich, The Hawmarket Tragedy, (Princeton: 1984), pp. 428-9; Gould, The Mismeasure of Man. (New York: 1981), pp. 123, 124-42. Avrich notes the errors in Lombroso's work. Did. Fowler, Practical Physiognomy, Handshakes, foreheads, eyes, mouths, noses, handwriting, piedology (character of walk), voice, chins, jaws, were all important leads to a

person's characteristics. <u>Ibid.</u> There is no pagination in this book. This belief that physical characteristics indicated one's personality had long played a role in phrenological ideas. The Phrenological Journal offered information on the subject of noses and characteristics. See "Rhinology, or the Science of the Nose," <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, LXIV:5 (May 1877), pp.337-341. See also Samuel R. Wells, <u>New</u> Physiognomy, or, Signs of Character as Manifested Through Temperament and External Forms and Especially the Human Face Divine, (New York: 1866); Lorenzo Niles Fowler, Revelations of the Face: A Study of Physiognomy, (New York: [1850]. A few people felt this classification of criminal characteristics was not valid. Richard Cabot, a Boston doctor and the Assistant Professor of clinical medicine at Harvard, felt that Americans were in too much of a hurry in accepting ideas; prison officials could testify to the falseness of the notion of criminal features, he suggested. Richard C. Cabot, "The Consecration of the Affections (often misnamed Sex Hygiene) " APER, XVI:4(April 1911), pp. 247-253.

- 64. Kasprzak, "Wilder Brain Collection." Born Alice Chenoweth, she also willed her brain to Cornell. <u>Ibid</u>. See also James W. Papez, "The Brain of Helen H. Gardener (Alice Chenoweth Day), <u>* American Journal of Physical Anthropology</u>, XI:1 (October-December 1927), pp. 29-79.
- 65. Gould, The Mismeasure of Man, pp. 146-273; Richard A. Soloway, Demography and Decemeration. Eugenics and the Declining Birthrate in Twentieth Century Britain. (Chapel Hill, North Carolina: 1990), pp. xvii-iii. For some early works on eugenics see Carl Jay Bajema, ed. Eugenics Then and Now. (Stroudsburg: 1976); Blanche Eames, Principles of Eugenics. A Practical Treatise. (New York: 1914); Robert Reid Rentoul, Race Culture; or, Race Suicide? [A Plea for the Unborn!. (New York: 1905); Henry Herbert Goddard, The Kalltake Chapel Control of Peeble-mindedness. (New York: 1913): 39311. The Heredic of Peeble-mindedness. (New York: David Smith, Minds Made Feeble: The Myth and Lecary of the Kalltakes, (Rockville, Maryland: 1985). See also Angus McLaren, Out Own Master Race: Eugenics in Canada, 1885-1945. (Toronto: 1990).
- 66. Stern, Heads & Headlines, pp. 238, 248; Jessie Allen Fowler, <u>Fractical Physicognomy: A Psychological Study of the Face</u>, (New York: [1912]); Jessie Allen Fowler, <u>Brain Roofs and Porticos</u>. A <u>Psychological Study of Mind and Character</u>, (New York: 1908); Fowler, <u>Men and Komen Compared</u>.
- 67. Editorial, "Sex and Brains," <u>Maritime Medical News</u>, XVIII:1 (January 1906), p. 5; F. Montizabert, "Presidential Address," <u>Ibid.</u>, XX:7 (July 1908). The Fowler position argued that with self-culture the brain size could be increased. The

black race could be raised higher, (although not as high as the more civilized white race), if the shackles of slavery were cast off; women too could become closer to white men in brain size. Argued Jessie Fowler, "Thus, we find that in savage nations, the native Australians, the bushmen, the engrose of Africa, and other low races, the skulls of men and women are much more alike in size than they are in Europeans." This suggested to her that women had not availed themselves of the benefits of civilization. Fowler, Men and Women Compared, p. 7. There is a small difference in the brain weight given by the Maritime Medical News, and the one Jessie Fowler used for her calculations. Fowler, Men and Women Compared.

68. Kaspr: k, "Wilder Brain Collection," Gould, Mismeasure of Man, pp. 42-45. See the letter from L. Agassiz to Dr. Wilder 27 March 1871, where he discusses his friendship with Charles Darwin, his opposition to Darwin's theory of evolution, and his advice to Wilder, telling him to produce a monograph on an anatomical subject rather "than in wasting your time in discussions upon the origins of species, whatever side you take and in what ever manner you treat the subject." I have kept Agassiz's corrections in this letter. Burt Green Wilder Papers, 14/26/95-I, folder 3. See the entry on Burt Green Wilder in Who's Who in America, Vol. 2, 1901, p. 1235. See also the introduction by David W. Nobel in John Fiske, Outlines of Cosmic Philosophy, Introduction by David Nobel, Vol. 1,2, (New York: 1969 (1875,1874)). Fiske was an opponent of phrenology and suggested that the subject appealed to the "unlearned public." <u>Ibid</u>. pp. 133-4. For Agassiz, see Alice Bache Gould, <u>Louis Agassiz</u>, The Beacon Biographies, (Boston: n.d.); Edward Lurie, Nature and the American Mind: Louis Agassiz and the Culture of Science, (New York: 1974). Phrenologist Stanley Grimes claimed that he had advocated the same doctrine as Darwin, only he had "assumed that Divine Providence superintended the natural evolution of organized beings." He noted that Agassiz denounced the theory of evolution. J. Stanley Grimes, The Mysteries of the Head and the Heart Explained: Including an Improved System of Phrenology; a New Theory of the Emotions, and an explanation of the Mysteries of Mesmerism, Trance, Mind-Reading and the Spirit Delusion, 4th ed., (Chicago: 1885), p. 189. For a phrenological delineation of Agassiz, see Madeleine B. Stern, A Phrenological Dictionary of Nineteenth-Century Americans, (Westport, Conn.: 1982), p. 275.

69. William Leach, <u>True Love and Perfect Union: The Feminist Reform of Sex and Society</u>, (New York: 1980), pp. 44-50.

70. David Baken, "The Influence of Phrenology on American Psychology," <u>Journal of the History of the Behavioural Sciences</u>, 2 (1966), pp. 200-20; Karl M. Dallenbach, "Phrenology versus Psychoanalysis, "<u>The American Journal</u> of the

History of the Behavioural Sciences, 68 (December 1955), pp. 512-19.

71. John L. Capen, M.D. to Prof B. G. Wilder, 12 April 1897. Bert Green Wilder papers, #14/26/95 Box 4. Capen referred to an article in <u>The Arena</u>, March 1897. At one time Capen ran the Phrenological Museum, Bookstores, and Office, Philadel-phia. In 1874 he wrote phrenologist S. R. Wells, with a list of his stock, and the hope that another phrenologist would take over. He felt that the business needed an active lecturer, and he had been giving these talks since in the last three years he had been busy with dissections. This last would indicate that he had some medical training. Madeleine Stern refers to him as Dr. J. L. Capen. Capen had trained in phrenology in the Fowler and Wells office, New York; in 1856 he took over the Philadelphia branch from Nelson Sizer. This office, located at 231 Arch Street, was next door to the Female Medical College of Pennsylvania. Dear Sir from J.L.Capen 1 December 1874, Fowler and Wells Papers, #97/3/1; Stern, Heads & Headlines, pp. 125,198, index, p.333. H. Allen from Burt G. Wilder, Burt Green Wilder Papers, no date, #14/26/95 Box II-I.

72. Undated clipping, [1870s], New York Tribune in Ibid. The Phrenological Journal sold 20,000 copies per month in the 1840s. Lorenzo Fowler, Phrenological Almanac, 1848, p. 46.

73. "The Outlook," Phrenlogical Journal, 87:1 (January 1889), pp. 43-45; "Reaction," Ibid., 63:3 (September 1876), pp. 237-8; Grimes, The Mysteries of The Head and The Heat Explained Writer George Eliot (Marian Evans) was just one person who "repeatedly describes the human mind in physical, chemical, biological and geological metaphors" and it was Phrenology which "provides a rationale for her metaphor making," blana Postlethwaite, Making it Whole; A Victorian Circle and the Shape of Their World. (Columbus: 1984), p.83. See also the comment in Should Women Obey 2 A Protest Against improper matrimonial and prenatal conditions, showing causes, prevention and remedy of needless inharmonies, unhappiness, stc. Together with a special chapter by Prof. L.N. Fowlers, and the St. Courtell and Martane. (Chapter by Prof. L.N. Fowlers, Chapter with a special chapter by Prof. L.N. Fowlers, and the St. Courtell and Martane. (Chapter by Prof. L.N. Fowlers, Chapter with a special chapter by Prof. L.N. Fowlers, and the St. Courtell and Martane. (Chapter by Prof. L.N. Fowlers, Chapter with a special chapter by Prof. L.N. Fowlers, and the state of the special chapter by Prof. L.N. Fowlers, and the sp

74. Dr. Henry Hun was the Professor of Diseases of the Chest and Nervous System at the Albany Medical College. See Henry Hun, "Outlines of Insanity," Albany Medical Annais, (hereafter AMA), XII:7 (July 1891), pp. 169-182; XII:8 (August 1891), pp. 193-206; XII:9 (September 1891), pp. 217-33; XII:10 (October

- 1891), pp. 241-56. "A Word on the Other Side," Phrenological Journal, LXXXIV:4 (April 1889), pp. 218-19.
- 75. A. T. Schofield, The <u>Springs of Character</u>, (New York: 1901) pp. 36, 38. The author also noted that character could be determined through both palmistry and physiognomy (the study of the face). Both of these were relevant to phrenology and criminal anthropology. <u>Ibid</u>. p. 41.
- 76. Dear Sir from Burt G. Wilder, 29 January 1903, Burt Green Wilder Papers, \$14/26/95 Box 2. Wilder noted on this letter that he had sent out a number of copies including one to the President and a Dean at the university. Burt G. Wilder, Health Notes for Students, (Ithaca:1879). See also Burt Green Wilder, What Young People Should Know: the reproductive function in man and the lower animals, (Boston: [1875]).
- 77. W. D. Howell from Burt Green Wilder, 22 August 1889, [copy], Burt Green Wilder Papers, #14/26/95.-I. "Prof Wilder's Brain Yields Secret of his Matred of Smoking as a Vice," 7 May 1925, clipping, 'n <u>Ibid</u>. Box 4. See also James Papez, "The Brain of Burt Green Wilder," <u>Ibid</u>. Papez claimed that Wilder's dislike for tobacco was due to atrophy of the olfactory centre. Ibid.
- 78. Henry Wendell to Prof. Wilder, 12 March 1879, Burt Green Wilder Papers, \$14/26/95/4-2. Phrenological Notes on Charles Allen Brown by Thomas Turner, Ibid., \$14/26/95/2-1. Turner Suggested that 'Brown' was touched with religious mania and had a tendency towards melancholia. See Thomas Turner, Phrenology: Its History and Most Important Principles, (Brooklyn: 1878), in Burt Green Wilder Papers, \$14/26/95 Box 4-1. Prof. John Logan, "Aids to the Study of Character," 25 September 1874, Ibid.
- 79. Phrenological Character of Mr. Henry Cowell by Jessie A. Fowler, 15 April 1905. Burt Green Wilder Papers, # 14726/95/-III. This delineation contains notations made by Wilder, and according to the notes, Wilder felt the analysis to be fairly accurate. This discussion with Rev. Monkman was apparently on 28 August 1905. A picture of Jessie Fowler contains a note that she had examined 'me' as Cowell in Spring 1905. While they had corresponded by letter, they had yet to meet. Ibid.; See the reference to the 1873 delineation in his papers. Joid., #14/26/95 folder 1. Mrs. Sarah C. Wilder, Delineation, 17 September 1873. Tbid. 14/26/95/4. To Fowler and Wells Toom Burt Green Wider and 14/26/95/4. To Fowler and Wells Toom Burt Green Wider and Papers his life in the second wild the papers there is a copy of Synopsis of Phrenology, written by O. S. Fowler which includes a delineation done in 1845. Its comments were re-examined around December 1898, apparently by Wilder. Burt Green Wilder Papers, 14/26/95 Box 4-1.

- 80. S. R. Wells to Dr. B. G. Wilder, 30 May [18]74, Burt Green Wilder papers, #14/26/95 Box 1.
- 81. Bert Green Wilder, to Editor of the <u>Phrenological</u> <u>Journal</u>, [November 1898], Burt Creen Wilder papers, #14/26/95 Box 4-2. Bert G. Wilder to Fowler and Wells Co., 8 December 1898, <u>Ibid</u>., Box 2; Burt O. [sic] Wilder from Fowler and Wells Co., 1 December 1898, <u>Ibid</u>. M. H. Percy [manager of the firm and Secretary at the American Institute of Phrenology] to Burt Green Wilder, 21 December 1903. <u>Thid</u>.
- 82. To Fowler and Wells from Burt G. Wilder, 27 February 1905. Burt Green Wilder Papers, #14/26/95/III.
- 83. J. A. Fowler, Phrenological Character of Burt Green Wilder, 1 June 1909, Burt Green Wilder Papers, #14/26/95 Folder 1; Dr. Wilder from J. A. Fowler, 28 October 1909, 10 January 1910, 7 June 1910, 1bid., #14/26/95/4-4; Dear Miss Fowler from BWG. 30 October 1909, Ibid.
- 84. Dear Miss Fowler from Burt Green Wilder, 22 March 1913, Ibid., # 14/26/95 Box 2. Given events at the end of Wilder's life, this communication and friendship between scientist and phrenologist is very immortant.
- 85. Kasprzak, "Wilder Brain Collection," Hedwig Kasprzak Papers. Anthropometric measurements, which compared the measurements of the human body, were used to justify physical education and put it on a scientific basis. Dudley Sargent Report, "American Association for the Advancement of Physical Education, Proceedings, 2nd Annual Meeting, Brooklyn New York, 26 November 1886, (Brooklyn: 1886), p. 6. See also Roderick Floud, Kenneth Wachter, and Annabel Gregory, Height, Health, and History: Nutritional Status in the United Kingdom, 1750-1880, (New York: 1990).
- 86. Goldwin Smith to My dear Wilder, January 1 1892, Burt Green Wilder Papers, #14/26/95 Box 2; Dear Miss Fowler from Burt Green Wilder Papers, #14/26/95 Box 2; Assprzak, "Wilder Brain Collection, "Hedwig Kasprzak Papers, #14/26/130. In 1972 there were 350 brains still held at Cornell University, where Wilder had worked; only 122 were retained after that. Ibid. The Kasprzak papers contain both a copy of Wilder's Will and instructions on "How to Make A Brain Bequest," Ibid. Burt Green Wilder from Manager of Fowler and Wells, Burt Green Wilder papers, #11/26/35-III of Bequest Cody, Stanton, also is held in Burt Green Wilder Papers, #14/26/95 Box 2.

- 87. Professor L. N. Fowler, Facts about Mesmerism, (London: n.d.), Fowler and Wells Papers, #75, Box 2, D-11.; Madeleine B. Stern. "Poe: The Mental Temperament," American Literature, K112 (May 1968), pp. 158-163. This is held in the Fowler and Wells Papers, #97, Box 2. William Gregory, 5th ed., Animal Magnetism or Mesmerism and its Phenomena, (London: 1909) (New York: 1975). Some considered mesmerism satanic. See Charlotte Elizabeth, Mesmerism; A Letter to Miss Marteneau, (Philadelphia: 1847). For medical comments on early magnetism see (Committee of the Medical Section of the French Royal Academy of Science | Report of the Experiments on Animal Magnetism, J. C. Colculuou, trans. (Edinburch: 1833). (New York: 1975).
- 88. Stern, Heads and Headlines, pp. 151-2, 238-39. See also A.R.G. Owen, Hysteria, Hypnosis, and Healing. The Work of J. M. Charcot, (London: 1971). For a brief review of the transition from Mesmer to Freud see Margaret Goldsmith, Frantz Anton Mesmer; The History of an Idea, (London: 1934), pp. 268-272. See also Karl M. Dallenbach, "Phrenology versus Psychosea is a Margaret Goldsmith, Frantz See also Karl M. Dallenbach, "Phrenology versus Psychosea is a Margaret Marg
- 89. W.F.Robinson, "Modern Development of hypnotism," AMA, XT:12 (December 1890), pp. 267-278. The Paris school argued that there were three states invoked in a hypnotism, first a state of letharpy (eyes closed), second, a state of catalepsy (eyes open), and finally somnambulism (general anaesthesia); the Nancy School did not agree with this Ibid Peter W. Sheehan and Campbell W. Perry, Methodologies of Hypnosis: A Critical Appraisal of Contemporary Paradisms of Hypnosis, (Hillsdale, New Jersey: 1976), pp.1-43; Owen, The Work of J.M. Charcot, (London: 1971).
- 90. Robert C. Fuller, <u>Mesmerism and the American Cure of Souls</u>, (Philadelphia: 1982), p.48. For an early example of the issue of medical acceptance see <u>Experiments on Animal Magnetism</u>, J. C. Colquhoun, trans. (Edinburgh: 1833), (New York: 1975).
- 91. Some medical doctors were sceptical of the existence of a hypnotic state. See the notes from the 15th meeting of the Elmira Clinical Society, Minutes, 18 October 1909, Chemung County Historical Society, Box 31, Doctors Miscellaneous, p.19.
- 92. "Abstracta: The Dangers of Experimental Hypnotism," AMA, XI:4 (April 1890), pp. 88-90. This article originally appeared in Medical Age.

- 93. Weekly Medical Review, reprinted in AMA, IX:2 (February 1888), p.49.
- 94. See, for example, Andrew Jackson Davis, The Magic Staff; An Autobiography of Andrew Jackson Davis, (New York: 1875); Andrew Jackson Davis. The Harbinger of Health; containing Medical Prescriptions for the Human Body and Mind, (New York: 1862); John B. Dods, Six Lectures on the Philosophy of Mesmerism, reported by a Hearer, (New York: 1850 (1847)). See also Donald Meyers, The Positive Thinkers: A Study of the American Quest for Health, Wealth and Personal Power from Mary Baker Eddy to Norman Vincent Peale, (New York: 1955).
- 95. Forbes Winslow, "The Psychological Vocation of the Physician, "The Alienist and Neurologist, XXX:1 (February 1909), pp. 1-17; Introduction, Ibid.; Weekly Medical Review, reprint, Albany Medical Annals, IX:2 (February 1888), p.49; Penny Hansen, "Woman's Hour: Feminist Implications of Mary Baker Eddy's Christian Science Movement, 1885-1910, Ph.D. Thesis, University of California, Irvine, 1981, pp. x,2,93. Hansen notes that Phineas Parkhurst Quimby (1802-1866) who influenced Christian Science founder Mary Baker Eddy practised mesmerism; Eddy, herself, had tried a variety of cures: Graham diet, hydropathy, homeopathy, and Quimby's cures. Ibid., pp. 98-99, 264. See also Julius Silberger, Jr., Mary Baker Eddy: An Interpretive Biography of the Founder of Christian Science, (Boston:1980). Silberger notes Eddy's experiences with mesmerism as a cure, and with phrenology, water cure, and spiritualism. Ibid., pp. 27-8,39. See also Fuller, Mesmerism; Ruth Brandon, The Spiritualists: The Passion for the Occult in the Nineteenth and Twentieth Centuries, (New York: 1983); Owen, "Subversive Spirit;" Owen, The Darkened Room; Logie Barrow, Independent Spirits: Spiritualism and English Plebians, 1850-1910, History Workshop Series, (London: 1986); R. Laurence Moore, "The Spiritualist Medium: A Study of a Female Profession, * American Quarterly, 27 (1975), pp. 200-21; Frank Podmore, From Mesmer to Christian Science. A Short History of Mental Healing, (New York: 1963 [1909]); Ann Braude, "Radical Spirits:" Spiritualism and Women's Rights in Nineteenth Century America, (Boston: 1989); Meyers, The Positive Thinkers.
- 96. George M. Aylsworth, "Psychic Healing," <u>Dominion Medical</u> Monthly, III:2 (August 1894), pp. 43-6.
- H. M. Jewett, Sleep and Dreams: A Scientific-Popular Dissertation from the German of Dr. Friedrich Scholz, Director of the Breman Insane Asylum, (New York: 1893), pp. 97-109, 116.

- 98. Nelson Sizer, "Delineation of D. Willers," Diedrich Willers Papers, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, 4 April 1891, # 652, Box 4
- 99. Business card, Jessie A. Fowler, National Vocation Bureau, 8 East 22nd Street, New York City, in Burt Green Wilder Papers, #14/26/95/4-4; The Patriot, Charlottetown, 4 May 1903; The Giobe, Saint John, 3 April 1903. See also J. A. Fowler, Phrenology: Its Use in Business Life, (New York: 1898).
- 100. E.P.Miller, <u>Dysnessia: Its varieties, causes, Symptoms, and Treatment by Hydropathy and Hydriene</u>, (New York: 1870), pp. 30-43, 63-70, 73-83, 93-4; William Bentley Walker, "The Health Reform Movement in the United States," Ph.D. Dissertation, John Hopkins University, 1955, pp. 269-79. See, for example, E.P.Miller, "Science of Health," <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, 121 (January 1909), pp. 120-1. The <u>Phrenological Journal</u> offered to place employment seekers with employers. <u>Ibid</u>., 120:3 (March 1907), p. 100.
- 101. Advertisement, Elmira City, Elmira Heights and Horseheads Directory, (n.p.:1905), insert between pp. 256-7. At this time patients from the Elmira area could visit The Palace Turkish Baths operated by proprietor Peter Flynn, cancer specialist and masseuse, Mrs. Mary J. Veazie (or several other masseuses), or the Gleason sanatorium, as well as regular physicians. 1bid., pp. 396, 534, 552, 562.
- 102. Elmira City Directory, 1903. This building later became the Hotel Gothem and then the State Street office of the New York State Electrical and Gas Company. <u>AcRec</u>, 28 November 1896.

CHAPTER SEVEN:

From Health Reformer To Reform Professional: Health Reform and the 20th Century

The sailor and traveller...the anatomist chemist astronomer geologist phrenologist spiritualist mathematician historian and lexicographer are not poets, but they are the lawgivers of poets and their construction underlies the structure of every perfect poem. No matter what rises or is uttered they sent the seed of conception of it ... of them and by them stand the visible proofs of souls ... always of their fatherstuff must be begotten the sinewy races of bards. If there shall be love and content between the father and the son and if the greatness of the son is the exuding of the greatness of the father there shall be love between the poet and the man of demonstrable science. In the beauty of poems are the tuft and final applause of science.

We have boiled the hydrant water, We have strilized the milk; We have strained the prowling microbe Through the finest kind of silk; We have bought and we have borrowed Every patent health device, And at last the doctor tells us That we've got to boil the ice.²

The health reform movement of the 19th century has impacted on our world of the 20th century; it has not done so in the manner that the reformers would have expected and would have preferred. True, there were some dramatic challenges made to the orthodox medical profession. Under the influence of the reform movement, allopathic practitioners came to recognize some of their therapeutic inabilities. There was a recognition of the role of nature as a curative measure. The allopathic profession ultimately abandoned heroic medicine, and moved towards a therapeutic programme that emphasized

prevention and public health. Health reformers would have been pleased at this. They also would have, and did, celebrate the opening up of the medical profession to women, no matter how slow, how reluctant, and how based on financial expediency that development was.

With the cooptation of health reform ideals, however, much was lost. The notion of cooptation itself is shrouded in ambiguity. It does not automatically mean that one group has succeeded in having its ideas adopted by a formerly antagonis-It does not mean that a reform agenda has been tic section. successful.3 Through cooptation the regular medical profession was able to be selective about what it took from health reformers. Gone was the entire notion of human perfectibility, a concept that played a large role in the ideology of health reformers. Lost was the health reform battle against the sterility, authoritarianism, and elitism of higher education. The belief in the strength and goodness of the general mass of humanity also had disappeared. concept of self-help had vanished and had been replaced by a dependence on skilled professionals. The notion of a tripartite balance in society disappeared; and the concept of the harmonious and symmetrical body faded, albeit more slowly, in the face of new scientific research. Along with many of their ideas and ideals, the health reformer of the 19th century also vanished. Alternative treatments, however, still play a role in medicine, and modern research has helped to elevate its position and validity.

The importance and universality of ideal good health had remained a constant, though. Dr. John H. Kellogg, who traversed the gap between 19th century health reform and 20th century scientific medicine, offered one Victorian metaphor for health: "What we need is a general recognition of the claims of the new religion - the religion of the body, which makes for physical righteousness and had for its goal the physical redemption and salvation of the human race."

Others, such as British writer Samuel Smiles, had long equated health with wealth. He noted, "Health is said to be Wealth. Indeed all wealth is valueless without health." By the opening of the 20th century, there came a narrowing in the concept of harmony and equilibrium, and a loss of the health reformers' perfectionist vision of health. Metaphors of salvation and wealth no longer made sense. Health reformers long had promoted that belief in the possibility of the perfected harmonious body. Without physical, mental and social harmony, people could not fulfill their function in life, whether that role was defined as earning a living, gaining an education, or nurturing a family. To them, pain and ill health meant "Return to nature, observe her laws, and be restored to happiness. "5 This struggle for good health, and a balanced physical, mental and moral nature, a constant in the health reform movement, had to be maintained at all times.

Man violates the laws of nature in his own person, and he suffers accordingly. He is idle, and overfeeds himself: he is punished by gout, indigestion, or apopleay. He drinks too such he becomes bloated, trembling, and weak; his appetite falls off, his strength declines, his constitution decays; and he falls a victim to the numerous diseases which haunt the steps of the drunkrd.

The problem was never merely an individual one; it was also social. To perfect the world all should be in balance; unfortunately, between the seemingly growing degeneration, the class conflict, and the impact of industrialism, that objective seemed more and more unlikely. Like humanity, society was troubled by imbalances.

Society suffers in the same way. It leaves districts undrained and streets uncleaned. Masses of the population are allowed to live crowded together in unwholesome dens, half poisoned by the mephetic [sic] air of the neighbourhood. Then a fever breaks out- or a cholera or a plague. Disease spreads from the miserable abodes of the poor into the comfortable homes of the rich, carrying death and devastation before it. The misery and suffering in such cases, are nothing less than [wilful], inasmuch as the knowledge necessary to avert them is within reach of all. 7

Health reformers were prepared to live their lives in a manner which they believed would aid in their personal perfection, and add to social health. For ten years while he was a vestryman of St. Timothy's Church in New York, for example, Samuel Wells worked to abolish distinctions in the place of worship, believing that the rich and poor, and the fortunate and unfortunate were equal, a practice which

"harmonized with his benevolent nature." A friend once wrote him from New Orleans in 1862 and claimed, "You know so much of human nature, of human character, that it is no small privilege to either receive a letter from or enjoy an hour's conversation with you. General information comes from the masses; accurate information from the few, - men who think." The correspondent noted that there was an ongoing fight for freedom from the evils of slavery, but he noted that 'on moral grounds, the battle of ideas is to come." Like other health reformers, Wells would live out his life in that struggle for ideals. In a similar fashion, Harriet Austin, of the Dansville Home on the Hill, promoted dress reform throughout her lifetime. In her role as a physician, hydropath, and councillor to female patients, she, too, lived the reforms she advocated."

The practise of health reform ideas was not limited to the health reformers themselves, but were to the lifestyles and life-decisions of their patients and acquaintances. William Blaikie of Cambridge, for example, wrote Samuel Wells for advice on both his profession and the proper development of his mental, physical, and moral health. Blaikie noted that he had followed Wells' earlier suggestion and had turned down a position as an assistant buyer and seller for an oil shipping firm. At that time Wells had suggested that while he had the intellect for the position he would not like a sedentary job. Blaikie decided to stay in law. He later

questioned Wells if his lifestyle was healthy, or should he try for a more rigorous system of exercise. "I would like to develop my moral, mental & [sic] physical nature harmoniously; and if the thing is possible, each to a scale on your list." He wanted to be more than "a mere hewer of wood & [sic] drawer of water, " yet he acknowledged that even with total abstinence from sexual indulgence, he found it hard to achieve the appropriate tri-partite equilibrium. In another example of this dependence on health reformer's ideas, a woman from New Hampshire wrote Charlotte Fowler Wells, asking for help in raising two children, who were not her own. She also had written to Lorenzo Fowler and his wife, Lydia Folger Fowler, for help, noting that they were known for having raised good children. One child, under her care, the daughter of a domestic who had been apparently good at her job but not overly bright, and of a man who was intelligent enough but over-fond of sensual pleasures and possessing little selfdiscipline, was being taught self-control. The other child was almost perfect, she wrote, being very bright at her studies. The mother intended "to have every faculty thoroughly trained that she may make a perfect woman whatever business she may undertake."9

Health reformers and their readers not only practised their beliefs, they promoted alternative lifestyles, as well. The https://prescripts.org/ for example, praised the establishment of the Universal Improvement Society, formed in 1904 with

its head office in Seattle, Washington. Its mandate was to encourage the study of human nature including phrenology, physiology, heredity, as well as doing educational and humanitarian work, "Solely for the purpose of improving mankind and increasing human happiness in its truest and broadest sense." The health reform movement had had farreaching effects, not only for its promoters, but for a multitude of committed followers, and a good number of sceptics. If human and social perfection failed to materialize, it would not be due to them.

The change that people like Wells and Austin sought was not just to bring a specific reform to the world, but to bring about a new world view. In her study of hydropathy and women, Susan Cayleff has claimed that of all health reformers, hydropaths were the only ones to offer this new vision. While this is a logical deduction to emerge from a study strictly concerned with hydrotherapy, it is erroneous in that it ignores the ideology of other health reformers. It would be impossible to argue that ideas which emerged out of phrenology, or out of the physical culture movement, were any less encompassing in their scope than those of hydrotherapy. The wide range of social topics that Orson Fowler tackled, would alone prove this claim.11 This mandate of health reform at once permeated and benefitted from a broad reformist platform in the latter half of the 19th century. Much of that platform depended upon a utopian vision of a balanced and symmetrical world, one that would develop from the efforts of each balanced and symmetrical individual. The health reform ideal was tinted with the colour of Jacksonian individualism and the self-made man. This was, of course, a motif that reached back into the earliest years of the century. It would be tinged with the hue of utopianism which emerged out of the millenarianism of the religious fervour that swept across New England and beyond.12 It would be developed first with the environmentalism that ran deep into the abolitionist stream. and later with hereditarianism, and a Christian mutation of evolutionary ideas.13 Health reformers believed that in the near future individual effort would lead both to the perfected human and social state. The health reform vision combined an optimistic view of the individual's social responsibility with the prevalent possessive individualism of the age. It was a view of an emergent middle class that had neither obliterated the ties to its recent past nor expropriated the bourgeois reformist attitudes of its future.14

That vision would be transformed beyond recognition in the 20th century. The modern health reformer would have an altered view of humankind and its potential. Hopes of finding perfection would give way to pessimism; attempts at recreation would be abandoned in favour of merely stemming perceived degeneration. Individualism and its personal responsibilities vanished in the face of mass consumerism and the leisure-oriented society. The health reformers would not only be replaced by the professional medical doctor, but they would be supplanted by the professionalised "expert" in specific fields. Nutritionists, physical education teachers and trainers, social workers, psychologists, along with medical doctors, would direct the general population in the 20th century. They would form part of a new professional middle-class phalanx that would offer and enforce solutions to the degeneracy of the modern world. The professional middle-class, feeling itself threatened, would maintain a stance of bourgeois reformism, and would promote both the responsibilities of the state, and the guidance of the rational scientifically-trained expert, a duo of supposedly 'impartial umpires.*15

The advent of modern forms of communication would spell an end to the lecture field where so many reformers had made their reputations and their money, and as well, where they had dispersed reform ideas to the general public. Public lectures had been both a form of entertainment and a source of instruction. Their popularity would fluctuate. In New York city alone, for example, from 1840 to 1860 there were more than 3000 advertised lectures. Those persons who hoped to make a name for themselves, or who had already done so, found it necessary to enter the lecturing field. They would speak to diverse audiences of men and women; although these would contain few factory workers, many clerks, apprentices, artisans, and mechanics would be represented, as well as the

emerging middle class professional. In the years after the Civil War there was an increasing number of comic lectures and entertainments, as well as talks by women lecturers "who no more feared to speak in crowded halls than they did to appear on public thoroughfares in bloomer trousers." The disdain that some women faced for speaking in public was wide-spread.

Those reverend Misses, doctors in mobcaps, and petticoated lecturers, are things Which make us loathe, like strange unnatural births Nature's disordered works. Yon chirping thing That with cracked voice and mincing manners prates of rights and duties, lecturing to the crowd, and in strange nondescript of dress arrays Unfettered limbs that modesty should hide... Sweet sisters, call not that unsexed thing By the pure name of woman. "

Many who ventured into the health reform field helped to dispel that notion that women had no place on the public platform.

Women and men both could earn a respectable income on the public stage. Henry Ward Beecher was the highest paid lecturer, and even "second-rate" people could manage \$100,000 per decade. Beecher's house was mortgaged, noted the <u>Public Ledger</u> in Newfoundland in 1875, even though he earned an estimated \$2000 per month, plus \$12,000 for a lecture tour, despite being embroiled in a sexual scandal. Health reformers Orson Fowler, William Alcott, and Sylvester Graham were other highly paid speakers. After 1875 there was a decline in the field, but lectures on public health and women's health increased in popularity. Over time as the lecture format became professionalised, the audience became more discriminat-

ing and demanding, and the platform where once so many women had advanced, would open only to a limited number of professionals.¹⁷

The ultimate outcome of the era of the lecture tour. however, was, first, and foremost, that many women were able to earn their living at their profession, a move that helped to legitimize the idea of women in medical schools and hospitals: second, that talks on health reform dominated in the lecture field; and third, that the reforms themselves had reached a vast audience. For women the dawning acceptance of the fact that the proper female condition was health, was at once beneficial and harmful. The notion of good health helped to show many women that they did not need to live in pain, desperation and fear, but it also accelerated the development of health professionals, who suggested that they alone held the key to good health and hygiene. That permitted the rise of a dependence on experts, a decline of personal selfreliance, and the growth of technological and professional interference in health matters, both private and public.

In addition to the importance of lectures throughout the 19th century, as the general public became more literate, there was increased interest in popular articles and writings on health. Health reformers had played a major role indisseminating information on physiology, disease, and general health. They did this through their writings, as well as lectures, and in the case of Fowler and Wells, for example,

through the publishing industry. In 1884 Dr. H. B. O'Leary, the president of the Boston Ladies' Physiological Institute, suggested improvements to the organization's library. Feeling that most medical tomes were dull, she wished to subscribe to popular journals since most carried articles on health. Using medical metaphors, she argued, "It seems to me that we might with an advantage have a few periodicals, and thus introduce the subject at first in homeopathic doses, and after the taste has been acquired and cultivated, we will give the heroic treatment; by having in future the best medical journals which the country affords." If her suggestion was accepted, she offered to provide The Century, The Atlantic, The Woman's Journal, and two health journals to the library.

Through work such as this both popular and scientific notions of health were brought to the general public. There was and is, however, a problem with the popularization of issues as complex as science and medicine, and that is the tendency for information to be misread, misinterpreted, and misused. Matters of health, as promoted by the popular press at the instigation of health reformers and doctors alike, offered only modified and sometimes contradictory information. As Stephen Gould has argued, academic and lay ideas often flooded the popular press. *Once entrenched, they often embarked on a life of their own, endlessly copied from secondary source to secondary source, refractory to disproof because no one examined the fragility of primary documenta-

tion.*19 As medical physicians and health professionals entered the literary or lecture battle field either to denounce or proclaim ideas about health, the result was identical: the concomitant denigration and cooptation of the health reform agenda, and the promotion of the expert on scientific and health matters.

If health reformers helped to popularize ideas about health and hygiene, they also promoted the notion of nature in health care. John Burnham has argued that naturalism was "the triumphant motif in popularization." For allopathic medicine that was true only so far as Nature herself could be defined in scientific terms, and thus, become part of allopathic therapeutics. Doctors and scientists had to convince the population that they were not only the ones who best understood sickness and health, but that they and their science possessed the understanding of the abstract concept of nature. In part the rising acceptance of education served to justify their claims to the general population. Burnham has complained that science ultimately lost importance and credibility when scientists abandoned the field of popularization, 20 but, in their attempts to counter health reformers' impact and influence, allopathic practitioners, defenders of science, did not abandon the field, but rather tried to sell a palatable version of science to the public. The impact of this popularization in health matters was the promotion of a secular mutation of orthodox and irregular medicine, with nature and

science both diluted to a consistency acceptable and comprehensible to the general public. Such a mixture successfully co-opted the therapeutic regimen of health reformers while ignoring the ideology of the movement. While the concept of balance and symmetry, the lynch pin of health reform, would continue its significance for some time, it increasingly would be defined more narrowly and be limited to the physical body, rather than the social body. Even the long-held concept of the perfection of physical symmetry and harmony would decline. This was, in part, due to advances in brain research, which increasingly suggested that asymmetrical brain development in the human, rather than symmetrical brain formation, might signify superiority and advanced development.21 This shift in the understanding of the concept of harmonious balance also was due to the widening chasms in society. A more overt class consciousness, based on the accumulation of wealth rather than inherited status, would replace the goal of social harmony, as both the working class and the middle class recognized, and even celebrated, the impenetrable barriers that separated them. 22

A typical example of how medical doctors incorporated the ideas of health reformers into their therapeutic arsenal, can been seen in the work of Dr. Hamilton Wey. From 1864 to 1865 Wey's father had been the physician in charge of the Confederate prison camp at Elmira, New York. Steeped in the allopathic tradition, Hamilton Wey graduated from the Albany

Medical College in 1849, and eventually became the supervisor and physician at a youth reformatory at Elmira. charge of the reformatory, he published articles on the application of anthropological ideas to his criminal charges. He believed that his ideas about "the diseased and blunted mind" and his experiments at the prison would be benefit educators and physicians who wished to understand the human mind. Society's main goal towards the criminal as in the case of the insane, he argued, was first, self-protection, and second, the well-being of "the convicted felon, and his subjection to influences that will modify and correct his abnormal tendencies, that, ultimately, when given his freedom, he will not be a menace to the community in which his lot is cast." Wey claimed that "wrong-headedness" or "blunted or non-developed nervous areas" was the origin of criminal tendencies. Whatever the motives attributed to the perpetrator of a crime, "the fact remains that the head of the criminal is wrong. Education was the best way to treat this person who suffered from both moral failure and blunted intellect. * That education included letters, manual training and physical education. Through this training "the slumbering germs of manhood are fructified, maturing under a firm and unrelaxing discipline. The criminal was

an abnormal production, physically, mentally and morally. Generally under weight, with repulsive features in some one or more lines, and asymmetrical head; he is coarse in fibre and heavy in his movements. His mind, while not diseased, is undeveloped, or it may be abnormally developed in cer-

tain directions; the smartness resulting therefore partaking of low cunning and centering about self. He is deficient in stability and will-power, and incapable of prolonged mental effort an application. His intellect travels in a rut and falls him inperfections of the proposed proposed in the proposed proposed in the proposed proposed in the proposed proposed in the proposed pr

Wey depicted the criminal class as encompassing the person from the tenement house, homeless wanderers, the "overgrown and stupid dunce found in every rural district, a neglected yokel barely able to read and write, without resources within himself, and corroded by the tales of lewdness and crime" and the boy "rich in conceit and poor in experience."

Physical education for these felons, suggested Wey, would not make the criminal a gymnast, but rather it would improve physical and mental health. In 16 months Wey had taken 43 "dullards" and put them into classes for physical training. He noted that they spent their lives as loafers, tramps or hostlers, and that their physiognomy that indicated their criminal tendencies. Wey gave them a special diet, physical training, passive exercise (massage) with a professional trainer, manual drill and calisthenics. They worked at the lowest level of school training, Wey noted, since they were very dull and knew only the foods they liked, but not the names of cities. He took a guess as to how many baths they could take without physical deterioration. He judged that one bath per day was too enervating; and finally decided that one tub and two vapour baths in one week, and two tub and one

vapour baths the alternate week was best. Baths not only aided cleanliness, but helped the skin functions, the skin-organ relations, and stimulated the peripheral nerves and the secondary action on the cerebral centres. The tub bath did not do enough, Wey admonished, as he praised the turkish bath with a seating room, the cold plunge, the douche, and the needle, vertical, and lateral shower and massage treatments. Under his direction, he reported, the criminals, lost their "dull and stupid look." The next two classes were not as successful; his trainer was lost when he was released on parole, (an ironic choice given Wey's opinions of the criminal class), and these new groups did not have the "ox-like traits" of the previous class, being mostly "country clods" and some city criminals, and therefore, they were not in need of so much regeneration.²⁴

Wey praised the objectives of criminal anthropology. He noted that the mental and moral organization of criminals had led to the search for "an anatomical basis of crime - a criminal brain." A cerebral anatomist was needed to demonstrate this "asymmetrical and atypically asymmetrical" brain. The criminal head was "markedly asymmetrical with the facial lines coarse and hard, characteristic of a degenerate physiognomy." Wey's physical training aimed at cultivating perfection in the human body through "the correct[ion] of disparities in accordance with the law of adaptation and harmonious adjustment of parts." Wey noted that Dr. Dudley Sargent, the

director of the gymnasium at Harvard, believed that symmetry of form held both a physiological and moral significance and that the body shape and structure had "a direct dynamic relation to all the vital organs, and appreciably influence[d] the functions of the brain and nervous system." Physical training in its most literal sense, Wey argued, was the cultivation of the perfection of the human body, according to the physical proportions of the average (male) human body.²⁵

Here we have a medical doctor using water therapy, nutrition, physical culture, and ideas about symmetrical brain development, to classify and treat his patients. All of these are attributed and attributable to the newly emergent science of criminal anthropology; but they are also therapies and ideals that have descended from the work of health reformers. Of course, their contribution was never cited by Wey or by most other allopathic physicians. Furthermore, many of those who turned to criminal anthropology remained unaware of the developing contradiction in Lombrosian criminal theory. As brain research progressed there was a direct turn about in the concept of brain symmetry. Scientists and physicians began to stress the long-time phrenological concept that since humans had the potential of self-improvement, they also had the potential to increase the structure of the brain. Rather than a superior structure, a symmetrical brain, therefore, actually may show that there had been no conscious cultural development of the organ. By the early 20th century a symmetrical brain.

rather than a symbol of excellence, had become a sign of lesser development. Those who celebrated Lombroso's rule that asymmetrical development denoted criminal characteristics, were placed in the paradoxical position - although it appears not to have altered their conceptions - that both an asymmetrical brain or a symmetrical brain could identify criminal tendencies. The was a predicament for those who exhibited anti-social tendencies, for their physicians and, no doubt, for their lawyers.

As class divisions widened, and hereditarian and evolutionary thought began to formalize, and as fears of race degeneration and possible race suicide materialized, the new health experts, among others, expressed their concerns and assisted in the development of eugenic thought. Twentiethcentury physical culture advocates, for example, accepted these eugenic principles. Arguing that even Ling's system of gentle exercises was too strenuous, one author used eugenic thought and the concept of balance in a series of articles, later published as a monograph, and argued that:

In order that a race may progress, it is important that there be a natural equilibrium between the individual's temperament and his character, and that a same education of the nervous system promote a fluid and harmonious functioning of all the powers. If the mind is to expand as a whole, it should never be thwarted by the conflicting manifestations of an ill-regulated temperament.

Since eugenic thought was based on the superiority and more advanced development of specific races over others, social harmony would depend on the improving the offspring of some persons, total assimilation of some people and races, and on the elimination of the truly inferior. 28

If eugenic works are examined the similarities and discrepancies between the earlier health reform movement and the early 20th century drive to prevent and end degeneracy can been seen. Well-known physicians and leaders helped to establish the Life Extension Institute, which worked in the "Human Salvage" field. Formed in 1913 the Institute's mandate was to make available to the general public periodic health examinations. Its hope was that life insurance companies would pay the costs associated with this venture and thus, save money by this preventative measure. The Life Extension Institute members included ex-President Hon, William H. Taft. chairman, Dr. William J. Mavo, surgeon, Eugene Fisk, its director of Sanitation, Gen. W.C. Gorgas, the Consultant on Sanitation, inventor Dr. Alexander Graham Bell, Dr. John H. Kellogg, Superintendent of the Battle Creek Sanitorium, William G. Anderson, Director Yale Gymnasium, Dr. R. Tait McKenzie, Professor of Physical Education and Department Director at Pennsylvania University, Dr. Dudley Sargent, Dr. Luther Gulick, President of American Camp Fire Girls. Mabel T. Boardman, Chairman, American Red Cross National Relief Board, Arthur P. Kellogg, managing editor, The Survey, Norman Hapgood, editor of Harper's Weekly, and Horace Fletcher of health reform and nutrition fame, along with some 100 scientific men. Their aim: to bring educational, constructive, and preventative ideas to "the very fabric of business life."29

The residual linkages with health reform ideas and the emergence of professional expertise is easily visible. Anderson, Gulick, Sargent and McKenzie were all physicians involved in physical training; Kellogg formulated the Seventh Day Adventist diet, and was a physician who popularized health matters through the Battle Creek Sanatorium and his journal, Good Health; and Boardman was a director of an institute which might not have existed, according to its founder, Clara Barton, had it not been for the perception of phrenologist Lorenzo Fowler. Pletcher's notions about food mastication once had rallied many behind him; now his ideas would be sponsored particularly by Kellogg and Fisher, as they tried to place his dietary schemes on a scientific footing. 11

Institute co-founder, eugenist, and Yale political economy professor, Irving Fisher argued before the American Public Health Association that while sanitary principles had helped make humans safe from germs, social degeneracy and physical ill-health still plagued all social levels. The chief culprit in these conditions was ignorance, lack of hygiene, indifference, and industrial conditions. For Fisher, eugenic thought was a simple matter. "I HAVE SOMETIMES SAID THAT EUGENICS IS HYGIENE RAISED TO THE HIGHEST POWER." Since eugenists believed that feeble-mindedness was a recessive factor, care had to be taken that those with such characteristics marry only the most normal partner. Isolation of the

worst cases, and even sterilization of some, would help stop the advance of feeble-mindedness into future generations and "we can save the bloodstream of our race from a tremendous amount of needless contamination." One defective girl, Fisher noted, had had surgery to correct her problem and was "made over into quite a respectable human being." He found it deplorable that now she was to be married; despite corrective surgery, she would always be a defective, and carry the taint of degeneracy. Even worse, she would pass that trait to her descendants.

Eugene Lyman Fisk, a co-author with Fisher of <u>How to Live</u>, and a medical doctor involved with the Life Extension Institute, was an advocate of one of the group's primary aims: periodic examinations of those who were considered healthy. This would help both the employer and the employee, he argued, and, as well, increase the scope of the physician's work. The only opposition to this preventative medicine, he claimed, came from 'nervous neurologists, and well-meaning, but utterly misinformed representatives of organized labor.' Neurologists argued that the discovery of a here-to-fore unsuspected malady might harm people's minds. The labour issue was more complex:

As for the labor sentiment against periodic examinations, it is not widespread but simply reflects a fear that the "weak brother" will be discriminated against, and also evidences a total misapprehension of the spirit and motive underlying these activities. It is not the weeding out of the sick or the unfit that is contemplated in this movement, but the raising to a general level of fitness and wellbeing. The frankly sick have for years been weening themselves out, while under this new system

sickness is not only prevented, but the unfit are given an opportunity to improve their condition-in many cases, given the kind of employment to which they are adapted, if they cannot be physically adapted to the work they are doing.

Future regeneration, not present degeneration, was what should be stressed in preventative hygiene. If care was taken to present the notion of periodic examinations to workers, there should be no complaints. At one company, International Harvester, over 20,000 men had been examined, and only 20 had protested, he claimed; most of them had permitted examinations when they understood the need for such tests. Sears, Roebuck, and Company had similar success, and had noted a reduction in tubercular deaths (from 4.6 per cent to .8 per cent) in five years. Ignoring the possibility of gender, class or ethnic bias, and the resultant discrimination made possible by the findings of such tests, it was stressed that potential financial gain to the company was not the issue, nor was the aim of this euthenic programme (eugenics with immediate results), the weeding out the "physically underaverage or the physically unfortunate. There could be no place for individualism in this scheme. It was the health of the entire work force that was important. One estimate, for example, suggested that 90 per cent of those with tuberculosis were from the working class. Of course, the trained worker with a correctable physical flaw should not be dismissed if at all possible. Fisk suggested, but those with a serious disease caused more problems. "This I must confess - the care of those absolutely disqualified for wage earning - is a question which must ultimately concern the State, quite as urgently as disability from accident.*

Even with this concession, there remained a problem of the vast numbers that subsequently were diagnosed as unfit. The Life Extension Institute conducted medical examinations of employees of commercial houses and banks. Only 3.14 per cent were found normal, 96.86 per cent were in need of advice, 96.69 per cent were unaware of their impairment and 59 per cent were referred to a physician. There were, however, financial compensations for companies. If all American manufacturing associations had their employees examined, an estimated 90,000 people, the Institute suggested that a \$10,000,000 advantage in working capacity would be gained. For every \$1.00 expended, there would be a return of \$4.00. Under the scientific direction of the reform professional and the supposed disinterestedness of the benign state, those workers unfit to produce and their families would somehow survive; the problem was that both the professional and the state were oblivious to the biases inherent in eugenic thought. And neither was willing to assume a paternalistic responsibility for the dislocated worker. Finally, the ultimate benefactor/victim of eugenic thought, whether that status be identified by a physical difference, by a class attitude, by gender, or by race and ethnicity, was never consulted nor considered in the drive for efficient production and improved public health. 12

Many doctors, along with other professionals, advocated similar eugenic principles. Dr. Calem William Saleby argued that in eugenics all that mattered was the principle. It overrode notions of political positions, he argued. "The question is not whether a given proposal is socialistic, individualistic or anything else, but whether it is eugenic. If it is eugenic, that is final." Even socialism, he admitted, if it put an end to women marrying for money, rather than upon sound eugenic principles, was worth while. Claiming himself to be the coiner of the term "eugenic," he argued against the rapidly multiplying "yellow peril," and presented a Malthusian ideal of a finite population on earth. He worried about the sterility of women in higher education and the apparent backlash against eugenics among the rapidly multiplying lower orders. "

The ideas of the Life Extension Institute and of other eugenics promoters would not have appealed to the 19th century reformer. One major objection would be the denigration of the working class. While health reformers were rarely socialist, or, even workers for a political cause, they did feel that the native American worker or farm labourer was in better condition than the fashionable and often idle member of society. Health reformers believed that those of the aspiring and emergent middle-class could benefit from the workers' better

qualities: their exposure to fresh air and exercise, their lack of affectation in fashion and society, and their strong moral tone. Even those present at the onset of the factory system and witness to the degeneracy caused by emerging industrial capitalism blamed not the workers, but the conditions under which they struggled. Dr. Andrew Combe, a well-known physician, and the brother of phrenologist George Combe, for example, argued that, "The remarkable increase of insanity among the lower orders in Great Britain, particularly in the manufacturing districts, has been pretty accurately traced, partly to the miseries, want, and anxiety, inseparable to the fluctuations to which they are exposed, and partly to the prevalence of dram drinking, as is the only means of relief within their reach." 14

With this early recognition of the detrimental side of industrialization, came a coherent recognition of class consciousness, the development of class conflict, and the recognition of the position of the reformer who stood outside of the shop floor. 'By a strange inconsistency, while we assert universal equality, we are all struggling to seem elevated above the common level. Idealizing the dignity of labor, we aspire to be regarded as any thing else than laborers.' The role of the health reformer is thus difficult to discern in 19th century radicalism. Their primary agenda was their particular health regimen; few actively became involved in the political world. They were often friends and

acquaintances of radicals from William Garrison to Wendell Phillips, yet they resisted a commitment that might surpass their primary reform. Indeed, for many, since their particular health regimen was expected to achieve individual and social perfection, political work would have been a needless distraction. They did experiment with communitarian living, and as well, reported on these attempts at alternative living. In 1860, for example, Harriet Austin, physician at the Dansville cure, wrote of an "extraordinary," harmonious community that was neither "rich nor poor." There was a community kitchen and dining hall, a large parlour, a reading room, and a play room. Steam ran all the ploughing, planting, mowing, sowing, reaping and threshing machines. As well, the town contained a woollen factory, a sawmill, gristmill, printing office, sewing and knitting room, shoe shop, washing and ironing room. There was, she reported, very little labour involved in this experimental development, and participants practised a vegetarian diet, took much exercise and sport, slept from dark to dawn, and spent their days as students. At other times readers would ask reformers for assistance in locating communities or groups that supported their causes. When B. N. wrote to the Phrenological Journal, for example, and asked if there was a company for temperance and moral reform that had its own settlement, there was a quick response. At that time, 1882, they knew of no settlement that fit that description. There were, however, temperance In 1848 Orson Fowler set down his views on social organization. Tinted with phrenological and health reform overtones, it was the simple belief in the rights of man, the praise of individualism, the faith in the commoner, and the condemnation of the person committed to the pursuit of wealth and fashion for their own sake. Fowler argued that ail persons must develop harmoniously. Neither God nor Nature supported the nineteenth-century chase for wealth. The hunt for property began the descent to ill-health, he argued; the expenditure of money completed the fall. For the farmer and labourer the search for the balanced body still caused problems: they upset their equilibrium by too much physical labour, and not enough mental toil. The solution was apparent to Fowler: all men should labour for only five to eight hours per day in order to earn the necessities and comforts of life. More riches were not needed: they would bring only trouble and children who squandered wealth. The labouring classes should not be forced to spend their waking hours in a

desperate bid for existence. They merely needed to be better paid for their services; that would give them time to cultivate the intellectual and moral faculties. "The present arrangements of society tend to make the rich man richer, and the poor man poorer. This is certainly not the order of nature." It was the "capitalist" whom he blamed for the low pay and the inferior health of the common man.

And who is this rich nabob, this "great Caesar" that he should monopolize, or rather sacrifice upon the altar of his selfishness, all the lives of all these human beings? Why he is a rich man! that is all. Let the wages of the labouring classes be doubled, and trebled, and quadrupled; build the comfortable house for \$5,000, but pay out the \$25,000 for it, and let the 10,000 extra days be spent in reading and mental culture. He

Excessive consumption, especially of the drugs of tea, coffee, and tobacco, were both harmful and unnecessary, Fowler continued. In addition, urbanization threatened both public health and public morals, he cautioned, "besides sending out a pestiferous influence throughout the entire length and breadth of our land, besides being the sinks of sin and pollution, and literally rotten with depravity, and being 'the sores of the body politic,' [cities] have originated and still perpetuate these fashions and bad habits, and wrong arrangements to which we have alluded, as so destructive of the lives, and health, and virtue of mankind. This attitude that abhorred the results of urbanization and capitalism, he proclaimed, was not a manmade construct, but rather, it was the formula of nature.

If this is called radicalism, agrarianism, locofocoism, the real levelling principle, putting the
rich and poor on an equality, be it so; it is the
rich and poor on an equality, be it so; it is the
roder of nature. Mankind have tried 'the good(?)
[sicl old way' quite long enough, and suffered
so the sound of the sound of the sound of the sound of the
sound of the sound of the sound of the sound of the sound of the
times, the bad health, the misery and wexation, and
the premature deaths of all classes."

Yet despite comments like this, and Orson Fowler's design and construction of an affordable home for all, 38 and several attempts at communal living, only one of the Fowlers would make a commitment to socialist thought. Samuel Fowler was a much-younger, half-brother of Orson and Lorenzo Fowler, who had participated in a failed community, the Ancora Productive Union of the Industrial Public. His work distributing phrenological pamphlets in the slums of New York city had brought him face-to-face with poverty and the need for social change. His theories of social reform were pronounced in a monograph, entitled Genetics, A New System of Learning based on the Analogies comprised in a complete abstract of the requirements of Genetic Law as they apply to the origin and production, or the source and genesis of the star, plant, zoonic and societary worlds. The book is, as Madeleine Stern noted, a mystifying document. A 1921 book by Samuel's son Horace, included a reprint of Genetics, but also offered a plan for social reconstruction which included female economic independence, an end to private ownership of property, and the establishment of the workers' collective ownership over the facilities of production."

Charlotte Fowler Wells and members of her family and friends, held a number of spiritualist meetings. At one gathering a spirit cautioned Samuel Fowler and the Fourierist and reformer, Steven Pearl Andrews, about their commitment to Association and the future reformation of the world.

Society may, and will yet arrive, at some future period, at that point where your conceptions shall be more than fully realized, although not in a manner which you now anticipate. The principles which you now sustain are not those which are destined to revolutionize the world of society. You are vainly striving to ascend the summit of the edifice at one stride. The little sprout that springs from the acorn, is not at once a tree although it may ultimately become one, and however well it may be nourished, 't cannot be forced to become a gigantic oak, but must go through the natural process of adding layer to layer, till it is fully and naturally developed. So with society - it must undergo one form & [sic] then another & [sic] & [sic] another, until it at length becomes naturally developed. And nature cannot be forced although it may be abused.

Rather than trying to perfect society at once, the spirit advised that Samuel begin to prepare the ground for the seed, to examine the past changes in society, and to formulate his views. He must be sure that the spiritual element was in line with his wishes, otherwise success would be denied. Whatever its origin, this message held true to health reform ideology; a natural harmony, rationality, and balance was needed in all areas of reform, even in political and economical change.

The programme for social reform that health reformers articulated centred on the improvement of the individual; they expected that social reform would evolve naturally once the people had been converted to personal well-being. While health reformers certainly had made progress in convincing people of the need for the physical, mental, and moral tripartite balance, their unwillingness or inability to translate this into a social program that included economic and political elements perhaps aided in their own demise, and in their susceptibility to cooptation. Many heath reformers promoted a radical stance in areas from abolition, to communitarianism, to women's rights. Their radicalism was fragile, however, and always hidden beneath the rhetoric and importance of health reform. Thus health reformers' regimens easily could be coopted, their ideology ignored, and the political and economic status que maintained.

The health reformers' predicament was not unlike the position of those who primary objective was the betterment of labour conditions, and who relied on similar symbolism to explain their ideology. David Montgomery, for example, noted the concept of symmetry in early labour reformers' demands for an eight-hour day split between work, recreation and rest, and sleep. Like health reformers, those who promoted labour's collective power, also promoted the notion of harmony and potential perfection. They had, Montgomery claimed, "full faith that economic and political progress must occur in simple harmony." Like health reformers, who were overcome by the professionalization of the opposition, the cooptation of their regimens, the advance of science, and the maturation of industrial capitalism, just as they reached their zenith, the

labour reformers were overwhelmed by new forces and a different breed of radicalism that stressed the needs of a new industrial elite. Just as the health reformers tried to bring about a tri-partite individual and social equilibrium, at the same time as ill-health threatened increasing numbers, so did the labour reformers aim for the harmony found in full employment, increased economic activity and industrial peace, despite their ongoing engagement in shop-floor battles. Montgomery recognized that the perfectionism of labour reformers, "testifies to the resiliency of the social equilibrium that was emerging from the Reconstruction era." At the same time that concept of harmony and equilibrium, the linchpin of the arguments of both labour and health reformers. "served to disquise class consciousness and to divert popular anger from such social foundations as private property and constitutional government." It would be that view of harmony and balance that kept labour reformers and health reformers devoted to their own personal causes, even as they were bypassed as their world evolved into a new and unpredictable creature. As Montgomery has noted:

Passionately, vainly, the labor reformers were attempting to impart to the new industrial order some values other than purely commercial ones, to impose moral order on the market economy. True, they were pursuing a fantasy, but their will-o'-the wisp was social harmony within the new world of the factory, not an imaginary arcadia of days gone by."

The same can be argued for the 19th century health reformer, whose dreams spanned the residual nature of the recent

agrarian past and the emergent industrial future, and whose ideas reached the heights of human perfection, but floundered in the depths of reality.

In the early 20th century, for the most part, those concerned with personal health and social improvement argued with the voice of the progressive reformer. The maintenance of the status quo was paramount, and solutions to social problems and to industrial capitalism placed state or economic concerns above the individual. The notion of individual and social equilibrium was lost. For those involved with health, sanitation, and social welfare, the issue of the abnormal and degenerate person became paramount, not the possible perfection of humanity. Soon the eugenic cloud would sweep across the continent, as those who deviated from the middle-class norm were singled out with pity, fear, suspicion, and loathing. While commitment to the most drastic eugenic solution, sterilization of the mentally, morally, or physically deviant, was never widely accepted, nevertheless on occasion legislation did succeed, and there was widespread absorption of eugenic ideas. It was a middle-class solution to a middle class perception of a problem. As such, it illustrated some of the problems of a supposedly neutral point of view that is backed up with supposedly unbiased science. 42

The typical eugenic attitude also can be seen in the ideas of a middle class professional, whose humanitarian zeal is evident, but whose argument revolves around an economic

axis, and retains the biases of the progressive era. Ernest H. Blois, a Halifax juvenile judge and the Director of Child Welfare, presented a paper, entitled "The Mentally Deficient as a Social Problem. " to the annual meeting of the Children's Aid Society in 1926. Blois recognized that there were wide variables in "feeblemindedness," and he cited the three modern classifications: idiots, imbeciles, and morons. Since the first two had physical deformities, and the idiot lacked sex impulses, while the imbecile lack sex appeal, they were not a serious social problem. It was those who were classified as morons who were the greatest problem in terms of detection and treatment. Even with expert observation, some who suffered from feeblemindedness were not detected, and in fact, they often had "pleasing personal appearances." Sometimes the problem would be discovered in school, when the child failed, was led into mischief, had poor control over the appetite, played with much younger children, or, was "often very easily susceptible to sex temptations. "43

Blois noted that in recent years academics, industry, and the military had begun to study the moron. While at one time social workers and those who worked with criminals had been the major impetus behind the studies of the feebleminded, it was now industry that pressed for more knowledge of the subject, and for more intelligence testing. The results of experiments and investigations so far seem to indicate that feeblemindedness plays a large part in our economic affairs as well as in our social adjustments, and it is largely because of this economic importance that present-day studies and investigations are being made." Hence, the problem of the moron meant that, "we are facing one of the most difficult social problems known." In the past it was believed that feebleminded persons, especially females, were responsible for sexual immorality and other evils; Blois pointed out that that was untrue, but without a pause he went on to argue the opposite. "This we now know to be untrue but nevertheless, in dealing with these particular forms of vice and crime, feeblemindedness is one, and in some cases a very large factor in a very complex problem." He quoted from a manual issued by the Department of Public Health in Washington to illustrate his point.

Brutality and cruelty seem to be universal symptoms of imbecility. The cruelty of the feebleminded which enables them to torture animals, to cripple birds, to tear wings and legs off insects, to laugh at the pain of others, forms the basis when they are physically able for assaults, homicidal attempts and murder. Acking in reason and judgement and decolor of all moral critique, commit all manner of sexual crimes without any feeling of restraint or shame.

In addition, Blois quoted, the feebleminded were "cunning thieves" and arsonists, and comprised 60 percent of adult and child, "professional prostitutes." The upshot of these facts, Blois noted, was "curiously enough this was the last to be considered by the early investigators, namely that the feebleminded are inefficient in industry (using the word

"industry" in its broadest sense) and hence in our modern society they are becoming a great economic burden." The modern pleas for care and training of these people did not revolve around humanitarian ideas and fear of the problem of their moral and criminal tendencies on the social order, "but on the purely financial grounds that if they are not trained they will be unable to do their work properly, and by clogging the wheels of industry by their inefficiency will thus become an economic burden."

Throughout the homes of Nova Scotia he found parents neglecting their children, either by a failure to provide for the family, an inability to make use of the father's earnings, a lack of moral standards, or a lack of ambition and a lack of appreciation for education. All of these conditions, unless the entire community suffered from economic problems, he claimed, pointed to feebleminded parents. There were several methods of dealing with these degenerates, including intelligence tests, segregation and temperament analysis. Sterilization of all beneath a certain intelligence level, had found favour with a few, but Blois argued that it was impossible to determine a satisfactory cut-off point, and non-hereditary feeble-mindedness would persist. Blois argued that many people who could be a "carrier" of feeblemindedness, furthermore, were not in themselves abnormal. Many feeble-minded were capable of earning their living; isolation would deprive the state of their labour. And finally, the cost of such a plan was exorbitant. 45

The third and best plan, endorsed by most authorities, according to Blois, was the training and supervision of the young, and institutionalization of certain cases; although many approved this plan, little research on its practicality and financial cost had been done. Rather than humiliate them in a regular school, such children could be taught manual labour, and "what is perhaps most important of all, to obey constituted authority and to observe our laws." Blois noted that Dr. George N. Wallace, Superintendent of the State School for Massachusetts, argued that each must be evaluated on an individual level. Young children, lower grade deficients, many of the male morons, "the girl who is not the possessor of physical beauty," and those who have a good home could remain in the community. Blois concluded that there was a need for early evaluation, special classes, some boarding schools, and a maritime institution for the incapable, as well as supervision and care for the graduates of training schools. This, he knew would cost money. But, he added it must be done. "When municipal and local authorities generally recognize the importance of the adequate care and training of the feebleminded and its bearing not only upon the moral and social life of the community but upon the economic and industrial life as well, a means of carrying out such a program will be readily forth coming. *46

As this drive towards the dependence on the expert and towards the not-so benign-dependence on the state increased, to some extent the concept of symmetry and tri-partite balance remained as a symbolic metaphor, despite the turn-of-thecentury decline in the belief of the potential perfected and harmonious society. Dr. Alfred T. Schofield, a physician and pathologist at the London Hospital in 1908, and a vicepresident of the British College of Physical Education, for example, argued for a harmony of body and mind. He suggested that neither doctors nor their medical textbooks should overlook the role of the mind in bodily illness. Schofield also tried to bring a "harmony" to the medical texts that he felt were too concerned with rigid and functional illnesses. This lack of balance in allopathic thought gave guackery a chance to flourish, he argued, adding that regular doctors had to take control of these mental therapeutics. "It is indeed only within the last century that the practice of medicine has been severed from its connection with the black arts, witch craft, astrology, phrenology, quackery, and knavery of all kinds; most of these [cures] being more or less psychological in their nature." The time had come to make them scientific. Quoting Dr. Weir Mitchell, of neurasthenic fame, he advocated that the physician gain control of mental therapeutics.

Our best have owned the rare dramatic power which gives to sympathy its lifting hour; Go learn of them, the masters of our Art, To trust that wise consultant called the heart. There are among us those who haply please To think our business is to treat disease.

and all unknowingly lack the lesson still. 'Tis not the body, but the man is ill.47

Schofield believed that some of what was termed, "quackery," could cure, and he argued that procedures such as hydrotherapy and homeopathy had a "semi-or pseudo-scientific basis" and are "elevate[d] . . . above the mere rank quackerv. " although he knew that some of the medical profession might be surprised by this admission. This "power of the unconscious mind over the body, " that was the true curative agent of quack systems, needed to be controlled by doctors. After all, body-mind linkages had been ignored too long by allopathic doctors. Health, Schofield argued, was the harmony between body and mind; ill-health and disease were the disharmony. While faith and faith cures, whether evangelical, or Christian Science, or mesmeric, or spiritualist, could cure, physicians must not advocate faith cures themselves, but instead Schofield argued for the "legitimate practise of medicine as medicine. " By this time, though, this metaphor was indeed a hollow replica of the social model of equilibrium that health reformers and others had proclaimed and pursued throughout the last half of the 1800s.48

Those few health reformers who would find success after the turn of the century, did not share the vision of their predecessors. Bernarr MacFadden, the self-proclaimed 'Father of Physical Culture,' for example, viewed sexuality and the human body in an exhibitionist and amoral manner that would have shocked Orson Fowler, despite the latter's defence of

both male and female sexuality. Like Fowler, MacFadden suggested that there was little difference between male and female strength and that slavery to fashion caused feminine weakness. Both reformers had the dubious pleasure of being condemned by vice opponent Anthony Comstock. Both promoted their ideas through their own journals and publishing firms. The Phrenological Journal even published a delineation of MacFadden's character. It would have been the blatant sexuality of MacFadden that would have offended Fowler. MacFadden promoted the naked form as beautiful, and his journal, Physical Culture, would often publish the nude and near-nude, not just to educate, but to titillate. Praising the teenage Mouliere sisters, shown in their union suits, a sashed outfit resembling long underwear. MacFadden noted that they had, "Nothing but symmetry and beauty of form that any society woman would give half her life to possess." All girls can be like this, he argued, parents must only try.49 There was no world vision attached to MacFadden's message, only the sensuality of the human body. It was a loud and vibrant message that would be connected to the earlier health reform movement, and yet be all that the movement had opposed.

The Fowler and Wells' publishing empire produced and reproduced monographs on health, social, and spiritual reform. MacFadden chose to release titles which reflected the consumerist, blase and narcissistic attitude of the twentieth century. MacFadden's publishing empire, which included Physical Culture, True Story, True Romances, Dream World, True Experiences, Your Home, True_Ghost Stories, Midnight, Dance, Dance Lovers, Automotive Daily News, Model Airplane News, True Detective Mysteries, The Master Detective, and Brain Power, as well as a host of other magazines, with various levels of success, had a circulation of 7,355,000 by 1935. MacFadden's personal worth, despite some financial failures, was \$30,000,-000 in 1931. MacFadden was a master of sensationalism. expose, and provocation. In 1924 he branched out to the daily press, offering the New York Evening Graphic, the first of several daily papers. The Graphic was so lurid that the New York Public Library refused to hold it. From its unsavoury reputation came a popular newsroom joke, wherein the speaker begged someone to help keep his mother from discovering that he was employed at the Graphic, since, "She thinks I'm a piano player in a whorehouse." Although the paper had a first week circulation of 400.000 and a steady circulation of 100.000 during its first year, the Graphic still garnered heavy losses and expired in 1932, no doubt accompanied by sighs of relief from those concerned with social morality.50

Notwithstanding his penchant for sensationalism, his well-(self)-publicized sexual drive, his reputation as a crank and a faddist, MacFadden had some extraordinary achievements. He drove home the importance of physical culture to many. Many people, like 94 year old D. Silliman, wrote to Physical Culture to praise the exercise programs and dietary notions.

The MacFadden publishing enterprises promoted the film stars and sports figures of the day, along with assisting people like Ed Sullivan, a Graphic sports column writer, later known for his radio and television work, to get a boost in their careers. Upton Sinclair, socialist writer and reformer, would credit MacFadden's health cures with lifelong benefits, as would fellow-socialist Thomas Bell. Angelo Siciliano, better known as Charles Atlas, would start his career first by reading Physical Culture, and then by winning MacFadden's "World's Most Beautiful Man" contest two years running; the contest then ended as MacFadden felt that Atlas would win each year.51 Overall, however, despite the promotion of exercise, proper nutrition, proper dress, and an end to prudery, MacFadden offered a self-indulgent lifestyle that was the very antithesis of the aims of the 19th century health reformer, and, rather, reflected the self-indulgent and narcissistic society that marked the twentieth century.52

While the 20th century health reformer revelled in flamboyant displays - for example, MacFadden took up parachuting at the age of 81 to promote his fitness and spent more than \$500,000 to finance his unsuccessful political ambitions - other messages that their predecessors had preached were expropriated. The need for physical education was one example; few argued after the turn of the century that physical education was not valuable. Medical doctors, however, had succeeded in coopting the physical culture

movement to a large degree. In Boston, where so many early health reforms had blossomed, a demonstration of both the rise of the expert and the decline of the non-professional can be seen. The Boston society withdrew from the American Physical Education Association because its constituents wanted a medical man at the front to lead a program with a concentration in reform work, hygiene, child labour, and gymnastics. Retaining the same societal name, the President was Dr. Sichard C. Cabot, and 1st Vice -President, Dr. Dudley A. Sargent, and there would be a number of doctors on the board. The professional trainer, the physician, and the professional athlete would soon dominate the sporting scene, and transform it in new ways.

Health reformers may have been vanquished, but medical doctors still sensed the challenge to their profession, offered by people like Bernarr MacFadden. The American Medical Association would spend time fighting the popularity and ideas of physical cultural specialist, MacFadden, who in return used his journals to condemn vaccination and orthodox medicine, and to support his interpretation of many of the regimens that doctors long had attacked. Eugene Fisk of the Life Extension Institute would refer to MacFadden as "one of the greatest obstacles to sound health education", and a "potential murderer" who "is jeopardising life and unquestionably causing many deaths by influencing people to employ the wretched fakirs and quacks who advertise in his journal."

Many Victorians accepted the notion that there was a healthy balance between the mental, moral, and physical faculties, but health reformers believed that there also should be a healthy balance in society. They suggested that the ideal was possible if each individual worked towards personal health, and then, social health. Believing that society would find its natural equilibrium and harmony, health reformers failed to develop a political and economic critique that would counter the cause of the social disequilibrium of their time. They did use that notion of balance and harmony, however, to advocate many social reforms. They argued that health was a natural state for women; that women were equal to, although different from men; and that women could handle the same tasks, political responsibilities, and education as They were involved in the temperance movement, in abolition, in spiritualism, in dress reform, as well as in experiments in communal living. All of these reforms fit quite naturally into that vision of a healthy and harmonious body and a healthy and harmonious society.

This dissertation has examined health reformers' therapeutic regimens from the phrenological design for perfect
health, to the hydropathic search for the healthy body, to the
re-creation of the body through physical culture. Throughout
eastern North America the ideas of health reform put many
people on the road to good health. This dissertation has
examined the history and historiography of the health reform
movement. From a discussion of its origin to an in-depth
discussion of phrenology, hydropathy, and physical culture, it

has demonstrated the concepts that were important to health reform ideology. Nature played a key role in the therapies of alternative medicine. Those who understood and whose work was compatible with nature -and women held an advantage here- were best able to establish the goal of improved social and physical health. The natural equilibrium of both the physical body and the social body had been disturbed by the transformations of industrial capitalism. Health reformers, linked to the past and reaching to the future, sought to re-establish that balance. They were ultimately unsuccessful, in part due to the denigration and co-optation of regular practitioners, and in part due to their inability to change the social structure.

Health reform ideas also ironically aided in the development of the allopathic medical profession and in the ultimate cooptation of alternative therapies. As regular physicians came to recognize their own therapeutic inefficiency, they examined the natural regimens of their opponents. Recognizing that such treatments rarely harmed and sometimes cured patients, the allopathic profession began to use health reform ideas in their own practices, without giving up their acceptance of regular medicine. Yet, at the same time, they never stopped the harassment of the reformers, and they chided them as much for their lack of medical qualifications as for the unscientific nature of their treatments. By the new century, the cooptation of the health reform regimen by the allopathic

opposition virtually was completed. Physicians used the alternative procedures in psychiatry and public health, to name few areas where nature offered improved care. Still, they did this without acknowledging the contributions of health reformers. The health reformers, however, were no longer in possession of their regimens; the few who survived would practice an eclectic brand of medicine. The others would hold only a caricature of the original health reform ideas, and promote them as entertainments, as much as cures. The health reformers' ideas about social reform would also vanish. In a modern world where possessions and consumerism dominated, there was no place for health reformers. In a modern world rent by the divisions of class conflict, gender conflict and racial conflict, the notion of a perfected harmonious and stable society was both forgettable and forgotten.

And so health reform expired; it had drifted far from its roots, but irregular practitioners still irritated the 20th century medical physician. Even though various regimens still gathered adherents, the social vision, the concept of harmony and equilibrium, the reliance on nature, and the optimism about the future periection of humankind had vanished along with the old order of reformers. In 1883 Mary Beaufort Dewey had written an affectionate letter to the ever-hopeful Charlotte Fowler Wells, noting that man was not made hopeless and there was still a chance that "the grand piece of workman-

ship will not be left incomplete - and methinks you will at a glance appreciate the perfection of the wondrous piece of mechanism that you have so long studied and tried to harmonize - for yourself and all the rest of the world. "56 For Charlotte Fowler Wells that day would never arrive; instead, while lost in the dream of individual and social harmony, the modern world overtook and bypassed Fowler Wells and other health reformers. Health reformers of all types had tackled the leading guestions in the 19th century. They offered answers that often had a profound effect on the world then and now. These reformers of health had tried to change their world; they had started with themselves and their families, friends and patients, and moved outward to challenge the obstacles that threatened. In an 1870 article relating the impact that phrenology had had on anthropology and physiology, J. West Nevins argued that when the "true science of Man shall have become an established study, and each man shall be taught his analogical relation to, and true place in the body corporate, the highest type of the present will not be equal in roundness and perfect unfolding to the 'least in that kingdom of heaven.' " So far man had been cultivated only on an individual level, but phrenological knowledge would teach about the inward person and outward society. The scoper that man learned the analogies between the personal body and the corporate body, Nevins suggested, "the sconer will they fit themselves to be partakers in the harmonies of the long-hopedfor future.* Phrenology was heading towards sociological anthropology, he suggested, and could be used with the masses and industrial armies, so that "the world of man might be made to work as harmoniously as the world of nature, and pain and evil cease to predominate."

In an 1882 article entitled "Self-Culture." C. L. Hill noted the importance of the individual in a social context. "We must look about us and examine every relation connecting us with the rest of mankind, and see whether we are fulfilling the various duties that devolve upon us in the sphere in which we move, to the best of our ability. *58 Only through that perfection of the individual and familial sphere could social improvement and perfection commence. But this would be a utopian vision. Not only could man not perfect the individual, but rare was the person who wanted to try. Lost in their competition for wealth, leisure, and consumption, those of the 20th century forgot the gifts, the hopes, the admonishments. of a small but vigorous group who had struggled on their behalf. While health reformers had once brought an edge of radicalism to their vision of harmony, their cooptation brought a silence to their voices, and an accommodation to the cultural hegemony of the twentieth century. When remembered at all, health reformers would have their dreams denigrated. and their accomplishments forgotten. The 20th century would belong to the expert who would offer the empirical truths and technologies of science to a world no longer concerned with the perfection of the human race, to a world that looked at 19th century health reformers at best as quaint, and more often, as quacks, to a world where self-interest and corporate bureaucracy obliterated the multi-faceted concept of Self-Culture.

- Walt Whitman, "Preface to <u>Leaves of Grass</u>, 1855,"<u>The Portable Walt Whitman</u>, Mark Van Doren, (ed.), Revised and Enlarged, (New York: [1945] 1979), pp. 15-16.
- "Matters Medical," reprinted from the <u>Buffalo Medical</u> <u>Journal</u>, in <u>Maritime Medical News</u>, IX:7 (July 1897), p. 258.
- See the discussion by Gerald Graff, "Co-optation," The New Historicism, H. Aram Veeser, ed., (New York: 1989), pp. 168-81.
- "Cultivating the Religion of Health," Good Health Magazine, 49:3 (March 1914), pp. 117-119.
- 5. Samuel Smiles, "Thrift: Temperance Journal, St. John's, Newfoundland, 2 July 1878. Samuel Smiles (Physical Education, (Edinburgh: 1838)), based his philosophy of self-help on phrenological ideas after he was exposed to the work of phrenological ideas after he was exposed to the work of phrenologists George Combe and Charles Caldwell, as well as to Ralph W. Emerson and W.E. Channing, who were attracted to phrenology. His lectures were delivered to British artisans who had an awareness of phrenological ideas. See Angus McLaren, "Phrenology: Medium and Message, Journal of Modern History, KUVII (March 1974), pp. 86-97.
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. Meeting of Rector, Wardens and Vestrymen, on the death of S. R. Wells, Fowler and Wells Papers, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, #97, 1-9; My Dear Mr. Wells from J. P. Newman, 9 November 1862, Ibid, #97/11-2; Harriet N. Austin, The American Costume: or, Woman's Right to Good Health, (Dansville, New York: 1869); James C. Jackson, The Weak Backs of American Women, (Dansville, 1876), pp. 5-9.
- 9. My dear Sir [S.R. Wells] from Wm. Blaikie, 24 January 1867, Fowler and Wells Papers, #97/1/4; Dear Mrs. Wells from M. F. Allen, no date, Ibid. #97/1/5.
- 10. [George M. Wolfe], Phrenological Journal, 117:2 (February 1904), pp. 66-8.
- 11. Susan Cayleff, <u>Wash and Be Healed: The Water-Cure Movement and Women's Health</u>, (Philadelphia: 1987), esp. pp. 15-18.

- 12. See, for example, Michael Barkun, <u>Crucible of the Millennium</u>: The <u>Burned-Over District of New York in the 1840s</u> (Syracuse:1986); Paul E. Johnson, <u>A Shopkeeper's Millennium</u>: <u>Society and Revivals in Rochester</u>, New York, 1815-1837, (New York: 1978)
- 13. See, for example, William Leach, True Love and Perfect Dinon, The Feminisk Reform of Sex and Society. (New York: 1980), pp. 30-2; Paul F. Boller, Jr., American Thought in Transition: The Impact of Evolutionary Naturalism, 1855-1900. The Rand McNally Series on the History of American Thought and Culture, David D. Variassel, series ed., (Chicago; (1969) 1371); Winthrop D. Jordan, Mhite Ower Black, American Attlete Towards the Neuron. 1530-1812. (Maryland: 1969), pp. 287-286.
- 14. Leach, <u>Pure Love and Perfect Union</u>, pp.7-10; C. B. Macpherson, <u>The Political Theory of Possessive Individualism</u> (London: 1962); T. J. Jackson Lears, <u>No Place of Grace: Antimodernism and The Transformation of American Culture</u>, 1880-1920, (New York: 1981).
- 15. Christopher Lasch, "Life in the Therapeutic State," The New York Review of Books, (12 June 1980), pp. 24-32; Christopher Lasch, "The Siege of The Family," Ibid., (24 November 1977), p. 15-17; Christopher Lasch, The Minimal Self: Psychic Survival in Troubled Times, (New York: 1984); Psychic Survival in Troubled Times, (New York: 1984); Christopher Lasch, Haven in a Heartless World: The Family Resieged, (New York: (1977) 1979). Christopher Lasch, The Culture of Narcissism: American Life in an Age of Diminishing Expectations, (New York: 1979). The term "impartial umpire" comes from Paul Craven, 'An Impartial Umpire': Industrial Relations and the Canadian State, 1900-1911, (Toronto: 1980), see ess. pp. 351-8.
- 16. Robert J. Greef. "Public Lectures in New York, 1851-1878: A Cultural Index of the Times," PhD. University of Chicago, 1941, pp. 1-24, 59-65. The quotations are from "Lyceums and Lecturing in America," All the Year Round, (4 March 1871), and Louisa S. McCord quoted in Greef, "Public Lectures," pp. 23, 114.
- 17. Greef maintained a denigrating attitude towards the subject of phrenology. While he claimed that audiences for most lectures were "upper middle class", he felt that phrenological lectures were delivered "in less sophisticated parts of the country, and that O. S. Fowler made extensive and lucrative trips "charming ignorant audiences equally by his assumption of scientific knowledge [and]... extreme sentimentality." He noted though that Professor Burt G. Wilder gave a scientific survey of the subject in 1873. Ibid., pp. 40-41, 55. He also mistakenly noted that LVdis Folger Fowler held no

medical degree. Ibid., p. 62. Robert Carl Martin, "The Barly Lyceum, 1826-1845." Ph.D., Northwestern University, 1953, pp. 555; Donald M. Scott, "The Popular Lecture and the Creation of A Public in Mid-Ninteeenth Century America." Journal of American History, 66:4 (March 1980), pp. 791-809. New York Tribune editor Horace Greeley was a supporter of phrenology. He gave a letter of support to Lorenzo Fowler and Samuel Wells when they and Lydia Folger Fowler visited England in 1860. See Stern, Heads and Headlines, p. 179. Beecher's high fees were probably responsible for his not visiting some areas. Public Ledger, St. John's, Newfoundland, 5 August 1879, 28 May 1875.

- H. B. O'Leary, "President's Inaugural Address, May 1884," Ladies Physiological Institute, Schlesinger Library, Radcliffe University, # MC 236 SV.
- Stephen Gould, <u>The Mismeasure of Man</u>, (New York: 1981),
 82.
- 20. John Burnham, How Superstition Won and Science Lost: Popularizing Science and Health in the United States, (New Brunswick: 1987), pp. 4, 247. Burnham quite rightly credited the various health reformers with the popularization of health. 101d., pp. 45-84.
- Anne Harrington, <u>Medicine</u>, <u>Mind</u>, <u>and Double Brain</u>: <u>A Study of American Thought</u>, (Princeton: 1987), pp. 11-30, 63-69.
- 22. Altina Walker, Reverend Beecher and Mrs. Tilton, Sex and Class in Victorian America (Amherst: 1982). See, for example, works on working class consciousness and inter-class conflict: Bryan Palmer, A Culture in Conflict: Skilled Workers and Industrial Capitalism in Hamilton, Ontario, 1860-1914; (Montreal: 1979); Gregory S. Kealey and Bryan D. Palmer, Dreaming of What Might Be: The Knights of Labor in Ontario, 1880-1900, (Toronto: (1982) 1987); Herbert G. Gutman, Power & Culture: Essays on the American Working Class, Ira Berlin, ed., (New York: 1987); David Montgomery, The Fall of The House Of Labor: The Workplace, the State, and American Labor Activism, 1865-1925, (Cambridge: (1987) 1989); Sean Wilentz, Chants Democratic: New York City and the Rise of the American Working Class, 1788-1850, (Oxford: 1984); David Montgomery, Beyond Equality: Labor and the Radical Republicans, 1862-1872, (New York: 1967); Gregory S. Kealey, <u>Toronto Workers Respond</u> to Industrial Capitalism, 1867-1892, (Toronto: 1980); Gregory S. Kealey and Peter Warrian, eds., Essays in Canadian Working Class History, (Toronto: 1976). See also the various articles in the journal Labour/Le Travail, formerly Labour/Le Travailleur. See also T. J. Jackson Lears, No Place of Grace.

- 23. Ausburn Towner, Our County and Its People: A History of the Valley and County of Chemung from the Closing Years of the Eighteenth Century, (Syracuse: 1892), p. 331. Hamilton D. Wey, Biographical File, Chemung County Historical Society, Elmira, New York; Hamilton D. Wey, "Physical Training For Youthful and Dullard Criminals," <u>Proceedings</u>, American Association for the Advancement of Physical Education, 4th annual meeting, Berkeley Lyceum, New York City, 30 November 1888, (New Haven: 1888), pp. 17-35; Hamilton D. Wey, 'Physical Training for Youthful and Dullard Criminals," American Physical Education Report, 4 (1888), pp. 17-35; Hamilton D. Wey, "The Pedagogic Phase of Physical Training," Physical Training, A Full Report of the Papers and Discussions of the Conference Held in Boston in November 1889, Reported and Edited by Isabel Barrows, (Boston: 1890), pp.99-112; Hamilton D. Wey, "Physical Training of Criminals," American Physical Education Review, 8 (1893), pp. 34-45. R. Tait MacKenzie would eventually use Wey's work and descriptions in his textbook on physical exercise and medicine. Robert Tait MacKenzie, Exercise in Education and Medicine, 3rd rep. (Philadelphia/ London: (1909) 1923), pp. 320. See also the reference to Wey's work, Edward Mussey Hartwell, "The Nature of Physical Training and the Best Means of Securing its Ends, " Physical Training, p. 21.
- 24. Class Number 1 commenced 5 June 1886 and consisted of 10 white and 2 black men (10 American, 1 Canadian, 1 Irish) with an average age of 22.9 years. Wey, "Youthful and Dullard Criminals;" Wey, "Physical Training;" Wey, "Physical Training of Criminals;" Wey, "Pedagogic Phase."
- 25. Wey, "Youthful and Dullard Criminals;" Wey, "Physical Training."
- 26. Harrington, Double Brain, pp. 63-9.
- E. Jacques-Dalcroze, <u>Eurhythmics</u>. <u>Art and Education</u>, Trans., Frederic Rothwell, <u>Ed.</u>, Cynthia Cox, (London: 1930), pp. v-vi, 14.
- 28. This would become, ultimately, the not.on behind the eugenist platform of Nazism. For more on eugenic thought see Angus McLaren, Our Own Master Race, Eugenics in Canada, 1885-1945. (Toronto: 1990): Carl Jay Bajena, ed. Eugenics: Then and Now. (Stroudsberg, Penn: 1976); Blanche Bames, Principles of Eugenics: A Practical Treatise, (New York: 1914); Robert Reid Rentoul, Race Culture; or, Race Suicide? (A Plea for the Unborn), (New York: 1906); J. David Smith, Minds Made Feeble: The Myth and Legacy of the Kallikaks, (Rockville, Md.: 1985); Henry Herbert Goddard, The Kallikak Family. A Study in the Heredity of Feeble-Mindedness, (New York: 1912): 1931); Mark B. Adams, ed., The Wellborn Science, Eugenics in Germany.

- France, Brazil, and Russia, (New York: 1990); Richard A. Soloway, Demography and Decementation. Eucenics and the Declining Birthrate in Twentieth Century Britain, (Chapel Hill), North Carolina: 1990); Donald A. MacKenzie, Statistics in Britain, 1865-1930. The Social Construction of Scientific Knowledge, (Edinburgh: 1981).
- 29. Life Extension Institute, "Results of the Examination of Employees of Commercial Houses, Banks, Etc., [sic], " Additional G. N.Lauman Papers, Department of Manuscripts and University Archives, Cornell University, #1311; Irving Fisher, "Eugenics," Issued by the Life Extension Institute Inc., Ibid.; Irving Fisher, "The Life Extension Institute," delivered at Annual Barquet of Insurance Institute at Hartford, Conn., 9 March 1914, Ibid.; Eugene Lyman Fisk, "Periodic Examination of Supposedly Well Persons," read before the Kentucky State Medical Association at Newport, 22-25 September 1914, (Reprinted Kentucky Medical Journal, 1 February 1915), <u>Ibid.</u>; Eugene Lyman Fisk, "Neglect of the Human Machine," (Rep. <u>Scientific American</u>, 4 July 1914), in <u>Ibid.</u>; Eugene Lyman Fisk, "The Periodic Physical Examination of Employees", delivered to the Annual Convention of the Manufacturers' Association of New Jersey, 12 January, 1915, Ibid; "The Life Extension Institute, " pamphlet, Ibid., Box 3. These sources are used in the next five paragraphs, along with additions noted.
- 30. For more on Lorenzo Fowler's impact on Clara Barton, founder of the American Red Cross, see Stern, <u>Heads and Headlines</u>, pp. 21-2, 232. See also "Clara Barton, The American Apostle of the Red Cross, * <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, 75:4 (October 1882), pp.175-580; <u>American Reformers: An H.W. Wilsson Biographical Dictionary</u>, Alden Whimman, ed., (New York: 1985), pp. 58-61. For Sargent, Anderson, and Gulick (New York: 1919). For Cellogg see James C. Whorton, <u>Crusaders for Fitness: The History of American Health Reformers</u>. (Princeton: 1982), pp. 203-5, 209-16, 220-4, 236-8.
- 31. Whorton, <u>Crusaders for Fitness</u>, pp. 191-7, 200, 234-6; Irving Norton Fisher, <u>My Father: Irving Fisher</u>, (New York: 1956), pp. 92, 111-2, 116-7, 161-3; Irving Fisher and Eugene Fisk, <u>How to Live</u>, (New York: 1915).
- 32. See M. G. Overlock, <u>The Working People: Their Health and How to Protect It</u>, (Boston: 1911) p. 16.
- 33. Caleb Williams Saleby, <u>Parenthood and Race Culture: An Outline of Eugenics</u>, (Toronto: 1909), pp. viii, 42, 60-62,78-89. 198.

- 34. Andrew Combe quoted in "Drunkenness--Insanity," Water-Cure Journal, IV:1 (1 July 1847), p. 223.
- 35. Quote from the <u>Courier and Enquirer</u>, in Untitled, <u>Water-Cure Journal and Herald of Health</u>, XXXI:4 (April 1861), p. 64; "An Extraordinary Community," <u>Tbid</u>, XXIX:3 (March 1860); "To Our Correspondents," <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, 88:4 (October 1889), pp. 192-3. See also Deloros Hayden, <u>The Grand Domestic Revolution: A History of Feminist Designs for American Homes, Meighbourhoods, and Cities</u>, (Cambridge: (1981) 1985).
- 36. Orson Squire Fowler, <u>Fowler's Practical Phrenology</u>: <u>Giving a Concise Elementary View of Phrenology</u>, (New York: 1848). pp. 21-8.

37. Ibid.

38. Fowler's ideas were published as A Home for All: Or a New, Cheap, Convenient, and Superior Mode of Building, (1848). For more on this activity see Stern, Heads and Headlines, pp. 86-98. There was a number of homes built according to Fowler's plans throughout the northeastern United States and parts of Eastern Canada. In Dartmouth, Nova Scotia, an octagonal home based on Fowler's plans, stood (in 1971) on Dahlia Street. This "Ink Bottle House" or "Octagonal House" had been built in 1871 by Gavin Holliday, the production manager of the Starr Manufacturing Company, best known for its manufacture of skates. This three-storey house with its octagonal terrace, had been designed by Henry Elliott, and was built to resemble the New England homes that Holliday remembered from his childhood. In Halifax, the Rockhead Prison, built in 1864, also had an octagonal centre portion; this design, though, has been attributed to Quaker influence. In Sackville, New Brunswick, what is known as the Round House, or Captain Anderson's house built in 1855, probably was based This house, moved from its original upon Fowler's design. location, has undergone restoration and renovation and now serves as a tourist bureau and craft shop in Sackville. Bracebridge, Ontario, a house known as "Woodbridge" stands: it was built in 1882 and followed Fowler's instructions. historic plaque commemorating the design is at the site. For sketches and information see John I. Remple, Building With Wood and Other Aspects of Nineteenth-century Building in Central Canada, rev., (Toronto: (1967) 1980), pp. 289-340; [Halifax Historical Society], Founded Upon a Rock: Historic Buildings of Halifax and Vicinity, (Halifax: (1967) 1971), p. 108.; J. T. H. Conner and Jennifer J. Conner, "Medical and Related Museums, Historic Sites, and Exhibits in Ontario: An Annotated Guide and Review, " Canadian Bulletin of Medical History, 8:1 (1991), pp. 101-19.

- Stern, <u>Heads and Headlines</u>, pp. 152-6, 197, 239-40, 261.
 Horace Fowler and Samuel Fowler, <u>The Industrial Public: A Plan of Social Reconstruction in Line with Evolution</u>, (Los Angeles: 1921).
- 40. "Spiritualism," recorded by Charlotte Fowler Wells, 28 November 1850 to March 1851, Fowler and Wells Papers, #97-2-1. See also Stern, Heads and Headlines, pp. 145-54.
- 41. David Montgomery, <u>Beyond Equality</u>, pp. 80-89, 239, 445-447. Angus McLaren's suggestion that phrenology had no goal and was merely a fad, is wrong, at least in the North American context. His argument that phrenology led artisans from religious thought to rationalism without addressing political questions is only partially correct; it fails to consider the political issue implicit in the ideology of social equilibrium that attracted, held, and restricted health reformers and workers alike. Furthermore, in both the English context and the American context, phrenology was much more than a 25 year fad; in Britain the Phrenological Society lasted until the late 1960s and there is still a phrenological company in London. See McLaren, "Phrenology: Medium and Message," pp. 86-97.
- 42. Gould, The Mismeasure of Man, esp. 335-6.
- Ernest H. Blois, "The Mentally Deficient as a Social Problem. Paper read at the Annual Conference of Children's Aid Societies, October 26-27, 1926, pamphlet, my possession. For example of the medical attitude feeblemindedness see the address by British doctor W. Birch Caley to the medical association in Halifax. Recorder, Halifax, 24 March 1910. It is rather ironic that this talk was given at the School for the Blind, since at the turn of the century great care was taken to segregate the male and female students to avoid the intermarriage of students with congenital eye conditions. Lynn Davies, "The Halifax School for the Blind: Past and Present, " The Atlantic Advocate, 74:7 (March 1984), p. 41.
- 44. Blois, "The Mentally Deficient."
- 45. Ibid.
- 46. Ibid.
- 47. Alfred T. Schofield, The Force of Mind, or, The Mental Factor in Medicine, (New York: 1908), esp. pp. x, xi, 2-21, 151-272. See also Alfred T. Schofield, Nerves in Order or the Maintenance of Health, (London: 1905) for Schofield's ideas on hygiene and healthful living. Note the similarity between his

- ideas and those of the early health reformers. The frontispiece of his book reads:
 - Joy, Contentment, and Repose
- Slam the door on the doctor's nose. Ibid., n.p.
- 48. Schofield, The Force of Mind.
- 49. Bernarr MacFadden, "Strong Beautiful Bodies for Girls and Young Women," <u>Physical Culture</u>, 3 (May 1900), pp. 113-5; "A Psychological Study of Bernarr MacFadden," <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, 121:3 (March 1908), pp. 86-9. For more on MacFadden and his ideas about the female body see Jan Todd, "Bernarr MacFadden; Reformer of Feminine Form, <u>Journal of Sport History</u>, 14:1 (Spring 1987), pp. 61-75.
- 50. Robert Ernst, Weakness is a Crime. The Life of Bernarr Magradden, (Syracuse: 1991), esp. pp. 71- 114. Physical Culture, 3 (May 1900), p.115; clifford J. Waugh, "Bernarr Macradden: The Muscular Prophet," Ph.D thesis, State University of New York, Buffalo, 1979.
- 51. Ernst, Weakness; Waugh, Bernarr MacFadden; Thomas Bell, Pioneering Days, (London: 1941), pp. 85-100.
- 52. Christopher Lasch, <u>The Minimal Self</u>; Christopher Lasch, <u>The Culture of Narcissism</u>.
- 53. "Boston Society Withdraws" American Physical Education Review, XV (March 1916), p. 225.
- 54. See Christopher Lasch on "The Degradation of Sport," The Culture of Narcissism, pp. 181-219.
- 55. Dr. Eugene Fisk to Frank Munsey, 8 February 1924, quoted in Ernst, <u>Weakness is a Crime</u>, p. 108. For more on the battle which raged between the American Medical Association and MacFadden see <u>Ibid</u>. pp. 108-113, 119.
- 56. Mary Beaufort Dewey to My Beloved Mrs Wells, 26 February 1883, Fowler and Wells Papers, #97 microfilm.
- 57. J. West Nevins, "The Future Science of Man; or, Culmination of Phrenology," <u>Phrenological Journal</u>, L:3 (March 1870) pp.158-160. In hindsight, given the application of eugenic ideas in Nazi Germany, Nevins' ideas appear somewhat ominous.
- 58. C. L. Hill, "Self-Culture," Phrenological Journal, LXXV: 1 (July 1882), pp. 29-30.

Bibliography

PRIMARY SOURCES:

- I MANUSCRIPTS
 - Arthur and Elizabeth Schlesinger Library on the History of Women in America.
 Radcliffe College, Cambridge, Massachusetts.
- Association of Collegiate Alumni. Organizational File. Series II #64.
- Association of Collegiate Alumni File. Series I. Unnumbered.
- Cobb, Eunice Hale Waite Diary #A-C653S3
- Ladies' Physiological Institute of Boston and Vicinity, 1846-1966. MMC 236.
- Women's Educational and Industrial Union Papers. #81-M237 1V. Folders 1-10.
 - ii. Chemung County Historical Society, Elmira, New York.
- Elmira Academy of Medicine Papers. Speeches and Case Studies.
 Medical Papers Misc.
- Gleason Biography File.
- Gleason Sanitorium File.
- Medical Societies. Regional Papers and Minutes. Medical Reports. Box 38.
- Medicine. Doctors-Misc. Elmira Clinical Society. Minutes. [1908-1915].
- Squire, Dr. T. H. Medical Papers Box 9.
- Squire, Dr. [C.L.]. Medical Papers Box 31.
- Wey, Hamilton D. Biography File.
- Department of Manuscripts and University Archives. Cornell University, Ithaca, New York.
- Account Book of Jacob Shook Thompson. #229.
- Almanacs, #1432 #1, 1B, 1C, C,
- Beecher, Thomas K. Papers. #96.

Clinton Lithia Springs Company. #1407.

Fowler and Wells Family Papers. #97.

Fowler and Wells Family Papers. Microfilm. #97.

Gibson, Mrs. Margaret Purdy. Papers. #2367m 1, 2.

Gorgas, C. R. Papers. #2279.

Gross-Snow Papers, #882M.

Hazzard, Florence Woolsey, Papers, #2516 Box 2 Folder 1:4.

Holmes, Daniel. "An Address." Folder 10 #20.

Kasprzak, Hedwig Papers. #14/26/130.

Lauman, G. N. Additional Papers. #1311.

Lozier, Clements S. Papers. #821.

McCall/Ellas Family Papers, #222 D. Box IX Folder 102-103.

Nivison, Samantha S. Papers. #774M.

Orton, John B. "Forest City Water Cure." Photocopies. (Originals held at New York State Historical Association, Cooperstown, New York). #1760.

Palmer, Sarah L. E. Papers. #191.

Percy, Alice (Leighton), Papers, #37/5/933,

Ouinby, Moses Papers. #217.

[R., H.C.]. [Reed, H. Clifford]. Cascadilla Chronicle, 1863-1869. Typescript manuscript. #1317.

Schenck, Herbert D. Scrapbook. B22-C-4.

Swift Family Papers, #455.

Swift, George L. Papers. #19.

Swift Family Papers. #2645+

Wilder, Burt Green Papers, #14/26/95.

Willard Asylum Scrapbook. #3475.

Willers, Diedrich Papers. #652.

iv. Dalhousie University Archives, Halifax, Nova Scotia.

Bigelow, Lois E. Notes/Diary. 1877. #MS 288.

Flewelling, Ormond E. Diary, #MS 2190A2.

Halifax Visiting Dispensary. Summary of Visits. 1868-1958.

Halifax Visiting Dispensary. Register. 1866-1868.

v. Maritime History Group Archives. Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's, Newfoundland.

Morris, Edward, Diaries and Journals, 1879-1887, Reel #3.

vi. Public Archives of Newfoundland and Labrador, St. John's, Newfoundland.

<u>Directory for the Towns of St. John's, Harbor Grace, and Carbonear, Newfoundland for 1885-86.</u> John Sharpe, comp. St. John's: 1885. #AY 420/53D4/1885-1886.

When Was That. H. M. Mosdell, comp. #FF 1006 M6.

Rochfort, John A. <u>Business and General Directory of Newf-oundland, 1877</u>. Montreal: 1877. #AY 420/N4R6/2877.

Supreme Court. Central Minutes. #GN/5/2/A/1.

Supreme Court. Central. Judgements. 1881-95. # GN/5/2/A/3/B.

Supreme Court. Central Process Books. #GN/5/2/A/2.

vii. Public Archives of Nova Scotia, Halifax, Nova Scotia.

Biography: James Barry Diary. MG 1 V. 1216-1223.

Bye-laws Rules and Regulations of The Halifax Skating Club. Halifax: 1862. V/f V. 185 #16.

Newspaper Clipping. No Date. RG 28 "5" V. 2 #16.

Dunlop, Douglas M. <u>The Abercrombie Country Club: A Commemorative History of the Bluenose Curling Club and the Abercrombie Golf Club. 1853-1919-1968</u>. s.l.: 1968. v/f V70/#7.

Kamloops Sentinel. 5 July 1895. 100 V. 169 #32m.

[Kendall, Dr. Arthur]. "Early Medical Experiences." Typed Manuscript. Recollections of Dr. Arthur Kendall. MG 1 V. 526.

Minutes of the 6th Annual Convention of The Woman's Christian Temperance Union of The Maritime Provinces. MG 20 V. 506 #20.

Miscellaneous Scrapbook II. MG 9 V. 42.

Norris, Mary Ann Diary. MG 1 V. 729A.

Nova Scotia Assembly Journals, Appendix 3(A). Twenty Second Annual Report of the Medical Superintendent of the Nova Scotia Hospital for the Insane, 1897. Reel 19.

Pamphlet. V/f V. 104. #38.

Petition for aid for a road to Wilmot Spaw [sic] Springs from Margaretville Breakwater. RG 5 Series P. V. #1-V.105, #90.

Power Scrapbooks. 1900-1921. MG 9, V. 116-130.

Ray Papers. MG 1 V. 1708; 1709.

Reid, Alexander P. "Stirpiculture or the Ascent of Man." Pamphlet. Read before the Nova Scotia Institute of Natural Science. 13 January 1890. V/F V.9 #15.

Scammel, H. L. "History of the Victoria General Hospital." RG 25 Series B V. 4C.

Wilmot, Annapolis County. MG 100 V.246 # 18 a-i. Wilmot Springs Register. MG 4 No. 159.

Wilmot Spa Springs. MG 100 V. 246, 20 a-e.

[Unidentified Woman], Diarv. 1873-4, MG 4 V. 236 #1.

Victoria General Hospital. (Closed) RG 25B.

II JOURNALS

Albany Medical Annals. 1887-1897.

American Journal of Obstetrics and Diseases of Women and Children, 1912.

American Magazine. 1834, 1836, 1837.

American Physical Education Review. 1910-1919.

Baseball Magazine. 1908-1909.

Boston Medical and Surgical Journal. 1899-1901.

Butler's Journal. 1877-1895.

Canada Lancet. 1895-1897.

Canadian Medical Record. 1878.

Dominion Illustrated Monthly. 1882-1892.

Dominion Medical Monthly, 1894: 1905.

Good Health Magazine. 1914.

Maritime Medical News. 1890-1913.

Phrenological Journal. 1870-1914.

Physical Culture, 1900-1904.

Sporting Life. 1896.

Water-Cure Journal, 1843-1862.

III NEWSPAPERS

Acadian Recorder. Halifax, Nova Scotia. 1857; 1875-1904; 1908-1914.

Banner of Temperance. St. John's, Newfoundland. 1851.

Bra' d'Ore Gazette. St. Peter's, Nova Scotia. 24 May 1899.

Daily Echo. Halifax, Nova Scotia. 1895.

Daily Sun. Saint John, New Brunswick. 1900.

Daily Sun. St. John's, Newfoundland. 1880-1887.

Evening Mercury. St. John's, Newfoundland. May 1882.

The Globe. Saint John, New Brunswick. 8 June 1901.

Halifax Citizen. Halifax, Nova Scotia. February- March 1875.

Halifax Herald. Halifax, Nova Scotia. 1895.

Halifax Mail Star. Halifax, Nova Scotia. 31 July 1985.

Home Advocate. Dundee, New York. 10 February 1891.

Morning Chronicle. Halifax, Nova Scotia. 1914.

Morning Guardian. Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island. 1992.

Morning Herald. Halifax, Nova Scotia. May 1882.

New York Clipper, New York, New York. 1854-1884.

New York Times. 4 September 1896.

Newfoundlander. St. John's, Newfoundland. May 1882.

Nova Scotia Royal Gazette. Halifax, Nova Scotia. 13 August 1831.

Nova Scotian. Halifax, Nova Scotian. 19 January 1857; 4 June 1887.

<u>Patriot and Terre Nova</u>. St. John's, Newfoundland. May-June 1882.

Progress. Saint John, New Brunswick. May-June 1888.

Public Ledger. St. John's, Newfoundland. 1857-1882.

Temperance Journal. St. John's, Newfoundland. 1878. 1885.

The Lily, 4:8 (August 1852). rep. nd.

The Patriot. Charlottetown. 4 May 1903.

The Times. Halifax. 13, 15 September 1846.

The Tribune, New York. 4 January 1955; 1 February 1860.

The Watchman. Charlottetown. 24 January 1902.

IV ALMANACS

The Illustrated Phrenological Almanac for 1850, New York. 1850; 1851.

Phrenological Almanac. New York: 1841; 1842; 1843.

The Phrenological Almanac for 1841. New York: 1844; 1842; 1851.

The Phrenological and Physiological Almanac. New York: 1847; 1849.

- Jayne, D. and Son. <u>Jayne's Medical Almanac and Guide to Good Health</u>. Philadelphia: 1850; 1865; 1867; 1870; 1879; 1885; 1817; 1920.
- Herrick, L. R. <u>Herrick's Almanac</u>. Albany: 1862; 1864; 1868; 1878; 1876; 1877; 1882; 1885; 1887; 1889.
- Hoofland's Almanac and Family Receipt Book. Philadelphia: 1874; 1875.

V ARTICLES

- "A Few Thoughts on Phrenology." The Knickerbocker. X (November 1837). pp. 417-422.
- "A Great Calamity." <u>The Posse Gymnasium Journal</u>. XXI:3 (March 1913). pp. 3-6.
- "Albion." "Golf for Women." <u>Outing</u>. 17 (December 1890).
- ----. "Fencing For Women" <u>Outing</u>. 15 (February 1890). pp. 341-5.
- Allen, Harvey I. "Special Equipment for Business Men." <u>Journal of Physical Education</u>. 10 (March 1913). pp. 140-1.
- Anderson, W. G. "Physical Training for Women." <u>Outing</u>. 15 (January 1890). pp. 256-68.
- Andrews, Benjamin R. "The Girl of Tomorrow." The World's Work. (June 1911). pp. 14526-30.
- "Animal Magnetism." American Magazine. I:2 (September 1834).
- Bacon, Francis. "Civilization and Health." <u>Journal of Social</u> <u>Science</u>. 3 (1871). pp. 58-77.
- "Baron Posse as a Teacher." <u>Posse Gymnasium Journal</u>. 21:2 (February 1913). pp. 3-5.
- Baer, C. G. "Some Physical Education Problems." <u>Posse</u> <u>Gymnasium Journal</u>. 18:8 (September 1910). pp. 3-5.
- Barnesley, N. "Eugenics and the Child." <u>Forum</u>. 49 (March 1913). pp. 341-348.
- Beaton, A. H. "National Sport: A Talk on Hockey." <u>Canadian</u> <u>Magazine</u>. 10:6 (April 1898). pp. 555-6.

- Beckett, C. E. "How to Organize a Home Exercise Club."

 <u>Journal of Physical Education</u>. 9:2 (December 1911). p.
 20
- Benton, Joel. "The Perversion of a Pleasant Game." American Magazine. (8 July 1888). pp. 359-361.
- Billiard, F. J. "Winnipeg and Child Welfare." The Child. 1:10 (July 1911). pp. 845-58.
- Blackwell, Antoinette Brown. "Dr. Clarke and Women." Springfield Republican. 31 December 1873.
- "Bleacher" and Ernest Patterson. "Two Views of Baseball." <u>Canadian Courier</u>. 10:17 (September 1911). pp. 6-7.
- Blois, Ernest H. "The Mentally Deficient as a Social Problem." Paper read at the Annual Conference of Children's Aid Societies, 26-27 October 1926.
- Bolton, Florence. "The Campaign of Hope: What you Can Do to Help The Children." <u>Woman's Home Companion</u>. 37 (April 1910). Pp. 19. 70.
- Boultbee, H. C. "Reckless Marriage." <u>Canadian Magazine</u>. 11: 6 (October 1898). pp. 489-490.
- Bowers, Paul E. "A Plea for Sterilization." <u>Dietetic and Hygienic Gazette</u>. 28 (October 1912). pp. 585-9.
- Brisland, Margaret. "Bowling for Women." <u>Outing</u>. 16 (April 1890). pp. 33-6.
- ----. "Fencing for Women." <u>Outing</u>. 15 (February 1890), pp. 341-345.
- Brown, Bernice S. "The Physical Side of A College Girl's Education." <u>The Posse Gymnasium Journal</u>. XX:II (December 1912). pp. 1-2.
- Brown, John Jr. "Constitution of Canadian National Leaders and Constitution of a Local Leaders Corp." <u>Journal of</u> <u>Physical Education</u>. 13 (July 1916). pp. 132-5.
- Bruiere, Martha Bensley. "How Shall We Learn to Keep House." Outlook. 101 (6 July 1912). pp. 536-41.
- C. "Original Papers: Phrenology Vindicated." <u>The New England Magazine</u>. 7 (December 1834). pp. 433-444.
- Call, Annie Payson. "The Greatest Need of College Girls." <u>Atlantic Monthly</u>. LXIX (1892). pp. 102-09.

the second secon

- Camp, Walter. "New Idea in Athletics." Outing. LV:6 (March 1910). pp. 651-61.
- Canfield, F. C. "Give the Girls a Chance." Collier's Outdoor America. 44 (12 March 1910). pp. 20-1.
- Cartwright, Ethel M. "Physical Education and the Strathcona Trust." <u>School</u>. 4 (January 1916). pp. 306-10.
- Chant, (Mrs) L. Ormiston. "Woman as an Athlete: A Reply to Dr. Arabella Kenealy." <u>The Living Age</u>. (24 June 1899).
- Charlesworth, Hector W. "The Canadian Girl." Canadian Magazine. 1:3 (May 1893). pp.186-193.
- Clark, Joseph T. "Golf in Canada." <u>Canadian Magazine</u>. 26:1 (November 1905). pp. 39-47.
- Clock, Ralph Oakley. "Clothing in its Relation to Health." <u>Dietetic and Hygienic Gazette</u>. 29 (January 1913). pp. 7-12.
- Collins, L. "Pitchers I Have Faced." <u>American Magazine</u>. 78 (May 1914). pp. 23-8.
- Collison, B. W. And John K.Monro. "Lacrosse in Canada." <u>Canadian Magazine</u>. XIX:15 (September 1902). pp. 410-426.
- Colman, Alexis J. "The Golf Clubs of Chicago." Outing. 34 (July 1899). pp. 354-65.
- "Combe's Moral Philosophy." New York Review. 1:1 (1837). pp. 218-215.
- "Critical Notices." <u>The American Monthly Magazine</u>. (April 1836). pp. 422-423.
- Cromie, W. J. "Keeping Fit." <u>Good Health</u>. 46 (September 1911). pp. 779-87.
- Cronin, J. J. "Hygiene of Streets." Medical Woman's Journal. 21 (August 1911). pp. 174-81.
- Cundill, M. Gertrude. "Miss Carrington's Professional."
 Outing. 33 (October 1898). pp. 17-24.
- Curtis, Henry S. "Walking." Mind and Body. 20 (June 1913). p. 137.

- Daniels, Joseph F. *College Athletics and Physical Education. * <u>Educational Review</u>. 39 (February 1910). pp. 144-55.
- Dare, Geraldine. "Fun in the Open Air." <u>Everywoman's World</u>. (June 1914). pp. 11ff.
- De Koven, Anna. "The Athletic Woman." <u>Good Housekeeping</u>. 55 (August 1912). pp. 148-57.
- Denison, Flora MacDonald. "Reform in Woman's Dress." Woman's Century. (1918). p.45.
- Dickenson, Robert L. "The Corset: Questions of Pressure and Displacement." New York Medical Journal. (5 November 1887). pp. 507-16.
- Dryden, Elizabeth. "How Athletics May Develop Style in Women."
 Outing. 42 (July 1909). pp. 413-18.
- Elliot, George. "Bowling on the Green." <u>Canadian Magazine</u>. XIX:6 (October 1902).pp. 513-23.
- Ellis, H. "Dangers of Sex Hygiene." <u>Good Housekeeping</u>. 53 (October 1911). pp. 456-9.
- Engelmann, George J. "The Health of the American Girl, as Imperilled by the Social Conditions of the Day". Southern Surgical and Gynecological Association Transactions. (1890). pp. 1-29.
- "Errors in Physical Education." <u>American Annals of Education</u>. (April 1838). pp. 169-71.
- "Essays on Physical Education: No. 1- Clothing." <u>American Annals of Education</u>. (July 1838). pp. 315-321.
- "Flesh Eating Biologically Wrong." Good Health. 47 (June 1912). pp. 3-5.
- Fraunfelter, James. "The School Girl From a Hygienic Standpoint." Mind and Body. 14 (April 1907). pp. 60-5.
- [Frothingham, Anthony Comstock, and J. M.Buckley]. "The Suppression of Vice." North American Review. 135 (1882). pp. 484-501.
- "Gall and Spurzheim's System of Crainiology." <u>Analectic</u> Magazine. 6 (1815). pp. 63-9.

- George, W. K. "The Boy Scout Movement." The Canadian Courier. (December 1911). p. 18ff.
- Gilpin, Florence. "The Educational Value of Gymnastics for Chinese Women." <u>The Posse Gymnasium Journal</u>. 22:4 (April 1914), pp. 7-8.
- Goodhue, E. S. "The Hot Bath." <u>Dietetic and Hygienic Gazette</u>. 28 (May 1912). pp. 269-72.
- Gourley, Reginald. "The Canadian Girl." Canadian Magazine. VII:6 (1896). pp. 506-10.
- Gulick, Luther Halsey. "Play and The Church." The Playground. 3:12 (March 1910).pp. 29-30.
- Hall, Lucy. "The Tricycle for Women." Chautauguan. 12:4 (October 1890). pp. 90-91.
- Hartwell, Edward Mussey. "The Nature of Physical Training and the Best Means of Securing its Ends." <u>Physical Training</u>. p. 21.
- Hawley, Marion Coe. "The Freedom of Rational Dress." Physical Culture. 3 (1900). pp. 17-20.
- Hayes, A. "Health of the Nation." Posse Gymnasium Journal. 18:2 (February 1910) pp. 7-8.
- Hepburn, Thomas N. "The Social Evil." <u>Journal of Physical</u> <u>Education</u>. 9:2 (December 1911). pp. 2-14.
- Hermann, Ernest. "About the Status of Our Profession and the Predominating Aim of Physical Training." <u>Mind and Body</u>. 14 (Pebruary 1908). pp. 368-69.
- Herrick, Christine Terhune. "Women in Athletics: The Athletic Girl Not Unfeminine." <u>Outing</u>, 40 (September 1902). pp. 713-21.
- Hirshberg, Leonard Keene. "Man: A Mechanical Marvel." Harper's Weekly. 54: (October 1912). p. 12.
- ----. "The Truth About Tobacco." <u>Farper's Weekly</u>. 57 (4 January 1913). pp. 12-13.
- Holzbould, Ida. "Housewife's Drill." Mind and Body. 22 (July 1916). pp. 970-5.
- Hoskins, Isabel Harvey. "Golf Problems for Women." Outing. (August 1914). pp. 557-61.

- Howard, William Lee. "How to Make Yourself Germ Proof." <u>Munsey's Magazine</u>. 45 (September 1911). pp. 771-5.
- Howley, F. H. "Canada's Athletic Prowess." <u>Harper's Weekly</u>. 54 (5 February 1910). p. 17ff.
- Humann, Ernest. "About the Status of Our Profession and The Predomination Aim of Physical Training." <u>Mind and Body</u>. 14 (Pebruary 1908). pp. 356-69.
- Hurley, F. H. "Canada's Athletic Prowess." <u>Harper's Weekly</u>. 54 (February 1910). p. 17.
- Ingham, Charles B. "The Eurhythmics of Jacques-Delcroze." The Child. 4:111 (January 1913). pp. 303-12.
- "Instruction in Factories." American Annals of Education. (June 1838). pp. 255-7.
- Jordan, H. E. "The Rearing of the Human Thoroughbred." <u>Cleveland Medical Journal</u>. 11 (December 1912). pp. 875-89.
- Kennicutt, W. H. "Modern Business and Health." <u>Mind and Body</u>. 9 (1902). p. 11.
- Kerans, Rebecca Ursula. "Physical Education and the Public School Girl." <u>Posse Gymnasium Journal</u>. 22:5 (May 1914). pp. 3-4.
- Johnson, Eugene Yates. "The Way to Health: Some Stomachs I Have Known." <u>The World's Work</u>. (September 1910). pp. 13369-72.
- Kallenberg, Henry F. "The Progressive Spirit in the Field of Athletics." <u>Journal of Physical Education</u>. 9:10 (October 1912), pp. 2-13.
- Kellogg, J. H. "Race Degeneracy." <u>Mind and Body</u>. 18 January 1912). pp. 376-81.
- Kelso, J. J. "Neglected and Friendless Children." <u>Canadian</u> <u>Magazine</u>. 2:3 (January 1894). pp. 213-216.
- Kenealy, Arabella. "Woman as an Athlete: A Rejoinder." <u>The Living Age</u>. (22 July 1899). pp. 201-213.
- ----. "Woman as An Athlete." <u>The Living Age</u>. (24 June 1899). pp. 363-371.
- Kerr, W. A. R. *Golf in Canada.* <u>Canadian Magazine</u>. XVII:4 (1901). pp. 340-9.

- Kidd, Frances. "Is Basketball a Girl's Game?" Hygeia. 13 (September 1935). pp. 834-5.
- Latson, W. R. C. "Sensible Indoor Exercise." Outing. 56 (April 1910). pp. 108-13.
- Lewis, Dio, E. C. Stanton and James Read Chadwick. "The Health of American Women." <u>North American Review.</u> CCCXIII:313 (December 1882). New York: 1968 rep. pp. 503-504.
- "Literary and Critical Notices of New Works at Home and Abroad." Federal American Monthly. 1 (1833).pp. 315-6.
- "Literary Notices". The Boston Literary Magazine. 1:10 (1 January 1833). pp. 434-440.
- MacBeth, M. "Great Public Health Congress (Canada)."

 <u>Canadian Courier</u>. 9:5 (30 December 1911). pp. 7-8.
- MacBeath, W. J. "Out With the Nine." Harper's Weekly. 54 (9 April 1910). p. 15.
- MacMechan, H. "Holiday Halifax." <u>Canadian Magazine</u>. 29:5 (September 1907). pp. 413-6.
- MacMillan, George. "Professionalism in College Athletics." <u>Canadian Magazine</u>. 28:6 (April 1907). pp. 593-8.
- Manice, Caroline. *Women Who Play Golf Well and Ungracefully-.* Outing. 44 (June 1904). pp. 285-291.
- Mason, J. Leonard. "Report of the Director of the Gymnasium and Baths." <u>Mind and Body</u>. 17 (September 1910). pp. 190-7.
- McBride, James H. "The Life and Health of Our Girls in Relation to Their Future." <u>The Alienist and Neurologist</u>. XXV:1 (February 1904). pp. 8-25.
- McCabe, Francis R. "Modesty in Women's Clothes." Harper's Weekly. 58 (August 1913). pp. 10-2.
- Mero, Everett B. *Boston's Municipal Gymnasiums.* Mind and Body. 17:195 (January 1911). pp. 347-9.
- ----. "How to Start a Municipal Gymnasium." The American City. 2 (October 1909). pp. 23-82.
- Metzner, H. *A Brief History of North American Gymnastics Union. * Theo. Stempfel Jr., Trans. <u>Mind and Body</u>. 19:214 (December 1912). pp. 305-9.

- "Miscellany: Physical Education." American Annals of Education. (May 1838). p. 234.
- "Modern Mannish Maidens." <u>Blackwood's Edinburgh Magazine</u>. (February 1890). pp. 252-262.
- "Modesty in Women's Clothes." <u>Harper's Weekly</u>. 58: 2958 (30 August 1913), pp. 10-12.
- "Moral Aspects of Phrenology." <u>Christian Examiner</u>. 16 (1834).
- "Moral Influence of Physical Education." American Annals of Education. (August 1838). pp. 371-3.
- Morrison, A. H. "Education vs. Cram". Canadian Magazine, 1:3 (May 1893), pp. 167-75.
- Morton, R. S. "Effects of Industrial Strain on Working Women." <u>American Journal of Obstetrics</u>. 67 (January 1913), pp. 1-12.
- Nelson, Francis. "Horse Racing in Canada." <u>Canadian Magazine</u>. 19:3 (July 1902). pp. 203-31.
- "Noted Phrenologist Dead." <u>The New York Times</u>. 4 September 1896.
- "Notices." Ladies' Repository. 7 (1847). pp. 29-31.
- O'Hagan, Anne. "The Athletic Girl." Munsey's Magazine. 25 (August 1901). pp. 129-38.
- Oakeley, Hilda D. "Progress of Higher Education for Women." Canadian Magazine, 23:6 (October 1904), pp. 500-506.
- Oreon, Teus. "Hydrotherapy". <u>Posse Gymnasium Journal</u>. 20:2 (February 1912). pp. 3-5.; 20:3 (March 1912), pp. 8-9.
- Orton, George. "Canadian and United States Rugby." <u>Canadian</u>
 Magazine. 10:1 (November 1897).pp. 56-60.
- ----. "University Athletics." Canadian Magazine. 9:5 (September 1897). pp. 396-404.
- "Our Girls." The New Northwest. 18 September 1874.
- Papez, James W. "The Brain of Helen H. Gardener (Alice Chenoweth Day)." <u>American Journal of Physical Anthropology</u>, XI:1 (October-December 1927), pp. 29-79.

- Parker, A. *Maternal Influences of the Mind on the Fetua.*

 <u>Boston Medica; and Surgical Journal</u>. XVIII (March 14 1838). pp. 92-95.
- Parker, Elva May. "Why Neglect the Girls." <u>Posse Gymnasium</u> <u>Journal</u>. 21: 1 (January 1913). pp. 7-8.
- Patton, M. J. "For the Health of Canada". <u>Canadian Courier</u>. 10:25 (18 November 1911).
- Peterson, E. A. "Sex in Light of New Virgin Birth." <u>Current Literature</u>. 51 (October 1911). pp. 387-388.
- "Phrenology Known by its Fruits." The Knickerbocker. VII (November 1936). pp. 615-617.
- "Phrenology Made Easy." <u>The Knickerbocker</u>. XI (June 1938). pp. 523-527.
- "Phrenology Vindicated." New England Magazine. #7 (1834). pp. 14-19, 433-4.
- "Physical Culture." The Boston Medical and Surgical Journal. CXLIV:2 (10 June 1901). pp. 49-9.
- "Physical Man." American Annals of Education. (December 1838), pp. 571-2.
- "Physical Training and Swedish Gymnastics." <u>The Boston Medical and Surgical Journal</u>. CXLII:12 (12 April 1900). p.390.
- Pratt, Joseph H. "Introduction to the Use of Hydrotherapy in Chronic Diseases." <u>Posse Gymnasium Journal</u>. 18:9 (October 1911) pp. 10-11.
- "Pretensions of Phrenology." <u>Boston Quarterly Review</u>. 2 (1839). pp. 205-29.
- Purdy, Belmont. "The Cross Saddle for Women." Outing. 41 (July 1908). pp. 463-4.
- Pyne, Mary C. "Gymnastics in the Public Schools." The Posse Gymnasium Journal. 21:4 (April 1913). pp. 8-10.
- Reeve, A. B. *Beginings of Our Great Game.* Outing. 56 (April 1910). pp. 49-53.
- Reeves, D. L. "The Summer Baseball Evil." Mind and Body. 20 (May 1913). pp. 109-12.

- "Review: Phrenology, in Common with the Study of Physiognomy.

 By J. G. Spurzheim." The New England Magazine. #5
 (1883), pp. 78-80.
- "Review: Pioneers of Modern Physical Training," The Posse Gymnasium Journal. 18:9 (October 1911). pp. 10-11.
- "Review: Thoughts on the True Mode of Improving the Condition of Man; By Charles Caldwell." New England Magazine. 4 (1833). pp. 314-5.
- Ritchie, Grace. "Discussion." National Council of Women of Canada Yearbook, 1895. Montreal: 1896. pp. 116-7.
- Robinson, W. J. "Limitation of Offspring." Clinical Medicine. 18 (1911). pp. 591-598; pp. 719-726.
- Roehm, E. W. "Business Men's Gymnasium Club of the Young Men's Christian Association." <u>Journal of Physical Education</u>. 10 (December 1912), pp. 47-52.
- Roget, Peter Marc. "Animal and Vegetable Physiology, Considered with Reference to Natural Theology," <u>American</u> <u>Quarterly Review</u>. (June 1836). XXXVIII (June 1836). pp. 306-30.
- S. H. C. "Baron Posse as a Teacher." The Posse Gymnasium Journal. XXI:2 (February 1913). pp. 3-5.
- S. W. "Physical Culture City." <u>The American Pressman</u>. VIII:9 (August 1907). pp. 302-3.
- SeahOlm, A. S. "Physical Training." <u>Athletic Life</u>. 2 (August 1895). p. 22ff.
- Shoesmith, D. "Price of American Prosperity." Good Health. 45 (October 1910). pp. 839-4 7.
- Shumway, F. W. "Sanitation and Hygiene in Their Relation To Applied Christianity." <u>Dietetic and Hygienic Gazette</u>. 26 (August 1910). pp. 474-9.
- Stevens, A. W. "The Patient and his Doctors." <u>The New Age</u>. (6 November 1875). n.p.
- Stewart, A. H. *Diet and Nutrition.* The Dietetic and Hygienic Gazette. 28 (April 1912). pp. 206-11.
- Stoneroad, Rebecca. "Physical Education of Girls." <u>Journal</u> of Education. 72 (21 July 1910). pp. 67-69.

- Stratten, Taylor. "The Canadian Standard Efficiency Test."

 American Youth. 2 (December 1913). pp. 277-283.
- "Stray Leaflets from the Note Book of a Tourist: Number 9. Spa Springs Hotel." <u>Morning Chronicle</u>. (Halifax) 7 January 1889.
- Street, Elwood. V. "The National Game of Canada." Good Health. 46 (October 1911). pp. 872-8.
- "The Constitution of Man Considered in Relation to External Objects." <u>Christian Examiner</u>. 12 (1832). pp. 385-404.
- Thompson, Mrs. William H. "How a Woman Learns to Ride."

 Outing. 44 (April 1904). pp. 117-20.
- Tweedy, Alice. "Homely Gymnastics." Popular Science Monthly, 40 (February 1892). pp. 524-27.
- Van Loan, C. E. "Comedians of the Diamond." <u>Outing</u>. 56 (May 1910). pp. 1213-220.
- Von Rensselaer, Martha. "Chatauquan Reading Course for Housewives: Physical Education Allied to Housework" The Chatauquan. 34 (February 1902). pp. 529-33.
- Walker, William A. "The Match Game." <u>Outing</u>. 30 (August 1897). pp. 464-7.
- Warthen, C. B. "Businessmen's Home Exercise Club." <u>Journal of Physical Education</u>. 9:2 (December 1911), pp. 15-9.
- "Why We Should Take Baths." Good Health. 48 (August 1913). pp. 409-412.
- Wilson, H. K. "The Rochester Letter." <u>The American Pressman</u>. VIII:9 (August 1907). pp. 302-3.
- Winslow, Carolyn. *Sexual Continence.* The Alpha. (October 1881). pp. 2-6.
- Winslow, Forbes. "The Psychological Vocation of the Physician." <u>The Alienist and Neurologist</u>. XXX:1 (February 1909). pp. 1-9.
- Woodward, Samuel B. 'Observations on the Medical Treatment of Insanity.' <u>American Journal of Insanity</u>. VII (July 185-0). pp. 1-34.
- Worthington, J. H. "Puerperal Insanity." <u>American Journal of Insanity</u>. XVIII (July 1861). pp. 42-60.

- Zimnern, Helen. "Professor Lombroso's New Theory of Political Crime." <u>Blackwood's Edinburgh Magazine</u>. 49 (February 1891). pp. 202-11.
- VT MONOGRAPHS
- A Practical Magnetizer. The Confessions of a Magnetiser, Being an Expose of Animal Magnetism. Boston: 1845.
- Adams, John. The Protestant School System in the Province of Ouebec. Montreal: 1902.
- Alcott, William A. <u>Lectures on Life and Health; or, The Laws</u>
 and Means of Physical Culture. Boston: 1853.
- ----. The Young Husband; or, Duties of Man in the Marriage Relation. 5th Ed. Boston: 1840.
- ----. The Young Man's Guide. Enl. 20th ed. Boston: 1849.
- ----. The Young Woman's Guide to Excellence. 6th Edition. Boston: 1841.
- ----. The Home-Book of Life and Health; or, The Laws and Means of Physical Culture Adopted to Practical Use. Boston: 1858.
- ----. Vegetable Diet: As Sanctioned by Medical Men, and By Experience in All Ages. Including a System of Vegetable Cookery. New York: (1838) 1849.
- ----. Vegetable Diet Defended, London: 1844.
- American Association for the Advancement of Physical Education. <u>Proceedings</u>. 27 November 1885. Brooklyn: 1885.
- ----. <u>Proceedings</u>. Fifth Annual Meeting. April 1890. Ithaca: 1890.
- ----. <u>Proceedings</u>. Fourth Annual Meeting, November 1888. New Haven: 1888.
- ----. <u>Proceedings</u>. Second Annual Meeting. Brooklyn, New York. Brooklyn: 1886.
- ---- <u>Proceedings</u>. Seventh Annual Meeting. Philadelphia. Springfield: 1893.
- ----. Proceedings. Third Annual Meeting. Brooklyn: 1887.
- [American Medical Association]. <u>Nostrums and Quackery</u>. Chicago: n.d.

- An Aged Physician. [Alcott, W.A.]. Forty Years in the Wilderness of Pills and Powders; ox, the Contations and Confessions of An Aged Physician. Boston: 1859.
- Anderson, William Gilbert. Anderson's Physical Education.
 New York: 1897.
- ----. Light Gymnastics. A Guide to Systematic Instruction in Physical Training. New York: 1889.
- Ashton, Carrie May. Glimpses of Sunshine in Women's Century.
 Rockford, Illinois: [188-].
- Association of Collegiate Alumnae, comp. <u>Contributions Towards</u>
 <u>a Bibliography of the Higher Education of Women</u>. Mary
 Harris Rollins, ed. Bibliographies of Special Subjects,
 No. 8. Boston: 1897.
- Association of Collegiate Alumnae, Special Committee. <u>Health</u>
 <u>Statistics of Women College Graduates</u>. Boston: 1885.
- Austin, George L. <u>Dr. Austin's Indispensable Hand-Book and General Education</u>. <u>Useful and Practical Information Pertaining to the Household</u>, the Trades and Professions. Postland, Maine: n.d.
- Austin, Harriet. The American Costume: or, Women's Right to Good Health. Dansville: 1868.
- Barnum, P. T. The Humbugs of the World. London: 1866.
- Barrows, Isobel C., ed. <u>Physical Training: A Full Report of the Papers and Discussions of the Conference held in Boston in November, 1889</u>. Boston: 1890.
- Beard, Charles. American Nervousness: Its Causes and Consequences. Introduction by Charles Rosenberg. New York: (1881) 1872.
- Beecher, Catharine I. <u>Physiology and Calisthenics for Schools and Families</u>. New York: 1859.
- Bell, Thomas. Pioneering Days. London:1941.
- Blackwell, Elizabeth. <u>Essays in Medical Sociology</u>. 2 Vols. London: (1871) 1902.
- Blackie, John Stuart. On Self-Culture: Intellectual, Physical, and Moral. Edinburgh: 1875.
- Bolin, Jakob. What is Gymnastics? New York: 1902.

- ----. Why Do We Teach Gymnastics? Gymnastic Papers. Series
 A. Number 2. New York: 1903.
- Bolton, Florence. Exercises for Women. New York: 1914.
- Brackett, Anna C., ed. <u>The Education of American Girls, Considered in a Series of Essays</u>. New York: 1874.
- Brockett, L. P. and Mrs. Mary C. Vaughn. <u>Women's Work in the Civil War: A Record of Heroism</u>, <u>Patriotism and Patience</u>. Philadelphia: 1867.
- Brown, Wilbur P. A Teacher's Course in Physical Training Designed For Teachers of the Public Schools, rep. Ann Arbor: 1917.
- Buck, Jirah D. The Soul and Sex in Education: Morals, Religion, and Adolescence, Cincinnati: 1912.
- Call, Annie Payson, Power Through Repose, Boston: 1891.
- ----. Nerves and Common Sense. Boston: 1916.
- Cocks, Orrin G. The Social Evil and Methods of Treatment. Sex Education Series. No. 5. New York: 1912.
- Combe, George. Answer By George Combe To the Attack on the
 "constitution of Man," Contained in "Nature and Revelation Harmonious: A Defence of Scripture Truths Assailed
 in Mr George Combe's Mork on the Constitution of Man,
 &c., by The Rev. C. J. Kennedy, Paisley: Published Under
 the Sanction of the Scottish Association for Opposing
 Prevalent Errors." Edinburgh: 1848.
- ----. <u>Lectures on Phrenology</u>. Introduction by Andrew Broadman, Recording Secretary, Phrenological Society of New York. New York 1839.
- ---- Notes on the United States of North America During a <u>Phrenological Visit in 1838-9-40</u>. Vols. 1-3. Edinburgh: 1841.
- [Committee of the Medical Section of the French Royal Academy of Science]. Report of the Experiments on Animal Magnetism. J. C. Colquhoun. trans. Edinburgh: 1833. New York: 1975.
- Clarke, Edward H. <u>Sex in Education or a Fair Chance for the Girls</u>. Boston: 1873.
- Cook, Joseph. <u>Heredity, with Prelude on Current Events</u>. Boston: 1880.

- Cook, Tennessee Celeste (Clafin). The Ethics of Sexual Equality: a Lecture delivered by Tennie C. Clafin at the Academy of Music. New York, March 29, 1872. New York: 1873.
- Cowen, John. The Science of a New Life. New York: 1869.
- Croly, Jane (Cunningham). For Better or Worse. A Book for Some Men and All Women. Boston/New York: 1875.
- Curtis, George William. Fair Play for Women. An Address delivered by William Curtis, before the American Momen Suffrage Association, Steenway Hall, New York. 12 May 1870. Boston: 1871.
- Davenport, C. B. <u>Eugenics: The Science of Human Improvement</u>
 <u>By Better Breeding</u>. New York: 1910.
- Davis, Andrew Jackson. The Great Harmonia, 5 Vols. Boston: 1866-68.
- ----. The Harbinger of Health; Containing Medical Prescriptions for the Human Body and Mind. New York: 1862.
- ----. The Magic Staff; An Autobiography of Andrew Jackson Davis. New York: 1857.
- Nerves, Developing the Origin and Philosophy of Mania, Insanity, and Crime, with Full Directions for Their Treatment and Cure. Special Edition. New York: 1871.
- ----. A Stellar Key to the Summer Land. 5th rev. ed. Part 1. Boston: 1867.
- Dawson, George E. The Right of the Child to Be Well Born. New York/London: 1912.
- <u>The Diary of Calvin Fletcher</u>. Gayle Thornbrough, Dorothy Riker, Paula Corpuz. eds. Vols.1-10. Indianapolis: 1973-1983.
- Director of Physical Training]. Report of the Director of Physical Training. Adopted by the Committee on Hygiene and Physical Training as its Report. School Document. Number 8. Boston: 1894.
- Dods, John Bowee. Six Lectures on the Philosophy of Mesmerism. Reported by a Hearer. New York: (1846) 1850.
- Dodds, Susanna W. <u>Health in the Household; or Hygienic</u> Cookery. 6th ed. St. Louis: 1901.

- Dubois, Paul. The Psychic Treatment of Nervous Disorders, The Psychoneuroses and Their Moral Treatment. 5th ed. New York: 1908.
- Duffy, Mrs. E. B. No Sex in Education; or, An Equal Chance for Both Girls and Bovs. Philadelphia: 1874.
- Eames, Blanche. <u>Principles of Eugenics: A Practical Treatise</u>. New York: 1914.
- Edmond, S. Emma I. <u>Nurse and Spy in the Union Army; Comprising the Adventures and Experiences of a Woman in Hospitals</u>, Camps and Battlefields, Hartford: 1865.
- Elizabeth, Charlotte. <u>Mesmerism,: A Letter to Miss Martineau</u>. Philadelphia: 1847.
- Ellis, Havelock. <u>Studies in the Psychology of Sex</u>. New York: 1940.
- ----. The Criminal. London: 1890.
- Ex-Osteopath. Quacks and Crafters. Cincinatti: 1908.
- Fallows, Samuel and Helen M. Fallows. <u>Science of Health: from the Viewpoint of the Newest Christian Thought</u>. Chicago: 1903.
- Ferrero, Gina Lombroso, ed. <u>Criminal Man According to the</u>
 Classification by Cesare Lombroso. New York: 1912.
- Ferri, Enrico. Criminal Sociology. New York: 1897.
- Fisher, Irving and Eugene Fiske. How to Live. New York: 1915.
- Fiske, John. Outline of Cosmic Philosophy. Introduction by David Nobel. 2 Vols. New York: (1874, 1875) 1969.
- Fitch, J. G. <u>Lectures on Teaching</u>. Kellogg's Teaching Library, No. 12. New York: [1880].
- Fletcher, Horace. Nature's Food Filter or When and What to Swallow. New York: 1899.
- ----. Menticulture or the A-B-C of True Living. Chicago/New York: 1898.
- ----. What Sense? or Economic Nutrition. Chicago: 1898.
- Foote, Edward B. <u>Dr. Footes' New Plain Home Talk on Love,</u>
 <u>Marriage, and Parentage</u>. Rev. Enl. New York: 1901.

- Forrester, Alexander. Address to the People of Nova Scotia on the Support of Common Schools. [Halifax: 1861?].
- ----. The Teacher's Textbook. Halifax: 1867.
- Forrester, Francis. Minnie's Playroom; or, How to Practise Calisthenics. Boston: 1862.
- Fowler, Horace and Samuel Fowler. The Industrial Public. A Plan in Line With Evolution. Part 1. Genetics. A New System of Learning. Part 2. (1882). Los Angeles: 1921.
- Fowler, Jessie Allen. A Manual of Mental Science for Teachers and Students of Childhood.: Its Character and Culture. New York: 1897.
- ----. Brain Roofs and Porticos: A Psychological Study of Mind and Character. New York: 1908.
- ----. Life of Dr. François Gall: Craniologist and Founder of Phrenology, London/New York: 1896.
- ----. Men and Women Compared; or, Their Mental and Physical Differences Considered. London: 189-.
- ----. Phrenology and Business, Pt. 1. New York: 1898.
- ----. <u>Practical Physiognomy: A Psychological Study of the Face</u>. New York: 1912.
- Fowler, Lorenzo Niles. "John Bull" & "Brother Jonathan."

 Their National Peculiarities. A Lecture. London: 1866.
 - ----. How to Learn Phrenology, with Hints as to the Study of Character. 9th ed. New York: 1910.
 - ----. How to Live; or, Temperance in a Nutshell. A Lecture. London: 1866.
- ----. How to Read Character. A Lecture. London: 1863.
- ----. How to Succeed in the World. A Lecture. London: 1864.
- ----. How to Train Up a Child. A Lecture. London: 1862.
- ----. <u>Lectures on Man. Being a Series of Discourses on Phrenology and Physiology Delivered by Professor L. N. Fowler in Great Britain</u>, London: 1880.
- ----. Marriage: Its History and Ceremonies. New York: 1855.

- ----. Memory: How To Secure and Retain It. London: [186?]
 - ----. Objections to Phrenology, Considered and Answered.
 London: 1863.
- ----. Perfection of Character. A Lecture. London: 1862.
- ----. Proofs of Phrenology. A Lecture. London: 1863.
- ----. Revelations of the Face: A Study of Physiognomy. New York: [1850].
- ----. Self-Made Men. A Lecture. London: 1863.
- ----. <u>Self Knowledge; or, What to Know, What to Do, and How to Do It</u>. London: 1866.
- ----. <u>Synopsis of Phrenology and Physiology</u>. New York: 1846.
- ----. Tact and Talent: A Lecture. London: 1862.
- ----. Temperaments: Their Classification and Importance.
- ----. The Moral Laws, Duties, and Obligations of Man. A Lecture.
- ----. Thinkers, Authors, Speakers. A Lecture. London: 1863.
- ----. <u>Utility of Phrenology</u>. London: 1863.
- ----. How to Learn Phrenology, with Hints as to the Study of Character. 9th ed. New York: 1910.
- ----. <u>Self-Knowledge; or, What to Know, What to Do, and How to Do It. A Lecture</u>. London 1863.
- Fowler, Orson S. Amativeness: Or Evils and Remedies of Excessive and Perverted Sexuality: Including Warning and Advice to the Married and Single. New York: 1846.
- ---- Creative and Sexual Science: or Manhood, Womanhood, and their Mutual Interrelation; Love, Its Laws, Power, etc.; Selection, or Mutual Adaption; Courtship Married Life, and Perfect Children; Their Generation, Endowment, Faternity, Bearing, Nursing and Rearing; Together With Puberty, Boyhood, Girlhood, etc.; Sexual Impairments Restored, Male Vigor and Female Health and Beauty Perpetuated and Augmented, Etc., as Taught by Phrenology and Physiology, Chicago: n.d.

- ---- Fowler on Memory: or, Phrenology Applied to the Cultivation of Memory: The Intellectual Education of Children, and the Strengthening and Expanding of the Intellectual Powers. 2nd enl. and imp. ed. New York: 1841.
- Fowler's Practical Phrenology: Giving a Concise Elementary View of Phrenology: Presenting Some New and Important Remark on the Temperaments; And Describing the Primary Mental Powers in Seven Different Degrees of Development; The Mental Phenomena Produced by their Combined Action; And The Location of the Organs Amply Illustrated By Cuts. New York: 1848.
- ----. Hereditary Descent: Its Laws and Facts Applied to Human Improvement. New York: 1847.
- Love and Parentage, Applied to the Improvement of Offsoring: Including Important Directions and Suggestions to Lovers and The Married Concerning the Strongest Ties and Most Sacred and Momentous Relations of Life. 12th ed. New York: 1846.
- ----. Matrimony: or Phrenology and Physiology Applied to The Selection of Congenial Companions for Life Including Directions to the Married for Living Together Affectionately and Happily. 61st ed. New York: 1851.
- ---- Phrenology and Physiology Examined and Applied to Education, and Self Improvement: Including the Intellectual and Moral Education and Government of Children. Mental Discipline & The Cultivation of Memory; and The Means of Regaining and Preserving the Health, by Pointing out the Methods of Increasing the Phrenological Organs in Children and in One's Self. New York: 1842.
- ----. <u>Physiology</u>, <u>Animal and Mental: Applied to the Preservation and Restoration of Health of Body and Mind.</u> 5th ed. New York: 1848.
- ----. <u>Sexual Science</u>; <u>Including Manhood</u>, <u>Womanhood</u>, <u>and Their Mutual Relations</u>; <u>as Taught by Phrenology</u>. Chicago: 1870.
- ----. The Christian Phrenologist: or The Natural Theology and Moral Bearings of Phrenology; Its Aspect on and Harmony with Revelation. Cazenovia, New York: 1843.
- ---- and Lorenzo Fowler. The Illustrated Self-Instructor in Phrenology and Physiology. New York: 1840.

- ----. Phrenology, Proved, Illustrated and Applied. Assisted by Samuel Kirkham. 38th ed. New York: 1848.
- Franklin, Benjamin: The Autobiography and Other Writings. L. Jesse Lemisch, ed. New York: 1961.
- Gardner, Charles. The Doctor and the Devil; or, Midnight
 Adventures of Dr. Parkhurst. New York: 1894.
- Gaze, Harry. How to Live Forever: The Science and the Practice. New York: 1904.
- Gilman, Charlotte Perkins. <u>The Yellow Wallpaper.</u> rep. Afterword by Elaine R. Hedges. Old Westbury, New York: 1973.
- Goddard, Henry Herbert. <u>The Kallikak Family, A Study in the Heredity of Feeblemindedness</u>. New York: (1912) 1931.
- Gordon, George Nicol. <u>Halifax: "Its Sins and Sorrows</u>." Halifax: 1862.
- Grafstrom, Axel V. <u>A Textbook of Mechano-Therapy (Massage and Medical Gymnastics) Especially Prepared for the Use of Medical Students and Trained Nurses</u>. Philadelphia: 1899.
- Gregory, William. Animal Magnetism or Mesmerism and Its Phenomena. 5th ed. London: 1909; New York: 1975.
- ----. Letters To a Candid Inquirer on Animal Magnetism.
 Philadelphia: 1851.
- Grimes, J. Stanley. The Mysteries of the Head and the Heart Explained: Including an Improved System of Phrenology; A New Theory of the Emotions, and an Explanation of the Mysteries, of Mesmerism. Trance, Mind Reading and the Spirit Delusion. 4th ed. Chicago: 1885.
- Guck, Jirah D. The Soul and Sex in Education: Morals, Religion, and Adolescence. Cincinnati: 1912.
- Gulick, Luther Halsey. <u>Status of Physical Education in 90 Public Normal Schools and 2392 Public High Schools in the United States</u>. Russell Sage Foundation, Department of Hyglene. No. 59. New York: 1910.
- Halifax City Missionary Society. Report to the Protestant Brethren. Halifax: 1867.
- Hall, Winfield S. <u>Developing Into Manhood</u>. Study Number 1. Sex Education Series. New York: (1911) 1913.

- Halphide, Alvan C. Mind and Body: Hypnotism and Suggestions
 Applied in Therapeutics and Education. Chicago: 1899.
- Halsted, Alfred T. Marching for Gymnasium Use. New York: [1894].
- Harrison, Jonathan Baxter. <u>Certain Dangerous Tendencies in</u>
 American Life and Other <u>Essays</u>. Boston: 1880.
- Hart, John S. In the School-Room. Chapters in the Philosophy of Education. 3rd ed. Philadelphia: 1870.
- Haydn, Rev. H. C. <u>Amusements in the Light of Reason and Scripture</u>. New York: 1880.
- Health Reader, No.1, Halifax: 1893.
- Health Reader. No.2. Halifax: 1893.
- Holbrook, M. L. <u>Homo-Culture</u>; or <u>The Improvement of Offspring Through Wiser Generation</u>. Ann-Arbor, Mich.: 1897.
- Howley, M. F. <u>Ecclesiastical History of Newfoundland</u>. Boston: 1888. Belleville, Ont.: 1979.
- Hunner, Max. A Practical Treatise on Disorders of the Sexual Function in the Male and Female. Philadelphia: (1916) 1920.
- Jackson, James Caleb. <u>A Crown Worth Wearing</u>. Dansville:
- ----. American Womanhood: Its Peculiarities and Necessities.
 3rd ed. New York: 1870.
- ----. Christ as a Physician. Dansville: 1875.
- ----. Clergymen; What They Owe To Themselves, To Their Wives and To Society. Dansville: 1874.
- ----. Dancing: Its Evils and Its Benefits. Dansville: 1868.
- ----. <u>Drinking and Its Prevention; Drunkenness and Its Cure</u>. London/ Manchester: 1883.
- ----. Dyspepsia and Its Treatment. Dansville: 1871.
- ----. Flesh as Food for Man. Dansville: 1966.
- ----. <u>How To Beget and Rear Beautiful Children</u>. Private Circular. Dansville: 1884.

- ----. How To Get Well And How To Keep Well. Dansville: 1868.
- ----. How To Treat the Sick Without Medicine. Dansville: 1873.
- ----. How to Treat the Gluttony Plague: or, How Persons Kill Themselves By Eating. Dansville: 1868.
 - ----. Love: Its Power to Save. Dansville: 1882.
 - Nerves, Developing the Origin and Philosophy of Mania, Insanity, and Crime, with Full Directions for their Treatment and Cure. New York: 1871.
- ----. Piles and Their Treatment. Dansville: 1868.
- ----. Shall Our Girls Live or Die? Dansville: 1868.
- ----. Student Life; or How to Work The Brain Without Over Working the Body. Dansville: 1860.
- ----. The Condition of Living. Office of the N.Y. S.A.S. Monthly Tract No. 8. [Albany?]: 18-.
- ----. "The Curse" Lifted or Maternity Made Easy.
- ----. The Debilities of Our Boys and the Early Decay of Our Young Men. Dansville: 1872.
 - ----. The Four Drunkards. Dansville: 1868.
- ----. The Gluttony Plaque. Dansville: 1876.
- ----. The Sexual Organism, and Its Management. Boston: 1863.
- ----. The Training of Children; or How To Have Them Healthy, Handsome and Happy. Dansville: 1872.
- ----. The Weak Backs of American Women, Dansville: 1876.
- ----. Our Home on the Hillside. What We Are Trying To Do and How We are Trying To Do It. Dansville: [1869].
- ----. Tobacco: and Its Effect Upon The Health and Character of Those Who Use It.
- ----. Wife Killing. Dansville: (1871) 1876.
- Jackson, J. W. <u>Man Contemplated Physically, Morally, Intell-ectually, and Spiritually.</u> (With Memoir By His Wife). London: 1875.

- Jackson, Lucretia E. <u>The Health Reformer's Cook Book; How to Prepare Food from Grains, Fruits and Vegetables</u>. Dansville: 1878.
- Jacques-Dalcroze, E. <u>Eurhythmics, Art and Education</u>. Frederick Rothwell, trans. Cynthia Cox, ed. London: 1930.
- [James, James, Horace Greeley, and Stephen Pearl Andrews].

 Love, Marriage and Divorce. Including the Final Replies
 of Mr. Andrews, rejected by the New York Tribune, and a
 Subsequent Discussion, Occurring Twenty Years Later,
 between Mr. James and Mr. Andrews. Boston: 1887.
- Johnson, George. <u>Human Depravity and Salvability</u>. Halifax: 1877.
- Keckeler, Mrs. T. H. Thaleia: Woman: Her Physiology and Pathology, in Connection With Maternity: With Hydiene and Pathology, in Connection With Maternity: With Hydiene and Pathology, in Connection With Maternity with The Hedical Directions. 16. The Effects Upon Offsmring of Temperamental Incomnation into Heteroparaments with The Laws of True Physiological Re-production, and Directions for the Subsequent Management of Children. With An Appendix Containing Medical and Dietary Formulas, and a Chapter on the Cerebellum. Cincinnati; 1869.
- Kellogg, John Harvey. <u>The Natural Diet of Man</u>. Michigan: 1923.
- Kirby, Georgiana Bruce. Years of Experience: An Autobiographical Narrative. New York: 1889. New York: 1971.
- Krafft-Ebing, R. V. <u>Psychopathia Sexualis</u>. <u>With Especial References to the Antipathetic Sexual Instinct</u>. <u>A Medical-Forensic Studies</u>. New York: (1906) 1922.
- Leigh, Walter, [pseud]. British Sports. Halifax: 1890.
- The Letters of William Lloyd Garrison, No Union With Slave-Holders. Vol. III. Walter M. Merrill, ed. Cambridge: 1973.
- Lewis, Dio. <u>Our Digestion; or Mv Jolly Friend's Secret</u>. Philadelphia/Boston: 1872.
- ----. The New Gymnastics for Men, Women, and Children. 3rd ed. Boston: 1862.
- Lithrow, Jas. R. The Sabbath Question, as Originally Published in "Acadian Recorder," with an Introduction, containing extracts from an essay by Dr. Cramp, "On the Obligation of Christians to Observe the Lord's Supper Every Lord's Day. Halifax: 1861.

- Loomis, Ernest. Should Woman Obev? A Protest Against Improper Matrimonial and Frenatal Conditions, Showing Causes, Preventions, and Remedy of Needless Inharmonies, Unhappiness, etc. Together with a Special Chapter by Prof. L. N. Fowler entitled Love. Courtship and Marriage. Chicago: 1900.
- Lowry, E. B. False Modesty: That Protects Vice By Ignorance. Chicago: 1912.
- Lyall, William. <u>Intellect, The Emotions, and the Moral Nature</u>. Edinburgh: 1855.
- MacKay, A. H. Monograph on the Curricula of the Public Schools of Nova Scotia. Halifax: 1914.
- Manion, R. J. Life is An Adventure. Toronto: 1936.
- Maudsley, Henry. <u>The Physiology and Pathology of the Mind.</u> London: 1867.
- Merritt, M. Angeline. <u>Dress Reforms Practically and Physiologically Considered</u>. Buffalo: 1852.
- Mesmer, Franz Anton. <u>Mesmerism: A Translation of the Original Scientific and Medical Writings of F.A. Mesmer</u>. George Black, comp. and tran. [?]: 1980.
- MacKenzie, R. Tait. Exercise in Education and Medicine. London/Philadelphia: 1909; 1923.
- Miller, Eli Peter. <u>Dvspepsia: Its Varieties, Causes, Symptoms, and Treatment by Hydropathy and Hygiene</u>. New York: 1870.
- Take It, Why, When, How, and Where. New York: 1870.
- Mitchell, John K. <u>Self Help for Nervous Women: Familiar Talks</u> on <u>Economy in Nervous Expenditure</u>. Philadelphia: 1909.
- Muller, J. P. My System for Ladies. rep. London: [1937].
- National Council of Women in Canada. <u>Women of Canada: Their Life and Work</u>. Compiled for distribution at the Paris International Exhibition, 1900. rep. n.p.
- Napheys, George H. <u>The Physical Life of Woman: Advice to the Maiden, Wife and Mother.</u> 3rd Canadian Edition, n.p.: [1880?]

- Newman, John B. <u>Fascination</u>, or the <u>Philosophy of Charming</u> (Illustrating the <u>Principles of Life in Connection with Spirit and Matter)</u>. New York: 1850.
- Nichols, Mary S. Gove. Experiences in Water-Cure: Principles and Results of Water Treatment, in the Cure of Acute and Chronic Diseases. New York: 1849.
- Nissen, Harvig. <u>Swedish Movement and Massage Treatments</u>. Philadelphia/London: 1889.
- Overlock, M. G. The Working People: Their Health and How To Protect It. Boston: 1911.
- Patterson, Charles Brodie. The Will to Be Well. 2nd ed. New York: 1902.
- Pierce, R.V. <u>Common Sense Medical Advisor in Plain English:</u> or <u>Medicine Simplified</u>. 45th ed. Buffalo: 1895.
- Pendleton, Hester. <u>The Parents' Guide for the Transmission of Desired Qualities to Offspring, and Childbirth Made Easy</u>. New York: 1870.
- Posse, Nils. The Special Kinesiology of Educational Gymnastics. Boston: (1890) 1901.
- <u>Problems in Eugenics</u>. Papers communicated to the First International Eugenics Congress, University of London, 24-30 July 1912. Adelphi: 1912.
- Proctor, Richard A. The Influence of Food on Civilization. New York: (1882) 1968.
- Reid, Alexander P. An Inaugural Dissertation on Strychnia.
 Montreal: 1858.
- Rentoul, Robert Reid. Race Culture; or, Race Suicide? (A Plea for the Unborn). New York: 1906.
- Richards, Ellen. <u>Euthenics: The Science of Controllable</u>
 <u>Environment</u>. 2nd. ed. Boston (1910) 1912.
- Richardson, W., ed. <u>The Health of Nations. A Review of the</u>
 Works of Edwin Chadwick. 2 Vols. London: 1887.
- Saleby, Caleb Williams. <u>Parenthood and Race Culture: An</u>
 Outline of Eugenics. Toronto: 1909.
- Salmon, J. Warren. <u>Alternative Medicines: Popular and Policy</u> Perspectives. New York: [1911] 1984.

- Scarstion, William. <u>Gymnastic Teaching</u>, 2nd ed. Springfield Mass: 1921.
- Schlickeysen, Gustav. Fruit and Breaf. A Scientific Diet. Translated by M. L. Holbrook. New York: 1877.
- Schofield, Alfred. The Force of Mind; or The Mental Factor in Medicine. New York: 1908.
- ----. Nerves in Disorder: A Plea for Rational Treatment. New York: [1903].
- ----. <u>Merves in Order or the Maintenance of Health</u>. London: 1905.
- ----. The Springs of Character. New York: 1901.
- Scholz, Friedrich. <u>Sleep and Dreams: A Scientific Popular Dissertation</u>. H.M. Jewett, trans. Including Milo A. Jewett. <u>The Analogy of Insanity to Sleep and Dreams</u>. New York: 1893.
- Scudder, John M. On the Reproductive Organs and The Venereal.
 Cincinnati: 1874.
- Smith, Elixabeth. <u>A Woman With a Purpose: The Diaries of Elizabeth Smith</u>, 1872-1884. Edited with an introduction by Veronica Strong-Boog. Toronto: 1980.
- Spitzka, Edward C. <u>Insanity: Its Classification, Diagnosis and Treatment: a Manual for Students and Practitioners of Medicine</u> [?]: (1887). 1889.
- Spurzheim, J. G. <u>Phrenology, In Connection with the Study of Physicanomy</u>. Boston: 1833.
- Stainback, Jno. Woman's Home Book of Health. A Work for Mothers and for Families on a Plan. New . Safe and Efficient. Showing in Plain Language How Diseases May Be Prevented and Cured Without the Use of Dangerous Remedies. Philadelphia: 1860.
- Talmey, Bernard S. <u>Woman: A Treatise on the Normal and Pathological Emotions of Feminine Love</u>. 5th ed. New York: 1908.
- Taylor, George H. <u>Diseases of Women: Their Causes, Prevent-ion, and Radical Cure</u>. Philadelphia: 1871.
- The Boy's Own Book, a Popular Encyclopedia of the Sports and Pastimes of Youth. Boston: 1829.

- The Family Physician; or Every Man His Own Doctor, An Encyclopedia of Medicine, Containing Knowledge That Will Promote Health, Cure Disease and Prolong Life. Toronto: 1889.
- The Transactions of the American Medical Association. Vol. II.
 Philadelphia: 1849.
- Trall, Russell T. Hydropathic Cook-Book; with Recipes for Cooking on Hydrolic Principles: Containing also a Philosophical Exposition of the Relation of Food To Health; The Chemical Elements and Proximate Constitution of Alimentary Principles: the Nutritive Properties of all Kinds of Aliments; the Relative Value of Vegetable and Animal Substances; the Selection and Preservation of Dietetic Materials, Etc., Etc. New York: 1854.
- ----. Hydropathic Encyclopedia, No. 3, New York: 1851,
- ----. The Health and Diseases of Woman. New York: 1862.
- Twain, Mark. [Samuel Clements]. <u>The Adventures of Tom Sawyer</u>. Racine, Wisconsin: (1876) 1981.
- Tyler, John Mason. <u>Growth and Education</u>. Boston/New York: 1907.
- Walker, Donald. <u>Exercises for Ladies; Calculated to Preserve</u> and Improve Beauty, and to Prevent and Correct Personal <u>Defects. Inseparable from Constrained or Careless Habits.</u> 2nd ed. London: 1837.
- Walton, George Lincoln. Those Nerves. Philadelphia: 1909.
- ----. Why Worry? Philadelphia/London: 1909.
- Weaver, Edward E. Mind and Health With An Explanation of Some Systems of Divine Healing. New York: 1913.
- Wells, Samuel R. <u>New Physiognomy, or, Signs of Character as Manifested Through Temperament and External Forms and Especially The Human Face Divine.</u> New York: 1866.
- Westland, Albert. <u>Tocology for Mothers: A Medical Guide to Care of Their Health and the Management of Children</u>. rep. New York: 1901.
- Whitman, Walt. <u>The Portable Walt Whitman</u>. Mark Van Doren, ed. New York: (1945) 1979.
- Wilder, Burt Green. What Young People Should Know: The Reproductive Function in Man and the Lower Animals. Boston: [1875].

- Willard, Elizabeth Osgood Goodrich. <u>Sexology as the Philosophy of Life: Implying Social Organization and Government</u>. Chicago: 1867. rep. Buffalo: 1974.
- Willard, Frances E. and Mary A. Livermore. <u>A Woman of the</u> <u>Century</u>. Buffalo: 1893.
- Wilson, James and James Manby Gully. <u>The Practice of the Water Cure with Authenticated Evidence of its Efficacy</u> and Safety. New York: 1846.
- Wood, Thomas Dennison. The Ninth Yearbook of the National Society for the Study of Education. Part 1. Bloomington, Tllinois: 1910.

SECONDARY SOURCES:

T ARTICLES

- Acheson, T. W. "The National Policy and the Industrialization of the Maritimes, 1880-1910." <u>Acadiensis</u>. 1:2 (Spring 1981).pp. 3-28.
- Angus, Murray. "Starr Skates." in Barry Lesser. Four Case Studies on Aspects of the Canadian Economy. Halifax: 1977. pp. 9-14.
- Atkinson, Paul. "Strong Minds and Weak Bodies." <u>British</u> Journal of Sports History. 2:1 (May 1985). pp. 62-71.
- Bailey, Peter. "Review Article: Sport and the Victorian City." <u>Urban History Review</u>. 12:2 (October 1983). pp. 71-6.
- Bakan, David. "Is Phrenology Foolish?" Psychology Today. 1 (May 1968). pp. 44-50.
- ----. "The Influence of Phrenology on American Psychology."

 <u>The Journal of the History of Behavioural Sciences</u>. 2
 (1966). pp. 200-20.
- Baldwin, Douglas. "The Campaign Against Odors: Sanitarians and the Genesis of Public Health in Charlottetown, P.E. I., 1855-1900." Scientia Canadensis. X:1 (Spring 1986).
- Barrow, Logie. "'Socialism in Eternity': The Ideology of Plebian Spiritualists, 1853-1913. <u>History Workshop</u> Journal. (Spring 1980). pp. 50-2.
- Basch, Francoise. "Women's Rights and the Wrongs of Marriage in Mid-Nineteenth-Century America." <u>History Workshop</u>. 22 (Autumn 1986). pp. 18-40.

- Bator, Paul Adolphus. "The Health Reformers Versus the Common Canadian: The Controversy over Compulsory Vaccination Against Smallpox in Toronto and Ontario, 1900-1925." Ontario History. LXXV:4 (December 1983). pp. 348-73.
- Beezley, William H. and Joseph P. Hobbs. "Nice Girls Don't Sweat: Women in American Sport." <u>Journal of Popular</u> <u>Culture</u>. 16 (Spring 1983). pp. 42-53.
- Berard, Robert Nicholas. "Moral Education in Nova Scotia 1880-1920." <u>Acadiensis</u>. XIV:1 (Autumn 1984). pp. 49-63
- Berman, Alex. "Neo-Thomsonianism in the United States." <u>Journal of the History of Medicine and Allied Sciences</u>. XI (April 1956). pp. 133-55.
- ----. "The Heroic Approach in 19th Century Therapeutics."

 <u>American Journal of Hospital Pharmacy</u>. (September/October 1954), pp. 321-27.
- ----. "The Thomsonian Movement and its Relation to American Pharmacy and Medicine." <u>Bulletin of the History of Medicine</u>. XXV (September/October 1951). pp. 405-28; (November/December 1951). pp. 519-38.
- Betke, Carle. "Sport Promotion in the Western Canadian City: The Example of Early Edmonton." <u>Urban History Review.</u> 12:2 (October 1983). pp. 47-56.
- Betts, John Richards. "American Medical Thought on Exercise as the Road to Health, 1820-1860." <u>Bulletin of the</u> <u>History of Medicine</u>. XLV (March/April 1971). pp. 138-152.
- ----. "Mind and Body in Early American Thought." Journal of American History. LIV (1967/68), pp. 787-805.
- Black, John. "Women and Medicine in Ante-Bellum America."

 <u>Bulletin of History of Medicine</u>. 39 (1965). pp. 99-123.
- Blakeley, Phyllis R. "Wilmot Spa Springs: The Bluenose Fountain of Youth." <u>Atlantic Advocate</u>, 51:12 (August 1961). pp. 24-28.
- Borish, Linda J. "The Robust Woman and the Muscular Christian: Catharine Beecher, Thomas Higganson, and Their Vision of American Society, Health and Physical Activities." <u>The International Journal of the History of Sport</u>. 4:2 (September 1987). pp. 139-154.

- Briggs, Asa. "Cholera and Society in the 19th Century." Past & Present. 19 (April 1961). pp.76-96.
- Brodhead, Richard H. "Sparing the Rod: Discipline and Fiction in Antebellum America." Representations. 2 (Winter 1988). pp. 67-96.
- Bray, Cathy. "Sport, Capitalism and Patriarchy." Canadian Woman Studies. 4:3 (Spring/May 1983). pp. 11-13.
- Burns, Chester R. "The Nonnaturals: A Paradox in the Western Concept of Health." <u>Journal of Medicine and Philosophy</u>. 1:3 (1976). pp. 202-211.
- Bushman, Richard and Claudia Bushman. "The Early History of Cleanliness in America." <u>Journal of American History</u>. 74:4 (March 1988). pp. 1213-38.
- Cantor, G. N. "The Edinburgh Phrenology Debate; 1803-1823." Annals of Science. 32 (1975). pp. 195-218.
- Carlson, Eric T. "The Influence of Phrenology on Early American Psychiatric Thought." <u>The American Journal of</u> <u>Psychiatric</u>. 68 (December 1958). pp. 535-38.
- Carmer, Carl. "That Was New York: The Fowlers, Practical Phrenologists." <u>The New Yorker</u>. (13 February 1937). pp. 22-27.
- Conner, J. T. H. "Preservatives of Health: Mineral Water Spas of Nineteenth Century Ontario." <u>Ontario History</u>. LXXV:2 (June 1983). pp. 135.
- ----. and Jennifer J. Conner. "Medical and Related Museums, Historic Sites, and Exhibits in Ontario: An Annotated Guide and Review." <u>Canadian Bulletin of Medical History</u>. 8:1 (1991). pp. 101-19.
- Cox, Richard. Comp. "A Survey of Literature II." <u>British</u> Journal of Sports History. 2:1 (May 1985). pp. 72-92.
- Cayleff, Susan E. "Water-Cure in the Bay State," <u>Historical Journal of Massachusetts</u>. XVII:I (Winter 1989). pp. 17-
- Clark, Clifford E. Jr. "Medical Doctors- Charlatans or Heroes." <u>Carleton Miscellany</u>. XVI:1/2 (Fall/Winter 1976-77). pp. 205-8.

- Cook, Ramsay. "Spiritualism, Science of the Earthly Paradise." <u>Canadian Historical Review</u>. LXV:1 (March 1984). pp. 4-27.
- Cooter, Roger. "Phrenology and British Alienists." Medical History. 20 (1976). pp. 1-21. 135-51.
- ----. "Phrenology: The Provocation of Progress." <u>History of Science</u>. XIV (1976). pp. 211-34.
- Cott, Nancy. *Passionlessness: An Interpretation of Victorian Sexual Ideology, 1790-1850.* <u>Signs</u>. 4:2 (1978). pp. 219-36.
- Craig, Barbara Lazenby. "State Medicine in Transition: Battling Smallpox in Ontario, 1882-1885." <u>Ontario</u> History. LXV.4 (December 1983). pp. 319-347.
- Curtis, Bruce. "The Playground in Nineteenth Century Ontario: Theory and Practice." <u>Medical History Bulletin</u>. 22 (Fall 1985). pp. 21-29.
- Dallenbach, Karl M. "Phrenology versus Psychoanalysis." <u>The American Journal of the Behaviourial Sciences</u>. (December 1955). pp. 512-19.
- Davies, Lynn. "The Halifax School for the Blind: Past and Present." The Atlantic Advocate. 74:7 (March 1984). pp. 41.
- Degler, Carl N. "What Ought to Be and What Was. Woman's Sexuality in the Nineteenth Century." <u>American Historical</u> <u>Review</u>. 79:5 (December 1974). pp. 1467-1490.
- Delottinville, Peter. "Joe Beef of Montreal: Working Class Culture and the Tavern, 1869-1889." <u>Labour/Le Travail-</u> leur. 8 (1981). pp. 9-40.
- Delp, Robert W. "Andrew Jackson Davis, Prophet of American Spiritualism." <u>Journal of American History</u>. LIX (June 1967). pp. 43-56.
- Denning, Michael. "Cheap Stories: Notes on Popular Fiction and Working-Class Culture in Nineteenth Century America." History Workshop. 22 (Autumn 1986). pp. 1-17.
- Eastman, Wayne. "Religion and Sport: The Denominational Colleges, the Genesis of Physical Education in Newfoundland." <u>Canadian Journal of the History of Sport.</u> XIX:2 (December 1988). pp. 30-49.

- "Editorial: Women in Medicine." The Alienist and Neurologist. XV:3 (July 1894). pp. 395-400.
- Epstein, James. "Understanding the Cap of Liberty: Symbolic Practice and Social Conflict in Early Nineteenth Century England." <u>Past & Present</u>. 122 (February 1989). pp. 75-118.
- Fernandez, James W. "Persuasions and Performances: Or The Beast in Every Body... And the Metaphors of Everyman." <u>Daedaleus</u>. (Winter 1972). pp. 39-60.
- Fink, Leon. "Labor, Liberty, and the Law: Trade Unionism and the Problem of the American Constitutional Order." <u>Journal of American History</u>. 74:3 (December 1987). pp. 904-25.
- Flavia, Alaya, "Victorian Science and the 'Genius' of Women."

 Journal of History of Ideas. 38 (1877). pp. 261-80.
- Fletcher, Sheila. "The Making and Breaking of a Female Tradition." <u>British Journal of Sports History</u>. 2:1 (May 1985). pp. 29-40.
- Flewelling, Susan. "The Diary of Mary Ann Norris, 1818-1838."

 <u>Dalhousie Review</u>. 29:4. pp. 439-50; 30:1. pp. 90-103.
- Francis, Daniel. "The Development of the Lunatic Asylum in the Maritime Provinces." <u>Acadiensis</u>. 6:2 (1977). pp. 23-38.
- Furman, Gabriel. "How New York City Used to Celebrate Independence Day." New York Historical Society Quarterly Bulletin. 21 (July 1937). pp. 83-96.
- Geertz, Clifford. "Common Sense as a Cultural System." The Antioch Review.33:1 (Spring 1975). pp. 5-26.
- ----. *Deep Play: Notes on the Balinese Cockfight."

 <u>Daedalus</u>. 101:1 (Winter 1972). pp. 1-37.
- Gelber, Steven M. "Working at Playing: The Culture of the Workplace and the Rise of Baseball." <u>Journal of Social</u> <u>History</u>. (Summer 1983). pp. 3-15.
- Gerber, Ellen. The Controlled Development of Collegiate Sport for Women, 1923-1936. <u>Journal of Sport History</u>. 2:2 (Spring 1975). pp. 1-28.
- Gibbs, Phillips A. "Self Control and Male Sexuality in the Advice Literature of Nineteenth Century America, 1830-

- 1860.* Journal of American Culture. 9 (Summer 1986).
- Ginzberg, Lori. "Moral Suasion is Moral Balderdash: Women, Politics, and Social Activism in the 1850s." <u>Journal of</u> American History. 73:3 (December 1986). pp. 601-22.
- Gorn, Elliott J. "'Good-Bye Boys, I Die A True American.' Homicide, Nativism, and Working-Class Culture in Antebellum New York City." <u>Journal of American History</u>. 74:2 (September 1987), pp. 388-410.
- Gosling, Francis G. "Neurasthenia in Pennsylvania: A Perspective on the Origins of American Psychotherapy 1870-1910." <u>Journal of the History of Medicine and Allied</u> Sciences. 40:2 (April 1985). pp. 188-206.
- ----. Joyce M. Ray and Faye C. Dudden. "The Right to be Sick: American Physicians and Nervous Patients, 1885-1910." <u>Journal of Social History</u>. (Winter 1986). pp. 251-67.
- Grant, A Cameron. "Combe on Phrenology and Free Will: A Note on Nineteenth Century Secularism." <u>Journal of the History of Ideas</u>. XXVI (January /March 1965). pp.141-147.
- Hargreaves, Jennifer. "Behaving Like Gentlemen While Behaving Like Ladies." <u>British Journal of Sports History</u>. 2:1 (May 1985). pp. 40-53.
- Harrison, Brian. "Religion and Recreation in Nineteenth Century England." <u>Past & Present</u>. 38 (December 1967). pp. 98-125.
- Hoff, E. and John F. Fulton. "The Centenary of the First American Physiological Society Founded at Boston by William W. Alcott and Sylvester Graham." <u>Bulletin of the Institute of the History of Medicine</u>. V (October 1927). DD. 687-734.
- Horsman, Reginald. "Scientific Racism and the American Indian in the Mid-Nineteenth Century." <u>American Quarterly</u>. XXVII:2 (May 1975). pp. 152-168.
- Howell, Colin. *Baseball, Class and Community in the Maritime Provinces, 1870-1910.* <u>Histoire Social/Social History</u>. XXII:44 (November 1989). pp. 281-286.

- ----. "Reform and the Monopolistic Impulse: The Professionnalization of Medicine in the Maritimes." <u>Acadiensis</u> XI:1 (Autumn 1981). pp. 3-22.
- ---- and Michael Smith. "Orthodox Medicine and the Health Reform Movement in Maritimes, 1850-1885." <u>Acadiensis</u>. XVIII:2 (Spring 1989). pp. 55-72.
- Jones, C. R. "Orson Squire Fowler, Practical Phrenologist." Old Time New England. 57: 4 (1967). p.103.
- Jones, Frederick. "Bishops in Politics: Roman Catholic. Protestant in Newfoundland, 1860-2." <u>Canadian Historical</u> <u>Review</u>. LV:4 (December 1974). pp. 408-21.
- ----, "The Church in Nineteenth Century Newfoundland." Bulletin of Canadian Studies. V:1 (April 1981).
- Kaplan, Fred. "'The Mesmeric Mania:' The Early Victorians and Animal Magnetism." <u>Journal of the History of Ideas</u>. 35 (October/December 1974). pp. 691-702.
- Katz, Michael B. "Social Class in North American Urban History." <u>Journal of Interdisciplinary History</u>. XI:4 (Spring 1981). pp. 579-606.
- ----, Michael Doucet, and Mark Stern. "Migration and the Social Order in Erie County, New York: 1855." <u>Journal of Interdisciplinary History</u>. 8:4 (Spring 1978). pp. 669-701.
- Kerber, Linda. "Separate Spheres, Female Worlds, Women's Place: The Rhetoric of Women's History." <u>American</u> Historical Review. 75:1 (June 1988). pp. 9-39.
- Kett, Joseph. "Adolescence and Youth in Nineteenth-Century America." <u>Journal of Interdisciplinary History</u>. II:22 (Autumn 1971) pp. 283-298.
- Keyssar, Alex. *Class, Ethnicity and Leisure Time, * Radical History Review. 35 (April 1986). pp.112-7.
- King, James K. "Treatment of Nervous Diseases in Sanatoriums." <u>The Alienist and Neurologist</u>. 15:1 (January 1894). pp. 12-26.
- Kingsdale, Jon M. "The Poor Man's Club: Social Functions of the Urban Working-class Saloon." <u>American Quarterly</u>. XXV:4 (October 1973). pp. 472-89.

- Knight, Patricia. "Women and Abortion in Victorian and Edwardian England." <u>History Workshop</u>. 4 (Autumn 1977). pp. 57-69.
- Kraditor, Aileen. "American Radical Historians on Their Heritage." <u>Past and Present</u>. 56 (August 1972). pp. 136-53.
- Kushner, Howard. "Nineteenth Century Sexuality and the 'Sexual Revolution' of the Progressive Era." <u>Canadian</u> <u>Review of American Studies</u>. IX (Spring 1978). pp. 34-49.
- Kutcher, S. P. "Toronto Metaphysicians: The Social Gospel and Medical Professionalization in Victorian Toronto." <u>H.S.T.C. Bulletin</u>. 5 (1981). pp. 41-51.
- Lasch, Christopher. "Life in the Therapeutic State." The New York Review of Books. (12 June 1980). pp. 24-32.
- ----. "The Siege of the Family." The New York Review of Books. XXIV: 19 (24 November 1977). pp. 15ff.
- Leach, William R. "Transformations in a Culture of Consumption: Women and Department Stores, 1890-1925." <u>Journal of American History</u>. 71:2 (Spring 1984). pp. 319-342.
- Lears, Jackson. "Power, Culture, and Memory." <u>Journal of</u>
 <u>American History</u>. 75:1 (June 1988). pp. 137-40.
- ----. "The Concept of Cultural Hegemony: Problems and Possibilities." <u>American Historical Review</u>. 90 (June 1985). pp. 614-638.
- Leavitt, Judith Walzer. "Science Enters the Birthing Room: Obstetrics in America Since the Eighteenth Century." <u>Journal of American History</u>. 70:2 (September 1983). pp.281-304.
- LeDuc, Thomas. "Grahamites and Garrisonites." New York History. 20 (1939). pp. 189-91.
- Legan, Marshall Scott. "Hydropathy in America: A Nineteenth Century Panacea." <u>Bulletin of the History of Medicine</u>. 45 (May/June 1971), pp. 267-280.
- Lenskyj, Helen. *Femininity First: Sport and Physical Education for Ontario Girls 1880-1930.* <u>Canadian Journal of History of Sport</u>. XIII:2 (December 1982). p. 4-17.
- ----. "Rhythmics- A Sort of Physical Jubilee: A New Look at the Contributions of Dio Lewis." <u>Canadian Journal of the</u>

- History of Sport and Physical Education. IX:1 (May 1978). pp. 31-41.
- Leonard, Fred E. "Chapters from the Early History of Physical Training in America." <u>Mind and Body</u>. 13:153 (November 1906). pp. 257-65.
- ----. "Johann Christoph Friedrich Gutsmith, Teacher of Gymnastics at Schhnepfenthal, 1786-1835." <u>Mind and Body</u>. 17: 195 (January 1911). pp. 321-6.
- ----. "Pioneers of Modern Physical Training: XIII: Baron Nils Posse. <u>Journal of Physical Education</u>. 7:5 (March 1919). p.8.
- ----. "Pioneers of Modern Physical Training: X: Dio Lewis." <u>Journal of Physical Education</u>. 7:1 (December 1909). pp.15-19.
- ----. "Pioneers of Modern Physical Training: XII. Dr. Dudley Allen Sargent." <u>Journal of Physical Education</u>. 7:4 (Pebruary 1910), pp. 10-15.
- ----. "Pioneers of Modern Physical Training: XIV. Dr. Edward Mussey Hartwell." <u>Journal of Physical Education</u>, 7:6 (April 1910). pp. 16-21.
- ----. "Pioneers of Modern Physical Training: XV. Robert J. Roberts." <u>Journal of Physical Education</u>. 7:7 (May 1910). pp. 14-19.
- ----. "W. H. Ball: Leaders in Physical Training in YMCA."

 Journal of Physical Education. 10 (May 1913). pp. 214-6.
- Lipsitz, George. "The Struggle for Hegemony." <u>Journal of</u> American History. 75:1 (1988), pp.146-150.
- Maguire, Joe. "Images of Manliness and Competing Ways of Living in Late Victorian and Edwardian Britain." <u>British</u> Journal of Sports History. 3 (December 1986), pp. 235-
- Mason, Tim. *Class Conflict and Scientific Management in American Industry.* <u>History Workshop</u>. 3 (Spring 1977). pp. 81-2.
- Mazumdar, Pauline. The Eugenists and the Residuum: the Problem of the Urban Poor. <u>British History of Medicine</u>. 54:2 (1980), pp. 204-15.

- McCann, L. D. "The Mercantile Industrial Transition in the Metal Towns of Pictou County, 1857-1910." <u>Acadiensis</u>. 10:2 (Spring 1981). pp. 29-64.
- McClymer, John F. *Late Nineteenth Century America Working-Class Living Standards.* <u>Journal of Interdisciplinary</u> History. XVII:2 (Autumn 1986). pp. 379-398.
- MacGillivray, Don. "At the Glengarry Mineral Spring." <u>Cape</u> <u>Breton Magazine</u>. # 28. pp. inside cover, 31-35.
- McKay, Ian. The Three Faces of Canadian Labour History." <u>History Workshop</u>. 24 (Autumn 1987). pp. 172-178.
- McKibbin, Ross. "Working-class Gambling in Britain, 1880-1939." <u>Past and Present</u>. 82 (February 1979). pp. 147-178.
- McLaren, Angus. "Phrenology." <u>Journal of Modern History</u>. XLVI (1974). pp. 86-97.
- ----. "Phrenology: Medium and Message." <u>Journal of Modern</u> <u>History</u>. XLVII (March 1974). pp. 86-97.
- ----. "What Has This Got to do With Working Class Women?" Social <u>History/Histoire Sociale</u>. 28 (November 1981). pp. 435-454.
- MacLeod, Malcolm. "Edging into North America: Lives and Poreign Linkages in Pre-Confederation Newfoundland." <u>Acadiensis</u>. XXI:2 (Spring 1992). pp. 146-61.
- McMennemey, W. H. "The Water Doctors of Malvern, with Special Reference to the Years 1842 to 1874." <u>Proceedings of the Royal Society of Medicine</u>. 46 (1953). pp. 5-12.
- McSherry, James. "The Medicine of History." Queen's Quarterly. 95:3 (Autumn 1988). pp. 531-548.
- Metcalfe, Alan. "Some Background Influences on Nineteenth Century Canadian Sport and Physical Education." <u>Canadian</u> <u>Journal of Sport and Physical Education</u>. V:1 (May 1974). pp. 62-73.
- Mindel, Joseph. "The Uses of Metaphor: Henry Adams and the Symbols of Science." <u>Journal of the History of Ideas</u>. (January/March 1965). pp. 89-102.
- Mitchinson, Wendy. "A Medical Debate in Nineteenth-Century English Canada: Ovariotomies." <u>Historic Sociale-Social</u> <u>History</u>. XVII:33 (May 1984), pp. 133-147.

- ----. "Gynaecological Operations on Insane Women: London, Ontario, 1895-1901." <u>Journal of Social History</u>. 15(Spring 1982). pp. 467-84.
- ----. "The YWCA and Reform in the Nineteenth Century." <u>Histoire Sociale-Social History</u>. XII:24 (November 1979). pp. 368-384.
- Moore, R. Laurence. "The Spiritualist Medium: A Study of a Female Profession." American Quarterly. XXVII:2 (May 1975). pp. 200-21.
- Morantz, Regina Markell and Sue Zschoche. "Professionalism, Feminism and Gender Roles: A Comparative Study of Nime-teenth-Century Medical Therapeutics." <u>Journal of American History</u>. 67:3 (December 1980). pp. 568-88.
- Morrow, Don. "Canadian Sport History: A Critical Essay." <u>Journal of Sport History</u>. 1:1 (Spring 1983). pp. 67-79.
- Mott, Morris. "One Solution to the Urban Crises: Manly Sports and Winnipeggers, 1900-1914." <u>Urban History</u> <u>Review</u>. XII:2 (October 1983). pp. 57-70.
- ----. "Canadian Sports History: Some Comments to Urban Historians." <u>Urban History Review</u>. XII:2 (October 1983). pp. 25-30.
- Murphy, Terrance. "The Religious History of Atlantic Canada: The State of the Art." <u>Acadiensis</u>. XV:1 (Autumn 1985). pp. 152-74.
- Naylor, Mildred. "Sylvester Graham, 1794-1851." Annals of Medical History. 4 (1942). pp. 236-40.
- Nichols, R. Bond. "Early Women Doctors of Nova Scotia." <u>The Nova Scotia Medical Bulletin</u>. 29:1 (January 1950). pp. 14-21.
- Nye, Robert. "Degeneration." <u>Journal of Contemporary</u> <u>History</u>. 17:1 (1982). pp. 51-68.
- Palmer, Bryan D. "Listening to History Rather Than Historians: Reflections on Working Class History. <u>Studies in</u> <u>Political Economy</u>. 20 (Summer 1986). pp. 47-64.
- Park, Roberta. "Sport, Gender and Society in a Transatlantic Perspective." <u>British Journal of Sports History</u>. 2:1 (May 1985). pp. 5-28.

- Paul, Joan. "The Health Reformers: George Barker Windship and Boston's Strength Seekers." <u>Journal of Sport</u> <u>History</u>. 10:3 (Winter 1983). pp. 41-57.
- Pick, Daniel. "The Faces of Anarchy: Lombroso and the Politics of Criminal Science in Post-Unification Italy." History Workshop. 21 (Spring 1986). pp. 60-68.
- Pickstone, John V. "Medical Botany. (Self-Help Medicine in Victorian England)." Manchester Literary and Philosophical Society, Memoires and Proceedings. 118 (1975-6).pp. 85-95.
- Pickering, Paul. "Class Without Words: Symbolic Communication in the Chartist Movement." <u>Past & Present</u>. 112 (August 1986). pp. 144-62.
- Pittenger, Mark. "Evolution, Woman's Nature and American Feminist Socialism, 1900-1915." <u>Radical History Review</u>. 36 (September 1986). pp. 47-61.
- Porter, Roy. "The Language of Quackery." <u>Society for the</u>
 <u>Social History of Medicine Bulletin</u>. p. 68.
- Rabinowitz, Howard N. "The Academic as Sportswriter." <u>Organization of American Historians Newsletter</u>. 19:2 (May 1991). pp. 3-4.
- Reeves, Dorothea D. "Come for the Cure-All: Patent Medicines, Nineteenth Century Bonanza." <u>Harvard Library Bulletin</u>. 15 (1967). pp. 253-72.
- Reid, John G. "The Education of Women at Mount Allison, 1854-1914." Acadiensis. 12:2 (Spring 1983). pp. 3-33.
- Reigel, Robert E. "The Introduction of Phrenology to the U.S." <u>American Historical Review</u>. XXXIX (October 1933). pp. 73-78.
- "Remedies." The New Yorker. (5 February 1990). pp. 36-37.
- Riess, Stephen A. "Professional Baseball and Social Mobility."

 <u>Journal of Interdisciplinary History</u>. XI:2 (Autumn 1980).
 pp. 235-50.
- Riodon, Jim. "The Social Emancipation of Women." <u>British</u>
 <u>Journal of Sports History</u>. 2:1 (May 1985). pp. 53-61.
- Rosenberg, Charles. "Inward Vision and Outward Glance: The Shaping of the American Hospital, 1880-1914." <u>Bulletin</u> <u>of the History of Medicine</u>. 53:3 (Fall 1979). pp. 346-39.

- ----. "Sexuality, Class and Role in 19th Century America."

 American Quarterly. XXV: 2 (May 1973). pp. 131-153.
- ----. "The Place of George M. Beard in Nineteenth Century Psychiatry." <u>British History of Medicine</u>. 36:3 (May/June 1962). pp. 245-259.
- ----. "The Practice of Medicine." Bulletin of History of Medicine. 41 (1967). pp. 223-53.
- Rosenberg, Rosalind. "In Search of Woman's Nature, 1850-1920." Feminist Studies. 3:1/2 (Fall 1975). pp. 141-154.
- Rosenthal, Naomi, Meryl Fingrutd, Michelle Ethier, Roberta Karant, and David McDonald. "Social Movements and Network Analysis: A Case Study of Nineteenth-Century Women's Reform in New York State." <u>American Journal of Sociology</u>, 90:5 (March 1985). pp. 1022-1054.
- Rubin, Joan Shelley. "Self, Culture, and Self-Culture in Modern America: The Early History of the Book-of-the-Month Club." <u>Journal of American History</u>. 71:4 (March 1985), pp. 782-807.
- Sanchez-Eppler, Karen. *Bodily Bonds: The Intersecting Rhetorics of Feminism and Abolition.* <u>Representations</u>. 24 (Fall 1988), pp. 28-59.
- Sawyer, Amos. "From The Life Observation and Reflection of A Post Septuagenarian Physician." <u>The Alienist and Neurologist</u>. XXX:1 (February 1909). p. 34.
- Schrodt, Barbarba. "Sabbatarianism and Sport in Canadian Society." <u>Journal of Sport History</u>. 4:1 (Spring 1977). pp. 22-33.
- Schwartz, Harold. "Samuel Gridley Howe as Phrenologist." <u>American Historical Review</u>. LVII (April 1952). pp. 644-51.
- Scott, Donald M. "The Popular Lecture and The Creation of a Public in Mid-Nineteenth-Century America," <u>Journal of American History</u>. 66:4 (March 1980). pp. 791-809.
- Shafer, Elizabeth. *Phrenology's Golden Years.* American History Illustrated. 8:10 (February 1974). pp. 36-43.
- Shortreed, Margaret. "The Antislavery Radicals: From Crusade to Revolution, 1840-1868." <u>Past & Present</u>. 16 (1959). pp. 65-87.

- Shortt, S. E. D. "The Canadian Hospital in the Nineteenth Century: An Historiographical Lament." <u>Journal of</u> Canadian Studies. 18:4 (Winter 1984), pp.3-14.
- ----. "Physicians and Psychics: The Anglo-American Medical Response to Spiritualism, 1870-1890." <u>Journal of the</u> History of Medicine and Allied Sciences. 39 (1984). pp. 339-355.
- Shryock, Richard. "Sylvester Graham and the Popular Health Movement." <u>Mississippi Valley Historical Review</u>. 18 (1931). pp. 172-83.
- ----. "Public Relations of the Medical Profession in Great Britain and the United States: 1600-1870: A Chapter in the Social History of Medicine." <u>Annals of Medical</u> <u>History</u>. (May 1930). pp. 308-39.
- ----. "The American Physician in 1846 and in 1946". <u>Journal of American Medical Association</u>. CXXXIV (31 May 1947). pp. 417-424.
- Sigerist, Henry E. "The Early Medical History of Saratoga Springs." <u>Bulletin of the History of Medicine</u>. 13 (1942). pp. 540-584.
- ----. "American Spas in Historical Perspective." <u>Bulletin of</u> the History of Medicine. 11 (1942). pp. 133-47.
- ----. "Rise and Fall of the American Spa." <u>CIBA Symposia</u>. 8 (April/May 1946). pp. 312-39.
- Sklar, Kathryn Kish. "All Hail to Pure Cold Water." American Heritage. XXVI (December 1974). pp. 64-69, 100-1.
- Smith, Michael. "Graceful Athleticism or Robust Womanhood: The Sporting Culture of Women in Victorian Nova Scotla, 1870-1914." <u>Journal of Canadian Studies</u>. 23:1/2 (Spring-/Summer 1988). pp. 120-137.
- ----. "Sport and Society: Towards a Synthetic History."
 Acadiensis. XVIII:2 (Spring 1989). pp. 150-158.
- Smith, Ronald A. "The Rise of Basketball for Women in Colleges." <u>Canadian Journal of Sports and Physical</u> <u>Education</u>. 1:2 (December 1970). pp. 18-36.
- Smith-Rosenberg, Carroll. 'Sex as Symbol in Victorian Prudery: An Ethnohistorical Analysis of Jacksonian America. 'American Journal of Sociology. LXXXIV Supplement. (1978), pp. 212-47.

- Sokolow, Jayme. "Communications." <u>Journal of American</u> <u>History</u>. 72:1 (June 1985). pp.222-223.
- Spears, Betty. "Building for Today and Tomorrow." Quest. 34:2 (1982). pp.90-8.
- Spencer, Frank. "Samuel G. Morton's Polygeny." <u>Transactions and Studies of the College of Physicians and Surgeons of Philadelphia</u>. Series 5. 5:4 (1983). pp. 321-38.
- Starr, Richard. "International Waters Rough." <u>Atlantic</u> <u>Business</u>. 8:4 (July/August 1989). pp. 25.
- ----. "Quenching Today's Thirst." Atlantic Business. 8:4 (July/August 1989). pp. 24-26.
- Sterns, Carol Z. and Peter N. Sterns. "Review Essay: Victorian Sexuality: Can Historians Do It Better? <u>Journal of Social History</u>. (Summer 1985). pp. 625-34.
- Struever, Nancy S. "The Study of Language and the Study of History." The Journal of Interdisciplinary History. IV:3 (Winter 1974), pp. 401-16.
- Struna, Nancy. "Physical Education for Women at the University of Wisconsin, 1863-1913: A Half Century of Progress." Canadian Journal of History of Sport and Physical Education. IV:1 (May 1973). pp. 8-26.
- Sutton-Smith, Brian. "Games, The Socialization of Conflict." <u>Canadian Journal of Sport and Physical Education</u>. IV:1 (May 1973), pp. 1-7.
- Taylor, Robert. "Physical Culture." <u>New Yorker</u>. (14 October 1950). pp.39-41; (21 October 1950). pp.39-52; (28 October 1950). pp. 37-51.
- Thomas, Keith. "Work and Leisure in Pre-Industrial Society: Conference Paper." <u>Past and Present</u>. 29 (December 1964). pp. 50-66.
- Thompson, Alex. "The Necessity of Physical Health in Acquiring an Education." <u>Canadian Journal of Medicine and Surgery</u>. 17 (June 1985). pp. 363-65.
- Thompson, E. P. "Time, Work Discipline and Industrial Capitalism." <u>Past and Present</u>. 38: (December 1967). pp.56-97.
- Todd, Jan. "Bernarr MacFadden: Reformer of Feminine Form." <u>Journal of Sport History</u>. 14:1 (Spring 1987). pp. 61-75.

- "Turkish Baths." <u>The Canadian Medical Record</u>. 6 (April 1878). pp. 173.
- Turner, F. M. "The Victorian Conflict Between Science and Religion: a Professional Dimension." <u>Isis</u>. 69 (1978). pp. 356-76.
- Vertinsky, Patricia A. "Effects of Changing Attitudes Toward Sexual Morality Upon the Promotion of Physical Education for Women in Nineteenth Century America." <u>Canadian Journal of History of Sport and Physical Education</u>. VII:2 (December 1976). pp. 26-38.
- ----. "Exercise, Physical Capability, and the Eternally Wounded Woman in Late Nineteenth Century North America." Journal of Sport History. 14:1 Spring 1987). pp. 7-27.
- ----. "God, Science and the Marketplace: The Basics for Exercise Prescriptions for Females in Nineteenth Century North America." <u>Canadian Journal of the History of</u> Sport. XVII:1 (May 1986). pp. 38-45.
- ----. "Rhythmics- A Sort of Physical Jubilee: A New Look at the Contributions of Dio Lewis." <u>Canadian Journal of</u> <u>History of Sport and Physical Education</u>. IX:1 (May 1978). pp. 31-41.
- ----. "Sexual Equality and the Legacy of Catherine Beecher."

 Journal of Sport History, 6:1 (Spring 1979). pp. 38-49.
- Walden, Keith. "Respectable Hooligans: Male Toronto College-Students Celebrate Hallowe'en, 1884-1910." <u>Canadian</u> Historical Review. LXVII: 1 (March 1987). pp. 1-34.
- Walkowitz, Judith. "Science, Feminism and Romance: The Men and Women's Club, 1885-1889." <u>History Workshop</u>. 21 (Spring 1986). pp. 36-59.
- Wallace, Dan J. "Thompsonians, The People's Doctors." <u>Clio</u> <u>Medica</u>. 14 (1974). p. 80.
- Walsh, Anthony A. "Is Phrenology Foolish? A Rejoinder [to Dr. Bakan's 'Is Phrenology Foolish?']." <u>Journal of the History of the Behavioural Sciences</u>. 6 (October 1970). pp. 358-61.
- ----. "Phrenology and the Boston Medical Community in the 1830s." <u>Bulletin of the History of Medicine</u>. 50 (Summer 1976). pp. 261-273.

- Walters, Ronald G. "Signs of the Time: Clifford Geertz and Historians." <u>Social Research</u>. 47:3 (Autumn 1980). pp. 537-55.
- Warner, John. "The Nature-Trusting Heresy. American Physicians and the Concept of the Healing Power of Nature in the 1850's and 1860's." Perspectives in American History. XI (1977-78). pp. 291-324
- ----. "Power, Conflict, and Identity in Mid-Nineteenth Century American Medicine: Therapeutic Change at the Commercial Hospital in Cincinnati." <u>Journal of American</u> <u>History</u>, 73:4 (March 1987). pp. 934-56.
- Whorton, James C. "Athlete's Heart: The Medical Debate over Athleticism, 1870-1920." <u>Journal of Sport History</u>. 9:1 (Spring 1982). pp. 30-53.
- ----. "Muscular Vegetarianism: The Debate over Diet and Athletic Performance in the Progressive Era." <u>Journal of Sports Mistory</u>. 8:2 (Summer 1981). pp. 58-75.
- Wood, Ann Douglas. "'The Fashionable Diseases:' Women's Complaints and their Treatment in Mineteenth Century America." The Journal of Interdisciplinary History. IV:1 (Summer 1973). pp. 25-52.
- Young, Alexander J. "Sport and Women in the 1920's and 1930's." Nova Scotia Sports Heritage. (September 1982). pp. 14-5.
- Young, Robert M. "Malthus and the Evolutionists: The Common Context of Biological and Social Theory." <u>Past and Present</u>. 43: (May 1969), pp. 109-45.
- II MONOGRAPHS
- Adams, Grace and Edward Hunter. <u>The Mad Forties</u>. New York: 1957.
- Adams, Mark B. The Wellborn Science, Eugenics in France, Brazil, and Russia. New York: 1990.
- Adelman, Melvin L. A Sporting Time: New York City and the Rise of Modern Athletics, 1820-1870. Urbana: 1986.
- Agnew, G. H. <u>Canadian Hospitals</u>, 1920-1970: A Dramatic Half Century, Toronto: 1975.
- Alexander, David. Atlantic Canada and Confederation. Essays in Canadian Political Economy. Eric W. Sager, Lewis R. Fischer, Stuart O. Pierson, comps. Toronto: 1983.

- Angus, Margaret. <u>Kingston General Hospital</u>. A Social and Institutional <u>History</u>. Montreal: 1973.
- Armstrong, David. <u>The Political Anatomy of the Body: Medical Knowledge in Britain in the Twentieth Century</u>. Cambridge: 1983.
- Austin, George Lowell. <u>The Life and Times of Wendell Phillips</u>. rep. Boston: 1888.
- Avrich, Paul. The Haymarket Tragedy. Princeton: 1984.
- Bailey, Peter. <u>Leisure and Class in Victorian England.</u>
 Rational Recreation and the Contest for Control. London:
 1978.
- Bajema, Carl Jay, ed. <u>Eugenics: Then and Now</u>. Stroudsberg, Penn.: 1976.
- Banner, Lois. American Beauty. Chicago: 1983.
- Barker-Benfield, F. J. <u>The Horrors of the Half-Known Life:</u>
 <u>Male Attitudes towards Women and Sexuality in 19th</u>
 <u>Century America</u>. New York: 1976.
- Barkun, Michael. <u>Crucible of the Millennium: The Burned-Over</u>
 District of New York in the 1840s. Syracuse: 1986.
- Barrow, Logie. <u>Independent Spirits: Spiritualism and English Plebeians</u>, 1850-1910. History Workshop Series. London: 1986.
- Berger, Carl. The Sense of Power: Studies in the Ideas of Canadian Imperialism, 1867-1914. Toronto: 1970.
- Binks, Louis Albert, ed. <u>T. DeWitt Talmage: His Life and Work. London: 1902.</u>
- Birken, Laurence. <u>Consuming Desire, Sexual Science and The Emergence of a Culture of Abundance, 1871-1914</u>. Ithaca: 1988.
- Blacking, John, ed. <u>The Anthropology of the Body</u>. New York: 1973.
- Blyton, Enid. The Ship of Adventure. London: (1950) 1979.
- Bogaard, Paul A. <u>Profiles of Science and Society in the</u>
 <u>Maritimes Prior to 1914</u>. Fredericton/Sackville: 1990.

- Boller, Paul F. Jr. <u>American Thought in Transition: The Impact of Evolutionary Naturalism, 1865-1900.</u> The Rand McNally Series on the History of American Thought and Culture, David. VanTassel, series ed., Chicago: (1969)
- Bottomly, Frank. Attitudes to the Body in Western Christiandom. London: 1979.
- Boyer, Paul. <u>Urban Masses and Moral Order in America, 1820-1920</u>. Cambridge: 1978.
- Brandon, Ruth. <u>The Spiritualists: The Passion for the Occult in the Nineteenth and Twentieth Centuries</u>. New York: 1983.
- Brandt, Allan M. No Magic Bullet: A Social History of <u>Venereal Disease in the United States since 1880</u>. Oxford: 1985.
- Braude, Ann. <u>"Radical Spirits:" Spiritualism and Women's</u>
 Rights in Nineteenth Century America. Boston: 1989.
- Bryne, Thomas E. Chemung County, 1890-1975. Elmira: [1976].
- Burnham, John C. <u>How Superstition Won and Science Lost:</u>
 Popularizing Science and Health in the United States. New
 Brunswick: 1987.
- Burton, Jean. Lydia Pinkham is Her Name. New York: 1949.
- Bynum, W. F. and Roy Porter, eds. <u>Medical Fringe and Medical</u> Orthodoxy, 1750-1850. London: 1987.
- Bynum, W. F., Roy Porter, and Michael Shepard, eds. <u>The Anatomy of Madness: Essavs in the History of Psychiatry</u>. Vol. III. Roytledge: 1988.
- Canadian Symposium on the History of Sport and Physical Recreation. 2nd Proceedings. Windsor: 1972.
- Canadian Symposium on the History of Sport and Physical Education, 3rd Proceedings, Halifax: 1974.
- Canadian Symposium on the History of Sport and Physical Education. 5th Proceedings. Toronto: 1982.
- Carson, Gerald. Cornflake Crusade, New York/Toronto: 1957.
- Cassedy, James H. <u>Medicine and American Growth, 1800-1860</u>. Madison: 1986.

- Cassel, Jay. The Secret Plaque: Venereal Disease in Canada, 1838-1939. Toronto: 1987.
- Cavello, Dominick. <u>Muscles and Morals; Organized Playgrounds</u> <u>and Urban Reform, 1880-1920</u>. Philadelphia: 1981.
- Cayleff, Susan. Wash and Be Healed: The Water-Cure Movement and Women's Health. Philadelphia: 1987.
- Cook, Ramsay. The Regenerators: Social Criticism in Late Victorian English Canada. Toronto: 1985.
- Cooper, Helen and Peter. Heads or the Art of Phrenology. London: 1983.
- Cooter, Roger. The <u>Cultural Meaning of Popular Science</u>. <u>Phrenology and the Organization of Consent in Nineteenth Century Britain</u>. Cambridge: 1984.
- ----, ed. <u>Studies in the History of Alternative Medicine</u>. Oxford: 1988.
- Corbin, Alain. The Foul and The Fragrant: Odor and the French Social Imagination. Cambridge: 1986.
- Coulter, Harris Livermore. <u>Divided Legacy, A History of the Schism in Medical Thought</u>. 3 Vols. Washington: 1973-1977.
- Cox, Don Richard, ed. <u>Sexuality and Victorian Literature</u>. Knoxville: 1984.
- Craven, Paul. 'An Impartial Umpire': Industrial Relations and the Canadian State, 1900-1911. Toronto: 1980.
- Crosbie, W. G. The Toronto General Hospital 1919-1865, A CHronicle. Toronto: 1975.
- Darnton, Robert. Mesmerism and the End of the Enlightenment in France. Cambridge; 1968.
- Davidson, Stewart A. and Peggy Blackstock, eds. <u>The R. Tait</u> <u>McKenzie Memorial Addresses</u>. s.l.: 1980.
- Davis, John. <u>Phrenology: Fad and Science. A Nineteenth</u>
 <u>Century American Crusade</u>. Hamden, Conn.: (1958) 1971.
- De Giustino, David. <u>Conquest of Mind: Phrenology and Victorian Social Thought</u>. London: 1975.

- Donegan, Jane B. <u>Hydropathic Highway to Health, Women and Water-Cure in Antebellum America</u>. Westport, Conn.: 1986.
- ----. Women & Men Midwives: Medicine, Morality, and Misogyny in Early America. Westport, Conn.: 1978.
- Douglas, Mary. <u>Natural Symbols: Explorations in Cosmology</u>. London: 1963.
- DuBois, Ellen Carol. <u>Feminism and Suffrage. The Emergence of an Independent Women's Movement in America</u>, 1848-1869. Ithaca: 1978.
- Duffy, John. <u>The Healers: The Rise of the Medical Establishment</u>. New York: 1976.
- ----. <u>The Sanitarians; A History of American Public Health</u>. Urbana: 1990.
- Dunn, Violet B., ed. in chief. <u>Saratoga County Heritage</u>. Assisted by Robert S. Hayden and Clayton H. Brown. Saratoga: 1970.
- Eastman, Mary F. The Biography of Dio Lewis, A.M. M.D. New York: 1891.
- Erickson, Paul A. <u>Phrenology and Physical Anthropology: The George Combe Connection</u>. Occasional Papers in Anthropology, No.5. Halifax: 1979.
- Ernst, Robert. Weakness is a Crime: The Life of Bernarr MacFadden. Syracuse: 1991.
- Fellman, Anita Clair and Michael Fellman, <u>A Sense of Self:</u>
 <u>Medical Advice Literature in Late Nineteenth Century</u>
 <u>America. Philadelphia: 1981.</u>
- Feyerbend, Paul. Farewell to Reason. London: 1987.
- Fisher, Irving Norton. My Father: Irving Fisher. New York: 1956.
- Flood, Brian. Saint John, A Sporting Tradition, 1785-1985.
 Saint John: 1983.
- Floud, Roderick, Kenneth Wachter and Annabel Gregory. <u>Height Health and History: Nutritional Status in the United Kingdom, 1750-1980. New York: 1990.</u>
- Forster, Ben. A Conjunction of Interests: Business, Politics, and Tariffs, 1825-1879. Toronto: 1986.

- Foucault, Michel. <u>The Birth of the Clinic: An Archaeology of Medical Perception</u>. A. M. Sheridan, trans. New York: 1976.
- ----. The History of Sexuality. Volume 1: An Introduction. New York: (1978) 1980.
- [Halifax Historical Society]. Founded Upon a Rock. Historic Buildings of Halifax and Vicinity. Halifax: (1967) 1971.
- Fuller, Robert C. Mesmerism and the American Cure of Souls. Philadelphia; 1982.
- Gagan, David. A Necessity Among Us: The Owen Sound General and Marine Hospital. Toronto:1990.
- ----. The Denison Family of Toronto: 1792-1925. Canadian Biographical Studies. Toronto: 1973.
- Gallagher, Catherine and Thomas Laqueur, eds. <u>The Making of The Modern Body: Sexuality and Society in the Nineteenth Century</u>. Berkeley: 1987.
- Gardella, Peter. <u>Innocent Ecstacy: How Christianity Gave</u>
 <u>America an Ethic of Sexual Pleasure</u>. New York: 1985.
- Gaustad, E. S. <u>The Rise of Adventism: Religion and Society in Mid-Nineteenth Century America</u>. New York: 1974.
- Geertz, Clifford. <u>The Interpretation of Cultures</u>. New York: 1973.
- Genovese, Eugene D. <u>In Red and Black: Marxian Exploration in Southern and Afro-American History</u>. Knoxville: (1971) 1984.
- Gevitz, Norman, ed. <u>Other Healers: Unorthodox Medicine in America</u>. Baltimore/London: 1988.
- Goldfarb, Russell M. and Clara R. Goldfarb. <u>Spiritualism and Nineteenth-Century Letters</u>. Cranberry, New Jersey: 1978.
- Goldsmith, Margaret. Franz Anton Mesmer: The History of an Idea. London: 1934.
- Goodell, John. <u>The Triumph of Moralism in New England Piety:</u>
 A <u>Study of Lyman Beecher</u>, <u>Harriet Beecher Stowe</u>, <u>and Henry Ward Beecher</u>. New York: 1982.
- Goodsell, Willystine, ed. <u>Pioneers of Women's Education in</u> the United States. New York: 1970.

- Gordon, Linda. Woman's Body. Woman's Right. Birth Control in America. New York: (1974) 1981.
- Gorham, Deborah. The Victorian Girl and the Feminine Ideal. London: 1982.
- Gorn, Elliott. The Manly Act: Bareknuckle Prize Fighting in America. Ithaca; 1986.
- Gould, Alice Bache. <u>Louis Agassiz</u>. The Beacon Biographies. Boston: n.d.
- Gould, Stephen Jay. The Mismeasure of Man. New York: 1981.
- Gramsci, Antonio. <u>Selections From the Prison Notebooks.</u>
 Quentin Hoare and Geoffrey Novell Smith, eds. New York: 1978.
- Green, Harvey. Fit for America: Health Fitness Sport and American Society, New York: 1986.
- Grob, Gerald. Mental Illness and American Society, 1875-1940. Princeton: 1983.
- Grover, Katheryn. <u>Fitness in America: Images of Health, Sport, and the Body, 1830-1940</u>. Amherst, MA/Rochester, NY: 1989.
- Gruneau, Richard S. and John G. Albionson, eds. <u>Canadian</u>
 <u>Sport: Sociological Perspectives</u>.
- Gutman, Herbert G. Power and Culture: Essays on the American Working Class, Ira Berlin, ed. New York: 1987.
- ----. <u>Work, Culture and Society in Industrializing America</u>. New York: 1976.
- Haley, Bruce. <u>The Healthy Body and Victorian Culture</u>. Cambridge: 1978.
- Haller, John. American Medicine in Transition, 1840-1910. Chicago: 1981.
- ---- and Robin M. Haller. <u>The Physician and Sexuality in Victorian America</u>. New York: 1974.
- Haltunen, Karen. <u>Confidence Men and Painted Women: A Study of Middle Class Culture in America, 1830-1870</u>. New Haven: 1982.
- Hamowy, Ronald. <u>Canadian Medicine</u>: A <u>Study in Restricted</u> <u>Entry</u>. Vancouver: 1984.

- Hardy, Stephen H. How Boston Played; Sport, Recreation, and Community, 1865-1915. Boston: 1982.
- Hareven, Tamara. <u>Family Time and Industrial Time: The Relationship Between the Family and Worker in a New England Industrial Community.</u> Cambridge: 1982.
- Harrington, Anne. <u>Medicine, Mind and Double Brain: A Study in Nineteenth-Century Thought</u>. Princeton: 1987.
- Hartman, Heidi and Lois Banner, eds. <u>Clio's Consciousness</u> <u>Raised: New Perspectives on the History of Women.</u> New York: 1974.
- Hayden, Delores. The Grand Domestic Revolution: A History of Feminist Designs for American Houses, Neighborhoods, and Cities. Cambridge: 1981.
- Hiller, James and Peter Neary, eds. <u>Newfoundland in the Mineteenth and Twentieth Centuries: Essays in Interpretation</u>. Toronto: 1980.
- Hoberman, John M. Sport and Political Ideology. London: 1984.
- Holloban, Joan. The Lion's Tale: A History of the Wellesley Hospital, 1912-1987. Toronto: 1987.
- Holt, Richard. Sport and the British: A Modern History. Oxford: 1987.
- Houston, Susan E. and Alison Prentice, <u>Schooling and Scholars</u> in Nineteenth Century Ontario. Toronto: 1988.
- Howell, Colin D. <u>A Century of Care: A History of the Victoria</u> <u>General Hospital in Halifax, 1887-1987</u>. Halifax: 1988.
- Howell, Nancy and Maxwell. Sports and Games in Canadian Life: 1700 to the Present. Toronto: 1969.
- Howley, M. F. <u>Ecclesiastical History of Newfoundland</u>. Belleville, Ont.: (1879) 1988.
- Jameson, Frederic. The Political Unconsciousness; Narrative as a Socially Symbolic Act. Ithaca: 1981.
- Johnson, Paul E. <u>Shopkeeper's Millennium: Society and Revivals in Rochester, New York, 1815-1537</u>. New York: 1978
- Jones, Frederick. <u>Edward Feild: Bishop of Newfoundland, 1844-1876</u>. Pamphlet # 4. Newfoundland Historical Society. 1976.

- Jones, Gareth Stedman. <u>Languages of Class: Studies in English Working Class History</u>, 1832-1982. Cambridge: 1983.
- Jordan, Winthrop D. White Over Black: American Attitudes
 Towards the Negro, 1550-1812. Maryland: 1969.
- Kaufman, Martin. Homoeopathy in America: The Rise and Fall of a Medical Heresy. Philadelphia: 1971.
- Kaye, Harvey J. The British Marxist Historians: An Introductory Analysis. Cambridge: 1984.
- Kealey, Gregory. <u>Toronto Workers Respond to Industrial</u> Capitalism, 1867-1890. Toronto: 1980.
- ---- and Bryan Palmer. <u>Dreaming of What Might Be: The Knights of Labour in Ontario, 1880-1900</u>. Toronto: (1982) 1987.
- ---- and Peter Warrian, eds. <u>Essays in Canadian Working</u> <u>Class History</u>. Toronto: 1976.
- Kealey, Linda, ed. <u>A Not Unreasonable Claim: Women and Reform in Canada</u>, 1880's -1920's. Toronto: 1979.
- Kelley, Thomas P. Jr. <u>The Fabulous Kelley: Canada's King of the Medicine Men</u>. Don Mills, Ontario: 1974.
- Kemble, Howard R. <u>The Great American Water-Cure Craze: A History of Hydrotherapy in the United States</u>. Trenton: 1967.
- Kerr, Howard H. <u>Mediums and Spirit Rappers and Roaring Radicals: Spiritualism in American Literature, 1850-1900</u>. Urbana: 1972.
- Kett, Joseph. <u>The Formation of the American Medical Profession: The Role of Institutions</u>, 1780-1860. New Haven: 1968.
- Kohlstedt, Sally Gregory and Margaret W. Rossiter, eds. <u>Historical Writing on American Science: Perspectives and Prospects</u>. Baltimore/London: 1986.
- Kraditor, Aileen. <u>Means and Ends in American Abolitionism: Garrison and His Critics on Strategy and Tactics on Strategy and Tactics, 1834-1850</u>. New York: 1968.
- ----. Up From the Pedestal. Chicago: 1968.
- Lasch, Christopher. The Culture of Narcissism. American Life in an Age of Diminishing Expectations. New York: 1979.

- ----. Haven in a Heartless World: The Family Beseiged. New York: (1977) 1979.
- ----. The Minimal Self: Psychic Survival in Troubled Times. New York: 1984.
- ----. The New Radicalism in America (1889-1963): The Intellectual as a Social Type. New York: 1966.
- ----. The World of Nations, Reflections in American History, Politics and Culture. New York: 1974.
- Leach, William. True Love and Perfect Union: The Feminist Reform of Sex and Society. New York: 1980.
- Lears, T. J. Jackson. <u>No Place of Grace: Antimoderism and the Transformation of American Culture, 1880-1920</u>. New York: 1981.
- Leavitt, Judith Walzer, ed. <u>Women and Health in America</u>. Madison: 1984.
- Lenskyj, Helen. Out of Bounds: Women, Sport & Sexuality. Toronto: 1986.
- Leonard, Fred C. <u>Pioneers of Modern Physical Training</u>. New York: 1919.
- Levine, Peter. A. G. Spalding and the Rise of Baseball: The Promise of American Sport. New York: 1985.
- Levine, Susan. <u>Labor's True Woman: Carpet Weavers, Indus-</u> <u>trialization and Labor Reform in the Gilded Age.</u> Philadelphia: 1984.
- Louden, J. B., ed. <u>Social Anthropology and Medicine</u>. New York: 1976.
- Lurie, Edward. Nature and the American Mind: Louis Agassiz and the Culture of Science. New York: 1974.
- MacCormac, Earl R. Metaphor and Myth in Science and Religion.
 Durham: 1976.
- Macpherson, C. B. <u>The Political Theory of Possessive Individualism: Hobbes to Locke</u>. Oxford: 1962.
- MacKenzie, Donald A. <u>Statistics in Britain 1865-1930. The Social Construction of Scientific Knowledge</u>. Edinburgh: 1981.

- Mangan, J. A. and R. J. Parks, eds. <u>From Fair Sex to Feminism: Sport and the Socialization of Momen in the Industrial And Post-Industrial Eras</u>. London: 1987.
- Marx, Karl. <u>The 18th Brumaire of Louis Bonaparte</u>. New York: (1869) 1963.
- Mason, Tony. Association Football and English Society 1863-1915. New Jersey: 1980.
- McDermitt, H. E. <u>A History of Montreal General Hospital</u>. Montreal: 1950.
- McGovern, Constance M. <u>Masters of Madness: Social Origins of</u> the American Psychiatric Profession. Hanover: 1985.
- McKillop, A. B. <u>A Disciplined Intelligence: Critical Inquiry and Canadian Thought in the Victorian Era</u>. Montreal:
- McLaren, Angus. Our Own Master Race. Eugenics in Canada, 1885-1945. Toronto: 1990.
- ----. Reproductive Rituals: The Perception of Fertility in England from the Sixteenth Century to the Nineteenth Century. London: 1984.
- ---- and Arlene Tigar McLaren. The Bedroom and the State.
 The Changing Practices and Politics of Contraception and
 Abortion in Canada, 1880-1980. Toronto: 1986.
- Merchant, Carolyn. The Death of Nature: Women. Ecology, and the Scientific Revolution. San Francisco: 1980.
- Metcalfe, Alan. <u>Canada Learns to Play: The Emergence of Organized Sport, 1807-1914</u>. Toronto: 1987.
- Meyerowitz, Joanne J. Women Adrift: Independent Wage Earners in Chicago, 1880-1930. Chicago: 1988.
- Meyers, Donald. <u>The Positive Thinkers: A Study of the American Quest for Health, Wealth and Personal Power from Mary Baker Eddy to Norman Vincent Peale</u>. New York: 1965.
- Michie, Helena. <u>The Flesh Made Word: Female Figures and Women's Bodies</u>. Oxford: 1987.
- Mitchinson, Wendy. Aspects of Reform: Four Women's Organizations in Nineteenth Century Canada. New York: 1977.
- ----. The Nature of Their Bodies: Women and Their Doctors in Victorian Canada. Toronto: 1991.

- ---- and Janice Dickin McGinnis, eds. Essays in the History of Canadian Medicine. Toronto: 1988.
- Montgomery, David. <u>Beyond Equality; Labor and the Radical</u> Republicans, 1862-1872. New York: 1967.
- ----. The Fall of the House of Labor: The Workplace, the State, and American Activism, 1865-1925. Cambridge: 1987.
- of Work, Technology, and Labor Studies in the History
- Moore, R. Laurence. <u>In Search of White Crows: Spiritualism, Parapsychology, and American Culture</u>. New York: 1977.
- Morantz, Regina, Cynthia Stodola Pomerleau, and Carol Hansen Fenichel, eds. <u>In Her Own Words: Oral Histories of Women Physicians</u>. Westport, Conn.: 1982.
- Mott, Morris, ed. <u>Sports in Canada: Historical Readings</u>. Mississauga: 1989.
- Moynihan, Ruth Barnes. <u>Rebel For Rights: Abigail Scott Duniway</u>. New Haven: 1983.
- Mrozek, Donald J. Sport and American Mentality, 1880-1910. Knoxville: 1983.
- Newton, Judith, Mary P. Ryan, and Judith Walkowitz, eds. <u>Sex and Class in Women's History</u>. History Workshop Series. Raphael Samuel, ed. London: 1983.
- Nicholls, Coulter. Homoeopathic Medicine. Washington: 1972.
- Nicholls, Phillip A. Homoeopathy and the Medical Profession.
 London: 1988.
- Nissenbaum, Stephen. Sex, Diet, and Debility in Jacksonian America: Sylvester Graham and Health Reform. Contributions in Medical History, Number 4. Westport: 1980.
- Numbers, Ronald L. <u>Prophetess of Health: A Study of Ellen G.</u> <u>White</u>. New York: 1976.
- Nye, Robert A. <u>Crime, Madness, and Politics in Modern France:</u>
 <u>The Medical Concept of National Decline</u>. Princeton:
 1984.
- O'Brien, Patricia. Out of Mind, Out of Sight, A History of the Waterford Hospital. St. John's: 1989.

- O'Neill, John. <u>Five Bodies: The Human Shape Of Modern Society</u>. Ithaca: 1985.
- Oakley, Ann. <u>The Captured Womb: A History of the Medical Care of Pregnant Women</u>. New York: 1984.
- Owen, Alex. The Darkened Room: Women, Power and Spiritualism in Late Victorian England. Philadelphia: 1990.
- Owen, A[lan] R[obert] G[eorge]. <u>Hysteria, Hypnosis and Healing: The Work of J. M. Charcot</u>. London: 1971.
- Palmer, Bryan. <u>A Culture in Conflict: Skilled Workers and Industrial Capitalism in Hamilton Ontario</u>. Montreal: 1979.
- ----. Working Class Experience: The Rise and Reconstruction of Canadian Labour, 1880-1980. Toronto: 1983.
- Pankin, Robert M., ed. <u>Social Approaches to Sport</u>. London: 1982.
- Parr, Joy, ed. <u>Childhood and Family in Canadian History</u>.
 Toronto: 1982.
- ----. Labouring Children: British Immigrant Apprentices to Canada, 1869-1924. Montreal: 1980.
- Patterson, James T. <u>The Dread Disease. Cancer and Modern American Culture</u>. Cambridge 1987.
- Peiss, Kathy. Cheap Amusements: Working Women and Leisure in Turn of the Century New York. Philadelphia: 1986.
- Perron, Norman. <u>Un Siecle de Vie Hospitaliere au Quebec: Les Augustines et L'Hotel Dieu de Chicoutime</u>, 1884-1984. Sillery: 1984.
- Pickens, Donald. <u>Eugenics and the Progressives</u>. Nashville Tenn.: 1968.
- Podmore, Frank. From Mesmer to Christian Science. A Short History of Mental Healing. New York: (1909) 1963.
- Porter, Roy. <u>Health For Sale: Quackery in England, 1660-1850</u>. Manchester: 1989.
- Postlethwaithe, Diana. Making it Whole: A Victorian Circle and the Shape of Their World. Columbus: 1984.

- Prentice, Alison. <u>The School Promoters: Education and Social Class in Mid-Nineteenth Century Upper Canada</u>. Toronto: 1977.
- Redmond, Gerald. The Sporting Scots of Nineteenth-Century Canada. Toronto: 1982.
- Reid, John. Six Crucial Decades: Times of Change in the History of the Maritimes. Halifax: 1987.
- Remple, John I. <u>Building With Wood and Other Aspects of Nine-teenth-Century Building in Central Canada</u>. Toronto: (1967) 1980.
- Reverby, Susan. Ordered to Care: The Dilemma of American Nursing, 1850-1945. New York: 1987.
- ---- and David Rosner. <u>Health Care in America: Essays in</u> Social History, Philadelphia: 1979.
- Risse, Guenter B., Ronald L. Numbers and Judith Walzer Leavitt, eds. <u>Medicine Without Doctors: Home Health</u> Care in American History. New York: 1977.
- Roberts, Wayne. <u>Honest Womanhood; Feminism, Femininity and Class Consciousness Among Toronto Working Class Women</u> 1893 to 1914. Toronto: 1976.
- Roberts, Elizabeth. A Woman's Place: An Oral History of Working-Class Women, 1890-1940. Oxford: 1984.
- Roff, Elwood A. Baseball and Baseball Players. Chicago: 1912.
- Roland, Charles G., ed. <u>Health</u>, <u>Disease and Medicine: Essays in Canada History</u>. First Hannah Conference on the History of Medicine, McMaster University. 1982. Toronto: 1984.
- Rosen, Ruth. The Lost Sisterhood: Prostitution in America, 1900-1918. Baltimore: 1982.
- Rosenberg, Charles L. <u>No Other Gods: On Science and American Social Thought</u>. Baltimore: 1976.
- ----, ed. <u>The Structure of American Medical Practice, 1875-1914</u>. Philadelphia: 1983.
- Rosenberg, Rosalind. <u>Beyond Separate Spheres: Intellectual</u>
 Roots of Modern Feminism. New Haven: 1982.
- Rosenzweig, Roy. <u>Eight Hours for What We Will: Workers and Leisure in an Industrial City</u>. London: 1983.

- Rothstein, William G. <u>American Medical Schools and the Practice of Medicine: a History</u>. Oxford: 1987.
- Rowbotham, Sheila and Jeffery Weeks. <u>Socialism and New Life:</u>
 <u>The Personal and Sexual Politics of Edward Carpenter and Havelock Ellis. London: 1977.</u>
- Roxborough, Henry. One Hundred-Not Out: The Story of Nineteenth Century Canadian Sport. Toronto: 1966.
- Rugoff, Milton. Prudery and Passion. New York: 1971.
- Russett, Cynthia Eagle. The Concept of Equilibrium on American Social Thought. New Haven: 1966.
- ----. Sexual Science: The Victorian Construction of Womanhood. Cambridge: 1989.
- Ryan, Mary P. <u>Cradle of the Middle Class: The Family in Oneida County, New York; 1790-1865</u>. New York: 1981.
- ----. Womanhood in America from Colonial Times to the Present. New York: (1975) 1979.
- Saper, J. David and Crocker, J. Christopher. eds. <u>The Social Use of Metaphor: Essavs on the Anthropology of Rhetoric</u>. Philadelphia: 1977.
- Sayers, Janet. <u>Biological Politics</u>: <u>Feminist and Anti-Feminist Perspectives</u>. London: 1982.
- Schwendener, Norma. A History of Physical Education in the United States. New York: 1942.
- Segal, Howard P. <u>Technological Utopianism in American</u> <u>Culture</u>. Chicago: 1985.
- Sheehan, Peter W. and Campbell W. Perry. <u>Methodologies of Hypnosis: A Critical Appraisal of Contemporary Paradigms of Hypnosis</u>. Hillsdale, New Jersey: 1976.
- Shore, Marlene. The Science of Social Redemption: McGill, The Chicago School, and the Origins of Social Research in Canada. Toronto: 1987.
- Shorter, Edward. <u>The History of Women's Bodies</u>. New York: 1982.
- Shortt, S.E.D., ed. <u>Medicine in Canadian Society: Historical</u>
 <u>Perspectives</u>. Montreal: 1981.

- ----. Victorian Lunacy, Richard M. Bucke and the Bractice of Nineteenth Century Psychiatry, London: 1986.
- Shryock, Richard. Medicine and Society in America 1660-1860. New York: 1960.
- Silberger, Julius Jr. <u>Mary Baker Eddy: An Interpretive Biography of the Founder of Christian Science</u>. Boston: 1980.
- Simmons, Harvey G. <u>From Asylum to Welfare</u>. Downsview, Ontario: 1982.
- Smallwood, J. R. ed. <u>The Book Of Newfoundland</u>. Vol. 1. St. John's: 1937.
- Smith, J. David. Minds Made Feeble: The Myth and Legacy of the Kallikaks. Rockville, Md.: 1985.
- Smith, Robert. A Social History of the Bicycle. New York: 1972.
- Smith-Rosenberg, Carroll. <u>Disorderly Conduct: Visions of Gender in Victorian America</u>. Oxford: 1985.
- Sokolow, Jayme A. <u>Eros and Modernization: Sylvester Graham, Health Reform, and the Origins of Victorian Sexuality in America</u>. Cranbury, New Jersey: 1983.
- Sontag, Susan. AIDS and its Metaphors. New York: (1988) 1989.
- ----. Illness as Metaphor. New York: 1978.
- Soloway, Richard A. <u>Demography and Degeneration. Eugenics and the Declining Birthrate in Twentieth Cenury</u>. Chapel Hill, North Carolina: 1990.
- Spears, Betty and Richard A. Swanson. A History of Sport and Physical Activity in the United States. Dubuque, Iowa.
- Spender, Dale, ed. <u>Men's Studies Modified: The Impact of Feminism in the Academic Disciplines</u>. London: 1981.
- Spurlock, John C. <u>Free Love: Marriage and Middle-Class</u> <u>Radicalism in America, 1825-1860</u>. New York/London: 1988.
- Stage, Sarah. Female Complaints: Lydia Pinkham and the Business of Women's Medicine. New York: 1979.
- Stansell, Christine. <u>City of Women: Sex and Class in New York, 1789-1860</u>. New York: 1986.

- Starr, Paul. <u>The Social Transformation of American Medicine:</u> <u>The Rise of a Sovereian Profession and the Making of a</u> Vast Industry. New York: 1982.
- Stepan, Nancy. <u>The Idea of Race in Science: Great Britain,</u> <u>1800-1960</u>. London: 1982.
- Stern, Madeleine. <u>Heads and Headlines: The Phrenological</u> Fowlers. Norman, Oklahoma: 1971.
- ---- <u>A Phrenological Dictionary of Nineteenth-Century</u>
 <u>Americans</u>. Westport, Conn.: 1982.
- Strong-Boag, Veronica Jane. <u>The Parliament of Women: The National Council of Women of Canada, 1893-1929</u>. National Museum of Man. Mercury Series, Ottawa: 1976.
- Struthers, James. No Fault of Their Own: Unemployment and the Canadian Welfare State, 1914-1941. Toronto: 1983.
- Sullivan, John R. and Norma Bell. <u>Growing to Serve: A History of Victoria Hospital. London, Ontario</u>. London, Ont., 1983.
- Susman, Warren. <u>Culture as History: The Transformation of American Society in the Twentieth Century</u>. New York: 1984.
- Sutherland, George R. The <u>Development of Industrial Arts in Nova Scotia</u>, 1876-1965. Halifax: 1969.
- Sutherland, Neil. <u>Children in English-Canadian Society:</u>
 Framing the Twentieth Century Consensus. Toronto: 1976.
- Tater, Maria M. <u>Spellbound: Studies on Mesmerism and Literature</u>. Princeton: 1978.
- Thernstorm, Stephan. Poverty and Progress: Social Mobility in a Nineteenth Century City. Cambridge: 1964.
- Thompson, E. P. The Making of the English Working Class.
 Middlesex: (1963) 1968.
- ----. The Poverty of Theory and Other Essays. New York: 1978.
- Timpf, Lisa. St. George's Lawn Tennis Club: the First Hundred Years. [Halifax]: 1985.
- Towner, Ausborn. <u>Our County and Its People: A History of the Valley and County of Chemung from the Closing Years of the Eighteenth Century, Syracuse</u>, New York: 1892.

- Trofimenkoff, Susan Mann and Alison Prentice, eds. <u>The Meglected Majority: Essays in Canadian Women's History.</u> 2 Vols. Toronto: 1977; Toronto: 1985.
- Trudgill, Eric. <u>Madonnas and Magdalenes: The Origins and Development of Victorian Sexual Attitudes</u>. London: 1976.
- Turner, Frank M. <u>Between Science and Religion</u>. New Haven: 1974.
- Turner, Victor. Fields and Metaphors: Symbolic Action in Human Society. Ithaca: 1974.
- ----. The Forest of Symbols: Aspects of Ndembu Ritual. Ithaca: 1967.
- ----, and Edith Turner. <u>Image and Pilgrimage in Christian</u>
 <u>Culture: Anthropological Perspectives</u>. New York: 1978.
- Twin, Stephanie R. Out of the Bleachers: Writings on Women and Sport. New York: 1979.
- Valverde, Mariana. The Age of Light, Soap and Water: Moral Reform in English Canada, 1885-1925. Toronto: 1991.
- Vance, Norman. The Sinews of the Spirit: The Ideal of Christian Manliness in Victorian Literature and Religious Thought. Cambridge: 1985.
- Veblen, Thorstein. The Theory of the Leisure Class. Introduction by John Kenneth Galbraith. Boston: 1973.
- Verbrugge, Martha H. <u>Able-Bodied Womanhood: Personal Health and Social Change in Nineteenth-Century Boston</u>. Oxford:1988.
- Vesser, H. Aram, ed. The New Historicism. New York: 1989.
- Vogel, Morris J. <u>The Invention of the Modern Hospital:</u>
 Boston, 1870-1930. Chicago: 1980.
- ---- and Charles Rosenberg. ed. <u>The Therapeutic Revolution:</u> <u>Essays in the Social History of American Medicine</u>. Philadelphia: 1979.
- Walker, Altina. <u>Reverend Beecher and Mrs. Tilton. Sex and Class in Victorian America</u>. Amherst: 1982.
- Wallis, ed. On the Margins of Science: The Social Construction of Rejected Knowledge. Sociological Review Monograph. Staffordshire: 1979.

- Walsh, Mary Roth. *Doctors Wanted: No Women Need Apply.*
 Sexual Barriers in the Medical Profession, 1835-1975.
 New Haven: 1977.
- Walters, Ronald G. American Reformers, 1815-1860. New York: 1978.
- ----, ed. <u>Primers for Prudery: Sexual Advice To Victorian</u>
 <u>America</u>. Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey: 1974.
- Warner, John Harley. <u>The Therapeutic Perspective: Medical Practice</u>, <u>Knowledge and Identity in America</u>, 1820-1885. Cambridge: 1986.
- Watts, Heather. <u>Silent Steeds: Cycling in Nova Scotia to</u> 1900. Halifax: 1985.
- Weber, Timothy P. <u>Living in the Shadow of the Second Coming:</u>
 American Premillenialism, 1875-1925, New York: 1979.
 - Webster, Charles. <u>Biology</u>, <u>Medicine and Society</u>, 1840-1940. New York: 1981.
- Whorton, James C. <u>Crusaders for Fitness. The History of American Health Reformers</u>. Princeton: 1982.
- Wiebe, Robert H. The Search for Order, 1877-1920. New York: 1967.
- Wilentz, Sean. Chants Democratic: New York City & The Rise Of the Working Class. New York/ Oxford: 1984.
- Williams, Raymond. Culture. Glasgow: (1981) 1986.
- ----. <u>Keywords: A Vocabulary of Culture and Society</u>. New York: 1983.
- ----. Marxism and Literature. Oxford: (1977) 1986.
- ----. <u>Problems in Materialism and Culture: Selected Essays</u>. London: 1980.
- Woodward, John, and David Richards, ed. <u>Health Care and Popular Medicine in Nineteenth Century England</u>. New York: 1977.
- Wrobel, Arthur. <u>Pseudo-Science and Society in Nineteenth</u> <u>Century America</u>. Lexington: 1987.
- Wychoff, James. Franz Anton Mesmer: Between God and the Devil. Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey: 1975.

- Yeo, Eileen and Stephen Yeo. <u>Popular Culture and Class Conflict: Explorations in the History of Labour and Leisure</u>. Sussex: 1981.
- Young, James Harvey. American Self-Dosage Medicines: An Historical Perspective. Kansas: 1974.
- ----. The Medical Messiahs; A Social History of Health Quackery in Twentieth-Century America. Princeton: (1967), 1969.
- ----. The Toadstool Millionaires; a Social History of Patent Medicine in America Before Federal Regulation. Princeton: 1961.
- Young, A. J. (Sandy). <u>Beyond Heroes: A Sport History of Nova Scotia</u>. 2 Vols. Hantsport, N. S.: 1988.
- Ziff, Larzer. The American 1890's: Life and Times of a Lost Generation. New York: 1966.
- III DICTIONARIES, DIRECTORIES AND ENCYCLOPEDIAS
- American Reformers: An H.W. Wilson Biographical Dictionary.
 Alden Whitman, ed. New York: 1985.
- The Canadian Encyclopedia. Vol. 111. 2nd. ed. Edmonton: 1988.
- Elmira City, Elmira Heights and Horsehead Directory. n.p: 1903; 1905.
- The Macmillian Dictionary of Canadian Biography. Toronto,
- Notable American Women: A Biographical Dictionary: 1607-1950.
 Vol. 1. Cambridge: 1971.
- Who's Who in America. 1901-2; 1912-13.
- IV THESIS, DISSERTATIONS, AND UNPUBLISHED PAPERS
- Abelson, Elaine S. "When Ladies Go A-Thieving." The Department Store, Shop Lifting and the Contradictions of Consumerism, 1870-1914." Ph.D. Dissertation. New York University. 1985.
- Adams, William J. *Competitive Paddling on the Dartmouth Lakes, 1846-1950.* M.Sc. Thesis. Dalhousie University. 1974.

- Arkin, Marc Maxine. "Edward Beecher: The Development of an Ecclesiastical Career, 1803-1844." Ph.D. Dissertation. Yale University. 1983.
- Baehre, Rainer. "The Ill-Regulated Mind: A Study of the Making of Psychiatry in Ontario, 1830-1921." Ph.D. Dissertation. York University. 1985.
- Bittar, Helen. "The Y.W.C.A. of the City of New York, 1870 to 1920." Ph.D. Dissertation. New York University, 1979.
- Brookes, Alan A. "The Exodus: Migration from the Maritime Provinces to Boston During the Second Half of the Nineteenth Century." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of New Brunswick. 1979.
- Brown, Thomas Edward. *'Living With God's Afflicted': A History of the Provincial Lunatic Asylum at Toronto, 1830-1911.* Ph.D. Dissertation, Queens University. 1980.
- Byers, Ronald Preston. "The Making of the Self-Made Man: The Development of Masculine Roles and Images in Ante-Bellum America." Ph.D. Dissertation. Michigan State University. 1979.
- Casselman, Ian J. "'The Secret Plague': Venereal Disease in Early Twentieth Century Canada." M.A. Thesis. Queens University. 1981.
- Cayleff, Susan E. "Wash and Be Healed: The Nineteenth-Century Water-Cure Movement, 1840-1900, Simple Medicine and Women's Retreat." Ph.D. Dissertation. Brown University. 1983.
- Conner, James. "Minority Medicine in Ontario, 1795 to 1903: A Study of Medical Pluralism and Its Decline." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of Waterloo.
- Cotkin, George Bernard. "Working-Class Intellectuals and Evolutionary Thought in America, 1870-1915." Ph.D. Dissertation. Ohio State University, 1978.
- Davis, Ralph M. "A History of Rugby in Nova Scotia." M.Sc. Thesis. Dalhousie University. 1979.
- Dwyer, Ellen. "The Rhetoric of Reform: A Study of Verbal Persuasion and Belief Systems in the Anti-Masonic and Temperance Movements, 1825-1860." Ph.D. Dissertation. Yale University. 1977.

- Ellis, Leonard. "Men Among Men: An Exploration of All-Male Relationships in Victorian America." Ph.D. Dissertation. Columbia University. 1982.
- Golden, Nancy. "The Medicalization of Insanity: A Social History of the McLean Asylum for the Insane, 1811-1856." Ph.D. Dissertation. Boston University Graduate School. 1980.
- Graham, Ivan Neil. "A History of Physical Education in the Protestant Schools of Quebec." M.A. Thesis. McGill University. 1963.
- Greef, Robert J. "Public Lectures in New York, 1851-1878: A Cultural Index of the Times." Ph.D. Dissertation. The University of Chicago. 1941.
- Haight, Norman Walter. "Faith and Freedom in Christian Utopia: An Analysis of the Thought of John Humphrey Noyes and the Oneida Community." Ph.D. Dissertation. Syracuse University. 1972.
- Hansen, Penny. "Woman's Hour: Feminist Implications of Mary Baker Eddy's Christian Science Movement, 1885-1910. Ph.D. Dissertation. University of California, Irvine. 1981.
- Henle, Ellen Langerheim. "Against the Fearful Odds: Clara Barton and American Philanthropy." Ph.D. Dissertation. Case Western Reserve University. 1977.
- Hilkey, Judy A. "'The Way to Win': A Search for Success in the New Industrial Order, 1870-1910." Ph.D. Dissertation. Rutgers University, The State University of New Jersey. 1980.
- Himes, Cindy L. "The Female Athlete in American Society: 1860-1940." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of Pennsylvania. 1986.
- Hoffert, Sylvia D. "Private Matters: Attitudes Towards Childbearing Infant Nurture in Early and Nineteenth Century America." Ph.D. Dissertation. Indiana University. 1984.
- Kelzer, William Stirling. "Changes in Public Health Attitudes and Practices: The Evolution of Preventative Public Health in Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island, 1875-1931." M.A. Thesis. Queen's University. 1994.
- Kennedy, William Francis Russell. *Health, Physical Education and Recreation in Canada: A History of Professional

- Preparation." Ph.D. Dissertation. Teacher's College, Columbia University. 1955.
- Leach, William Riley. "For Better or Worse: The Social Ideas of the American Peminist Movement, 1850 - 1875." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of Rochester. 1976.
- Lears, T. J. Jackson. "The Adman Vs the Belly and its Members." Unpublished paper presented at a symposium on "The American Way," Rochester, New York, May 1986.
- MacDonald, Nancy. "The Wanderer's Amateur Athletic Club of Halifax, 1882-1925: Its Contribution to Amateur Sport." M.Sc. Thesis. Dalhousie University, 1974.
- Martenas, Sharleen J. "America's Third Egalitarian Crises: Sex Equality in the Mid-Nineteenth Century 1848-1869." Ph.D. Dissertation. Claremont Graduate School. 1979.
- Martin, Robert Carl. "The Early Lyceum, 1826-1845." Ph.D. Dissertation. Northwestern University. 1953.
- McPherson, Kathryn Mae. "Nurses and Nursing in Early Twentieth Century Halifax." M.A. Thesis. Dalhousie University. 1982.
- Moldow, Gloria Melnick. "The Gilded Age, Promise and Disillusionment: Women Doctors and the Emergence of the Professional Middle Class, Washington, D.C. 1870-1900." Ph.D.Dissertation. University of Maryland. 1980.
- Neil, Graham Ivan. "A History of Physical Education in The Protestant Schools of Quebec." M.A. Thesis. McGill University. 1963.
- Noever, Janet H. *Passionate Rebel: The Life of Mary Gove Nichols, 1810-1884. Ph.D. Dissertation. University of Oklahoma. 1983.
- Owen, Alexandra. "Subversive Spirit: Women and Nineteenth Century Spiritualism." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of Sussex. 1983.
- Pavin, Michele Helene. "Sports and Leisure of the American Jewish Community, 1848-1976." Ph.D. Dissertation. Ohio State University. 1981.
- Powell, Roberta Braden. "Women and Sport in Victorian America." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of Utah. 1981.

- Quentin, James Schultze. "Advertising, Science, and Professionalism, 1885-1917." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign. 1978.
- Riley, Mary Lamar. "The 'Family Physician': Health Advice and Domestic Medicine from the American Revolution to the Civil War." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of Chicago. 1985.
- Ross, Winnifred. "Child Rescue: The Nova Scotia Society for the Prevention of Cruelty, 1880-1920." M.A. Thesis. Dalhousie University. 1975.
- Rota, Tiziana. "Between 'True Women' and 'New Women': Mount Holyoke Students, 1837-1908." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of Massachusetts. 1983.
- Schoenberg, Wallace Kenneth. "The Young Men's Association, 1833-1876: The History of a Social-Cultural Organization." Ph.D. Dissertation. New York University. 1962.
- Schofield, Ann. "The Rise of the Pig-Headed Girl: An Analysis of the American Labor Press for Their Attitudes Toward Women, 1877-1920." Ph.D. Dissertation. State University of New York at Binghamton. 1980.
- Schultze, Quentin James. "Advertising, Science, and Professionalism, 1885-1917." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of Illinois at Urbana. 1978.
- Silverman, Joan L. "'I'll Never Touch Another Drop': Images of Alcoholism and Temperance in American Popular Culture, 1874-1919." Ph.D. Dissertation. New York University. 1979.
- Simpson, Robert Wayne. "The Elite and Sport Club Membership in Toronto, 1827-1881." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of Alberta. 1987.
- Smith, Michael. "Symmetrical Bodies and Social Balance: Health Reform and Society in Northeastern United States and Atlantic Canada." Unpublished paper presented to the Canadian Historical Association, Learned Societies Conference, University of Windsor, 1984.
- Soare, Warren Gordon. 'A History From 1820 to 1890 of Two Theories of Physical Training: The Collegiate Gymnastics Movement and the Rise of Intercollegiate Athletic Teams at Amherst, Harvard, Princeton, and Yale.' Ed.D. Dissertation. Columbia University Teacher's College. 1979.

- Stapen, Candyce Homnick. "The Novel Form and <u>Woodhull & Clafin's Weekly</u>, 1870-1876. A Little Magazine Edited by Women and Published for Suffragists, Socialists, Free Lovers, and Other Radicals." Ph.D. University of Maryland. 1979.
- Stephens, Gary P. "A History of Male Basketball in Halifax, 1891-1930." M.Sc. Thesis. Dalhousie University. 1977.
- Walker, William Bentley. "The Health Reform Movement in the United States." Ph.D. Dissertation. Johns Hopkins University. 1955.
- Waugh, Clifford James. "Bernarr MacFadden: The Muscular Prophet." Ph.D. Dissertation. State University of New York at Buffalo. 1979.
- Williams, Patricia Ann Owen. "Self-Made and Unself-Made: The Myth of the Self-Made Man and the Ideologies of the True Woman, New Woman, and Amazon, 1820-1920." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of New Mexico: 1982.
- Wuchenich, John G. "The Social and Educational Advancement of the American Woman as Reflected in the Cookbook, 1776-1899." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of Pittsburgh. 1978.
- Ziporyn, Terra Diane. "The Popularization of Medicine: Medical Science in Popular American Magaines, 1870-1920." Ph.D. Dissertation. University of Chicago. 1985.
- Zophy, Angela Marie Howard. "For the Improvement of my Sex: Sarah Josepha Hale's Editorship of "Godey's Lady's Book," 1837-1877. "Ph.D. Dissertation. Ohio State University. 1978.







